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The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 9 
Council convened in the Camellia Ballroom of the Beau Rivage, 10 
Biloxi, Mississippi, Wednesday morning, October 31, 2007, and 11 
was called to order at 11:10 o’clock a.m. by Chairman Robin 12 
Riechers. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN ROBIN RIECHERS:  As I indicated, we’re going to go 15 

ahead and go into Full Council session.  We will defer voice 16 
recognition and reading of the public statement until after 17 
lunch so that the audience who wants to testify can of course 18 
hear that statement. 19 
 20 
With that, we’ll move on to just a couple of items that we have 21 
before us and then we will see where that takes us.  One of the 22 
first things I want to mention is, of course, we’re back in 23 
Mississippi for the first time since Katrina.  We’re certainly 24 
glad to be back in this part of the world. 25 
 26 
We’re glad to have folks from this part of the world able to 27 
attend the meeting who want to and to actually hear the 28 
deliberations.  Many of them have had to travel in the past 29 
almost two years to get to a location where they could do that 30 
and we’re certainly glad we’re back in the local area.  Corky or 31 
Kay, if you all want to have any statements about being back, 32 
we’re certainly glad to be here.  I know Corky has wanted us 33 
back in this area for a long time. 34 
 35 
MR. CORKY PERRET:  If I may, we’re certainly happy that we’re 36 

able to have the council back and normally we would host a 37 
social, seafood social and so on.  We’re just not up to being 38 
able to put one of those on, but hopefully next year when you’re 39 
here, we’ll be able to do that. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’re just glad you all are back to where we 42 

can be here and be in the local area.  With that, I first want 43 
to welcome our reappointments and new appointments, a 44 
reappointment of Ms. Julie Morris from Florida.  Welcome back.   45 
 46 
Also, Ms. Kay Williams is a reappointment who had left for us 47 
for a while, but she is back.  Welcome back to you as well and 48 
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welcome to Mr. Mike Ray from Texas.   1 
 2 
We welcome you and we certainly are going to enjoy our 3 
opportunity to reacquaint ourselves with Kay and for all of you 4 
to get to know Mike a little bit better and certainly the folks 5 
in the audience, for those of you who are kind of new to the 6 
council and may not have been here when Kay was here prior, take 7 
some time this week to meet her and take some time to meet Mr. 8 
Ray as well and visit with them out in the hallway and in the 9 
audience area a little bit so that you get to know them and who 10 
and what they’re about.  With that, we will go ahead with the 11 
swearing in ceremonies. 12 
 13 
(Whereupon, the swearing in ceremony of new council members was 14 
held.) 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The next person we would like to take a 17 

moment to honor has served the council in a very distinguished 18 
manner and served the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service as a 19 
designee on this council from 1995 to 2007, Columbus Brown. 20 
 21 
We want to thank you for your dedicated years of service, for 22 
always being here and representing the Fish and Wildlife Service 23 
and bringing their perspectives to the table.  Kind of one thing 24 
I’m going to miss about Columbus, and many of you will who have 25 
taken the time to get know him, is Columbus really loves good 26 
food.  If you follow Columbus around, you will find some of the 27 
best restaurants in all the local areas.  With that, Columbus, 28 
come up here, please. 29 
 30 

ADOPTION OF THE AGENDA 31 
 32 

With that, that takes us to Adoption of the Agenda.  As noted 33 
previously, we have postponed the Budget/Personnel Committee 34 
meeting and committee report for the Full Council, which was 35 
scheduled for 11:00 to 11:15.  That will be deleted from our 36 
agenda, as well as the closed session tomorrow morning from 8:15 37 
to 8:30.  Mr. Swingle, do you have some Other Business items? 38 
 39 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR WAYNE SWINGLE:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  There’s 40 

three items under Tab K.  Two of these, K-1 and K-2, pertain to 41 
the HMS Amendment and I guess Mr. Atran will handle that 42 
discussion.  Then Tab K, Number 3 is a letter from National 43 
Marine Fisheries Service asking the council if they want them to 44 
come and make a bycatch presentation before this council.  If 45 
you adopt it, then we need to take some action. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The other note on the agenda is we will be 48 
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moving up the NOS Marine Protected Area Proposal to one o’clock.  1 
Mr. Causey actually has to be in Florida tomorrow morning, in 2 
the early A.M., and if we can do that for him, he would have 3 
been very pleased and since we’re running ahead of schedule, we 4 
can do that.  We’re going to move that up to one o’clock, when 5 
we come back from lunch. 6 
 7 
With those changes, do I hear any objection to adoption of the 8 
agenda or any further changes to the agenda?  Hearing none, it’s 9 
so adopted.   10 
 11 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 12 
 13 

Next is moving on to Approval of the Minutes.  Does anyone have 14 
any corrections or additions or deletions to the minutes?  15 
Hearing none, do I hear any objections to approval of the 16 
minutes?  The minutes are approved as written then. 17 
 18 
That basically will take us to our public testimony.  Actually, 19 
it will be the Marine Protected Area Presentation.  We will now 20 
recess and we will recess until one o’clock and when we return, 21 
we will start with the NOS Protected Area presentation. 22 
 23 
(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 11:20 o’clock a.m., October 24 
31, 2007.) 25 
 26 

- - - 27 
 28 

October 31, 2007 29 
 30 

WEDNESDAY AFTERNOON SESSION 31 
 32 

- - - 33 
 34 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 35 
Council reconvened in the Camellia Ballroom of the Beau Rivage, 36 
Biloxi, Mississippi, Wednesday afternoon, October 31, 2007, and 37 
was called to order at 1:00 o’clock p.m. by Chairman Robin 38 
Riechers. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If we could, could we start coming to order, 41 

please?  Good afternoon.  My name is Robin Riechers and as 42 
Chairman of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council, I 43 
certainly want to welcome you to Biloxi, Mississippi.  As we 44 
stated this morning, it is our first time back since the storm 45 
and we’re certainly glad to be in the local area. 46 
 47 
This is the 213th meeting of the council.  If you have any cell 48 
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phones, pagers or similar devices, we ask that you keep them on 1 
silent or vibrating mode throughout the course of the meeting 2 
and that includes our council members as well as our audience 3 
members. 4 
 5 
Members of the public will be permitted to present oral 6 
statements in accordance with the schedule published in the 7 
agenda.  Please advise the council staff -- Actually, what we 8 
would ask you do to do is there’s a sign-up box and sign-up 9 
cards in the back of the room over there on the table to my 10 
left. 11 
 12 
We would ask that you fill out that card.  Please identify on it 13 
whether you’re speaking to the items that are up for public 14 
hearing or public testimony, which is Reef Fish Amendment 30A or 15 
an exempted fishing permit or if you’re wanting to speak on 16 
other items. 17 
 18 
If you’re speaking on both the open public comment and the other 19 
period, we would ask you to fill out two cards.  I have one 20 
here, for instance, that says amberjack and red snapper.  I’m 21 
going to put that in 30A, but that person would need to fill out 22 
another card if they want to speak in the open public comment 23 
period as well. 24 
 25 
With that, the 1996 amendments to the Fishery Management Act 26 
require all oral or written statements include a brief 27 
description of the background and interests of the person in the 28 
subject of the statement.  All written information shall include 29 
the statement of the source and date of such information. 30 
 31 
It is unlawful for any person to knowingly and willfully submit 32 
to the council false information regarding any matter the 33 
council is considering in the course of carrying out the Fishery 34 
Act.  With that, certainly keep that in mind as you make your 35 
statements. 36 
 37 
Since we’re having a court reporter take our minutes for the 38 
public record and also for voice identification to the audience, 39 
I’ll start with Mr. Harlon Pearce identifying himself and his 40 
state. 41 
 42 
MR. HARLON PEARCE:  Harlon Pearce, Louisiana. 43 

 44 
MS. KAREN FOOTE:  Karen Foote, Louisiana. 45 

 46 
MS. SUSAN VILLERE:  Susan Villere, Louisiana. 47 

 48 
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MR. MICHAEL MCLEMORE:  Mike McLemore, NOAA General Counsel. 1 

 2 
DR. ROY CRABTREE:  Roy Crabtree, NOAA Fisheries. 3 

 4 
MR. PHIL STEELE:  Phil Steele, NOAA Fisheries. 5 

 6 
MR. WILLIAM TEEHAN:  Bill Teehan, Florida. 7 

 8 
MR. ROBERT GILL:  Bob Gill, Florida. 9 

 10 
MS. JULIE MORRIS:  Julie Morris, Florida. 11 

 12 
MR. WILLIAM DAUGHDRILL:  Bill Daughdrill, Florida. 13 

 14 
MR. COLUMBUS BROWN:  Columbus Brown, Fish and Wildlife. 15 

 16 
MR. DAVID CUPKA:  David Cupka, South Atlantic Council liaison. 17 

 18 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Wayne Swingle, Gulf Council staff. 19 

 20 
MR. CORKY PERRET:  Corky Perret, Mississippi. 21 

 22 
MR. VERNON MINTON:  Vernon Minton, Alabama. 23 

 24 
MS. BOBBI WALKER:  Bobbi Walker, Alabama. 25 

 26 
DR. ROBERT SHIPP:  Bob Shipp, Alabama. 27 

 28 
LCDR ELIZABETH KEISTER:  Beth Keister, United States Coast 29 

Guard, Eighth District. 30 
 31 
MR. JOSEPH HENDRIX:  Joe Hendrix, Texas. 32 

 33 
MR. MICHAEL RAY:  Mike Ray, Texas. 34 

 35 
DR. THOMAS MCILWAIN:  Tom McIlwain, Mississippi. 36 

 37 
MS. KAY WILLIAMS:  Kay Williams, Mississippi. 38 

 39 
MR. DAVE DONALDSON:  Dave Donaldson, Gulf States Marine 40 

Fisheries Commission.  Mr. Chairman, if you would give me a 41 
moment, Larry Simpson could not be here, but he wanted me to 42 
pass out a couple of items to the new members of the council.  43 
It’s a Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission sweatshirt.  44 
There are also postcards at each of the council member’s spots 45 
and also, I have additional ones, if anyone in the audience 46 
would care for them. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you very much, Dave.  I know the new 1 

members appreciate your generosity.  With that, that will -- 2 
Actually, we’ve already been in full session for just a few 3 
moments before the break and so we’re now down to Item Number VI 4 
on our agenda and with that, I will introduce to you Mr. Michael 5 
Weiss, who is going to start out the program on the Marine 6 
Protected Area Proposal. 7 
 8 

NOS MARINE PROTECTED AREA PROPOSAL 9 

 10 
MR. MICHAEL WEISS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I am Michael Weiss 11 

and I am the Deputy Director of NOAA’s National Marine Sanctuary 12 
Program and I’m here with Bill Causey to talk to you all about 13 
the Islands in the Stream concept for the Gulf of Mexico. 14 
 15 
What I’m going to do is very quickly kind of run through some 16 
overarching messages that we want to convey to you to provide 17 
the right context for what this idea is.  You have the four-18 
pager I think in your briefing book that kind of describes this 19 
concept. 20 
 21 
Then I’ll pass it very quickly to Billy, who is a much more 22 
eloquent speaker than I, to give you a little more detail about 23 
how we got there and the thinking behind it and kind of the way 24 
forward that we’re thinking about, which obviously includes a 25 
robust stakeholder process. 26 
 27 
With that, I want to focus on these kind of overarching message 28 
points, really to provide the concept of what the four-pager and 29 
what the concept is and what it is not, who prepared it and why 30 
it was prepared and the process.  That’s what I’ll focus on very 31 
briefly and then pass it to Billy. 32 
 33 
The four-pager is simply a concept piece for a network of 34 
protected areas in the Gulf of Mexico.  The concept that we 35 
developed was in the context of the administration looking for 36 
ideas for some initiative after the establishment of the 37 
Papahanaumokuakea National Monument. 38 
 39 
There have been a number of ideas generated and we generated 40 
this idea within the Sanctuary program.  Billy will brief you on 41 
how we arrived at the concept and some of the details and the 42 
key points of the merits of the concept and to be very clear, 43 
what it is not is, I think, as important as what the concept 44 
piece is. 45 
 46 
It is not an official NOAA position.  It is not an official 47 
White House position.  There has been no decision for this to 48 
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move forward or this to happen.  I want to make that very clear 1 
and we will reemphasize that during this time that we’re up 2 
here.  We want to make that very clear. 3 
 4 
This was an idea that was put together by Sanctuary program 5 
staff, again, in the context of the administration that a number 6 
of ideas have bandied about, if you will, and there has been an 7 
interest by the administration in looking at some other 8 
initiatives, potential marine conservation initiatives.  I 9 
definitely want to convey that message and hopefully that 10 
resonates with folks. 11 
 12 
Why did we prepare this particular proposal or this particular 13 
concept?  Again, after the Papahanaumokuakea Monument was 14 
established, there was an interest in what’s next by the 15 
administration.  Many ideas have been generated and CEQ has 16 
talked to a variety of stakeholders to get ideas.  Again, these 17 
are just ideas, informal ideas.  Nothing has been formalized and 18 
nothing has been set in motion to do anything, either in the 19 
Gulf of Mexico or anywhere else in the nation. 20 
 21 
What we did was we took this opportunity to prepare what we 22 
thought within Sanctuaries was a good idea if the President was 23 
truly interested in moving some initiative before the end of the 24 
term, what would be something significant for marine 25 
conservation. 26 
 27 
As Billy will explain, we think there are some positive key 28 
benefits that can result from the concept, but if you look at 29 
the four-pager, you’ll see that it’s very general and there are 30 
a lot of questions in it left to be answered and that was by 31 
purpose, because our intent is that those questions and those 32 
details need to be worked out through a stakeholder process. 33 
 34 
Based on experience that we’ve had in the early days in the 35 
northwestern Hawaiian Islands, if the President wants to do 36 
something by executive action, NOAA typically becomes the arms 37 
and legs of that action, as was done in the early days of the 38 
prior administration with the Coral Reef Ecosystem Reserve that 39 
was designated by President Clinton and building that public 40 
record. 41 
 42 
NOAA was tasked to go out and hold public meetings and do that 43 
and we are committed, particularly in the Sanctuary Program and 44 
throughout NOAA, that any initiative must have an open and 45 
public process and a stakeholder process, both in developing the 46 
shape and scope of that initiative, and then if it’s actually a 47 
decision is made to move forward and something is executed, then 48 
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how do you define the long-term management in the area?  That 1 
needs to be done through a stakeholder process as well. 2 
 3 
I want to talk a little bit about the process, because I know 4 
there have been a lot of questions about how this paper was put 5 
together and what it was meant to do and, again, where is it 6 
going. 7 
 8 
We put this together internally.  It was done in-house to shape 9 
the idea, but we are really truly at the beginning of any 10 
process.  Again, no decision has been made to move forward on 11 
this and we have just started taking this idea and talking to 12 
stakeholders and both folks within NOAA and outside of NOAA. 13 
 14 
It’s been discussed with the Admiral, but not in a formal way, 15 
not in a way that’s for clearance, just to describe the idea.  16 
It’s been discussed with NOAA Fisheries and it’s been discussed 17 
with a few stakeholders and we clearly intended to come to the 18 
fishing community as well. 19 
 20 
In all fairness and all honestly, the paper got out ahead of us 21 
and now we are playing a little bit of catch up and that’s why 22 
we really appreciate the opportunity to come here and put the 23 
paper in the right context.  Again, this was what was out plan, 24 
was to come out and we had started doing this. 25 
 26 
MMS is one of the key stakeholders identified in that paper and 27 
we just started talking with them last week, just to describe 28 
the idea.  Again, I want to emphasize that this is really 29 
preliminary.   30 
 31 
The process really hasn’t begun and what we would like to do 32 
with all stakeholders, including the Gulf Council, is have you 33 
help us describe what that stakeholder process should look like, 34 
both if there is a decision to move forward on this particular 35 
concept and if it is and if it’s executed, what the long-term 36 
management of the areas should be. 37 
 38 
Again, it’s emphasizing that we’re really at the beginning here.  39 
This is not a decision to go forward.  It’s a concept that we 40 
came up with and we’re starting the dialogue and we want to 41 
continue that dialogue and truly engage the stakeholders, and 42 
particularly the council, on a variety of fronts, to help us 43 
build the information base to help us describe whether the areas 44 
we’ve even put down there are even good ideas. 45 
 46 
In fact, here are some of the general questions that we’re going 47 
to have a one-pager that we’ll leave with you after this 48 
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presentation, but generally, these are the types of questions 1 
that we want to ask all stakeholders and we would like the 2 
council, as Billy goes through his presentation, to think about 3 
these questions and, again, this is not the end of the dialogue.  4 
 5 
This is truly the beginning of the dialogue for us to explore 6 
this concept and it is just that, a concept.  With that, I’ll 7 
let you have more detail by introducing Billy Causey, our 8 
Southeast Regional Director, which I think all of you know, to 9 
go into some of the detail, the genesis of this and then the 10 
shape and scope of this particular concept.  Thank you very 11 
much. 12 
 13 
MR. BILLY CAUSEY:  Thank you very much, Michael.  It’s great to 14 

be back before the council and I’m looking forward to letting 15 
you all know what we’re doing, but before I start that, one 16 
thing I would like to point out, and if I could draw your 17 
attention to the screen, is a lot of people don’t know what 18 
National Marine Sanctuaries are. 19 
 20 
We are a system of thirteen national marine sanctuaries and one 21 
marine national monument, the Papahanaumokuakea Marine National 22 
Monument, in the northwestern Hawaiian Islands. 23 
 24 
With the sanctuaries, we protect over 150,000 square miles of 25 
marine environment on the globe.  We have the largest marine 26 
protected area in the world in Hawaii at this point in time.  In 27 
the southeast -- We have now four regions and if you look over 28 
in the southeast region, I have North Carolina through Florida, 29 
the Gulf of Mexico and the Caribbean. 30 
 31 
We currently have three national marine sanctuaries within that 32 
area, two in the Gulf, the Flower Gardens Bank Sanctuary and the 33 
northern side and western end of the Tortugas are the Florida 34 
Keys Sanctuary. 35 
 36 
I want to put a qualifier out there immediately and that is when 37 
I’m talking about MPAs, I’m talking about the broader definition 38 
of MPAs and this is what the MPA Center uses and this is what 39 
the Marine Protected Area Federal Advisory Committee uses as 40 
their definition. 41 
 42 
It’s very similar to what the IUCN has been using since the 43 
early 1980s and that is looking at MPAs in a broader sense.  In 44 
recent years, unfortunately, the term has been used synonymously 45 
with marine reserves and that’s very inaccurate and I just want 46 
everyone to be clear on that message. 47 
 48 
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I want to tell you a story very quickly.  I want to tell you 1 
about a sea urchin die-off.  Why would I be telling you about 2 
that?  It started in 1983 and it started in Panama and what we 3 
saw was within six months that die-off spread from Panama 4 
throughout the wider Caribbean. 5 
 6 
The scientists drew this map and this was in 1983, prior to fax 7 
and prior to internet.  Communication was very slow, but the 8 
scientists caught up with that die-off in the Florida Keys in 9 
July of 1983 and it was like a wildfire. 10 
 11 
The urchins were dying in massive numbers and within a year, 12 
over 95 percent of the long-spined sea urchins, a very critical 13 
part of the reef community, was dead.  Why am I telling you this 14 
story? 15 
 16 
If you go back and look at the map now, based on satellite-17 
tracking current meters, we know that there is connectivity 18 
throughout the region.  Whatever is happening in Panama 19 
eventually can in fact reach the Florida Keys.  What is 20 
happening off of Venezuela can in fact reach the Florida Keys. 21 
 22 
Clearly what’s happening in the Gulf of Mexico can reach the 23 
Florida Keys, but these are the satellite-tracking current 24 
meters that we used between 1996 and 1997 by the Minerals 25 
Management Service and you can see that there’s huge 26 
connectivity in the region. 27 
 28 
If we work to put areas and protect areas in special places, in 29 
the right places, it can have huge benefit.  We did this in the 30 
Florida Keys working with you all.  We had a great partnership.  31 
If you recall, in 1998, we started working on the Tortugas 32 
Ecological Reserve, the Tortugas 2000 process. 33 
 34 
We used ocean circulation as one of the criteria for identifying 35 
some of the special areas.  I don’t know if I can -- If you look 36 
out to the left, you see that large gyre and that’s the Tortugas 37 
Gyre.  We know that that gyre stands for three to four months 38 
and sometimes it’s five months at a time. 39 
 40 
The one off of the Big Pine Key or the Key West area is called 41 
the Portales Gyre.  That gyre stands for a month to three months 42 
at a time and they’re both standing at a time when species are 43 
spawning. 44 
 45 
We used this and we used that data, that oceanographic 46 
information, when we sited the Tortugas Ecological Reserve and 47 
when we sited the Western Sambo Ecological Reserve.  I’m not 48 
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going to go into the benefits that we’re seeing there.  That 1 
would have to be another presentation, but I can tell you we’re 2 
seeing huge benefits, particularly in the Tortugas region, but 3 
we’re also seeing benefits off the Western Sambo. 4 
 5 
Just as the currents can bring harmful things, such as the 6 
urchin die-off to us, it can in fact bring benefit, by 7 
distributing larvae throughout the region. 8 
 9 
Some of the key points I want to make about this, and Michael 10 
has made some of these, are the administration has not taken any 11 
formal position on this initiative yet.  Rather, it is 12 
considering the merits of this initiative, along with many 13 
others. 14 
 15 
NOAA would not support the designation without a thorough public 16 
discussion of all the relevant issues and I think we’ve worked 17 
closely enough between sanctuaries and this council and the 18 
Southeast Region for you to know that we are committed to a 19 
public process and that we would work hand-in-hand with you. 20 
 21 
We have a unique opportunity right now in the Gulf of Mexico to 22 
protect some special marine areas that are threatened.  We could 23 
establish, through this concept, a functionally connected 24 
network of the nation’s northernmost coral reefs, banks, ridges 25 
and pinnacles. 26 
 27 
Corals are among the most threatened marine resources in North 28 
American and we’re seeing them decline routinely.  We can also 29 
ensure conservation of sensitive habitats and communities 30 
critical to the Gulf’s most recognizable and threatened 31 
resources, particularly the coral reefs and also consider in 32 
that process the uses that are compatible with the objective of 33 
conservation.  National marine sanctuaries are multiple use 34 
programs.  We work with all stakeholders in our sanctuaries. 35 
 36 
In addition, we would be able to establish the first and largest 37 
internationally connected network of MPAs and we propose working 38 
with Mexico and Belize in this initiative, to look around not 39 
only the Gulf of Mexico, but through the straits and down to 40 
Belize, where we know significant spawning areas exist. 41 
 42 
We would be able to apply true ocean governance and improve 43 
ocean governance to this process.  We would also be able to 44 
apply in a realistic sense, and a very commonsense way, an 45 
ecosystem-based approach to management, looking at the broader 46 
ecosystem and not just one area. 47 
 48 
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The Gulf of Mexico is an ideal location for this.  We already 1 
have a very compatible relationship with the oil and gas 2 
industry over in the northwestern Gulf.  In fact, there’s an oil 3 
platform, a production platform, inside the boundaries of the 4 
Flower Garden Banks National Marine Sanctuary. 5 
 6 
With this administration and their links to the oil and gas 7 
industry and the fact that we realize that we can coexist, we 8 
think that this is an opportunity to demonstrate to the broader 9 
public and to the U.S. that energy and conservation can coexist 10 
in some areas. 11 
 12 
As far as some of the management opportunities, this would 13 
provide us an opportunity for holistic management.  You all have 14 
done a magnificent job under the Magnuson-Stevens of 15 
establishing habitat areas of particular concern, what you’ve 16 
done with Madison-Swanson and Steamboat, but we bring the rest 17 
of management to the table. 18 
 19 
We have education and outreach and we have research and 20 
monitoring and we have enforcement that we bring to the table in 21 
national marine sanctuaries.  We could bring immediate 22 
protection of some of the resources and reduce some of the 23 
threats that exist out there today and this would be something 24 
that could be done if this concept were supported by the 25 
administration. 26 
 27 
We also would see long-term management and protection through a 28 
process that would be highly collaborative and would be all 29 
inclusive of not only the National Marine Sanctuary Act and the 30 
process that we use in sanctuaries, which is a very highly 31 
public participatory process, but we would also be able to look 32 
at the long-term management of marine protected areas through 33 
collaboration with different authorities, such as you all with 34 
the Magnuson-Stevens authority. 35 
 36 
Also, besides Magnuson-Stevens, we have the Outer Continental 37 
Shelf Lands Act and, of course, the Clean Water Act that we work 38 
very closely with in all of our national marine sanctuaries. 39 
 40 
Fishing, the initiative has the potential to significantly 41 
enhance fishing in the Gulf of Mexico by extending the concept 42 
of wildlife refuges to the offshore environment.  The initiative 43 
is targeted.  Most of this, the initiative is targeted, in that 44 
only small, discreet areas will be subject to additional 45 
protection. 46 
 47 
Most of the areas considered are already subjected to some form 48 
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of fishing protection, such as your habitat areas of particular 1 
concern that have been established and some of your gag closure 2 
areas. 3 
 4 
It also provides a unique opportunity to study the benefits of 5 
marine protected areas in ecosystem management and the 6 
initiative would also be designed to establish management 7 
options based on sound science and after a very thorough public 8 
process. 9 
 10 
As Michael alluded to, or said outright, we want to work 11 
closely, for instance, with your habitat committees and with 12 
your coral committee and other groups as we proceed in this 13 
concept. 14 
 15 
These are the banks that we’ve put out there right now.  We 16 
don’t think these are all that exist.  We think these are some 17 
that are very important.  These are all names that are 18 
recognizable to you or very familiar to you, because many of 19 
them are habitat areas of particular concern. 20 
 21 
The islands in the Islands in the Stream concept are those 22 
places, those places that are very special that rim the Gulf of 23 
Mexico all the way around to the Yucatan and on down to Belize 24 
and I’m not going to name off each one of these, but I can tell 25 
you that within the area we already have the Flower Garden Banks 26 
National Marine Sanctuary and the Florida Keys National Marine 27 
Sanctuary and the Tortugas Ecological Reserve. 28 
 29 
The stream is the loop current.  It’s the water mass that moves 30 
and anything that spawns in these areas around the area.  The 31 
Islands in the Stream concept is not new.  It’s something that 32 
we did years ago that we started looking at this. 33 
 34 
In fact, we did a five-year Sustainable Seas Expedition with 35 
National Geographic and we explored many of these pinnacles and 36 
ridges and banks all around the Gulf of Mexico during that 37 
expedition.  38 
 39 
I want to emphasize that the Flower Garden Banks National Marine 40 
Sanctuary is currently going through a management review 41 
process.  They are already -- This is a separate process and we 42 
want to make sure that you see that as decoupled from this 43 
effort. 44 
 45 
That process would be the centerpiece, when completed, of this 46 
overall network, but you’re going to hear later on this 47 
afternoon from G.P. Schmahl, the Superintendent of the Flower 48 
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Garden Banks Sanctuary, about where they are in that process. 1 
 2 
They are working with a well balanced sanctuary advisory council 3 
and they are developing alternatives for a boundary expansion as 4 
we speak. 5 
 6 
This is what the map looks like.  You’ve probably seen different 7 
versions of this.  The four-pager, I want to tell you, has 8 
always been draft and is still draft and in fact, if you see any 9 
copies that have “Draft” removed, that was not removed by us.  I 10 
just want to stress that what you have seen so far has been 11 
draft. 12 
 13 
One of the maps that was out there for a while had this big, 14 
huge, red rectangle across Texas, Louisiana and Mississippi and 15 
I just knew that that would have people fired up about how large 16 
this was going to be.   17 
 18 
We’re talking about discreet areas, areas that are very small in 19 
scale, many of which are already no activity zones by Minerals 20 
Management Service and many that are already habitat areas of 21 
particular concern under your designation.  We’re not talking 22 
about huge changes as far as any of the regulations and with 23 
that, we’ll answer questions. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Are there any questions of Mr. Causey? 26 

 27 
MS. WALKER:  My question is for Mr. Weiss, please.  Thank you 28 

for coming and we appreciate the presentation.  Can I ask you 29 
who recommended using the Antiquities Act to establish these 30 
marine reserves? 31 
 32 
MR. WEISS:  In coming up with the concept, remember the context 33 

was an interest in this administration and CEQ in potentially 34 
coming up with another initiative.  If that’s going to be done 35 
before the end of the President’s term, the most obvious tool 36 
available to the President to take executive action is the 37 
Antiquities Act, to create a monument as was done up in the 38 
northwestern Hawaiian Islands. 39 
 40 
The draft proposal was shaped accordingly, but if you see in the 41 
four-pager it clearly says that this should be a stakeholder 42 
process and if it’s done through the Antiquities Act that we 43 
recommend, at least in our concept piece, that a sanctuary 44 
designation process happen and occur for the long-term 45 
management, which would be a full public process as done under 46 
the Sanctuaries Act. 47 
 48 
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MS. WALKER:  Can I ask you why you were not interested -- 1 

There’s a process that exists that allows for robust stakeholder 2 
involvement.  There is a federally-appointed committee that has 3 
identified marine protected areas.   4 
 5 
They certainly have varied expertise on that panel and we were, 6 
in my opinion, chosen to manage the Gulf of Mexico, or the EEZ 7 
in the Gulf of Mexico, and I guess I’m just having a real hard 8 
time understanding how someone could come up with this draft 9 
plan and neither of those bodies knew anything about it. 10 
 11 
MR. WEISS:  Again, this was something we did in-house and, 12 

again, in the context of what the administration was interested 13 
in doing.  Again, we came up with one of the obvious mechanisms, 14 
but clearly putting more than a marker in for a stakeholder and 15 
a public process for the long-term management and specifically 16 
identified the Gulf Council, MMS, and Fisheries and Sanctuaries, 17 
which all have experience, a great amount of experience, in the 18 
Gulf of Mexico and we want to tap into all that experience. 19 
 20 
If you look at the four-pager, it’s clearly unfinished and 21 
unrefined in a lot of ways and there are a lot of uncertainties 22 
and questions in there that clearly it was the intent to, again, 23 
continually engage the stakeholders to help refine this. 24 
 25 
If you look at one of the questions, and we’ll hand this out 26 
afterwards, on that second slide I put up there, it was what 27 
other mechanisms might there be?  We want to hear that from the 28 
stakeholders as well. 29 
 30 
Again, when this initial concept was put together, the most 31 
obvious choice for this particular administration to do 32 
something by the end of the term is the Antiquities Act, but 33 
that’s not necessarily the only option and, again, we want to 34 
explore that and that’s one of the specific questions we put in 35 
there for stakeholders. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Weiss.  Mr. Perret has a 38 

question, I believe. 39 
 40 
MR. PERRET:  Michael and Billy, thanks for being here.  Whether 41 

it’s a discreet area or a large area, this council may or may 42 
not be supportive of it.  As we have in the past, we’ve come up 43 
with habitat areas of particular concern and so on and so forth. 44 
 45 
However, the process thus far has created a lot of problems for 46 
a lot of us.  Some of us are a little anxious.  There was a 47 
recent executive order signed by the President.  We’re hearing 48 
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that this one may come down and whether that’s accurate or not, 1 
we’re not sure. 2 
 3 
The process should be transparent.  We have Mr. Zales who sits 4 
on the national panel and Ms. Williams at one -- I don’t know if 5 
she’s still on or not, but they knew nothing about this and this 6 
is what I’m seeing to date. 7 
 8 
We’ve got a United States Senator that’s come out against it 9 
with a pretty strong letter and there was an article in 10 
yesterday’s New Orleans paper and you’ve galvanized fishing 11 
groups against it, because they don’t know enough about it.  A 12 
lot of us sitting here, because we know so little, have 13 
concerns. 14 
 15 
I guess, if I’ve got any suggestion, it’s to lets try as be as 16 
open as we can on any of these proposals, because I think you 17 
might find or you will find that you’ll have a heck of a lot 18 
more support and if you have opposition, you’ll know early on so 19 
that maybe there are other directions or other areas to look at, 20 
but we do appreciate both of you being here. 21 
 22 
MR. CAUSEY:  If I could respond, I don’t think I could agree 23 

with you more and I want to point out that the process is just 24 
starting.  What got out there, unfortunately, was a four-pager 25 
and I don’t know who drove the process to get that out so far in 26 
front, but it’s there and it’s something that we have to 27 
recognize that has happened. 28 
 29 
The thing that we are committed to is developing a process, 30 
because you know that I know that unless it comes from the 31 
bottom up that it’s not going to get accepted. 32 
 33 
What we need to do is take a concept that I think we all have a 34 
lot of common interest about, these areas that deserve 35 
conservation protection, as you already have, and yes, you all 36 
do manage the resources in the Gulf under the Magnuson-Stevens 37 
Act, but there are some gaps and things that we can help fill. 38 
 39 
You take that act and you take the National Marine Sanctuary Act 40 
and together, those are powerful pieces of legislation that can 41 
really apply true holistic management.   42 
 43 
I agree a hundred percent with you about process and all that we 44 
can say is I’m just glad that we’re here and if that hadn’t 45 
gotten out, we wouldn’t have been in front of the MPA Committee 46 
last week and they won’t meet again for six months.  That made 47 
that opportunity possible and it made it possible for us to get 48 
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in front of you, because of the urgency that was being created 1 
by the concern and so thank you for that. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I echo everyone and we appreciate that you, 4 

on such short notice, came to our council meeting to help 5 
explain to us what was going on and to allay as many of these 6 
fears as you could. 7 
 8 
MR. BROWN:  Could you help clarify one issue?  That is does the 9 

Antiquities Act extend beyond the EEZ? 10 
 11 
MR. MCLEMORE:  Do you mean inshore, towards inshore?  Yes. 12 

 13 
MR. BROWN:  Inshore or internationally. 14 

 15 
MR. MCLEMORE:  That I’m not sure about, the scope of it 16 

internationally.  I would tend to doubt it, because I don’t 17 
think the President could just declare a monument where we 18 
didn’t have jurisdiction, but it does grant him the authority to 19 
declare a monument to preserve resources of unique scientific 20 
interest and that’s what the reasoning was behind this. 21 
 22 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Michael and Billy, thank you for coming.  As was 23 

stated earlier, I was a member of the National MPA and it was my 24 
understanding that it was that federal advisory panel’s charge 25 
to meet with the public and the other interests and concerns and 26 
actually develop a national MPA and what actually was classified 27 
as an MPA. 28 
 29 
They’ve been holding meetings everywhere and getting input, but 30 
I still feel and I would like whoever you report to, and this is 31 
my personal opinion.  I think the eight councils, they know 32 
their area.  They know how to get the word to the public.  They 33 
know how to get the public input back. 34 
 35 
I just feel like that between the National MPA and your eight 36 
regional councils that they’re capable of designating areas and 37 
calling them MPAs.  If they need something from the Sanctuary 38 
people, I’m sure -- Mr. Causey has been here several times 39 
before us and I’m certain that you all would come in and help 40 
us, but I just think that the public has -- They know the 41 
process through the councils. 42 
 43 
They probably trust the councils more than what they do this 44 
four-page discussion document draft that I just saw today.  It 45 
almost made me feel like something was being done behind closed 46 
doors and it just happened to get out to the public, but I still 47 
think it’s the council process that should be managing the 48 
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areas, along with the National MPA, and if they need help from 1 
the Sanctuaries, then they should come and talk to the people in 2 
charge there and do it as a collective group.  Thank you. 3 
 4 
MR. CAUSEY:  If I could address that, thank you for the 5 

comments.  I think part of the reason for us going to the MPA 6 
Federal Advisory Committee last week was to clarify exactly what 7 
this is in the way of a concept and how it relates to their 8 
authority. 9 
 10 
They’ve been charged to develop a network of marine protected 11 
areas and to identify a network and they’ve been going beyond 12 
that and identifying a public participatory process that’s very 13 
detailed and it was one of the first reports that they produced. 14 
 15 
However, they do not have the authority to implement these 16 
areas.  They do not have the authority to implement MPAs and 17 
Sanctuaries do.  We’re in the same part of NOAA, in the National 18 
Ocean Service.  In fact, until very recently, we were in the 19 
same part of the line office. 20 
 21 
We feel that last week was very fortuitous for us, to be able to 22 
go to them and to join our efforts, because they have done a 23 
good job of getting out to the public. 24 
 25 
Another thing is that they represent a very broad range of 26 
stakeholders and many of the faces that we’re going to see 27 
around the Gulf of Mexico should this move forward.  In working 28 
with you all, I’ve already pointed out that you have enormous 29 
authority and you’ve done a fabulous job in the Gulf of Mexico 30 
with the habitat areas of particular concern and with Madison-31 
Swanson and Steamboat.   32 
 33 
We want to join with you to do even greater conservation for the 34 
region of threatened resources.  That’s where we are, but 35 
definitely seeing the three bodies work together is an ideal 36 
situation. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  A follow-up, Ms. Williams? 39 

 40 
MS. WILLIAMS:  From what I’m hearing then is you want to join 41 

with us and that you won’t be doing it and that you’ll actually 42 
come back to the councils and it will -- The councils will 43 
actually have to approve your actions before you take them any 44 
further? 45 
 46 
MR. CAUSEY:  That’s a legal question. 47 

 48 
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MR. WEISS:  Again, I think some of the specifics have yet to be 1 

worked out in terms of what the process is and that’s what we’re 2 
asking the council and other stakeholders right now, is to help 3 
us define what that process is. 4 
 5 
Until there’s a decision to go forward and with what and, again, 6 
getting input from the stakeholders as to what that “what” is, 7 
it’s kind of speculative to say how this would work at this 8 
point in time, which really emphasizes the fact that this four-9 
pager is just the beginning of an idea and that this dialogue 10 
needs to occur and continue. 11 
 12 
MR. CAUSEY:  If I could, I don’t want it to appear like I ducked 13 

your answer, Ms. Williams, because I didn’t.  Again, we’re 14 
committed to working with the council and we’re required to work 15 
with the National Marine Fisheries Service, as well as the 16 
council, on anything that would affect fishing.   17 
 18 
That’s the process that we would come back through and work 19 
hand-in-hand with you all, but should the administration want to 20 
take action on this, and I don’t want to speak too 21 
hypothetically, but there could be something that they could 22 
establish that would not affect fishing, but would provide 23 
overall protection to the area, but that would be something that 24 
would come and then we would come back and fill in the issues 25 
that would affect any fishing whatsoever. 26 
 27 
MR. HENDRIX:  Thank you for your presentations.  I had one 28 

question.  What plan for enforcement of the boundaries and 29 
activities within these protected areas do you envision? 30 
 31 
MR. WEISS:  Again, the details of this are what is part of the 32 

idea to flesh out, but the idea that we do have an 33 
infrastructure in the Sanctuary Program in the Gulf of Mexico 34 
with the Flower Gardens, with the Florida Keys, NOAA 35 
Enforcement.  We would tap in, obviously, to all those basic 36 
resources, but, again, in terms of scale and scope, that is very 37 
early in this process to define that. 38 
 39 
MR. HENDRIX:  Currently, you share law enforcement 40 

responsibilities with the same or share the same process with 41 
the Gulf Fisheries Council.  Do you see enlargement of these 42 
areas utilizing the same enforcement? 43 
 44 
MR. WEISS:  I think our traditional enforcement tool is with the 45 

Office of Law Enforcement in NOAA and the Coast Guard and the 46 
other traditional agencies that enforce federal laws. 47 
 48 
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MR. MORRIS:  Thank you for being here to talk with us about this 1 

today.  This morning, we had a committee discussion about spiny 2 
lobster and about how the spawning lobsters that replenish the 3 
spiny lobsters in the Florida Keys are likely located in the 4 
Caribbean. 5 
 6 
We were reminded by that discussion of how our fisheries 7 
management is really intertwined with fisheries management in 8 
the Caribbean and off of Mexico in the southern Gulf of Mexico 9 
and so I’m really fascinated with your slide that you showed us 10 
of all the currents and how many of them link up.  That’s a 11 
little bit represented here in your four-pager. 12 
 13 
I would hope that you would share your presentation with us, 14 
because I really value that map of the currents and everything 15 
that’s going on.  I had a discussion earlier in the week that 16 
was wondering whether gag grouper juvenile or larval fish from 17 
north of the Yucatan was somehow finding its way to sites in the 18 
eastern Gulf.   19 
 20 
Do you have any idea how quickly this current moves?  It’s the 21 
loop current that’s over in the eastern Gulf, right?  How long 22 
does it take water to get from north of Yucatan back into the 23 
Florida Straits?  Do you have any idea about that? 24 
 25 
MR. CAUSEY:  It’s on the scale of -- It depends on the season, 26 

but on the scale of weeks to months.  We have seen that fish, 27 
many of the snapper grouper species in fact, could come from as 28 
far away as Belize and still make it to the Keys or into the 29 
Gulf. 30 
 31 
MR. PERRET:  Billy, this has generated a lot of interest from a 32 

lot of folks and it would help people like me greatly if I could 33 
have a copy of your presentation so that in some of the 34 
discussions I have with people that have concerns that maybe it 35 
might help if I had this to -- Could you make that available? 36 
 37 
MR. CAUSEY:  Absolutely.  I want to stress -- I’m looking over 38 

this gentleman’s shoulder here and the map that you have is the 39 
wrong map.  That’s the one that has the big rectangle off of 40 
Louisiana and Mississippi.  Yes, definitely, we will make sure 41 
we get this presentation to you with the bullets. 42 
 43 
Also, at the end of this presentation, we have a one-pager 44 
that’s available.  We have with us Sarah Fangman, who is a 45 
regional science person, and Sean Morton from our headquarters, 46 
from Sanctuaries.  They’ll be here to answer questions also, if 47 
you see them during break times.  They also have a four-pager to 48 
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pass out. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a couple more questions for you. 3 

 4 
MS. FOOTE:  I had a follow-up question.  One of your slides said 5 

that CEQ had requested this or expressed an interest.  What was 6 
the mechanism of that?  Then I have a follow-up question after 7 
that. 8 
 9 
MR. CAUSEY:  I can probably tell this more freely than Michael, 10 

because I wasn’t there and I can say it was third-hand 11 
information.  That is after the President signed the 12 
Papahanaumokuakea Marine National Monument -- Again, this is 13 
third person, but he said what’s next? 14 
 15 
His person in charge of what’s next would be CEQ and Jim 16 
Coddington and his office.  This is very typical at the end of 17 
administrations.  We’ve gone through these drills over the 18 
years.  You don’t know how many times I’ve nominated Oculina 19 
Banks as something that would be designated under the twilight 20 
hours of an administration. 21 
 22 
This is how -- It came about in a very pointed what would 23 
something look like and what’s an idea.  We know that other 24 
ideas are being floated by the conservation community and we 25 
haven’t seen those.  Other agencies have initiatives out there 26 
and we have not seen those, but we do know that this is what we 27 
worked on internally to be prepared to pass off. 28 
 29 
MS. FOOTE:  I have a follow-up question.  You mentioned if the 30 

President chose to use the Antiquities Act that he could do that 31 
fairly immediately and protect the area, but you all would come 32 
in to do the fisheries.  He wouldn’t have the authority to do 33 
fisheries? 34 
 35 
MR. WEISS:  One of the advantages of actually starting this 36 

dialogue now is that committing both a stakeholder process to 37 
development of whatever, if anything, occurs of this by the 38 
President and helping shape what goes into the designating 39 
instrument, the proclamation or the executive order that would 40 
create the area.  That’s the instrument the President will use. 41 
 42 
By having a stakeholder process and having folks involved in the 43 
discussion to help shape what that initial establishment would 44 
do, and more importantly what it wouldn’t do, and then also 45 
hopefully working into that proclamation the direction to do the 46 
next step, which is a full public process sanctuary. 47 
 48 
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Again, we’re not just talking about fisheries management, but 1 
ecosystem and non-fisheries management components and as well, 2 
and the education and outreach that sanctuaries can bring to 3 
that as well. 4 
 5 
The real key important -- Two key important stakeholder kind of 6 
milestones, if you will, are starting the dialogue now and 7 
getting the idea shaped, if this is an idea if that’s 8 
interesting and in case it moves forward.  We don’t know that.  9 
That’s another outstanding issue.  We don’t know if this is 10 
going to go anywhere. 11 
 12 
If it does, then really engaging the stakeholder community and 13 
helping you design what that stakeholder process would be, to go 14 
in whatever, if anything, the President does, but then more 15 
importantly, or as important, building into the proclamation 16 
that long-term kind of public process for the long-term 17 
management and protection of the area, which goes to the further 18 
engagement of the council and the Sanctuary program and the 19 
processes we’re all familiar with. 20 
 21 
MS. FOOTE:  Last question.  Was that stakeholder process used in 22 

the Hawaiian example? 23 
 24 
MR. WEISS:  Actually, it was.  There were two -- I’ve lived this 25 

from day one in the northwestern Hawaiian Islands.  In the prior 26 
administration, when President Clinton put out a directive to go 27 
and hold visioning sessions as to how to protect the 28 
northwestern Hawaiian Islands. 29 
 30 
That resulted, at the end of that term, in the creation by 31 
executive order of the Coral Reef Ecosystem Reserve and then the 32 
direction for the Sanctuary program to take that and designate a 33 
sanctuary and go through sanctuary designation process and as 34 
folks know, that was a five-year public process.   35 
 36 
Maybe I shouldn’t assume that.  It was a five-year public 37 
process from the time that President Clinton established the 38 
Coral Reef Ecosystem Reserve, which had followed a summer-long 39 
public process. 40 
 41 
Then, as we were about to propose the sanctuary designation, 42 
President Bush came in, as many people know, and declared it a 43 
monument and essentially put an end to that process.  I think 44 
frankly a lot of people were surprised by that, but it had been 45 
built based on probably about eight years of public process, 46 
when the President did that in the northwestern Hawaiian 47 
Islands. 48 
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 1 
One of the advantages, just to finish up, in this particular 2 
endeavor is that if we know that the President is interested in 3 
doing something like that, then there’s no surprise and the 4 
stakeholder process that we’re talking about now will ideally 5 
help shape whatever comes out at the end of whatever the 6 
President does, again assuming or presuming that the President 7 
might actually want to do anything here. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’ve got two more people on the list and 10 

then we’re going to bring this to a halt. 11 
 12 
MR. PEARCE:  I just wanted to clarify that the map was wrong 13 

that they were looking at.  On Tab I, we need to get a better 14 
map and that the rectangle off of Louisiana and Alabama and 15 
Florida -- It doesn’t belong in this and that’s all I wanted to 16 
say. 17 
 18 
MS. WALKER:  To that point, are you saying, Mr. Causey, that 19 

that map did not come from you, that it was something that was 20 
invented by someone else? 21 
 22 
MR. CAUSEY:  No, I’m not saying that at all.  What I’m saying is 23 

this has been draft and continues to be draft and that map was 24 
one of the earlier drafts and we looked at it and said wait, we 25 
can’t be doing this, even though that was supposed to be a 26 
general area of many banks and pinnacles. 27 
 28 
When people see a footprint that large, it scares them and so 29 
that was -- Again, we’re looking at discreet pinnacles and banks 30 
and ridges and not a rectangle that’s about a hundred miles long 31 
and forty miles wide. 32 
 33 
The answer is that it came from us, but we’ve revised it twice 34 
since then internally and that is out now and this one got out -35 
- I don’t even know when this one got out first, but this had to 36 
be August, the mid-August, draft. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Ms. Williams I think is our last person and 39 

I think she had a question regarding this as well. 40 
 41 
MS. WILLIAMS:  The paper that I have says “Discussion Paper 42 

Draft 8/31/2007” and so that’s on time.  It’s titled “Leading 43 
the World: Creating an International Network of Marine Protected 44 
Areas in the Gulf of Mexico” and on the last page, it lists all 45 
of the areas, some of which I’m sure hasn’t been through any 46 
type of public process that I’m aware of. 47 
 48 
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I would like someone, whoever you report back to, and I’m not 1 
sure who that is, if it’s Jack Dunnigan or who it is, but I 2 
would like the President to know that he has someone in the Gulf 3 
of Mexico that can do this process and it’s called the Gulf 4 
Council and he has a National MPA.  Thank you. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Would you all like to -- I know you all are 7 

going to provide us the new materials and provide us your 8 
presentation and we certainly appreciate that and again, we 9 
appreciate you starting the process with us here today and 10 
taking the time out of your busy schedules to get here on short 11 
notice. 12 
 13 
As you said, it kind of got out early last week, or ten days ago 14 
or so, and we asked you to come down and talk with us and we 15 
appreciate you doing that. 16 
 17 
MR. WEISS:  Again, we thank you and the council for the 18 

opportunity to do this.  We really do want to put this in the 19 
right context and really begin the dialogue with the council and 20 
the other stakeholders of interest in the Gulf of Mexico and so 21 
thank you very much. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you all again and thank you, Billy. 24 

 25 
MR. CAUSEY:  Thank you very much. 26 

 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that -- What happened here was we moved 28 

that up because of some prior travel arrangements that these 29 
folks had.  Mr. Causey had intended to have Mr. Schmahl here to 30 
talk about some of the things going on with Flower Gardens and 31 
he is still in route. 32 
 33 
What we’re going to do is go through our public testimony and we 34 
will entertain him when he gets here at the end of all public 35 
testimony.  With that, we’ll move on to our public testimony.  I 36 
have no testimony for exempted fishing permits.  I’ll just ask 37 
is there anyone who wanted to turn a card in for that and did 38 
not get one turned in?  39 
 40 
Hearing none, then we will go on to Reef Fish Amendment 30A.  41 
We’re going to allow you five minutes on 30A and three minutes 42 
on the open public comment period as it now stands.  Of course, 43 
we may adjust the open public comment period, depending on the 44 
number of cards we have at that point in time and the time we 45 
have left.   46 
 47 
With that, on Amendment 30A, I will call Wayne Werner to the 48 
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microphone and I will ask for Libby Fetherston to be on deck and 1 
I actually have an on-deck chair today over there, if you want 2 
to make your way to the chair, the on-deck circle as it were, if 3 
you’re a baseball fan. 4 
 5 

PUBLIC TESTIMONY ON REEF FISH AMENDMENT 30A 6 

 7 
MR. WAYNE WERNER:  Good afternoon.  My name is Wayne Werner, 8 

owner of the Fishing Vessel Sea Quest and I was on the advisory 9 
panel, the Reef Fish Advisory Panel, discussing this 30A.  I 10 
liked what was brought up yesterday, to move all the allocation 11 
issues out of this document and into another document and 12 
strictly address them separately. 13 
 14 
To address that, while you’re addressing that, I think you 15 
should follow the guidelines of Magnuson-Stevens and that is you 16 
have to take into account new participation as well as 17 
historical participation and I would like to move on about 18 
accountability issues. 19 
 20 
It’s probably the most important thing we’re going to be facing 21 
over the next couple of years and I hope we have it to where 22 
everybody is accountable for everything, the waste.  I hope the 23 
interpretations come out that way, that we’re accountable for 24 
everything and not just what’s landed, but what’s wasted. 25 
 26 
At this point, we’re under individual quota systems.  I wouldn’t 27 
mind it being individually accountable and there was just so 28 
much division in our AP meeting.  It was all what’s good for the 29 
recreational and what’s good for the commercial.  There was no 30 
continuity there.  I just kind of wanted this council to 31 
understand that, that it was just like one side of the fence or 32 
the other side of the fence, instead of coming to middle ground. 33 
 34 
You know we need to start coming to middle ground on some of 35 
these subjects.  I just don’t see where we’re headed in the 36 
right direction in this process as long as we continue to fight 37 
with each other.  Thank you. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Werner.  We appreciate those 40 

comments.  Are there any questions?  Hearing none, Ms. 41 
Fetherston and on deck will be Mr. Scott Robson. 42 
 43 
MS. ELIZABETH FETHERSTON:  Good afternoon.  My name is Libby 44 

Fetherston and I’m here representing the Ocean Conservancy.  45 
Excuse me, but having a smoking hotel seems to be bothering me.  46 
We submitted a letter in Amendment 30A that I believe was handed 47 
out to you guys just recently and I’m going to hit the 48 
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highlights of that. 1 
 2 
First of all, I would like to thank both the Reef Fish Committee 3 
and the full council for all the hard work on this amendment and 4 
I would like to pay particular attention to the setting of the 5 
targets at the fishing rate of OY and the actual true limit at 6 
MFMT.  I think that’s incredibly important to ensuring that we 7 
rebuild these fisheries and truly end overfishing. 8 
 9 
I’m going to turn very quickly to some of the highlights in the 10 
letter.  In general, we support the development of Amendment 30A 11 
and urge the Gulf Council and NMFS to act swiftly to implement 12 
certain management measures proposed and indicated in this 13 
letter as preferred in this document that will be sufficient to 14 
end overfishing and allow for rebuilding of greater amberjack 15 
and gray triggerfish populations within the mandatory timeline. 16 
 17 
We are encouraged by and support the selection of preferred 18 
alternatives that end overfishing immediately and rebuild these 19 
fisheries within the mandated timelines with an appropriate 20 
level of confidence that management measures will achieve their 21 
goals. 22 
 23 
We believe that if these current preferred alternatives are 24 
finalized and implemented that they will go a long way in 25 
remedying the insufficient rebuilding plan in Secretarial 26 
Amendment 2 and restoring gray triggerfish to sustainable 27 
levels. 28 
 29 
As with the red snapper plan, we support the science-based 30 
management measures that end overfishing immediately and have a 31 
high probability of success in fulfilling the conservation 32 
mandates of the Magnuson-Stevens Act.  The timelines of these 33 
management measures are particularly crucial in the case of 34 
greater amberjack. 35 
 36 
The results from SEDAR-9 showed projections based on restraining 37 
catch in the year 2007 and realizing that the regulations could 38 
not be put in place, you all recommended that the analysis be 39 
reworked for a start date of January 1, 2008. 40 
 41 
These projections revealed the necessity of regulations going 42 
into place for the start date of the 2008 fishing year in order 43 
to meet the ten-year rebuilding plan time limit.  According to 44 
Secretarial Amendment 2 and the Magnuson Act, the year 2012 is 45 
the legal limit for this rebuilding plan. 46 
 47 
Considering this deadline if management measures are not 48 
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established in time to constrain mortality in 2008, it is highly 1 
likely that additional measures will be necessary to further 2 
constrain mortality in subsequent years. 3 
 4 
Furthermore, if mortality is not adequately constrained and the 5 
next assessment, scheduled for 2010, shows inadequate progress, 6 
it is possible that severe restrictions on mortality may be 7 
necessary in the final year of the rebuilding plan.  8 
Accordingly, we recommend that the Gulf Council finalize this 9 
amendment as soon as possible and we urge much greater diligence 10 
in monitoring mortality to ensure that it remains within the 11 
limit and account for any overage. 12 
 13 
Of course, the preferred method is to make sure that there are 14 
no overages, but we encourage the use of accountability measures 15 
that will be critical in ensuring the rebuilding remains on 16 
track. 17 
 18 
Specifically, we just want to note that we have some detailed 19 
comments about all the actions in the letter, but I’ll just 20 
highlight that we support the use of hard total allowable catch 21 
in both the greater amberjack and gray triggerfish commercial 22 
fisheries and appropriate recreational measures that have a high 23 
degree of probability of successfully ensuring the recreational 24 
catch stays within its limit. 25 
 26 
Again, I want to thank you guys for all your work on this.  The 27 
Magnuson Act has sort of laid out a new course I think for us 28 
and it’s very admirable that you guys have taken that up and 29 
really worked to set optimum yield as the target and I think our 30 
fisheries are going to respond really well to that.  Thank you 31 
very much. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Fetherston.  Are there any 34 

questions?  Mr. Scott Robson is next and Mr. David Krebs is 35 
after Mr. Robson. 36 
 37 
MR. SCOTT ROBSON:  Good afternoon, Gulf Coast Council members. 38 

My name is Scott Robson, President of the Destin Charterboat 39 
Association and Captain of the Charterboat Phoenix, and have 40 
fished out of Destin for over thirty years. 41 
 42 
I know yesterday I was here when we deferred this allocation off 43 
to a later date, but since I’m here, I’m going to go ahead and 44 
read this and just go on record with it and we’ll go from there 45 
when we meet again in January. 46 
 47 
I’m here to comment on Reef Fish Amendment 30A for gray 48 
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triggerfish and greater amberjack.  Let me start out with a 1 
little history in the fishery.  Before the 1980s, amberjack were 2 
mostly targeted by only recreational fishermen and then in the 3 
1980s, amberjack became popular in local restaurants as a fish 4 
of the day and the price for them went from twenty-five cents a 5 
pound to a dollar to a dollar-twenty-five a pound. 6 
 7 
Then the slaughter of amberjacks began, big amberjacks for 8 
money.  The recreational community pleaded with federal agencies 9 
to control the slaughter of amberjacks by commercial fishermen, 10 
in an effort to avoid stock collapse, especially in the stock of 11 
big amberjacks. 12 
 13 
In 1990, when the original amberjack management plan and 14 
regulations were set into place, the Gulf Council established an 15 
allocation of 84 percent recreational and 16 percent commercial, 16 
based on landings prior to any regulations. 17 
 18 
In this management plan, the size limit for recreational was set 19 
at twenty-eight inches with a bag limit of three per person.  20 
The commercial were opposed to any quotas or total catch limits 21 
and they were given a thirty-six-inch minimum size limit.  These 22 
regulations were supposed to produce a 45 percent reduction in 23 
the harvest on both sectors. 24 
 25 
There was never a 45 percent reduction in the commercial, due to 26 
a lack of enforcement from National Marine Fisheries.  In the 27 
four years prior to 1990, recreational landings averaged 4.45 28 
million pounds and the commercial landings were 1.65 million 29 
pounds. 30 
 31 
In the three years from 1990 to 1993, commercial landings 32 
averaged 1.29 million pounds, which was only a 22 percent 33 
reduction, while the same year’s recreational landings were 34 
reduced by 42 percent. 35 
 36 
In 1993, the recreational sector, realizing that the amberjack 37 
stock was not rebounding and being the more conservative sector, 38 
suggested a one fish per person bag limit, which was enacted 39 
four years later, in 1997.  Yet, no more restrictions were put 40 
on the commercial sector until one year later. 41 
 42 
Amendment 12 closed March through May for commercial landings.  43 
The result of all regulations impact on the recreational sector 44 
and then the commercial sector, the impact of these regulations 45 
over time has resulted in commercial taking a higher percentage 46 
of the allocation based on landings and once again, only because 47 
there was no actions taken by the National Marine Fisheries. 48 
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 1 
Now the Gulf Council, in economic analysis of the fishery, 2 
states the original allocation criteria are now twenty years old 3 
and the fishery has been allowed to naturally adjust within the 4 
constraints of above management measures since that time. 5 
 6 
I don’t know how in the world they came up with them.  There’s 7 
been no natural adjustment.  The change in catch level is a 8 
direct result from failure to enact adequate measures to control 9 
commercial harvest of greater amberjack and failure to enforce 10 
the commercial allocation. 11 
 12 
The Gulf Coast Council meeting of 2/07, there were several 13 
alternatives offered to change allocation.  The council’s 14 
preferred alternative was to reduce recreational allocations 15 
from 86 percent to 71 and increase commercial allocations to 29 16 
percent. 17 
 18 
We, the Destin Charterboat Association, do not see how changing 19 
the allocation to give the commercial sector more fish can help 20 
rebuild amberjacks.  We suggest Alternative 1, status quo, which 21 
is 84 percent recreational and 16 percent commercial, and hold 22 
the commercial sector at their allocation. 23 
 24 
We do not see how the Gulf Council under good conscience, would 25 
even consider any other modifications to allocation.  On Action 26 
2, modifications to the AJ rebuilding plan, Alternative 2, 27 
because the data is slow being collected and could result in 28 
possibly a severe cut in two or three years later if Alternative 29 
3 results in any accountability measures. 30 
 31 
Action 3, accountability measures, Alternative 1, status quo.  32 
We suggest because we do feel that a Regional Administrator 33 
should have the authority to impose a measure.  Example, 34 
National Marine Fisheries could say that we went over our quota 35 
and the amount of overage could be taken away the following 36 
year. 37 
 38 
Action 4, recreational management measures, we remain firm in 39 
our support of status quo.  We feel that if the quota remains at 40 
84 percent recreational and 16 percent commercial that we could 41 
maintain a one fish per angler with no captain and crew and a 42 
thirty-inch size limit. 43 
 44 
The reduction of captain and crew reduces the harvest from 4.5 45 
to 5.5 percent and an increase in size limit would decrease the 46 
harvest by 14 percent, which gives you almost 20 percent 47 
reduction.   48 
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 1 
Remember, this is all based on a 20 percent mortality rate on 2 
AJs and we feel the release mortality is probably closer to 10 3 
percent or less.  If any of you have ever caught AJs, you would 4 
have to agree that from any depth of water when you release, 5 
they all swim away, a lot like a cobia.   6 
 7 
Action 5, commercial management measures, we adamantly feel that 8 
the commercial sector should be constrained to their 16 percent 9 
allocation and the quota, when their quota is met, the season 10 
should be closed.  At 16 percent, their quota should be about 11 
300,000 pounds for 2008.  Whether this is done with trip limits 12 
or more closed seasons should be left up to the commercial 13 
sector. 14 
 15 
Real quick, on Action 6, we prefer Alternative 2.  On Action 7, 16 
the rebuilding plan, Alternative 2.  On Action 8, 17 
accountability, status quo, Alternative 1.  On Action 9, 18 
Alternative 1.  Action 10, regional management, Alternative 1 19 
and on Action 13, recreational management, if you’re looking for 20 
a 40 percent reduction in harvest, we stress that we maintain 21 
the current allocation of 93 percent and increase the size limit 22 
to thirteen inches, which is not even in the alternative plan, 23 
but fork length, which would get you about a 42 percent 24 
reduction in harvest. 25 
 26 
Action 2, commercial management, we stress again the allocation 27 
of 93 percent recreational and 7 percent commercial, that the 28 
quota be set for the commercial sector and that it be 29 
constrained by season closures or trip limits.  Thank you very 30 
much. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Go ahead, Mr. Perret, with your question. 33 

 34 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Mr. Robson, for being here.  Are you 35 

representing the Destin Charterboat Association? 36 
 37 
MR. ROBSON:  Yes, I do represent the Destin Charterboat 38 

Association. 39 
 40 
MR. PERRET:  Does your association closing the fishery down to 41 

any segment, any user group, if their allocation is met, 42 
commercial or sport?  In other words, if -- 43 
 44 
MR. ROBSON:  If we were to go over our TACs?  In other words, 45 

you set a hard TAC on that and closing that season down?  That 46 
seems to be the way it’s going to be going. 47 
 48 
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MR. PERRET:  Well, not necessarily.  Your state hasn’t taken 1 

certain actions, which means that a lot of red snapper were 2 
taken in state waters.  I just wanted to know if your 3 
association though supports closures when the TAC is met. 4 
 5 
MR. ROBSON:  Does our state support closures? 6 

 7 
MR. PERRET:  Does your organization? 8 

 9 
MR. ROBSON:  Support closures when TACs are met in the EEZ zone, 10 

in the federal zone? 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Either you can try to answer his question or 13 

say you can’t really answer it. 14 
 15 
MR. ROBSON:  I can’t really answer it. 16 

 17 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you for being here, Scott.  I know that you 18 

said that the Destin Charterboat Association supported the 19 
thirty-inch size limit.  Did you discuss a thirty-one-inch size 20 
limit and can you give us -- If you were able to maintain the 21 
one fish bag limit, but go to a thirty-one-inch and lose captain 22 
and crew, do you think that your association would support that? 23 
 24 
MR. ROBSON:  Not at this moment I don’t.  I don’t see -- As I 25 

say, as I understand it, at a thirty-inch we should be able to 26 
get that reduction and a thirty-one-inch, I don’t think that -- 27 
Going up three more inches, I don’t know if they would support 28 
that. 29 
 30 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Scott.  In Amendment 12 and 15, when 31 

there were reductions taken, there were actually equal 32 
reductions taken so that both sectors had the same percentage as 33 
far as reduction. 34 
 35 
I’m told that amberjack needs a 32 percent reduction.  If we 36 
stay with this 87 or 16 or whatever you were saying whatever the 37 
long time series was, do you think it should still be equal 38 
reduction when one sector is actually catching more fish than 39 
the lower sector? 40 
 41 
MR. ROBSON:  Let me understand this question.  If I understand 42 

this right, do I feel like if one sector is catching over their 43 
TAC should they -- I guess I don’t understand the question. 44 
 45 
MS. WILLIAMS:  When we take reductions, like you have to reduce 46 

-- 47 
 48 
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MR. ROBSON:  A percentage from each sector. 1 

 2 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Right, the percentage.  In the past, we’ve done 3 

it pretty much equally.  It was done equally in both 12 and 15.  4 
It came out to an equal reduction between commercial and 5 
recreational. 6 
 7 
Now the numbers that you’re using, you’re going to back in 1981, 8 
I suppose, and you’re wanting to use this long time series, 9 
which makes, of course, the recreational have a much larger 10 
catch than what you would the commercial.  I’m asking you if one 11 
group is harvesting 80 percent and the other is harvesting 20 12 
percent, do you think the reduction should still be the same on 13 
both sectors for an overfished fishery? 14 
 15 
MR. ROBSON:  I think that’s the way it’s been done.  It’s been 16 

done that way on the red grouper.  You tried to do equal 17 
reductions on both ends, although one sector would have more -- 18 
For example, in your red grouper fishery, your commercial 19 
fishery has a higher percentage of the red groupers than the 20 
recreational do. 21 
 22 
I know back then we talked about changing allocations and that’s 23 
not been done and I guess when we’re talking about these 24 
amberjacks -- I don’t know if I’m answering your question 25 
correct, but I would think that being -- Through the years that 26 
our numbers have come in smaller and that’s what has kind of 27 
given that natural -- As they point out, saying that’s been kind 28 
of the natural thing that’s happened with our having 29 
restrictions going down to a one fish per person now that we are 30 
below and that we’ve met our reductions and that to meet our 31 
reductions nowadays we would need an increase in size limit. 32 
 33 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Okay and -- 34 

 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Ms. Williams, do you have another one that 36 

you can get in quickly with a question? 37 
 38 
MR. ROBSON:  I think what you’re asking me is I do feel like is 39 

it fair to when one sector has a higher percentage to make it 40 
equal reductions on both sectors? 41 
 42 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 43 

 44 
MR. ROBSON:  If one is lower and I can’t answer that right now. 45 

 46 
MR. PEARCE:  If I hear you right, you -- Thanks for coming.  We 47 

appreciate the testimony.  You want to go back to the 1981 to 48 
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1987 years for allocation purposes and do you then -- Would you 1 
then go back to the 1981 to 1987 years for all allocation of 2 
other species as well?  Would that be fair and equitable? 3 
 4 
MR. ROBSON:  Would that be fair and equitable?  I know there’s 5 

been some changes throughout the years, but I guess that would 6 
be up to further discussion in the future when we talk about 7 
changing allocations and like what was talked about yesterday, 8 
creating a panel that would start discussing allocations in the 9 
future and how they should be fairly divided and so forth. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Robson.  Folks in the back of 12 

the room, either sit down or try to find a seat, if there are 13 
any available, so that we’re just not -- That is a hallway and 14 
walkway for people coming through as well and needing to get out 15 
as well.  Next we have up Mr. Krebs. 16 
 17 
I would just remind the folks in the audience who might have 18 
come in late and not attended the entire meeting that 30A has 19 
been delayed for final action until January, at least until 20 
January, due to some procedural issues and timelines that 21 
haven’t been met yet and so we will be taking this up again in 22 
January.  With that, Mr. Krebs. 23 
 24 
MR. DAVID KREBS:  Hi, council.  David Krebs, Ariel Seafoods out 25 

of Destin, Florida, a commercial wholesaler.  My comments on 26 
30A, basically Mr. Pearce has hit on the meat of it and that is 27 
that anything that’s done in the future with allocation be fair 28 
and equitable. 29 
 30 
Of course, the biggest concern that I have is still going on in 31 
the room today that has gone on for ten years and for whatever 32 
reason, we have the for-hire sector pitted against the 33 
commercial sector when it’s really the for-hire sector, the 34 
private sector, and the commercial sector that are sharing this 35 
fishery. 36 
 37 
Until we get a method that makes the recreational sector, which 38 
is the for-hire and the private sector combined, fully 39 
accountable, how do you discuss anything that’s ever going to 40 
happen, because it doesn’t matter what you tell them their TAC 41 
is.  They’re going to exceed it, because there’s so many of them 42 
and they don’t have a choice. 43 
 44 
It’s not that they mean to.  I’m not going to point fingers and 45 
say they blatantly do it, but there’s not a method to enforce 46 
anything that happens in the recreational sector.  We would love 47 
to see the for-hire guys who have a history and have a right -- 48 
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There are a limited number of people and why they aren’t 1 
protected by this council before the private sector is is beyond 2 
me.  I haven’t understood that. 3 
 4 
We keep looking for alternatives.  We had a moratorium on 5 
charterboat permits four or five years ago that everybody said 6 
we don’t want a moratorium and then all of a sudden, we’ve got 7 
too many charterboats today. 8 
 9 
The guys have a right to fish.  They’ve been fishing, but we 10 
don’t need to be trying to point the finger at all the user 11 
groups that are out here.  What we have to do is be accountable.  12 
The commercial sector -- One of the reasons that we can be told 13 
what we’ve done is because we’ve been filling out logbooks and 14 
we’ve been filling out trip tickets dockside since the 1980s.  15 
We are accountable of what we catch.  That’s all I have and 16 
thank you. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Krebs.  With that, Mr. Bill 19 

Tucker will be next and on deck will be Mr. Bob Zales.  Bill, 20 
don’t let the Grim Reaper worry you here coming at you. 21 
 22 
MR. BILL TUCKER:  I saw that.  I don’t know what to think of it, 23 

but I saw it.  I’m a commercial grouper fisherman and I also 24 
represent the Fishermen’s Advocacy Organization and on 30A on 25 
the amberjack, on Action 1, Modifications to AJ Allocation, I 26 
too think that we ought to have some type of a comprehensive 27 
analysis of all these different allocation plans. 28 
 29 
I’ve seen red snapper, red grouper, gag grouper, triggerfish and 30 
amberjack and I don’t know where they materialized from, but 31 
they are here and I have the same question that Harlon has.  If 32 
you do it this way on this fishery, is that the first domino to 33 
fall on the rest of them? 34 
 35 
I asked in this meeting yesterday, this round table we had after 36 
hours, about the 86/14 in red snapper.  When we go back -- 37 
There’s a document up there on the table that says when we go 38 
back to Amendment 1 that it’s going to be -- Amendment 1 says 51 39 
commercial and 49 recreational. 40 
 41 
Dr. Crabtree says something that if we use the Amendment 1 years 42 
that it will be actually something closer to 55 percent 43 
commercial and 45 percent recreational and I didn’t even 44 
understand what that was all about.  45 
 46 
Evidently when they changed the MRFSS methodologies, that was 47 
after Amendment 1.  When you backtrack that calculation into 48 
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that Amendment 1 time period, you get a different number.  I 1 
haven’t fully understood it and I imagine there are people out 2 
here that don’t fully understand it.   3 
 4 
We may be a little bit premature to be discussing some of these 5 
issues and supporting a comprehensive allocation formula or 6 
discussion might be the appropriate way to do it.  If we can get 7 
it out of the document, that might be great. 8 
 9 
On accountability procedures, we support the Preferred 10 
Alternative 2 that holds each sector accountable for excess 11 
mortality that they may make happen.  On Action 4, the 12 
recreational management, I think for the most part I would like 13 
to leave that discussion for the recreational fishery, although 14 
I will say that I hope they see that increasing size limits also 15 
increases release mortality. 16 
 17 
On the commercial management alternatives, we support the 18 
development of an IFQ program for the amberjack.  We think that 19 
has built-in accountability.  It’s not part of this document, 20 
but we hope that it comes up soon. 21 
 22 
In the interim, if I have to go to the second choice tier, we 23 
would support Preferred Alternative 4 that establishes a hard 24 
commercial quota and until the IFQs are implemented, we would 25 
also support the implementation of some type of trip limit to 26 
help spread those landings out and prevent a market glut and 27 
help us with a little upward pressure on price. 28 
 29 
The glut market on a reduced TAC will probably happen in the 30 
absence of IFQ or trip limit and that’s why I would support 31 
that. 32 
 33 
On gray triggerfish, on the accountability procedures, we 34 
support the Preferred Alternative 4, where it holds the sectors 35 
accountable for any excess mortality and the modifications to 36 
the allocations, the same thing I said before.  If you had to 37 
choose one, let’s go with a longer time series. 38 
 39 
Amendment 1 clearly states that the reason they chose the years 40 
they did in Amendment 1 was because it was the longest time 41 
series available at the time.  I believe that’s the rationale 42 
for the decision they made and if you’re going to follow that 43 
rationale, you should follow it. 44 
 45 
On regional management, we would like to see Preferred 46 
Alternative 1, which is no action.  On the recreational 47 
management alternatives, again, we would like to see it left up 48 
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to the -- We hope the recreational sector can come up with a 1 
good solution there and the commercial management on 2 
triggerfish, I would like to see you maintain the twelve-inch 3 
size limit and perhaps in combination with Alternative 6, which 4 
is to establish a commercial quota.  That’s all I have for 5 
Amendment 30A. 6 
 7 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you for coming.  On your quota for the 8 

commercial fishery under the greater amberjack, you get a 38 9 
percent reduction if you had a trip limit of 1,100 pounds is 10 
what I’m looking at in the document or you could have a 38 11 
percent reduction with a hard quota.  You’re wanting a quota and 12 
a trip limit or one or the other or -- 13 
 14 
MR. TUCKER:  My first choice would be an IFQ system for 15 

amberjack.  That eliminates all that.  If you have to go the 16 
long way around the mountain, start with a quota.  The trip 17 
limit alone -- You can have a trip limit, but that doesn’t mean 18 
you’re going to hit the quota.  It doesn’t mean you’re going to 19 
hit your target. 20 
 21 
If you put a hard quota in, you hit it, but that doesn’t mean 22 
you’re going to stretch it out for any length of time, because 23 
at a half-million pounds, we’ll snap that up pretty quick.  The 24 
incentive will be to go snap it up and the early bird gets the 25 
worm type of thing. 26 
 27 
Start with your quota and implement a trip limit.  Without a 28 
trip limit and that quota, we’ll just end up flooding a market 29 
that can’t absorb it or probably can absorb it, but at a price 30 
and at a cost to the fishermen.  We won’t be maximizing the 31 
benefit on a given pound of amberjack and I think that -- Again, 32 
the first choice would be an IFQ.  You would maximize the value 33 
of those landings. 34 
 35 
In the absence of that, you have to do some -- You’re not 36 
shooting for the blue ribbon at that point.  You’re probably 37 
going to get a red ribbon or a white ribbon.  That’s why I would 38 
include the trip limit with the quota. 39 
 40 
MR. GILL:  Thank you, Bill, for coming and testifying.  You just 41 

mentioned that if you had quota only on AJs that you all would 42 
tend to race for the fish and drive the market down.  Given the 43 
small market size for AJs, don’t you feel that the market itself 44 
would be self-regulating and as it fell down that you would tend 45 
to target them less and hence, it would be self-contained in 46 
that respect? 47 
 48 
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MR. TUCKER:  I think there are certain individuals within the 1 

fishery who would.  I wish we had individual accountability.  2 
The problem I have is when you rely on collective 3 
accountability, you rely on the decisions of others and from 4 
what I’ve seen, I’m not real comfortable with some of the 5 
decisions that other people make. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Tucker.  Next is Mr. Zales 8 

and next will be Mr. Tom Rice from Panama City. 9 
 10 
MR. BOB ZALES:  Happy Halloween.  That wasn’t a scream for 11 

trick-or-treat, but that’s what the fishermen are doing when we 12 
go back home and tell them all the news that comes from this 13 
council and the Fisheries Service.   14 
 15 
Clearly, for those of you all that don’t know, but in Panama 16 
City when you get on a radio when I get back over there, the 17 
reason I’m in this costume is that’s what they call me, is the 18 
Grim Reaper.  All I do is provide them bad news.  They never get 19 
anything good. 20 
 21 
In the discussion for 30A, basically -- My name is Bob Zales, 22 
II.  I’m President of the Panama City Boatmen Association and 23 
that’s who I’m representing.  The position that we take 24 
essentially is what we did as the Reef Fish Advisory Panel, 25 
where we met a few weeks ago in St. Petersburg. 26 
 27 
We are for status quo on allocation for both triggerfish and 28 
amberjack.  Clearly, every management decision in the document 29 
that needs to be considered is based on that allocation.  There 30 
was mention of a thirty-one-inch size limit.  We have supported 31 
the thirty-inch size limit, reluctantly, to maintain one fish. 32 
 33 
The only way that works is with an allocation of 84/16, which is 34 
what was set up in Amendment 1.  Clearly if you want to change 35 
that allocation -- Much like we’ve seen with the Islands in the 36 
Stream deal, the executive order circumvents a process of 37 
creating MPAs. 38 
 39 
Arbitrarily setting and changing allocation circumvents the 40 
process.  You’ve got a process here.  It’s called a fishery 41 
management plan and an amendment to a plan.  Create that 42 
amendment and work with it, work with that allocation, but until 43 
then, leave it alone.  44 
 45 
The increase of amberjacks from twenty-eight to thirty inches is 46 
a two-inch increase.  Jacking it up another inch is not an inch 47 
increase, but it’s a three-inch increase.  In my experience with 48 
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amberjack, and I’ve got a lot of it, both in catching the fish 1 
and also doing a lot of tagging information -- My tagging data 2 
and my experience clearly shows that amberjacks, the bigger they 3 
are, the less likely they survive release mortality. 4 
 5 
That smaller fish, you can take a sixteen-inch jack and cut him 6 
in half and both sides will fly off and they’ll swim away.  7 
They’re a hearty fish and anybody that catches them will tell 8 
you that. 9 
 10 
The more you increase that size, the more damage you’re going to 11 
do with discards.  We’re not asking to take anything away from 12 
any other sector.  We simply want sectors constrained to what 13 
they were given initially. 14 
 15 
Kay mentioned amendments and I forgot the two, but I’m sure the 16 
one was where we went to a one fish on the recreational side and 17 
the other was when you extended the closed season.  Both of 18 
those were intended to work with equal reductions.   19 
 20 
They clearly did not.  The commercial side with their closures, 21 
the fishery wasn’t constrained.  On the one fish for us that we 22 
asked for -- The recreational sector came to this council and 23 
went to the Marine Fisheries Commission, when it was in 24 
existence, and asked for that reduction so that we wouldn’t be 25 
faced where we are now.  This was done years ago, but we’ve 26 
ended up here. 27 
 28 
Now, we’ve got a more serious problem and the reason why -- 29 
There’s quite a few people here, but you would have had a lot 30 
more people here had you all had not decided not to take final 31 
action, due to the fact that the Fisheries Service failed in 32 
their job to create the DEIS. 33 
 34 
What that’s done is that has put us in a potential position that 35 
clearly we’re not going to have any change in regulation next 36 
year.  At the earliest, it would be sometime in June or July.  37 
The amberjack fishery is going to be prosecuted in April and 38 
May. 39 
 40 
What that does is add the potential that by the time regulations 41 
come into play, whether they’re done by final action or interim 42 
rule, we’re going to be told that you all have exceeded your 43 
allowable harvest and so in 2009, we could be faced with a total 44 
closure in amberjack. 45 
 46 
Right now, we’re looking at four months on red snapper.  We 47 
don’t know where we’re headed with grouper, but it’s going to be 48 
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somewhere in that line.  Amberjack, we’ve got a problem there, 1 
too.  2 
 3 
Clearly, we need something and that’s the reason why we’re 4 
supporting the current status quo on allocation.  We think 5 
that’s where you need to go and that’s the fair thing to do and 6 
work with your ad hoc committee or whatever you need to do and 7 
develop a plan for allocation across the board and add the 8 
species to them and work with them in the future.  Any 9 
questions? 10 
 11 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Bob.  I know you have a lot of 12 

knowledge and you’ve come before us many times and discussed 13 
data problems, especially with MRFSS.  As you know, the logbook 14 
system didn’t go in until probably 1993, mandatory for everyone.  15 
It’s 1992 or 1993 as far as the commercial side. 16 
 17 
I know that there was a new charterboat survey started, hoping 18 
that you could get better data, because most of the time it 19 
showed that you all were over harvesting, when the recreational 20 
sector felt like that they were not. 21 
 22 
By the option that you’re saying that you choose then, then 23 
you’re supporting the MRFSS data, the early MRFSS data, rather 24 
than trying to use a long time series that has tried to correct 25 
some of the problem with the MRFSS data and not having a 26 
logbook.  What led you to that conclusion to do that? 27 
 28 
MR. ZALES:  Unfortunately, you weren’t here when we’ve discussed 29 

a lot of this lately, because you’re back on now, and that’s not 30 
my position and our position.  Our position is not so much the 31 
data, because the data was poor then and it’s poor now. 32 
 33 
The for-hire survey has done a little bit better, but it’s got a 34 
long way to go and hopefully the new data system that’s 35 
supposedly being developed will correct some of that in the 36 
coming years. 37 
 38 
Our rationale for using those years were in those early years of 39 
the 1970s and early 1980s, there was little, if none, 40 
regulation.  The fishing activity, in our mind, was kind of like 41 
a virgin type deal, to where people fished the way they 42 
naturally would fish, without any input from government or 43 
anybody else. 44 
 45 
You went fishing and once regulations come into play, about the 46 
early 1980s and all, the social behavior of fishermen changed, 47 
because the government made it change.  You changed the way you 48 
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fished and you changed what you targeted, both on the commercial 1 
side and on the recreational side. 2 
 3 
Our position there is that those years, right or wrong or 4 
indifferent, were the years where fishing was more natural and 5 
that is where we want to be.  As that changes in the future and 6 
as you all play with amendments to address allocation, then that 7 
washes out however it washes out with it, but currently, that’s 8 
where we are. 9 
 10 
DR. CRABTREE:  Bob, you mentioned the timing problems in terms 11 

of getting regulations in place and that we may have overages 12 
next year and the problems in 2009 and I think those are valid 13 
concerns.  Would you support or encourage the council to ask for 14 
interim measures to be put in place so that we get something 15 
done earlier next year? 16 
 17 
MR. ZALES:  You give us an interim rule for a thirty-inch fish 18 

and a one fish bag limit on amberjack with a status quo 19 
allocation and I’ll support you 100 percent and you can start it 20 
in January. 21 
 22 
MR. GILL:  Thank you, Bob.  Yesterday at the Reef Fish 23 

Committee, we agreed to pass a motion that deferred 24 
consideration of the allocation questions due to the obviously 25 
volatile and contentious nature of the allocation decision and 26 
in the hopes of getting together and having a generalized basis 27 
for making those decisions in the future.  You didn’t mention 28 
that in your testimony, but would you support such a motion? 29 
 30 
MR. ZALES:  To create the ad hoc committee to look at allocation 31 

or to defer the allocation issue? 32 
 33 
MR. GILL:  To defer the allocation issue from consideration in 34 

30A. 35 
 36 
MR. ZALES:  That’s kind of a tricky question and difficult to 37 

answer.  I don’t know how -- Our stance is for amberjack of a 38 
one fish bag limit and no more than a thirty-inch size limit.  39 
We’re giving up captain and crew, which the government is going 40 
to take from us regardless, but we feel like we’re giving that 41 
up. 42 
 43 
If you could do that and assure a thirty-inch fish and a one 44 
fish bag limit with whatever else you have to do and you don’t 45 
have to play with allocation until you get ready to do it, if 46 
it’s deferred than I would support that, but it’s with that 47 
caveat. 48 
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 1 
You have to be sure and understand that if the thirty-inch and 2 
one fish changes then no, I don’t support that.  I don’t know 3 
how you’re going to do that without status quo allocation, but 4 
if you all can come up with an innovative way to do it, then for 5 
sure certain I would support it. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that, I think I had Mr. Pearce. 8 

 9 
MR. PEARCE:  Thank you, Mr. Zales.  I get confused with this 10 

word “status quo”.  To me, status quo is what’s happening now 11 
and not what has happened twenty years ago and I don’t 12 
understand how you can drop back twenty years and say that’s 13 
status quo today.  Explain that to me. 14 
 15 
MR. ZALES:  Status quo, in our mind, is what was developed in 16 

Amendment 1 that was approved in 1990, which set the 84/16 17 
percentage level for commercial versus recreational harvest of 18 
amberjack and 93 percent/7 percent for triggerfish and the other 19 
fishes that are involved in Amendment 1. 20 
 21 
That’s what we consider status quo allocation and not the way 22 
people are fishing, because clearly people were not constrained 23 
to that allocation.  If you’re not constrained to it, then 24 
that’s the reason why you have the overages and the different 25 
shifting and the reason why the figures look different today 26 
than they did twenty years ago. 27 
 28 
MR. PEARCE:  I understand why you’re going back to the 1981 to 29 

1987, but I just think status quo is the wrong term.  The second 30 
question is that I don’t know if most people -- Do you realize 31 
that -- I’m sure you know that in 1981 to 1987 that amberjack 32 
was not a highly marketed species in the commercial fishery and 33 
that a major marketing program developed through that period of 34 
time -- In the State of Louisiana, I know for sure that took it 35 
off of what we considered an unutilized species into a very 36 
marketable species and that changed the dynamics of what was 37 
going on in the fishery that added to more of a commercial 38 
fishery. 39 
 40 
MR. ZALES:  There’s no question about that.  That was my answer 41 

to Ms. Williams, is that clearly the regulatory atmosphere and 42 
market conditions changed, which changed the way that those 43 
fishes were prosecuted. 44 
 45 
Clearly the amberjack fishery became very good for the 46 
commercial fishery in the 1990s and what’s happened since then, 47 
especially with the closures, and Philip Horn made this 48 
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statement I don’t know how many times sitting at this table over 1 
the years that he was here, that with the closure the market for 2 
amberjack was lost. 3 
 4 
There is no market for amberjack anymore, because mahi and other 5 
fishes have taken its place.  Clearly that commercial market 6 
that was there in the 1990s is not there today. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Lastly, Ms. Williams. 9 

 10 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Bob, I remember over the last nine years when I 11 

was on the council that we actually took management measures -- 12 
You have the greater amberjack, the lesser amberjack, the banded 13 
rudderfish and the almaco.  Could there have been any 14 
identification problems between the greater and one of the 15 
others back when they were calculating the landings as far as 16 
identifying what was actually being landed? 17 
 18 
MR. ZALES:  I suspect there could and that’s clearly -- When you 19 

mention those -- I’m going to say this, because this is what we 20 
did.  The recreational sector is the sector that came to the 21 
council prior to the 1990s, when they were working this, and 22 
worked to get the three fish bag limit. 23 
 24 
We also, shortly after that, within a year or two after seeing 25 
that three fish bag limit, saw that it was too many, that we 26 
were killing too many fish, and we suggested a one fish bag 27 
limit.   28 
 29 
We also found the identification problem.  It’s the reason why 30 
we came to the council to have them develop a separate plan for 31 
banded rudderfish and lesser amberjack, to pull them out of the 32 
twenty fish aggregate and give them their own bag limit and 33 
their own size limit. 34 
 35 
It wasn’t so much to do anything with them, because there was no 36 
identity as to the status of those two stocks, but it was to 37 
keep those fish, especially the smaller fish, from being 38 
identified as greater amberjack.  Then we came and we asked for 39 
the one fish to go along with that. 40 
 41 
All those measures that have happened with amberjack on the 42 
recreational side, we’ve come to this council as a conservative 43 
measure to request those changes and in doing so, now what we 44 
see is if you use the current landings that are there, then by 45 
requesting a conservative action for us, we limited our own 46 
harvest of these fish. 47 
 48 
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Therefore, we feel like that we’re being punished for being 1 
conservative and I think that’s the wrong message to send to the 2 
public. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Zales.  We appreciate you 5 

being here and we appreciate your comments.  With that, we’ll 6 
have Mr. Rice next, Mr. Tom Rice. 7 
 8 
MR. TOM RICE:  My name is Tom Rice and I’m a charterboat 9 

captain.  I’m vice president of the Panama City Boatmen 10 
Association, but I am not representing the association, he is.  11 
I’ve been fishing since 1967.  I ran boats for other people for 12 
many, many years, but I’ve had my own boat for the last ten to 13 
twelve years. 14 
 15 
I’m simply here to state my position on the amberjack and I 16 
support the thirty-inch fish and cropping the captain and the 17 
crew.  I support a thirteen-inch size limit on triggerfish and 18 
what we have going on in this fishery today, it’s a momentous 19 
job that you people are tasked with to regulate and to come up 20 
with a plan that addresses everyone at the same time. 21 
 22 
I kind of ride a double-edged sword here, because I have been 23 
commercial and charter fishing all my life and in the 24 
wintertime, I depend on commercial interests to pay my bills and 25 
keep my business going. 26 
 27 
Riding that double-edge sword, I have a lot of people and a lot 28 
of friends in this business that it ends up kind of one is 29 
against the other one or this one is in this corner talking and 30 
that one is over there talking and there’s so much division 31 
among everybody that it’s kind of hard to get consensus on what 32 
anybody wants to do at any given time, because naturally 33 
everyone is looking out for their own interest in this deal and 34 
you can’t blame them for that. 35 
 36 
I think that if we don’t come to some sensible compromise with 37 
this fishery on the statistical figures for the recreational 38 
sector that we’re dealing with a potential cannonball here 39 
that’s going to explode one day.  40 
 41 
You’ve got a huge, huge economic impact when it comes to the 42 
little guy out there that’s got from $20,000 up to $350,000 in a 43 
little boat that he likes to go fishing on weekends and catch 44 
his amount of fish. 45 
 46 
You’ve got a huge charterboat sector in the northwest part of 47 
Florida and all the way across the Gulf of Mexico that have been 48 
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doing this for many, many years and they also depend on what is 1 
left of a dwindling stock of fish of all species. 2 
 3 
If someone doesn’t come to a consensus here where there is some 4 
cooperation between individuals, instead of everybody vying and 5 
shooting for his little jab in this deal, I think very little 6 
will be done as far as regulating this stock and taking the 7 
fishery up to the next level, to where we fully can take 8 
Magnuson-Stevens into account and comply with what’s going on 9 
there without tearing everybody apart in this fishery and having 10 
everybody worried to death about what their livelihood is going 11 
to be come next year or the year after that. 12 
 13 
The regulations are coming at us so quick and so fast that we 14 
don’t have a -- We don’t even have time to know whether they’re 15 
going to work or not.  We’ve got more snapper out there now than 16 
you can -- You can walk on them, practically. 17 
 18 
We spend most of our time running from red snapper during the 19 
days out there.  You catch your two fish and that’s it, you’re 20 
gone.  I know I’m getting a little off track here, but that’s 21 
all I’ve got. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Rice.  With that, we’re 24 

fixing to take a break right after lunch here.  We’ve been going 25 
about an hour and forty minutes after lunch.  We’ll take a short 26 
break until 2:45. 27 
 28 
I would encourage any people in the audience who are still here 29 
to testify that we have several cards for 30A left and we have a 30 
bunch of cards in the open comment period.  If you can pick a 31 
representative of your group and maybe have the parties of your 32 
group who are likeminded and who have like comments to stand 33 
when you pick one spokesman, I would encourage you to try to do 34 
that if you would like to. 35 
 36 
I would also encourage council members to have their questions 37 
to the point and very pointed so that they’re getting the 38 
clarification of the testimony that they need to make up their 39 
minds, but we’re in for a long afternoon and so everybody bear 40 
with us.  With that, we’ll take a short break. 41 
 42 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If we could, could we come back to order, 45 

please?  We’re looking for Mr. Dennis O’Hern, if he’s outside.  46 
He’s going to be next up.  Next will be Donald Waters after Mr. 47 
O’Hern.  Go ahead, Mr. O’Hern. 48 
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 1 
MR. DENNIS O’HERN:  Thank you, Chairman Riechers and council 2 

members.  Should I hang until everybody is here, Robin, the 3 
council members are here? 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We told them there was a five-minute break, 6 

Mr. O’Hern, and so I would go ahead. 7 
 8 
MR. O’HERN:  I just feel like I’m addressing half the council -- 9 

Well, not even half the council.  I’ll be brief.  30A, it’s real 10 
simple.  The Fishing Rights Alliance members are unified behind 11 
a one fish per angler limit, a thirty-inch length, no closed 12 
season and we would like to defer the reallocation, somewhat on 13 
a historical basis, but more so on the basis that the numbers 14 
that are used in allocation right now are going to be the 15 
numbers derived from the Marine Recreational Fishing Statistical 16 
Survey, MRFSS. 17 
 18 
Not to belabor a point, but we know that the MRFSS data is shall 19 
we say somewhat a little fuzzy at best, especially on certain 20 
species like amberjack.  The current MRIP program, the Marine 21 
Recreational Information Program, is redesigning the 22 
recreational landings estimator. 23 
 24 
We anticipate -- I’m part of that program and we anticipate 25 
having the initial program prepared in the next thirteen months 26 
or fourteen months and shortly after that, the program should 27 
produce legacy data, much like the for-hire survey in Florida 28 
revamped the original for-hire estimates of landings. 29 
 30 
That legacy data is what I feel should be used to fairly 31 
reallocate a fishery.  I don’t want to see either side be 32 
unfairly treated, recreational or commercial. 33 
 34 
For right now, I would stick with status quo, because all the 35 
reallocation stuff is going to be based on the same thing the 36 
original allocation was based on, which we say we’re concerned 37 
with that information to begin with, the accuracy of it. 38 
 39 
Also, just so everybody knows, I’ve been fishing in the Gulf 40 
since 1967 and so it’s not like I just go to the beach and 41 
decide that I’m going to talk about fishing.  Thank you for your 42 
time and does anybody have any questions? 43 
 44 
MR. GILL:  Thank you, Dennis.  I apologize that I missed the 45 

early part of your presentation and testimony, but you just 46 
mentioned that you prefer the status quo.  Would you define what 47 
you’re calling status quo, please? 48 
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 1 
MR. O’HERN:  I would prefer to leave the current allocations 2 

alone until -- I understand you’re doing a committee on all 3 
reallocation and until we actually have figures for you to 4 
fairly base decisions on, because right now, I can’t tell you 5 
whether the MRFSS figures would give the recreational sector an 6 
advantage or the commercial sector an advantage by whatever they 7 
may be wrong. 8 
 9 
Once that MRIP, the new recreational reporting program, is in 10 
place, it will provide legacy data that will be adjusted based 11 
on the new information process.  I would hope that that legacy 12 
data would actually be used when you consider reallocation. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  A follow-up, Mr. Gill? 15 

 16 
MR. GILL:  A follow-up question, Dennis.  Does that mean that 17 

you would support the Reef Fish Committee’s motion yesterday to 18 
defer allocation questions in 30A at this time? 19 
 20 
MR. O’HERN:  Yes, sir, I would fully support that.  Just to 21 

reiterate, because you missed the very beginning, but we just 22 
support a thirty-inch amberjack length, minimum length, and a 23 
one fish recreational angler bag limit and no closed season. 24 
 25 
We think that should achieve the necessary reductions until any 26 
reallocation does come about and we trust you’ll do that fairly 27 
and thank you for your question. 28 
 29 
MS. MORRIS:  Dennis, I know your organization is both hook and 30 

line fishermen and spear fishermen, but for spear fishermen, 31 
does thirty or thirty-one-inch really make that much of a 32 
difference to you? 33 
 34 
MR. O’HERN:  It makes a big difference to me.  It makes a very 35 

big difference, because it’s just another inch being added on 36 
just as a -- It almost sounds like a precautionary measure or 37 
kind of a flippant length increase.  It makes a huge difference.  38 
I think that thirty is all that’s really needed and my group 39 
stands behind that and my board of directors stand behind that 40 
and I personally stand behind that. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that, next on the dais will be Mr. 43 

Waters.  Thank you, Mr. O’Hern, for your comments. 44 
 45 
MR. DONALD WATERS:  Good afternoon.  My name is Donald Waters, 46 

commercial fisherman, owner/operator of the Fishing Vessel 47 
Hustler.  I would support moving these reallocation allocation 48 
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issues to another document where whatever we do, we do it with 1 
some kind of consistency. 2 
 3 
One species at a time and pick I want these two years, but these 4 
species I want these four years is a very unfair way of doing 5 
it.  Do it with some type of consistency.  Some species, you may 6 
win and some species, you may lose. 7 
 8 
I don’t want to see anybody put out of business.  We’re all out 9 
there fishing on the water.  I think there’s room.  In this 30A 10 
document, my biggest concern is accountability and we have, 11 
before 2010, to address accountability in these fisheries, 12 
especially in these overfished stocks. 13 
 14 
We have a chance in this document to address accountability, but 15 
yet we don’t want to do it.  Let’s delay it another eighteen 16 
months and we have to go back into it to address accountability.  17 
It’s here and it’s on the table and let’s get it done and let’s 18 
get what we need to get done.  We need accountability in these 19 
fisheries.   20 
 21 
I’m one here that says I believe MRFSS data is fatally flawed, 22 
but I believe it’s fatally flawed in the other direction.  I’ve 23 
stood in front of this council and I’ve made many predictions 24 
and told many a stories and I believe a majority of them has 25 
come true.   26 
 27 
I’ll stand firm on this today.  In the past, we’ve killed twenty 28 
million pounds of red snapper a year out of that Gulf of Mexico.  29 
If we become accountable, we could go back to a TAC somewhere 30 
near that and still grow this stock of fish.   31 
 32 
The commercial has wasted fish for years with a size limit that 33 
was outrageous and that was non-productive and just totally 34 
destructive to the fishery in the red snapper fishery.  We’re 35 
doing things that’s destructive, with size limits that’s over 36 
what they need to be in the recreational fishery and discarding 37 
fish that these people could bring home and use and have their 38 
customers grinning from ear to ear and still grow this fishery. 39 
 40 
There’s no reason for these people just to go out there and kill 41 
fish and waste fish and struggle through an industry where they 42 
could bring home two or three fish and make their customers 43 
proud and still grow a fishery. 44 
 45 
I know I’m getting a little bit off the subject, but I would 46 
appreciate that this council address the accountability issues 47 
in this fishery and dig a little bit deeper so that we can all 48 
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make a living off of this water, like this Gulf can provide us 1 
to do.  Thank you. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Waters. 4 

 5 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I have two questions, Donnie.  What gears do you 6 

support using for the allocation issue and the second question 7 
is what do you support for the commercial industry as it relates 8 
to amberjack and triggerfish as far as size limits, closed 9 
seasons, trip limits, hard quotas? 10 
 11 
MR. WATERS:  Like I said, I think the allocation issue should be 12 

brought up in another document.  Let’s bring snapper to the 13 
table and let’s open it up and let’s talk about reallocation of 14 
red snapper.   15 
 16 
Let’s talk about accountability and let’s talk about who is 17 
using the resource and which way it’s used and who is doing what 18 
and put the facts on the table and let’s see who gets them.  I 19 
want some more, too.  Let’s reallocate some back to me.  I’m 20 
ready to go for it.   21 
 22 
I put my issues up there and my things and I go and I do my 23 
lobbying the way I need to do lobbying.  If you want to open up 24 
red snapper, open it up.  I want some of them.  I’ll fight you 25 
over the jacks, but let’s do it fair.  If you want to take and 26 
use a ten-year period on jacks, let’s use the ten-year period on 27 
snappers. 28 
 29 
If I gain 2 percent on the snappers and lose 5 percent on the 30 
jacks, so be it.  Let the cards fall, but do it in a consistent 31 
manner that we can’t bounce all over.  That’s my opinion on it.   32 
 33 
I really haven’t thought that much on the closed season of 34 
amberjacks.  I’m a little scared of saying anything about trip 35 
limits on amberjacks.  I heard Bob Zales talk about we didn’t 36 
catch many in the 1970s and the 1980s and it was because we 37 
didn’t have a market on the fish in the 1970s and 1980s. 38 
 39 
We’re not going to burn our ice to bring up something to bring 40 
home to fertilize the tree or the garden with.  We didn’t have a 41 
market for it and why would we bring it in? 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Waters, I think you’ve answered Ms. 44 

Williams’ question and I think she had a second question. 45 
 46 
MR. WATERS:  Okay. 47 

 48 
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MR. WATERS:  I think you’ve answered them.  Thank you, Donnie. 1 

 2 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you, Donnie.  We appreciate you being here 3 

today and I also appreciated your comments about accountability 4 
and apparently you’ve given it a lot of thought and so I want to 5 
ask you, how would you view this council -- How could we account 6 
for illegal fish sales and that poundage?  Have you thought 7 
about that and how we could be accountable? 8 
 9 
MR. WATERS:  Ms. Walker, it happens and I’m not going to say -- 10 

I ain’t going to say all the commercial guys is dressed in a 11 
white thing and the recreational is dressed in black, but it’s 12 
happening on both sides. 13 
 14 
I guess we have to do it like any other thing from National 15 
Marine Fisheries, take the cases that you made and extrapolate 16 
it on out, the cases where the recreational is selling fish at 17 
the back door of the restaurants or the cases that the 18 
commercials are selling -- It’s a hard job. 19 
 20 
You’ve got an impossible job here, but there -- The 21 
accountability, keep one sector within its means, I just -- I 22 
think the better we get at counting fish, whether it’s illegal 23 
and sold in the restaurant back door, the more we’re going to 24 
realize that we’ve been taking more fish out of the water than 25 
we ever dreamed, both sectors. 26 
 27 
I’m not here trying to paint any one sector bad or good, but I 28 
just think if we had -- If we could turn the whole world around 29 
and see what was actually coming out of the Gulf, I believe we 30 
would all be awed. 31 
 32 
DR. SHIPP:  Donnie, over the years -- Let me ask first, do you 33 

commercially fish for dolphin?  If you do, over the years has 34 
its importance changed in terms of its market price and the rest 35 
of it? 36 
 37 
MR. WATERS:  The dolphin that I catch primarily is when I’m 38 

fishing for king mackerel trolling and it’s a very minimum.  39 
It’s a bycatch type thing and I really haven’t seen or really 40 
haven’t paid attention that close to a price differential. 41 
 42 
Dolphin is a dollar a pound or a dollar-and-a-quarter a pound 43 
and that kind of stuff.  Like I said, it’s a bycatch.  If I’ve 44 
got fifty pounds, I caught a lot and that’s my answer to you. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Waters.  Thank you for being 47 

here and making comments.  With that, Mr. Spaeth and on deck 48 
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will be Mike Rowell. 1 
 2 
MR. ROBERT SPAETH:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I’m Bob Spaeth 3 

with the Southern Offshore Fishing Association.  We would like 4 
to support on 30A, 2.1, Number 3, Action 3, the preferred 5 
alternative. 6 
 7 
On Action 2, on amberjack, we chose Alternative 2, which was the 8 
constant F version on the quota.  On Action 3, we went with 9 
Preferred Alternative Number 2 and we didn’t do anything with 10 
triggerfish, because it’s not really a major fishery in our 11 
area. 12 
 13 
Action 5, we chose Alternative 2, which was a 38 percent 14 
reduction, setting the quota.  One of our discussions that we 15 
had was trip limits, putting a trip limit on that.  If you’re 16 
going to put a trip limit, we suggest it be 2,500 to 200 pounds 17 
and our rationale down in the southern Gulf is that we have a 18 
few directed amberjack boats, but mostly it’s a bycatch fishery 19 
and in the deep water in some of the things, we’ll come in with 20 
1,500 or 2,000. 21 
 22 
We thought that we could lengthen out the season if you put a 23 
trip limit and maybe not have as much bycatch when a season was 24 
closed.  That was our rationale there and that’s all I have, Mr. 25 
Chairman. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Spaeth.  No questions?  Thank 28 

you for being here and making your comments.  I’m sorry, Ms. 29 
Williams. 30 
 31 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Bob, for your comments.  You said that 32 

you really don’t have a fishery in the eastern Gulf for 33 
triggerfish and is that right? 34 
 35 
MR. SPAETH:  Some of you don’t know, but I own Madeira Beach 36 

Seafood, or a portion of it, and we have thirty-five vessels.  I 37 
don’t think that we’ve taken a thousand pounds of triggerfish 38 
in.   39 
 40 
I’ve talked to some of the other seafood dealers and we’re in 41 
west central Florida.  It seems to be more of a western Gulf or 42 
north of us fishery.  That’s why we didn’t have too much 43 
comments on it.  It seems our fish are smaller down south also. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Spaeth.  Mr. Rowell, you’re 46 

next.  You also had a card in for seasons and I assume you 47 
wanted that in the other category? 48 
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 1 
MR. MIKE ROWELL:  Yes. 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Okay.  Go ahead. 4 

 5 
MR. ROWELL:  My name is Mike Rowell and I’m the owner/operator 6 

of the Charterboat Annie Girl in Orange Beach, Alabama and the 7 
Vice President of the Orange Beach Fishing Association and I’m 8 
on the Reef Fish Advisory Panel. 9 
 10 
As far as allocation goes, I would like to see that looked at 11 
another time separately, if at all.  I’m still not quite sure 12 
why we’re even looking at that.  As far as amberjack goes, I 13 
would like to support a thirty-inch size limit on amberjack, 14 
because that’s what we sent up from the AP. 15 
 16 
Some things have changed here recently, but the most important 17 
thing is that in the recreational fishery is that we end up with 18 
a one fish bag limit and not a fractional bag limit and all 19 
that.  It’s just going to be a nightmare. 20 
 21 
Triggerfish, raising the size limit to thirteen or fourteen 22 
inches, either one, I would support either one of those.  The 23 
whole -- As far as the recreational fishery goes, the perception 24 
is something that we are having to overcome these days and not 25 
only in the for-hire sector, but in the pure recreational 26 
sector, where people are buying boats and trying to justify the 27 
cost of going fishing. 28 
 29 
Like Bob says, it all seems like bad news all the time and I 30 
guess we’ve got to change our ways of how we’re selling our 31 
trips and whatnot, but when you start with these closed seasons 32 
on red snappers and closed -- Closed seasons aren’t good and 33 
fractional bag limits wouldn’t be good and so I don’t support 34 
any of that. 35 
 36 
Whatever we’ve got to do to keep one fish on amberjack, I 37 
totally support it.  As you all well know, fuel prices are going 38 
through the roof and a June 1st opening on red snapper and then 39 
raising the size limits, it’s going to be a huge economic impact 40 
on these fishing communities and we’ve got to try to overcome 41 
them somehow. 42 
 43 
It seems like the system is micromanaging with data that we know 44 
is not good.  It seems like we know the data is not good and 45 
we’re changing the way we’re going to get new data and that’s 46 
fine, but even though we know the data is not that good, we’re 47 
micromanaging I mean down -- We’re talking about accountability 48 
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and whether or not it’s going to be 2 percent higher here and 1 
this and that. 2 
 3 
I’m still learning the process, but boy, we’re sure counting -- 4 
We’re counting hairs here on one end and with bad information on 5 
the other. 6 
 7 
If we were all in business together and we were all owners of 8 
this company, we couldn’t stay in business.  It wouldn’t work.  9 
We would change it immediately, but we’re stuck with the 10 
Magnuson-Stevens Act.  I probably should save some of these 11 
comments for later, but anyway, it’s just a -- It’s complicated 12 
process. 13 
 14 
I think we need to have some commonsense put back into it.  Some 15 
comments were made that the recreational fishery and the 16 
commercial fishery are at odds and we are on a lot of things.  17 
Donnie said some things a while ago that actually made sense to 18 
me and I don’t have a problem with that. 19 
 20 
Now there’s a third factor.  We’ve got environmentalists and I’m 21 
not down on environmentalists, but we’ve got commercial, 22 
recreational and now environmentalists on top of it and we’re 23 
all three fighting for each other or for our goals or objectives 24 
and to stand hard on ending overfishing by a certain time, a 25 
short period of time, just because in the past it wasn’t done. 26 
 27 
As long as the fishery is recovering, we need to have a little 28 
more commonsense and these deadlines that we’re trying to meet 29 
are going to create a lot of waste in the fisheries and it’s 30 
just absurd, in my opinion.  It’s totally absurd and that’s all 31 
I have to say. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Rowell.  Mr. Minton has a 34 

question. 35 
 36 
MR. MINTON:  Mike, could you comment on how this impact on this 37 

red snapper stuff has affected you?  There were some projections 38 
by National Marine Fisheries Service on the economics and how it 39 
would affect the charter industry and how has it hit you? 40 
 41 
MR. ROWELL:  It’s hit pretty hard.  For instance, when the bag 42 

limit this year went from four fish to two fish, my business -- 43 
Historically, in the spring, I’m booked just about every day, if 44 
not every day.  I dropped off 40 percent when we went to two 45 
fish.  There again, it’s the perception. 46 
 47 
With a closed season until June 1st, what we’re looking at right 48 
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now -- Historically, the way our charterboat industry has done 1 
things, we work on our boats in the spring.  In the winter, 2 
there’s not much fishing going on. 3 
 4 
We’re on a schedule.  We are depending on this money to come in 5 
in the spring to pay for our haul-outs and to start making money 6 
again and now to be postponed until June 1st, it’s really going 7 
to make a huge impact on us.  A lot of people are going to go 8 
out of business, I’m afraid. 9 
 10 
MR. MINTON:  The reason I ask you is if this were to go through, 11 

where we go to this one fish per multiple people, whatever that 12 
formula works up, what do you think that’s going to do to you on 13 
top of this other stuff? 14 
 15 
MR. ROWELL:  It’s just going to multiply it.  People are going 16 

to find something else to do.  I don’t know, but it scares me to 17 
death.  It’s going to be a huge economic impact and not only 18 
with fishermen, but everybody else associated with it. 19 
 20 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you for your comments.  I’ve really 21 

appreciated them.  Do you catch the lesser amberjack or the 22 
banded rudderfish or the almaco while you’re out there catching 23 
the greater? 24 
 25 
MR. ROWELL:  Yes, occasionally yes.   26 

 27 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Those would also possibly help you with your 28 

customers? 29 
 30 
MR. ROWELL:  There’s just not enough of those.  We don’t target 31 

them.  It’s a bycatch.  It’s totally a bycatch. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Rowell.  Thank you for your 34 

comments and thank you for being here.  I didn’t get our on-deck 35 
person up, but it will be Mr. Russell Nelson.  Dr. Nelson, if 36 
you would make your way to the mic.  On deck after Dr. Nelson 37 
will be then Mr. Mike Nugent. 38 
 39 
DR. RUSSELL NELSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman and council 40 

members.  My name is Russell Nelson and I’m a fisheries 41 
scientist here representing the Coastal Conservation Association 42 
and our more than 60,000 members in the Gulf States. 43 
 44 
You have our comments.  They were submitted during the public 45 
hearings.  I’m just going to try to talk about a few simple 46 
facts.  One, there exists a reef fish management plan in the 47 
Gulf of Mexico.  That’s not disputed. 48 
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 1 
There are, amongst those species managed in that plan, there are 2 
two explicit allocations, one for red snapper and one for 3 
amberjack.  Both of them were put in place in Amendment 1 in 4 
1990. 5 
 6 
With respect to the amberjack allocation, there is discussion in 7 
Amendment 1, which is available on the Gulf Council site if you 8 
would like to download it, that talks about the recent increase 9 
in commercial activity, this is coming into 1990, looking at a 10 
longer timeframe, in which the ratio of the fishery was 86/14, 11 
and deciding that they wanted to go to that timeframe because 12 
they were concerned about the increase in the commercial fishery 13 
and the shift from the recreational fishery, which had been a 14 
traditional mainstay of the recreational fishery. 15 
 16 
This is in place.  There is an 86/14.  It’s in the document and 17 
it was approved by the Secretary of Commerce.  A rhetorical 18 
question to the members is I would ask you what would you have 19 
thought and how would you have considered me if I or other 20 
people in the recreational fishing sector had come before you 21 
with red snapper and said there’s no real allocation there and 22 
in fact, we think we should go back and reallocate so we can 23 
include those early years after 1990, when the recreational 24 
fishery exceeded, fairly substantially, its 49 percent share and 25 
we want to catch those years now, because that’s a longer time 26 
series of data and it’s better data? 27 
 28 
I wouldn’t even consider presenting such an argument and I’m not 29 
going to answer for you, but basically I think I have a good 30 
idea of how that argument would have been received.  In this 31 
case, we support the status quo, which is an 86 and 14 32 
allocation. 33 
 34 
We support enforcing, not changing, that allocation.  In terms 35 
of fairness and equitability, we contend, and will supply 36 
documentation of this before the next meeting, that over the 37 
course of management the recreational sector has thus far been 38 
placed under an excessive conservation burden in terms of what 39 
the consequences, the actual consequences, was of management 40 
measures. 41 
 42 
In fact, if you take a look at the annual landings since 1990 43 
and you look at the totals and you multiply that by 16 percent, 44 
by 0.16, had the commercial fishery been constrained by a 45 
management measure that worked -- Size limit didn’t work and the 46 
season closure didn’t work, but to keep them in that allocation, 47 
they would have not taken about 580,000 pounds a year of fish. 48 
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 1 
Those 580,000 pounds of fish would be in water and so we suggest 2 
that this is not a fault of the recreational sector, but this is 3 
the fault of the council and the National Marine Fisheries 4 
Service for not achieving the objective that it set for itself 5 
in 1990. 6 
 7 
Other than that, we support the conservation goals in the 8 
amendment, both for gray triggerfish and amberjack.  The 9 
overfishing guidelines, the use of optimum yield, we think these 10 
are positive and we are fully in support of them and I’ll be 11 
happy to answer any questions. 12 
 13 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Dr. Nelson.  You were saying that you 14 

supported the long time series, which was 1981.  Dr. Crabtree 15 
told us for red snapper that 1981 the allocation would have been 16 
57/43, 57 commercial and 43 recreational and so you support that 17 
time series for that fishery, too? 18 
 19 
DR. NELSON:  I support the allocations that are in the plan, 20 

86/14 and 51/49.  The plan said that the council in the future 21 
may consider an amendment to change those and may want to use 22 
net benefits.  In fact, they suggested that would be a better 23 
alternative, to take a look at the net benefits of the three 24 
possibilities you have and pick the one that has the highest net 25 
benefits.  I would be happy with that. 26 
 27 
If we wanted to do the same thing for red snapper that we’re 28 
doing with amberjack in the total long time series, the 29 
allocation would shift and the majority would slightly be in 30 
favor of the recreational sector, but we haven’t suggested that. 31 
 32 
MS. MORRIS:  Thank you, Russell.  I had a conversation with you 33 

earlier today where you said that your organization could 34 
support either a thirty or a thirty-one-inch size limit for the 35 
recreational sector.  Is that the case? 36 
 37 
DR. NELSON:  That is the position our organization took, 38 

whichever is necessary under an 86/14 allocation to achieve the 39 
conservation goals. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Dr. Nelson.  With that, Mr. Mike 42 

Nugent and on deck is Captain Mike Thierry. 43 
 44 
MR. MIKE NUGENT:  My name is Mike Nugent and I’m a charterboat 45 

owner/operator from Aransas Pass, Texas.  I’m here as president 46 
of the Port Aransas Boatmen Association.  First of all, I 47 
realize that speedy votes aren’t the forte of this group, but 48 
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you might consider something to require Zales to wear that 1 
outfit every meeting.  I think it’s suitable for him. 2 
 3 
On amberjack, we support the Action 1, Alternative 1 on the 4 
allocation, but we’re also not opposed to it going back and 5 
being looked at.  As the thing is written right now, we do 6 
support Action 1, Alternative 1, bearing in mind that the main 7 
thing for us is to have one fish. 8 
 9 
How you get it to us is open to debate, but we do or we would 10 
like you to try to strive to get us one fish and I too would 11 
rather have a thirty inch than thirty-one, because of the large 12 
jump.  There’s a lot of difference between a thirty and a 13 
thirty-one-inch fish.  That is our goal, is to maintain that 14 
part.   15 
 16 
On Action 4, Port Aransas Boatmen are opposed to fractional bag 17 
limits and we would like to see the Preferred Alternative 4 and 18 
any other one with proposed fractional bag limits to just go 19 
away, be deleted, do something else. 20 
 21 
Like I said, if we could do something to maintain one fish, but 22 
when you start getting into this fractional stuff, I don’t think 23 
that’s the way to go. 24 
 25 
In the western Gulf, with the added restrictions that we’re 26 
looking at in snapper and with no grouper fishery to fall back 27 
on, the amberjack is a pretty important fish for the 28 
recreational sector and it may not -- I understand that the west 29 
side of Florida catches a lot of amberjack, too, but there are 30 
places where there’s other fish to fall back on, but that’s not 31 
our case a lot of times.  We’re pretty much limited when we’re 32 
doing that kind of fishing. 33 
 34 
Again, it’s been hammered out that we’re willing to -- We know 35 
the captain and crew is going to be taken away to try to give as 36 
many pounds as we can and we’re for that as well on the 37 
amberjack. 38 
 39 
On triggerfish, again, going back to repetition of Action 9, 40 
Alternative 1, as it’s written right now, the allocation we 41 
would prefer to stay the same, but, again, we’re not opposed to 42 
you looking at it down the road. 43 
 44 
In the western Gulf, I don’t know how much data is available or 45 
anything, but triggerfish has always just been a nuisance fish 46 
until the last few years, but they’ve gotten prettier and 47 
prettier and we would kind of like to do something and a 48 
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thirteen-inch minimum is okay and if we had to, a fourteen, but 1 
we would like to keep them in that aggregate bag limit.  That’s 2 
everything on that for me.  Thank you very much. 3 
 4 
MS. WILLIAMS:  In our stock assessment, it said that you really 5 

didn’t catch triggerfish in the western Gulf. 6 
 7 
MR. NUGENT:  Not if we could help it.  That’s not being -- We 8 

tried to dodge them for a long time. 9 
 10 
MS. WILLIAMS:  They really just used the eastern Gulf, but you 11 

do encounter triggerfish quite a bit, I believe you told me out 12 
in the hall and is that correct? 13 
 14 
MR. NUGENT:  That’s correct. 15 

 16 
DR. SHIPP:  Mike, describe the charter fishery in south Texas 17 

during January and February. 18 
 19 
MR. NUGENT:  Now or a few years ago? 20 

 21 
DR. SHIPP:  Now. 22 

 23 
MR. NUGENT:  Now, you try to sell -- On years that we have them, 24 

you try to sell tuna trips and not the deep floater trip, the 25 
multi-day trips, but for blackfin trips, to the rocks, forty and 26 
fifty miles, when we have tuna. 27 
 28 
In some years, we’ll keep kingfish out there and shark and the 29 
trips that the charterboats try to sell are those, but in the 30 
wintertime now, it’s primarily just -- It’s been relegated to 31 
the headboats and some of them are trying to run one or two 32 
trips a week, because the winter customers we have are not -- 33 
They’re snowbirds and they’re not really interested in going out 34 
and trying to team up to catch tuna.  It’s pretty much gone 35 
down.  They are running some one-day-a-week trips and trying to 36 
catch lane snapper and b-liners. 37 
 38 
DR. SHIPP:  The reason I ask is we don’t know where this is 39 

going, but when you talk about thirty-inch and thirty-one-inch 40 
amberjack, let me ask you this, would you prefer a thirty-inch 41 
amberjack and an AJ closure during January and February or a 42 
thirty-one-inch fish and open all year long? 43 
 44 
MR. NUGENT:  Me personally, without talking to the rest of the 45 

bunch, I think we would go with a thirty-inch and you could 46 
close January and February.  That’s just from me and that’s not 47 
from my organization. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Nugent.  We appreciate those 2 

comments.  With that, Mr. Thierry and Ms. Christina Jackson will 3 
be next, on deck. 4 
 5 
MR. MIKE THIERRY:  My name is Captain Mike Thierry from Dauphin 6 

Island, Alabama.  I’ve been a charter/headboat owner/operator 7 
and a recreational fisherman for over forty-five years.  8 
Amberjack is a very important fish to the charter/headboat 9 
industry. 10 
 11 
Our customers love to catch and eat amberjack.  When people book 12 
our boats, they almost ask are they going to be able to catch 13 
amberjack.  Amberjack gives our customers a chance to catch a 14 
fairly large fish. 15 
 16 
Since this fish is so important to our industry, we need to 17 
maintain a one fish bag limit and go to a thirty-inch size limit 18 
with no captain and crew.  As the amberjack stock recovers, I 19 
don’t see where bag limits for amberjacks need to increase.  The 20 
one fish bag limit seems to be the right number for the charter 21 
industry. 22 
 23 
As for the triggerfish, I think the size limit needs to go to 24 
thirteen inches and the triggerfish needs to stay in the twenty 25 
fish aggregate limit.  Also, I support status quo in allocations 26 
on the amberjack and triggerfish. 27 
 28 
On accountability, the fishermen are going to be accountable and 29 
is also the National Marine Fisheries going to be held 30 
accountable for things such as bad data?  If we’re going to have 31 
accountability on one side, I think it’s only fair to be 32 
accountable on the other side. 33 
 34 
A socioeconomic report that I’ve seen this spring said that I 35 
would lose two trips and it wouldn’t only cost me but sixty-36 
dollars.  Well, $40,000 later and thirty-some-odd trips, that 37 
didn’t turn out to be the case.   38 
 39 
I kind of halfway thought maybe they would be right and we’ll be 40 
able to work with the stuff, but it hammered us, you know?  If 41 
we’re going to have accountability, I would like to see it in 42 
all sectors, please. 43 
 44 
Red snapper are just abundant offshore.  There are lots of red 45 
snapper, more than I’ve ever seen.  I’ve fished my entire life 46 
and I sure don’t see any shortage of it.  We catch plenty of 47 
them.  It’s almost to the point where we can’t catch anything 48 
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else because of red snapper.  Thank you. 1 
 2 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Mike.  Do you think there’s some way 3 

that the charter industry could sit down from all of the five 4 
Gulf coastal states and come up with some type of system, be it 5 
a stamp -- I was the first one that said what about license 6 
limitation or limited entry for the charter industry and you all 7 
decided that that was a good idea a couple of years later. 8 
 9 
MR. THIERRY:  I don’t know if we decided it was a good idea.  We 10 

were told for us to survive that we had to have it.  I’m sorry, 11 
but that’s the way it panned out. 12 
 13 
MS. WILLIAMS:  There was some testimony and there was some 14 

support for it. 15 
 16 
MR. THIERRY:  Yes, ma’am. 17 

 18 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I’m just wanting -- I would like to see you have 19 

a year-round fishery and I’ve just got to believe with all of 20 
the energy that’s there that there’s some way for all of the 21 
fishery, snapper, amberjack, all of them, that the 22 
charter/headboat industry could come up with some mechanism for 23 
regulation so that they could have a year-round fishery, be it a 24 
stamp or a coupon or whatever you want to call it.  I’ve just 25 
got to believe that you all can do that. 26 
 27 
MR. THIERRY:  I’ve got the answer for that.  It’s pretty simple.  28 

Get rid of these arbitrary dates and so long as the fishery is 29 
still rebuilding, which it is rebuilding, let’s stretch out some 30 
of these dates and goals that we keep changing. 31 
 32 
I’m going to never make a touchdown if you keep moving that goal 33 
back.  I’m never going to make it and that’s what is happening 34 
to this industry and it’s what has happened here.  It’s simple 35 
and anybody that’s been around long, we keep changing the goals 36 
and so it’s very hard to ever get to that goal if you keep 37 
moving it back. 38 
 39 
Let’s move the dates back and make sure the fish is still 40 
rebounding, which it is, and everybody will be happy and be able 41 
to survive, the fish and the fishermen.  I think we can save 42 
both. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Thierry.  Thank you for your 45 

comments.  Ms. Jackson is next and Ms. Marianne Cufone is after 46 
Ms. Jackson. 47 
 48 
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MS. CHRISTINA JACKSON:  Hi, I’m Christina Jackson with the 1 

Sierra Club.  Well, it turns out that the substance of our 2 
comments on 30A, really a lot of it has been delayed to January 3 
and I can be at your Florida meeting and so I’m going to pass.  4 
It looks like there’s a lot of people who want to speak today. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you for your courtesy, Ms. Jackson.  7 

We look forward to seeing you in Florida.  Next is Ms. Cufone. 8 
 9 
MS. MARIANNE CUFONE:  Good afternoon, everybody.  I’m Marianne 10 

Cufone, on behalf of Gulf Restoration Network, a national non-11 
profit organization with members in all five Gulf States.  I 12 
have already talked about this before.  We submitted a letter 13 
and I went to the public testimony and so I’m not going to get 14 
into the substance. 15 
 16 
I think I just want to take a minute to talk about 17 
accountability measures and annual catch limits and I actually 18 
just want to echo what Roy Crabtree has said in the past, that 19 
for amberjack we really need to address that now, because of 20 
timing, and also I have some angst over putting all of the 21 
accountability measures together in a future sort of SFA-like 22 
amendment. 23 
 24 
I think there’s going to be some very interesting differences 25 
among all of the fishery management plans and I would say as 26 
things come up in the time period that we ought to address them 27 
head-on and not be wiggly about this issue.  It is the law and 28 
we do need to move forward on it and I just encourage you to be 29 
mindful of that and to meet the timelines as required. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Cufone.  Any questions? 32 

 33 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you, Marianne.  I’m glad you mentioned the 34 

timelines.  Do you think that the timelines that have been 35 
adopted that there are biological reasons that went along with 36 
those timelines? 37 
 38 
MS. CUFONE:  I’m not so sure that I’m the one that ought to 39 

answer that sort of question, but there were a lot of 40 
considerations that went into what was adopted in the Magnuson 41 
reauthorization and so it is what it is today and I encourage 42 
the council to stand by that.  I know there’s a lot of questions 43 
and comments regarding that, but we are where we are and we need 44 
to move forward. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Cufone.  Hearing no further 47 

questions, next up will be Ed Lively.  After Mr. Lively will be 48 
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Mr. Steve Foust. 1 
 2 
MR. ED LIVELY:  I’m Ed Lively from Pensacola Beach, the 3 

Pensacola Charterboat Association.  I’ve been running 4 
charterboat for over twenty-five years now.  I know that they’ve 5 
said that the amberjack and all is going to be reviewed again I 6 
guess in January, but I would like to just state that if we have 7 
to go to a thirty-inch size limit and one fish per person, that 8 
would be fine.  I don’t see no problem with that. 9 
 10 
The triggerfish, a thirteen-inch fork length, no problem.  We 11 
can deal with that.  Pretty much, that’s the main things I guess 12 
we’re talking about right now and I would like to state 13 
something about like what Mike Thierry said about the red 14 
snappers. 15 
 16 
I don’t know where the data come from saying that there is a 17 
shortage of red snappers out there, but to me, there is not.  I 18 
know you all got a proposed season from June 1st through the end 19 
of September, I think it is.  I would like to see that changed 20 
to a little earlier in spring. 21 
 22 
We do a lot of spring fishing.  We’ve had our customers based on 23 
the April 21st startup for the last few years and our repeat 24 
people -- Our business customers, corporate type groups and 25 
stuff, they come down and fish in April and May and then as you 26 
get into June and July, you get more of your tourist groups that 27 
come through. 28 
 29 
August, schools are starting back earlier and stuff now.  I 30 
would like to see that stretched out if there’s any possible way 31 
you all could do it, from May to the end of September, even at 32 
two fish per person everywhere. 33 
 34 
We don’t have no problem with the two fish per person and if we 35 
can keep a thirty-inch jack without the captain and crew and 36 
catch us a handful of thirteen and fourteen-inch triggerfish, we 37 
can still make our customers happy and that’s just all I’ve got 38 
to say. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Lively.  Dr. Shipp has a 41 

question for you, Mr. Lively. 42 
 43 
DR. SHIPP:  Ed, Mike Nugent described the winter fishery, the 44 

January/February fishery, in Texas.  Tell me what it’s like off 45 
of Pensacola in January and February, since red snapper is 46 
obviously closed.  What do you fish for then? 47 
 48 
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MR. LIVELY:  We don’t fish.  If we do, it’s just an occasional 1 

trip every now and then and we have to target mingos, vermilion 2 
snapper, triggerfish, pretty much whatever we can.  We might run 3 
a tuna trip down to the rigs or something like that, but pretty 4 
much in January and February, we don’t do much fishing. 5 
 6 
I know several of us -- Myself, I’m probably going to be in the 7 
deer woods somewhere, but if you’re talking about the 8 
possibility of having a closed seasons, that would be the time 9 
for me to do it.  I would say for like the jacks or something 10 
like that, to help increase them, I’m for a January and February 11 
closure on them, to tell you the truth. 12 
 13 
I don’t see that would hurt anything.  It wouldn’t hurt our 14 
business, because like I say, spring and summer is our main 15 
season and September and October is usually always pretty good, 16 
too. 17 
 18 
I’m going to lose a lot of business come October if we can’t 19 
fish for red snappers, but we will try to do something else, as 20 
long as we can keep some jacks and other stuff to go along with 21 
them. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Lively.  We appreciate those 24 

comments and we appreciate you coming over.  Mr. Foust is next 25 
and Mr. Russell Underwood will be after Mr. Foust. 26 
 27 
MR. STEVE FOUST:  My name is Steve Foust and I have the 28 

Charterboat Aqua Star in Orange Beach, Alabama and I want to 29 
support the 84/16 TAC for the amberjack and a thirty-inch size 30 
limit and I would go along with the January/February closure, if 31 
there has to be one, much more than I would go along with a 32 
thirty-one-inch size limit. 33 
 34 
A thirty-one-inch size limit would be hard to live with.  I can 35 
live with that sixty days not catching them a lot better than I 36 
can having to throw back fish all the rest of the fishing year.  37 
I want to keep the twenty fish aggregate on the triggerfish at 38 
thirteen inches, too.  That’s where I stand on that. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Foust.  Any questions?  Next 41 

is Mr. Russell Underwood. 42 
 43 
MR. RUSSELL UNDERWOOD:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I’m Russell 44 

Underwood from Panama City, Florida.  I fish out of Belle Pass, 45 
Louisiana. I own six boats and I’m still fishing.  Today, I 46 
would like to talk about the amberjacks. 47 
 48 
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I’ve fished mostly all my life, the last twenty-five or thirty 1 
years I’ve commercial fished and ten years I recreational 2 
fished.  The amberjacks in the western Gulf, the stock, since 3 
1990, we have done a wonderful job by rebuilding the stock. 4 
 5 
The fishery is coming back tenfold.  If I wanted to, maybe in a 6 
five-day trip, I could catch 15,000 pounds if you wanted to, if 7 
you could sell them and get somebody to buy them.  Since 1990, 8 
we had a three-month closure.  A lot of people in the audience 9 
and on this council keeps on forgetting that we had a three-10 
month closure for the last seventeen years. 11 
 12 
We’ve also had a thirty-six-inch size limit and not twenty-13 
eight, but thirty-six and we’ve been burdened with that, but to 14 
educate the panel and the audience, we have lost the markets 15 
since 1990 and it’s been replaced by other fish like mahi-mahi 16 
that comes from the southern Gulf or Caribbean or whatever.  17 
That’s replaced that market. 18 
 19 
The bottom line is I sit on that SEDAR report for three or four 20 
days with all these PhDs and I really got educated.  I told them 21 
how good the stock was in the western Gulf.  I can’t really 22 
speak, because I don’t fish in the eastern Gulf.  Maybe there is 23 
a problem with some fisheries in the eastern Gulf, but I 24 
personally don’t see no overfishing in the western Gulf, because 25 
of the point that the fish markets don’t want the fish. 26 
 27 
They want just a few and what we’ve been doing is normally limit 28 
our trips to 2,000 pounds if we could sell them.  It’s a dollar-29 
and-twenty-five-cent-a-pound fish, about the same price as 30 
triggerfish.   31 
 32 
What’s happened here in the western Gulf, as I see, is the 33 
commercial fishermen -- I know quite a few recreational 34 
fishermen in the western Gulf and there is no overfishing in the 35 
western Gulf, as far as I’m concerned.  It’s hard for me to 36 
accept, being on two or three panels and being on the SEDAR 37 
report, to accept that the commercial sector is fixing to have 38 
to take a 50 or 60 percent reduction in TAC. 39 
 40 
I know pretty much about the Magnuson-Stevens and talking about 41 
fairness and equity.  That’s not fair.  If you have a problem 42 
with the fishery, you don’t just attack one user group.  I’ve 43 
seen it in snappers and b-liners and we’ve all taken cuts, but 44 
to just take the commercial sector and take that much from them 45 
at one time while the commercial sector produces the smallest 46 
amount of fish in the amberjack stock, it don’t make sense. 47 
 48 



  66 

It’s just hard for me to accept the 60 percent cut in the 1 
commercial side.  I think if there’s some cuts that it should be 2 
fair to both parties.  Half this crowd is my friends in the 3 
recreational, but taking from one user group is wrong.  It’s 4 
morally wrong, first. 5 
 6 
I’m a straight-up guy and I’m a God-fearing man, but it’s not 7 
right, what the council is considering on doing.  I don’t have 8 
the answers for recreational.  They need to sit down and figure 9 
that out, but if there’s a problem in the eastern Gulf as far as 10 
amberjacks and as far as the stock or overfishing, it needs to 11 
be addressed. 12 
 13 
I can personally testify and NMFS has got all my catch records 14 
for the last thirty-five years or whatever, but I can show you 15 
what we’ve caught and I can tell you right now we’re not 16 
catching -- We don’t target amberjacks.  That’s just a bycatch 17 
fishery, but we need them.  We need the fish.  We need the 18 
amberjacks to help catch a few b-liners and a few snappers. 19 
 20 
We’ve got IFQ right now.  I limit my boats on the red snapper to 21 
just a small amount.  As most of you all know, I was pretty well 22 
the high man in the snapper allocations, but I also own six 23 
boats and that reduced what I actually own as far as the total 24 
allowable catch, what I received. 25 
 26 
The bottom line is the amberjack thing, it needs to be talked 27 
about some more and addressed and you all need to seriously 28 
consider maybe a -- I hate to talk about trip limits, but if you 29 
all are going to reduce the quota and I pretty well know you 30 
all.  I’ve been part of this system for twenty-five years. 31 
 32 
We’re going to get a quota reduction, I know that for a fact, 33 
but it still needs to -- We need some kind of a trip limit that 34 
will show that we’re doing our part.  It’s called 35 
accountability.   36 
 37 
If we’ve got some problems in the Gulf, we all need to stand up 38 
to the plate and be straight up and don’t come up to this podium 39 
shooting no bull.  I’ve been there and I’ve done that.  We’ve 40 
got to address the problems and try to fix them and not pass 41 
them on to the next guy.  Thank you. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Underwood. 44 

 45 
MS. WALKER:  Thanks for coming.  What is the average catch of 46 

amberjack that you have on one of your trips?  I know somebody 47 
testified earlier they would have maybe 1,000 or 1,500.  Maybe 48 
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it was Bobby Spaeth, but what’s your average poundage? 1 
 2 
MR. UNDERWOOD:  It varies, Ms. Walker.  Some trips, we’ll have a 3 

couple of thousand pounds and then next trip, it will be a 4 
thousand pounds.  I’ve got to strongly express that we don’t 5 
target amberjacks no more.  It’s a dollar-and-twenty-cent-a-6 
pound fish.   7 
 8 
Mr. Abrams and Mr. Krebs and Ariel Seafood, they have lost the 9 
market and the other fish have taken up for that.  Remember now 10 
that we’re closed three months out of the year, a regulatory 11 
closure, and then for one or two or three months out of the 12 
year, because of January and February and March, it’s so cold 13 
that the fish go offshore and you’re not catching them anyway. 14 
 15 
That’s why I’m saying you all need to readdress this problem and 16 
think about it.  You’ve got a three-month closure and then 17 
you’ve got three or four months that really the commercial 18 
sector can’t catch them anyway, because they’ve got a tail and 19 
they go offshore and you just don’t catch them most of the time 20 
in the wintertime. 21 
 22 
You’ve got really a six-month closure on amberjacks.  If we’ve 23 
got a problem, let’s address the east Gulf and let’s address 24 
some kind of trip limits.  On the recreational, when they’re 25 
catching eighty-something percent of them and you’re going to 26 
take 60 percent of the commercial quota away, that’s not fair.  27 
I hope I answered your question there. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Underwood.  Thank you for 30 

your comments.  Mr. Sonny Algwine and next will be Mr. Bill 31 
Staff with Sea Spray Charters. 32 
 33 
MR. SONNY ALGWINE:  I’m Sonny Algwine and I’m a charterboat 34 

operator out of Orange Beach, Alabama.  I run Summer Breeze 35 
Charters and I’ve been in the business for twenty-five or 36 
twenty-seven years, off and on, making a living at it. 37 
 38 
Once again, everybody is saying what they’re for and you know 39 
what we’re all for, to leave everything alone and let’s go home 40 
and let it be, but I know that’s not going to happen.  If there 41 
is any way in the world that giving up captain and crew and 42 
maybe adding an inch or two to an amberjack will save us having 43 
a jack to catch, we would be for it. 44 
 45 
What we’re facing is our business in May is basically people 46 
that want to go red snapper fishing and amberjack fishing and 47 
that kind of fishing.  We’re already telling them or we’re 48 



  68 

facing not even being able to keep a snapper and if we get this 1 
amberjack thing crammed down our throat, it’s going to kill us.  2 
I don’t know what we’ll do. 3 
 4 
Everybody’s business is off a bunch just from the two fish deal 5 
and if the snapper thing -- Even if we moved it forward, where 6 
it’s still open in May, we’ve geared ourselves to it.  Even if 7 
it closed earlier or whatever, in the fall, I think we would be 8 
better off.  It’s kind of like Mike Rowell said earlier. 9 
 10 
In that time of year, you’re normally broke anyway.  You’ve been 11 
working on your boats and all that, trying to get ready, and 12 
that first month or two of money is just trying to catch back up 13 
to where you dang near starved to death anyway.   14 
 15 
I don’t see changing the jack size more than a couple of inches, 16 
because it’s kind of like I think it was Bob Zales said earlier, 17 
you can just about cut a little one in half and throw him back 18 
and both pieces will swim off, but you get a bigger fish and 19 
generally, after they get over about thirty-one or thirty-two 20 
inches, you do run into a higher mortality rate.  I don’t know 21 
why, but I do know normally a twenty-six or a twenty-eight-inch 22 
fish can be hurt and he’ll be fine, but the bigger they are, it 23 
seems like it causes them a little more stress, I guess, 24 
catching them. 25 
 26 
Really, that’s about it.  I’m just saying please don’t take 27 
anything else away from us.  We’ve had enough taken from us.  I 28 
don’t have anything else to add if anybody -- I did want to 29 
comment that this lady has asked -- I think your question on the 30 
lesser jacks and stuff, you’re trying to get it like if we lost 31 
jacks for a month or two or whatever could we target the other 32 
type of fish, if that’s what you were -- 33 
 34 
In our area, the lesser jacks, banded rudderfish, the almaco, we 35 
catch them, but they kind of come and go.  We may have two or 36 
three weeks where we have a lot of them there and then we may go 37 
two or three months and you don’t even catch one at all.  If you 38 
were trying to catch them, there’s none there to catch. 39 
 40 
I don’t know why, but it’s like a guy said, it’s because they 41 
have tails and they can swim off, but they’ll show up for a 42 
month or two and then they’re gone for a month or two.  Losing 43 
amberjack, we really don’t have another type of jack or anything 44 
we could swing it to to target to sell a trip on.  That’s all I 45 
have. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think Dr. Crabtree has a question for you 48 
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before you leave. 1 
 2 
DR. CRABTREE:  Thank you for coming.  I appreciate your 3 

comments.  What about does a thirty-inch jack weigh? 4 
 5 
MR. ALGWINE:  Gosh, I don’t know.  If you’re cleaning a fish and 6 

you’re charging a tourist to pay for it, you would probably tell 7 
them twenty pounds, but in honesty, he probably weighs about 8 
fourteen, I would imagine, or something like that. 9 
 10 
DR. CRABTREE:  Somewhere at about fifteen or twenty pounds, the 11 

mortality goes up on the release? 12 
 13 
MR. ALGWINE:  Just being honest, it seems to make a difference.  14 

I always said that with the commercial guys, when they gave them 15 
that big size fish limit.  I was like, heck, that’s crazy, 16 
because those fish -- A thirty-one or a thirty-five-inch 17 
amberjack, especially out there in that deep water, by the time 18 
you drag -- He fights so hard.  I think that’s what it is. 19 
 20 
When they’re bigger like that, by the time you drag him up, he’s 21 
stressed himself out.  It’s just like a blue marlin.  You can 22 
catch him on eighty-pound gear and you turn him loose and 23 
probably 90 percent of them live.  You catch him on a twelve-24 
pound line and hardly any of them live.  They release them, but 25 
they’re all -- 26 
 27 
DR. CRABTREE:  With the jacks, with the big jacks, it is still 28 

that most of them live when you release them, but just a higher 29 
fraction die? 30 
 31 
MR. ALGWINE:  It’s just like every now and then.  We, 32 

unfortunately, don’t run into that problem, but every now and 33 
then you might have a limit or whatever and I would say that 90 34 
percent of them that we turn back live.  It seems like when you 35 
do have a bigger size fish that’s the only one that -- That one 36 
out of ten that will die is usually a larger fish instead of the 37 
small ones.  I don’t know the scientific reason, but -- 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Ms. Williams I think has a question. 40 

 41 
MS. WILLIAMS:  He answered my question.  Roy asked it. 42 

 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Williams.  Thank you, Mr. 44 

Algwine.  Next is Bill Staff. 45 
 46 
MR. BILL STAFF:  My name is Bill Staff and I live in Orange 47 

Beach and I have the Charterboat Sea Spray.  I’ve been in the 48 



  70 

business since 1981.  This is all I do and this is all I’ve done 1 
and as you all know, everything we have, house, boat, child in 2 
college, everything depends on this livelihood. 3 
 4 
With the cutting of the snapper, the high diesel, the bad 5 
weather, I lost twenty-five trips this year.  I can’t even 6 
imagine what next year is going to bring.  Amberjack is probably 7 
almost as important to my business year-round as the red 8 
snapper. 9 
 10 
I go to Louisiana and fish January and February.  I fish the 11 
Lump.  Well, if the tuna aren’t there, we catch amberjack.  The 12 
size limit going up, whatever they need to bring it up to to 13 
keep it at one per person, I’m for it, but it needs to stay open 14 
all year and I think a lot of guys from Louisiana would agree 15 
with me. 16 
 17 
Triggerfish, five per person and a fourteen-inch size limit 18 
would be fine.  The only thing I’ve really got to say is fishing 19 
is the way we make our living.  We enjoy it and we work hard at 20 
it and we just want to be able to make a living and every time 21 
they take a fish away or they add a size up, it makes it that 22 
much harder.  That’s basically what I’ve got to say. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Staff.  Hearing no questions 25 

of Mr. Staff, that actually concludes our testimony on 30A.  We 26 
made up a little ground as far as timing goes on that.  I was 27 
afraid I was going to have to ask everyone to further reduce 28 
their remarks in the next session, the open session. 29 
 30 
I won’t do that at this point, but I would ask you to be very 31 
timely or mindful of the three-minute mark, remembering that the 32 
open public comment session was a session designed for things 33 
that aren’t going for final action and so none of these items 34 
are either for final action and they’re a couple or as many as 35 
many months away, or at least two meetings away, and some may 36 
have already had a longer period of public time, where you got 37 
the full five minutes or more at previous periods of time. 38 
 39 
Be mindful of that and be mindful of the people behind you.  40 
With that, I’m going to ask Mississippi State Senator Deborah 41 
Dawkins to come to the microphone.  She will be first to lead us 42 
off and then Mr. Bob Zales will be next.  Is Ms. Dawkins in the 43 
audience?  She may have stepped outside.  We’ll go with Mr. 44 
Zales then. 45 
 46 

OPEN PUBLIC COMMENT PERIOD 47 

 48 
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MR. ZALES:  Bob Zales, II.  I can talk about anything now, 1 

right, and ask any questions and that kind of stuff?  Just not 2 
questions, I understand.  One thing I would like to point out is 3 
there a paper in the documents that you all got and it’s the 4 
Regional Administrator’s report. 5 
 6 
I think you all need to pay close attention to that, because 7 
comments that you’ve heard today about fishing regulations and 8 
impacts to businesses and things like that are critical to that.  9 
A year ago -- Kay was talking about it and she was, she was the 10 
first one to bring up the moratorium permits for charterboats.  11 
I was the first one she asked about that, I suspect. 12 
 13 
At the time, we were convinced by Dr. Hogarth to push that.  I 14 
was appointed chairman of the ad hoc charterboat panel and me 15 
and Ms. Walker and several other people got together and we went 16 
around the Gulf and we convinced them to fall for it, go for it. 17 
 18 
When you look at that, that number, once the Fisheries Service 19 
straightened out their initial problem, after a couple of years 20 
of delays, the numbers have always been in the neighborhood of 21 
about 1,625, give or take a few. 22 
 23 
The numbers you see in that report today are 1,388.  Last year 24 
was 1,625.  That’s 237 fewer permits in the Gulf of Mexico and 25 
so all this you hear about all the abundance of charterboats, it 26 
clearly ain’t there. 27 
 28 
Some of those 237, I suspect, were boats or permits not used and 29 
just put on boats, but I suspect a substantial number of those 30 
were on boats that are no longer in business.  If you look at 31 
the current fish and wildlife statistics, saltwater 32 
participation in the United States in 2006 is 15 percent less 33 
than it was in 2001 and from 1991 to 2001 was a flat line. 34 
 35 
That’s significant.  Both numbers are significant.  Business is 36 
bad.  I’ve told people for a while that this year was going to 37 
be bad and next year is a killer.  The killer is on its way.  38 
The more we get restricted, the more we’re moving out and we’re 39 
kind of at our last stand. 40 
 41 
You all have heard this many times, but those of you -- I know 42 
some of you, like Vernon and Bob, have been around and you all 43 
have seen it and you know it’s happening.  Dr. Crabtree I think 44 
has heard some of this stuff, but whether or not he has seen it, 45 
I don’t know. 46 
 47 
Clearly it’s a problem and the current problem is being driven 48 
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by the requirement of the Act that says overfishing has to stop 1 
by 2010.  A question was asked by someone if there was a 2 
biological reason for that.  As far as we know, there is not. 3 
 4 
I’ve been coined with the phrase “elevators versus stairs”.  5 
Clearly you’ve heard about red snapper.  You can’t fish for 6 
anything or catch anything but red snapper in the Gulf of 7 
Mexico.  You never would have heard -- I never would have 8 
thought it and there’s Buster Niquet and he’s like the senior 9 
guy in Panama City about fishing. 10 
 11 
I doubt very seriously if Buster ever imagined that he would 12 
ever hear anybody in Panama City say they were tired of catching 13 
red snapper and they couldn’t catch anything else.  That’s what 14 
you hear almost on a daily basis and so that’s part of our 15 
problem and how you all fix that, I don’t know. 16 
 17 
Somehow, the public needs to get behind this, because it’s not 18 
just the fishermen that are being torn up, but it’s communities 19 
and it’s the national economy, even though some reports say 20 
recreational fishing -- 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Can you wrap it up, Bob, please? 23 

 24 
MR. ZALES:  I’m through, unless you’ve got a question. 25 

 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Zales.  With that, Senator 27 

Dawkins I believe came back in the room.  Welcome, Senator. 28 
 29 
MS. DEBORAH DAWKINS:  Thank you.  I’m sorry I -- My secretary 30 

called me and so I had to answer.  I’m Deborah Dawkins and I’m 31 
the state senator for West Harrison County.  For those of you 32 
who aren’t sure where you are, you’re in East Harrison County, 33 
but we welcome you to the Gulf Coast. 34 
 35 
I am a member of the Ports and Marine Resources Committee in the 36 
state senate and my duties in that committee are part of what 37 
bring me here today.  Also -- Now, I am supposed to have my 38 
folks that are with me stand?  Was there some mention of that? 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  You certainly may and especially if you’re 41 

speaking for them, but in your case, if you want to have them 42 
stand, go ahead. 43 
 44 
MS. DAWKINS:  I guess they don’t know if they’re with me or not, 45 

some of them.  They want to wait and see what I’m going to say, 46 
which in an election year is a real good thing to do.  I have 47 
some comments that I’ll leave with the reporter.  I am not going 48 
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to read all this, but I am here today to talk about the offshore 1 
aquaculture plan and my concerns about that. 2 
 3 
I did not hear until recently about the draft proposal and when 4 
I looked at it, I must admit that I had several concerns.  I’ll 5 
leave those for my written comments, for the most part, but 6 
actually, I would just like to see more detail put into this 7 
amendment. 8 
 9 
It leaves a lot to the imagination and my imagination, being in 10 
my kind of work, looks for bad things and unintended 11 
consequences to come when things are not specifically spelled 12 
out.  I would like to see the draft amendment proceed to have 13 
more stringent standards, if you will. 14 
 15 
I recognize some people here who are very familiar with the Gulf 16 
Coast Research Lab in Biloxi here or over in Ocean Springs, 17 
actually.  They have experience with aquaculture there, not 18 
offshore, but some of the things that go wrong, and there are 19 
numerous things that can and do go wrong. 20 
 21 
This is a unique issue, in my opinion.  Rarely do I have the 22 
opportunity to come and represent both the recreational and 23 
commercial fisher people in our community and they are all 24 
concerned about this matter. 25 
 26 
I don’t think it was that I was just not paying attention, but I 27 
just didn’t know about this.  I don’t think it was advertised as 28 
well as it could be.  That may be post-Katrina and our fault, 29 
but I would ask that -- Actually, even though I don’t have my 30 
letterhead, please accept my comments as my official request for 31 
another public hearing that is very well advertised and not just 32 
in the legal section of the newspaper, but also a display add or 33 
additionally some other kind of media.  I know that the council 34 
has access to people who are very well versed in that. 35 
 36 
I would also ask that you extend the public comment period, 37 
because we would need that as well in order to have all of our 38 
concerns addressed.  I thank you. 39 
 40 
As currently written, this draft amendment, in my opinion, poses 41 
serious risks to our oceans and our health and our coastal 42 
communities.  I would like to see something more like a 43 
cost/benefit analysis come out of the committee, if possible.  44 
Are there any questions? 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Yes, ma’am, we have several.  First up would 47 

be Mr. McIlwain. 48 
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 1 
MS. DAWKINS:  Dr. McIlwain? 2 

 3 
DR. MCILWAIN:  One and the same.  Thank you, Senator Dawkins, 4 

for coming today.  I look forward to reading your written 5 
comments and see if we can address some of the issues that you 6 
bring up in there.  If I’m not mistaken, there will be 7 
additional time for public comment as the amendment moves 8 
through the process and so there will be other times to comment 9 
on it. 10 
 11 
MS. DAWKINS:  Thank you. 12 

 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Just for point of clarification in that 14 

respect, the public comment period is actually really still open 15 
until we would take final action and then there would even be 16 
time after that.  After it was sent to the Secretary, it would 17 
be published for comment as well and is that correct, Dr. 18 
Crabtree? 19 
 20 
DR. CRABTREE:  That’s correct. 21 

 22 
MS. DAWKINS:  In other words, you’re telling me we’re in the 23 

beginning of the process? 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  A little past the beginning, but certainly 26 

not at the end.  With that, Mr. Pearce. 27 
 28 
MR. PEARCE:  Thanks for coming, Senator.  It’s good to see 29 

someone of your status come to these committee meetings.  It’s 30 
really nice to have that and I know with your knowledge of the 31 
Gulf Coast Research Lab and all the work that Dr. McIlwain and 32 
all the guys have done over there with aquaculture that 33 
Mississippi plays a major role in what’s going to happen with 34 
aquaculture. 35 
 36 
I’m hoping that when we address the uncertainties that you’re 37 
finding in this plan -- I know that you’ll support aquaculture 38 
once we straighten it out, because I think it will be good for 39 
the state and for this country and we will address your 40 
problems, I’m sure, as we go, but when we do, will you support 41 
aquaculture? 42 
 43 
MS. DAWKINS:  I’m fully in support of the Gulf Coast Research 44 

Lab right now and if there’s something that can be developed 45 
that resembles that and does as much good, I would be for it. 46 
 47 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you, Senator.  We appreciate you coming here.  48 
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Actually, I think we’ve been working on this amendment for about 1 
five years now and so apparently whatever we’re doing to get the 2 
word out isn’t working and so share with us how you found out 3 
about it, because that’s how we need to start getting the word 4 
out. 5 
 6 
MS. DAWKINS:  I did learn about it on some email lists, but not 7 

everybody, especially here on the coast, given our post-Katrina 8 
status, has email access or maybe they go to the library for an 9 
hour and they don’t have the midnight oil to burn like I do. 10 
 11 
I know you have access to -- Actually, I used to sit on the 12 
Management Committee of the Gulf of Mexico Program and so at one 13 
time, there were some really very adept media people and they’re 14 
usually sitting back in the back somewhere.  I bet you they know 15 
how to do it. 16 
 17 
MR. HENDRIX:  Thank you, Senator.  We appreciate you taking the 18 

time to come and visit with us today.  Could you identify some 19 
of those serious risks associated with offshore aquaculture for 20 
us? 21 
 22 
MS. DAWKINS:  I’ll let my comments do that, my written comments, 23 

and I wish I had brought enough to give to everybody, but maybe 24 
I’ll just start them here and pass them around.  I guess one 25 
concern is the oil rig possibility. 26 
 27 
The oil rigs were really not designed for this purpose and there 28 
are a lot of, in my opinion, opportunities for unintended 29 
consequences to use them for something that they were not 30 
designed for.  Maybe they can be adapted and maybe not, but I 31 
would like to address that at some point. 32 
 33 
The discharge or discharges that would come from an aquaculture 34 
environment, I’m concerned about what bacteria and viruses might 35 
be associated with that.  I know the Gulf Coast Research Lab has 36 
some real interesting data on those sorts of things and they’re 37 
in a confined area and so they’re able to study that really -- 38 
My degree is in business and not biology and so I like to hear 39 
from my scientists on those sorts of things. 40 
 41 
The critical habitats that we have here, it’s -- Just sitting 42 
here this afternoon, it sounds like there have been some changes 43 
in the last twenty years in our marine habitat and what caused 44 
those?  Do we want to do something to address it?  I certainly 45 
don’t want to do anything to make it worse for our commercial or 46 
recreational fisher people. 47 
 48 
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The other existing uses of the ocean, I wouldn’t want anything 1 
to be imposed upon -- I shouldn’t think that the committee would 2 
want anything to impose upon existing uses that the ocean 3 
provides.   4 
 5 
That’s about I can really -- I’m not the tech person, 6 
ordinarily.  I’m just the face in the front of it.  Now I wonder 7 
if my people would be interested in standing up to show that 8 
they’re with me.  Well, I’ve got a couple.  I think some of them 9 
may have comments and so that was one of the reasons I didn’t 10 
want to make mine so lengthy. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Pearce, one quick question? 13 

 14 
MR. PEARCE:  Yes, a real quick comment.  We’ve been working on 15 

the plan for five years, but quite honestly, it’s just really 16 
livened up in the last year or two years and so you’re not that 17 
far behind. 18 
 19 
MS. DAWKINS:  Good. 20 

 21 
MR. PEARCE:  Generate the questions and let us help you solve 22 

your problems, because we need aquaculture to succeed in this 23 
country. 24 
 25 
MS. DAWKINS:  In the event that I’m reelected next Tuesday, I’ll 26 

be sure and get working with that right away.  Thank you very 27 
much. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Senator Dawkins.  We’ll certainly 30 

make sure that your comments get passed out and copied to all 31 
the council members, as well as anyone else who is interested.  32 
With that, Ms. Fetherston is next and Mr. Dennis O’Hern will be 33 
after Ms. Fetherston. 34 
 35 
MS. FETHERSTON:  Hi again, everybody.  I’m just plain old Libby 36 

Fetherston from the Ocean Conservancy.  I don’t have a really 37 
cool business card or anything.  I want to talk very briefly 38 
about 30B. 39 
 40 
I see we have a lot of people here who are interested in your 41 
attention and so I’ll just mention very briefly what you guys 42 
already know, is that gag is undergoing overfishing and the 43 
council was notified on October 11, 2006.  According to the law, 44 
the council has one year to develop a plan to end overfishing. 45 
 46 
To that, we support a lot of the decisions that the Reef Fish 47 
Committee made earlier this week, especially in regard to the 48 
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status determination criteria and the total allowable catch 1 
strategy. 2 
 3 
We’re interested to see some more analysis on the bycatch 4 
ramifications of the management measures, because of the mixed 5 
species nature of this fishery.  We’re hoping to support the 6 
increase in total allowable catch to allow red grouper to fish 7 
at optimum yield, but we’re interested to see what happens when 8 
you reduce the gag grouper catch to end overfishing. 9 
 10 
We’re looking forward to I believe it would be Mr. Strelcheck’s 11 
analysis of that decision in the bycatch practicability and in 12 
Actions 7, 8 and 9 of the document. 13 
 14 
We recommend that the area-based solutions that were proposed in 15 
Action 8, the application of quota closures, come back out of 16 
the considered but rejected section.  It appears there is 17 
actually a very distinct line that I believe Steven Atran 18 
identified and that we would like to see some analysis of that 19 
option and think it is an interesting way to look at that kind 20 
of thing. 21 
 22 
They do apply area-based management and measures of that sort in 23 
other regions and I think that is an interesting opportunity.  24 
We also support the SSC’s recommendation that is adapted, I 25 
believe, from the South Atlantic Council’s way of using some 26 
sort of percentage quota catch to trigger a lower trip limit to 27 
allow fishermen to land some of that and not have it as bycatch. 28 
 29 
There’s a letter in the fairly significant briefing binder that 30 
I believe you all received that has these comments in detail and 31 
I would like to close by saying that with the overfishing 32 
measures for gag that we are discussing this week and the likely 33 
shift from the shark fishery into grouper, we are interested to 34 
see a commercial grouper IFQ move forward as quickly as 35 
possible.  Thank you very much for your time. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Fetherston.  With that, Mr. 38 

O’Hern and Dr. Dennis Heinemann will be next. 39 
 40 
MR. O’HERN:  Thank you, Chairman Riechers and council staff.  41 

For the record, I’m Dennis O’Hern, Executive Director of the 42 
Fishing Rights Alliance.  I’ll be brief.  I just wanted to talk 43 
about the goliath grouper situation. 44 
 45 
I think we all know that the moving forward of the research has 46 
been kind of stagnated by some opposition and it kind of just 47 
stumps me that people don’t want to know what’s going on with 48 
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that fishery. 1 
 2 
We had a research meeting at the FWC and at the end of the day, 3 
Luis Barbieri and Clay Porch both asked questions about we’ve 4 
got all these people in the room and we’ve got all the 5 
information and we’ve done all the research and where is our age 6 
and size information and where is our reproductive data? 7 
 8 
Clay Porch said there is only one way to get the reproductive 9 
data necessary to do a proper stock assessment and that way is 10 
to actually collect biological samples and a collection of those 11 
samples that Clay Porch has already determined that we could 12 
safely collect at least 800 samples.  He came up with 1,600 and 13 
they cut in half as a precautionary move. 14 
 15 
I hope that the council moves forward and I believe the FWC and 16 
you need to work together to flesh out the ability to go ahead 17 
and collect those biological samples so we can move forward with 18 
a valid stock assessment.  Thank you for your time. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. O’Hern.  Besides the cell 21 

phones, if your computers make little noises, we should try not 22 
to have them do that as well.  Dr. Dennis Heinemann and after 23 
Dennis will be Donald Waters. 24 
 25 
DR. DENNIS HEINEMANN:  Thank you very much for the opportunity 26 

to talk to you today.  I would like to talk about gag grouper 27 
spawning reserves and that’s Amendment 30B, Actions 11 and 12.  28 
Many of you don’t know me and so I thought I just might 29 
introduce myself. 30 
 31 
This is the first time I’ve given public testimony to this 32 
council.  I’m a senior scientist at Ocean Conservancy.  I was a 33 
member of the stock assessment team at the Southeast Fisheries 34 
Science Center back in 2001 and 2002.  I was the coauthor of the 35 
gag assessment that came out in 2002 and I’m also the coauthor 36 
of a book on marine reserves as fisheries management tools. 37 
 38 
I want to be very clear, right at the beginning, that no-take 39 
marine reserves, in my opinion, are not the best fisheries 40 
management tool.  However, closures have long been used as a 41 
fisheries management tool and they are a form of a marine 42 
protected area. 43 
 44 
We need to be very careful, when we talk about areas that are 45 
protected, as to what kind of fishery management tool we’re 46 
talking about.  We heard Karl Walters talk about cross-shelf 47 
reserves and that is one kind of fishery management tool, but 48 
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it’s aimed at controlling the fishing mortality rate. 1 
 2 
The reserves that have been established in 2000, Madison-Swanson 3 
and Steamboat Lumps, however are a different kind of fishery 4 
management tool.  They are designed to protect males, the age 5 
structure, spawning aggregation and the associated reef fish 6 
community. 7 
 8 
This council and NMFS have, for at least ten years now, 9 
demonstrated their commitment to trying to protect the age 10 
structure of gag and males.  I just want to revisit a couple of 11 
the points as to why that’s important. 12 
 13 
I’ve never met anybody who says we shouldn’t be protecting 14 
spawning aggregations.  We’ve learned very recently that, the 15 
most recent science coming out of the Florida State University, 16 
that these males are sedentary and they’re resident year-round 17 
on these sites, which means that relatively small areas, 18 
closures, can protect these males.  That’s what the Madison-19 
Swanson and Steamboat Lumps were set up to test. 20 
 21 
In the late 1970s, when the first measures of the proportion of 22 
males in the population were taken, it was something like 17 23 
percent.  The biologists tell us that something in excess of 25 24 
percent is what you would expect, 25 percent males in the 25 
population, in an unfished population. 26 
 27 
Since the mid-1990s, that ratio, that percent males in the 28 
population, has been on the order of 2 to 4 percent.  We know 29 
from a biological standpoint that there must be a threshold 30 
below which if you let the proportion of males in the population 31 
drop that you’re going to get problems. 32 
 33 
You’re going to experience recruitment overfishing and 34 
potential, if it gets bad enough, of a collapse of the fishery.  35 
There’s not much room between 2 and 4 percent and where that 36 
threshold is.  There’s not much room between 2 and 4 percent and 37 
zero and we know that that population, that species, will not 38 
exist without some males. 39 
 40 
Not addressing this problem is a very risky management approach 41 
to take.  Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps were established, 42 
as I said, to test this, but they are not, in and of themselves, 43 
large enough to address the problem. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Can you start wrapping your comments up 46 

please, Dr. Heinemann? 47 
 48 
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DR. HEINEMANN:  Yes, sir.  30B, therefore, considers the 1 

possibility of additional areas to add to the protective value 2 
of Madison-Swanson.  We would like to point out that effective 3 
management of this stock requires both approaches, controlling F 4 
and protecting the males. 5 
 6 
However, we have two problems and I think that it requires 7 
further discussion.  One is that the Madison-Swanson test 8 
results are inconclusive at this time and we’ve identified a 9 
problem with compliance and enforcement.  We would urge that the 10 
council continue to examine these options and keep them on the 11 
table and not remove them from 30B.  Thank you very much. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Dr. Heinemann.  With that, Donald 14 

Waters and up next will be Mr. Dave Allison. 15 
 16 
MR. WATERS:  Good afternoon.  My name is Donald Waters and I’ve 17 

got a couple of quick points that I would like to hit on.  I 18 
would like to encourage this council to move forward as rapidly 19 
as possible with the red drum stock assessment analysis. 20 
 21 
I’ve seen this executive order that’s come forward and 22 
therefore, I do believe the President and the CCA and all others 23 
recognize that they’re not going to be able to suppress this red 24 
drum stock assessment.  We have an incredible stock of red drum 25 
and I also do believe this presidential order does not override 26 
the Magnuson-Stevens Act when you’re fair and equitable and 27 
yada, yada, yada. 28 
 29 
I would like to see a fishery developed in the Gulf on this, 30 
maybe a small hook and line bag limit for commercials and a 31 
couple of fish for the charterboats and stuff.  These people 32 
could use something to catch and I think a couple of red drum 33 
could help them out a whole lot. 34 
 35 
The next thing I want to touch on is accountability again and I 36 
talked about it in the triggerfish and amberjack earlier.  I 37 
would like to touch on it in the red snapper fishery.  With the 38 
latest MRFSS data that comes out that says that the recreational 39 
is already over a million and a half pounds over and they’re not 40 
finished counting yet, I just think that it slows down the 41 
recovery of this stock.  It’s a tailspin, crash, and burn. 42 
 43 
I would like to see this council talk about and get more 44 
progressive and come up with something for accountability and 45 
that concludes my comments for this afternoon and you all have a 46 
good day. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Waters.  With that, Mr. Dave 1 

Allison and Ms. Baumann will be next. 2 
 3 
MR. DAVID ALLISON:  Mr. Chairman and members of the council and 4 

Mr. Swingle, thanks for the opportunity to speak today.  I’m 5 
Campaign Director for Oceana and that’s an international 6 
conservation organization.  It’s a marine conservation 7 
organization with about 250,000 members based in D.C. and so 8 
we’re an environmental group and we’re here to help you. 9 
 10 
We really are hoping to be able to work carefully and closely 11 
with the council.  I wanted to let you know today that we 12 
distribute a letter that gave you some details on the folks that 13 
are going to be working with the council. 14 
 15 
I want to mention that Joe Murphy and Marianne Cufone have been 16 
doing a really great job for us, just sort of looking at the 17 
issues and trying to look at the challenges and opportunities 18 
that are facing the council. 19 
 20 
Now we’re going to have a couple of new people come in and let 21 
me say first that it is fun to be back working with the council 22 
again.  I think this is the first time for me in about fifteen 23 
years and I was amazed to see that Mr. Perret was still sitting 24 
here. 25 
 26 
We’ve had an opportunity to work with the South Atlantic 27 
Council, with Mr. Crabtree and Dave Cupka, and have had a very 28 
good working relationship.  The people that are going to be 29 
working with us today, I think a lot of you have had the 30 
opportunity to meet already, Darden Rice is a new staff person 31 
from St. Pete and Buffy Baumann, who is with our D.C. office, 32 
but will be working closely with you. 33 
 34 
We are really there to try to be of assistance wherever we can.  35 
The issues we’ll be working with are primarily working on 36 
benthic habitat protection, something that the council has a lot 37 
of experience with, a lot of background in.  We’ll also be 38 
working a little bit on bycatch and the eternal question of how 39 
to protect and restore turtle populations. 40 
 41 
Again, I want to thank you all for the consideration you’ve 42 
shown us in the past and even during these last few days and we 43 
all look forward to working with you in the future.  I think 44 
Buffy has some comments today on one of the issues that we have 45 
some concerns with, but I’ll let her spell those out in detail 46 
and we’ll look forward to seeing you on a regular basis in the 47 
future. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Allison.  Next is Ms. 2 

Baumann. 3 
 4 
MS. BUFFY BAUMANN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the 5 

council.  As mentioned, my name is Buffy Baumann and like Libby, 6 
I don’t have a title, but if you call me Senator, I will 7 
respond.  It just will be without any merit. 8 
 9 
I’m the Fisheries Advocate with Oceana.  Dave already went 10 
through the kind of work that we do and the fact that I’m based 11 
in D.C.  Our mission is to protect and restore the oceans, to 12 
protect and restore the health and biodiversity and resilience 13 
of marine ecosystems. 14 
 15 
We’re engaging in the Gulf and we’re really looking forward to 16 
working with you all more and with regard to what’s currently on 17 
the table here, we are very concerned with the generic amendment 18 
to provide for the regulation of offshore marine aquaculture. 19 
 20 
We echo many of the concerns that have already been voiced by 21 
the actual senator and we fully expect more of them to be voiced 22 
through different species today up here and we’re really -- 23 
We’re disquieted by both procedural and substantive issues 24 
within the amendment as it stands today. 25 
 26 
We have passed around a letter that goes into more details about 27 
our recommendations with regard to offshore aquaculture and we 28 
ask that you delay adoption of any amendment or proposal that 29 
would allow for offshore aquaculture in the Gulf of Mexico 30 
waters until such time as the many and assorted risks that are 31 
associated with such practices to the marine environment are 32 
eliminated. 33 
 34 
We ask that you -- I know this is a process that has been going 35 
on for a while and it seems like maybe the train has sort of 36 
sped up, even though it’s already left the station, in some 37 
ways, and we ask that you put the brakes on that. 38 
 39 
We ask that you review our letter and our recommendations and I 40 
welcome any questions now or later that you all might have and 41 
thank you very much for your time. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Baumann.  No questions?  With 44 

that, we go to Ms. Redding, Tracy Redding.  After that will be 45 
Mr. William H. Coaker. 46 
 47 
MS. TRACY REDDING:  My name is Tracy Redding and I own and 48 



  83 

operate AAA Charters in Bon Secour, Alabama.  First of all, I 1 
would like to thank the council for the opportunity to talk 2 
today and also thank you for the opportunity and how generous 3 
you’ve been with your time. 4 
 5 
I had planned to discuss some of my common themes, the reduction 6 
or elimination of size limits for recreational red snapper, 7 
revisiting the dates of red season to include May, and 8 
increasing the data available regarding the release mortality 9 
and dolphin interactions.  After some reflection, I’ve decided 10 
to talk about the bigger picture. 11 
 12 
I live and work in a fishing community, a community that 13 
includes a lot more than just charterboats.  In addition to our 14 
charterboat fleet, we used to have a strong shrimp fleet, 15 
commercial hook and line fishermen, multigenerational gillnet 16 
fishermen, seafood processors and a whole wide web of other 17 
businesses that supplied our boats and our customers. 18 
 19 
As I continue to study the history and the present state of our 20 
fisheries, I’m deeply concerned about our future.  Each sector 21 
is fighting their own battles for survival and many are losing. 22 
 23 
It appears to me that the stakeholders in the various fisheries 24 
have spent years battling each other and some have made a good 25 
living fighting the fight.  If we continue down this path of 26 
striving for the status quo and continue the finger pointing of 27 
it’s not my fault, it’s his and it’s not his fault, it’s this 28 
other guy over here, we’re doomed. 29 
 30 
This path is a waste of money and time and probably hurts all 31 
involved in the end.  When one sector squashes another, it 32 
should not been as a victory, but rather a loss to the heritage 33 
of the fishery as a whole. 34 
 35 
Instead of infighting and being paranoid about exploring new 36 
ideas, we should be finding ways to come together, all of those 37 
who make a living on the waters of the Gulf, and the time to do 38 
that is now.  We need to find a common ground.  We need to have 39 
a united front and a common voice.  We need to find a way 40 
together to manage the limited resources or else we’ll watch the 41 
heritage of our fishing communities wither up and become history 42 
instead of a way of life. 43 
 44 
The time to do that is now and otherwise, we’ll be relegated to 45 
catch and release, if we’re allowed to fish at all, and the only 46 
option for eating seafood is going to be something that’s 47 
imported.  Instead, I’m looking for that common voice.  I’m 48 



  84 

looking for improved management methods and a brighter future.  1 
Thank you for your time. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Redding.  We appreciate your 4 

comments.  With that, we have Mr. Coaker and after Mr. Coaker, 5 
it will be Ms. Pam Baker. 6 
 7 
MR. WILLIAM COAKER:  Mr. Chairman, thank you for the time and 8 

ladies and gentlemen, I’m almost ashamed to come up here, 9 
because my request is kind of self-centered and everybody else’s 10 
has been for the good of the whole industry. 11 
 12 
A real fast story and I’ll keep it as brief as possible, but I 13 
have recreationally fished the Gulf for about twenty-five years.  14 
Two years ago, I decided I wanted to try my hand at part-time 15 
charterboat fishing.  I live in a small town in south 16 
Mississippi and nobody up there even knows how to red snapper 17 
fish or saltwater fish and we thought that it may be a good idea 18 
to give them that opportunity to do so with some local folks. 19 
 20 
I pursued and got my captain’s license and I bought a vessel and 21 
permit, all of this in July of 2005.  In August of 2005, Katrina 22 
hit.  I farm for a living and I have a business of my own for a 23 
living and everything that we had was pretty much devastated.  I 24 
did not realize and did not read the fine print on the permits 25 
that I purchased with the vessel that one year from the 26 
expiration date they were void. 27 
 28 
I called the commission and asked if there was anything I could 29 
do and short of coming before you today, I was told that this 30 
was my only alternative. 31 
 32 
I ask the committee to do some type of emergency -- I hate to 33 
use that word, but some type of consideration to me as a private 34 
citizen.  I bought these things in good faith.  I don’t have the 35 
money to buy them again.  I have bought a boat and really, 36 
that’s all I have to say and I’m open for questions. 37 
 38 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you very much, Mr. Coaker.  You sent me and 39 

some of the other members a letter, if I recall correctly.  In 40 
2005, you bought the charterboat and the reef fish permit and 41 
the coastal migratory pelagic permits, if I’m not mistaken. 42 
 43 
MR. COAKER:  That’s correct, sir. 44 

 45 
MR. PERRET:  You also got your Coast Guard license, which I 46 

understand you did back in 2005 or whenever and all that 47 
paperwork was at the New Orleans Coast Guard office that went 48 
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underwater and it took about two years for the government to get 1 
you your license and is that -- 2 
 3 
MR. COAKER:  It took twenty months for me to get my license and 4 

it was finally issued out of Seattle, Washington. 5 
 6 
MR. PERRET:  One of the things we did when we discussed this the 7 

last meeting was we had asked Dr. Crabtree to come up with the 8 
possible numbers if we were to try and open this up.  Dr. 9 
Crabtree, do you have that number, the number of how many people 10 
may be involved if we are able to do this? 11 
 12 
DR. CRABTREE:  What I was able to come up with was the number of 13 

permits that existed at the end of the last application period 14 
there was, which was in August of 2005.  There were at that time 15 
1,727 charterboat coastal pelagic permits that were either 16 
active or were renewable and there were 1,644 reef fish permits 17 
that were active or renewable. 18 
 19 
The numbers I had as of October 16th were that there were 1,568 20 
charter coastal migratory pelagic permits and 1,519 reef fish 21 
charterboat permits.  Now, some of those permits may be expired, 22 
but they’re still within the one year. 23 
 24 
There’s been a decline, it looks like, of around 140 coastal 25 
migratory pelagic permits and somewhere close to 140 reef fish 26 
charterboat permits, too.  Presumably those permits don’t exist 27 
now because they weren’t renewed within the one year.  Why 28 
people didn’t renew them, I have no idea. 29 
 30 
MR. COAKER:  Sir, could I ask a question and you may or may not 31 

could answer this? 32 
 33 
MR. PERRET:  Mr. Coaker, no.  Let’s see, do we have any 34 

questions from any of the council members for Mr. Coaker?  Mr. 35 
Coaker, the process would be it would have to be a plan 36 
amendment.  Dr. Crabtree, correct me if I’m wrong, which if it 37 
were to get started may take a year plus, but I will look into 38 
that and see what I can do for you.  I appreciate you coming.  39 
Are there any other questions? 40 
 41 
MS. WILLIAMS:  You purchased the vessel and at that time did you 42 

have a business?  Are you still in business working doing 43 
something? 44 
 45 
MR. COAKER:  I have a feed, seed and fertilize business, yes, 46 

ma’am.  I farm for a living. 47 
 48 
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MS. WILLIAMS:  Actually, you just sort of bought the vessel so 1 

that when you retired you could, what, become a charterboat 2 
captain? 3 
 4 
MR. COAKER:  It was something that I just kind of wanted to do 5 

all my life and not really as a retirement and not as a 6 
livelihood, per se.  I don’t see making a living doing that.   7 
 8 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Okay.  It’s just something that you don’t see -- 9 

It’s just something that you want to do.  The problem is that we 10 
opened up the permit part of it a couple of times in order to 11 
let people in that for some reason or another got left out and 12 
we’re in an overfished fishery and so we’re trying to limit the 13 
fish for the participants that are there. 14 
 15 
While I myself would like to help you, I don’t know legally what 16 
all is going to be involved, because, as Corky said, we would 17 
have to start a new amendment and open it back up and we 18 
wouldn’t just be opening it back up to you.  It would be open 19 
probably to anybody that got left out.  I just don’t want to get 20 
your hopes up, in case we can’t do anything.  I don’t want you 21 
to leave here today thinking they’re going to go do this. 22 
 23 
MR. COAKER:  No, ma’am. 24 

 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Coaker.  We appreciate you 26 

coming and giving us that testimony.  We appreciate that.  Ms. 27 
Baker is next and after Ms. Baker will be Mr. Wayne Werner. 28 
 29 
MS. PAM BAKER:  Hi, I’m Pam Baker with Environmental Defense.  I 30 

would just like to talk about accountability, in particular 31 
sector accountability.  I think everyone agrees that the sectors 32 
should each be accountable. 33 
 34 
Each worries about the other exceeding its share and each wants 35 
to demonstrate or prove its success.  Sector accountability 36 
allows this.  It’s good for conservation, because each can gain 37 
the rewards of their conservation success in better landings and 38 
that’s a really good incentive. 39 
 40 
It also means that each has to absorb its own problems and 41 
that’s also a good incentive.  I bring this up now because I’m 42 
concerned about the red snapper IFQ program.  I think it’s a 43 
good plan and we would like to see it extended to grouper and 44 
other reef fish as quickly as possible, but two TAC reductions 45 
in two years is difficult for a new program to absorb and we 46 
have some additional overages in the recreational sector, as I 47 
understand, for the coming year. 48 
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 1 
I would urge the council and NMFS to move as quickly as they can 2 
on the sector accountability and to get this problem resolved 3 
and to allow the sectors to each do the things that they each 4 
need to do.  Thank you. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Baker.  Hearing no questions, 7 

Mr. Werner is next.  After Mr. Werner will be Pete Barber.  8 
Please try to be ready and get to the mic as quickly as 9 
possible.  We are going to be running on borrowed time here, 10 
based on our agenda.  If you can do that, please try to. 11 
 12 
MR. WERNER:  My name is Wayne Werner, owner/operator of the 13 

Fishing Vessel Sea Quest.  I would just like to say, once again, 14 
I’ve been listening to all this and we’ve had a lot of 15 
conversations in the hallway and there always is at these 16 
meetings and a lot of it was about grouper, IFQs, and apparently 17 
it sounds like a lot more of the fishery is coming around as 18 
time goes by of wanting that type of a system. 19 
 20 
A lot of discussion was about they’re catching a lot of red 21 
snappers in the eastern zone in the Gulf of Mexico, where 22 
apparently it’s the smallest part of the stock, but apparently 23 
they’re catching a lot of fish and a lot of the conversation was 24 
about availability to trade back and forth and with grouper 25 
cuts, there’s going to be a lot of availability to trade back 26 
and forth. 27 
 28 
Once you get the groupers and the snappers in place, everybody 29 
else that’s involved is going to be basically in those two 30 
systems, for the most part. 31 
 32 
There’s going to be a few people that are going to fall out and 33 
as time goes on, we’re going to have these accountability 34 
measures kick in, like Dr. Crabtree said.  If you were 35 
accountable now, there probably wouldn’t be a recreational 36 
fishery next year, which is basically what I said at the last 37 
meeting. 38 
 39 
If you’re not careful and if you all don’t get off your hands 40 
and start doing something, you’re in danger of having a fishery 41 
closed and maybe everybody will take me seriously when I’ve been 42 
saying that.  That’s where I see us headed. 43 
 44 
It’s time to do something and you all need to start moving and 45 
every meeting that goes by, it seems like we just stall and 46 
stall and stall.  We can’t just continue to stall on this.  We 47 
need to move forward and we need to get going and we need to 48 
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have a plan for the recreational fishery, as well as the plan 1 
for the commercial fishery. 2 
 3 
I would just like to see everything work together and they have 4 
-- Everybody has got a lot of problems.  As a matter of a fact, 5 
I’m right down to in time, I would like to see us in five years 6 
us have individual accountability, like I mentioned at my last 7 
public testimony before this, which I didn’t elaborate on, 8 
because it wasn’t a part of it, which would be much like they do 9 
in British Columbia. 10 
 11 
They have cameras on the boat and give me my other 25 percent.  12 
If I catch them and throw them back, I throw them back.  If not, 13 
I get to keep them.  Whatever you say I’m wasting goes in the 14 
box.  Because of the timeframe, I’ll cut it off.  Thank you. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Werner.  I believe Mr. Minton 17 

had a question. 18 
 19 
MR. MINTON:  Wayne, thank you for coming.  You know we arrived 20 

here Monday and we had plans on taking final action.  We were 21 
told we couldn’t, or shouldn’t, because of some draft EIS 22 
problems and so forth.  When you direct your comments on 23 
dragging your feet, you need to be -- 24 
 25 
MR. WERNER:  I’m directing my comment on red snappers.  For 26 

fifteen years I’ve been part of this -- Long than that, I’m 27 
sorry.  Going on twenty years, I’ve been part of this process, 28 
Vernon.  All I’ve seen is delay, delay, delay when you have to 29 
bite the bullet and get to it.  We have to get the problems 30 
addressed and you’re really going at a slow pace. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  You’ve answered Mr. Minton’s question, I 33 

believe.  I don’t think he actually finished his statement 34 
before you answered it. 35 
 36 
MR. WERNER:  I’m sorry. 37 

 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that, Mr. Barber is next, please.  39 

After that will be Howard Page. 40 
 41 
MR. PETE BARBER:  Mr. Chairman, first of all, I think a point of 42 

order.  Doesn’t the council open itself up to giving a senator 43 
running for reelection time without looking for her opponent as 44 
possibly getting equal time? 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ll consult our rules of order and get 47 

back with you on that one, okay? 48 
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 1 
MR. BARBER:  I’m Pete Barber and I’m the Executive Director of 2 

the Alabama Seafood Association, but that’s not the capacity I’m 3 
speaking to you from.  Right now, I’m speaking to you as an 4 
outraged private citizen and ex-Marine fighter pilot. 5 
 6 
I want to make you aware of something that happened and since 7 
all of you are in the fish management business, I think that 8 
this is something that has gone so terribly, terribly wrong and 9 
it’s something that needs to be addressed and it has to be put 10 
in the public eye. 11 
 12 
On the 14th of August, a private citizen’s residence was invaded, 13 
and I use the term advisedly, by twenty-four agents of four 14 
separate -- National Marine Fisheries Service, Fish and Game, 15 
Florida Fish and Wildlife and FDA in swat clothes, body armor 16 
and weapons with two juvenile children in bed, a wife and 17 
another man. 18 
 19 
Obviously it requires that kind of firepower to subdue these 20 
type of people.  This is wrong, wrong, wrong.  I’m not naïve 21 
enough to think that there is not an issue here, because 22 
obviously they made a case and a federal judge did sign a search 23 
warrant. 24 
 25 
I pray to God that federal judge never in his wildest 26 
imaginations envisioned how this was going to be accomplished 27 
and it has to see the light of day.  This is outrageous and this 28 
is overreaching and I am totally at a loss.  I contemplated not 29 
making these remarks, worried about maybe retribution. 30 
 31 
I thought to myself that I can’t look in the mirror if there’s 32 
an avenue open to me to express my outrage.  I’m shaking now and 33 
I’m not nervous.  I’m mad and I want everybody in this room to 34 
be mad.   35 
 36 
The shark fishery makes the red snapper fishery, which I think 37 
everybody here thinks is mismanaged, it makes it look like a 38 
poster child for good management.  It is absolutely an 39 
abomination.  Thank you. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Barber.  With that, Mr. Page 42 

and Mr. Sascha Bollag will be next. 43 
 44 
MR. HOWARD PAGE:  My name is Howard Page and I’m a state chair 45 

of the Mississippi Sierra Club.  I represent 1,200 members here 46 
in Mississippi and Senator Dawkins covered a lot of my concerns, 47 
which are about aquaculture, and so I’m only going to briefly 48 
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add to what she has already raised. 1 
 2 
What I would like to add is since Katrina, as you’re all well 3 
aware, you can walk across the street or take a little drive 4 
down to the west and you know how devastated we were here by 5 
Katrina for the last two years and we’re still very much in the 6 
process of recovery. 7 
 8 
There really has not been enough public information and public 9 
comment and public participation on the effects of aquaculture 10 
on recreational fishing, commercial fishing and just the people 11 
who live on the Gulf Coast from Mississippi.  That’s the concern 12 
I have, that there be more public comment and more information 13 
and that we not go quite so fast. 14 
 15 
I have a number of concerns and they would include release -- If 16 
one of these aquaculture operations are hit by a storm, which 17 
they will be, and the animals are released, which they will be, 18 
what is the effect on us and our area here and our fisheries?  19 
Also, if that equipment is blown in a storm into us, and 20 
depending on the size, which it will, just like the oil rigs did 21 
and nothing can stand those storms, what are going to be the 22 
effects of that? 23 
 24 
These are some of the types of issues, as well as the hormones 25 
and antibiotics that are going to be introduced in the natural 26 
environment in large, large quantities.  These are just some of 27 
the concerns that I would like to add to Senator Dawkins and ask 28 
that we have more chances for us to learn the effects that this 29 
would have on our life. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Page.  You’re certainly 32 

having that opportunity now to weigh into that process.  We 33 
appreciate you coming here and making those comments.  Next is 34 
Sascha Bollag and Ms. Sue Anderson will be next. 35 
 36 
MS. SUE ANDERSON:  Mr. Chairman, I’m not speaking.  I’m having 37 

this lady right here speak. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m sorry? 40 

 41 
MS. ANDERSON:  I’m having Darla Baird speak for me. 42 

 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Does this person have a card in? 44 

 45 
MS. ANDERSON:  Yes, she does. 46 

 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Then she needs to wait until I call her 48 
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name.  Ms. Anderson, you’re next.  Ms. Sue Anderson will be 1 
next.  Mr. Bollag is now speaking. 2 
 3 
MR. SASCHA BOLLAG:  I don’t think I can wear my head, but it 4 

will just sit here.  My name is Sascha Bollag and I’m here 5 
representing Food and Water Watch.  We’re a national consumer 6 
protection organization and we have members around the country. 7 
 8 
I’m also here as this fish.  This fish has been traveling around 9 
the Gulf asking people if they’re with the fish.  A lot of 10 
people here are wearing buttons that say “I’m With the Fish”.  11 
We were in New Orleans over the weekend and people took signs 12 
with the fish, their names and where they’re from.  You’ll have 13 
the opportunity to look at this later. 14 
 15 
What we found is most people don’t know about this issue and 16 
about this generic draft amendment on open ocean aquaculture.  17 
When they learn about it, they’ve very concerned and want to 18 
learn more and wish to be involved in the process. 19 
 20 
Food and Water Watch recently released a report entitled 21 
“Offshore Aquaculture: Bad News for the Gulf” and I believe you 22 
all received copies of this report.  This report examines the 23 
possible negative economic consequences of ocean fish farming in 24 
the Gulf of Mexico, which is something that the Gulf Council’s 25 
draft generic offshore aquaculture amendment fails to really 26 
consider. 27 
 28 
Our report concludes that, based on experience elsewhere, the 29 
practice of offshore aquaculture, combined with the influx of 30 
foreign fish imports, could threaten the economic wellbeing of 31 
the Gulf’s active fishing industries. 32 
 33 
This is obviously an industry that’s extremely important to this 34 
region.  Collectively, in 2006, this industry landed more than 35 
half-a-billion dollars worth of seafood.  Every year, Gulf 36 
recreational fishing pumps billions of dollars into the regional 37 
economy. 38 
 39 
Given this, we believe that rather than pressing forward with 40 
this plan that the Gulf Council would best serve the public 41 
interest by delaying any move toward offshore aquaculture in the 42 
Gulf of Mexico until completion of comprehensive peer reviewed 43 
economic and environmental studies showing that it will not harm 44 
the economy or the environment of the region. 45 
 46 
To this end, over 8,000 people have signed a petition expressing 47 
their concern with the Gulf Council’s amendment and requesting 48 
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that the council provide another comment period and hold 1 
regional workshops on this amendment.  These petitions are all 2 
here for you all to peruse at your leisure.  I know it’s a lot 3 
of bedtime reading material, 8,000 copies, but when you have a 4 
chance.  A lot of people personalized it with their own 5 
individual concerns and thoughts. 6 
 7 
We’ve also released another report on open ocean aquaculture 8 
more broadly entitled “Fishy Farms”.  It’s an examination of 9 
several offshore aquaculture facilities that are currently in 10 
operation.  I believe you also have copies of that. 11 
 12 
With that, I’ll conclude and just have you all please take a 13 
look at the petitions and thank you for your time and your 14 
consideration of these concerns and I’ll be happy to answer any 15 
questions or direct you to our researchers and policy people. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Bollag.  Thank you for your 18 

comments.  With that, Ms. Baird, Ms. Darla Baird.  Please move 19 
your stuff so that the next speaker can get to the mic. 20 
 21 
MS. DARLA BAIRD:  Hello, my name is Darla Baird.  I am an 22 

Alabama gillnet fisherman in the Gulf of Mexico.  I am here 23 
today on the behalf of the Alabama Seafood Association.  Our 24 
president is ill and under a doctor’s care and he was not able 25 
to attend today. 26 
 27 
We are here requesting a public hearing on this fish farm that 28 
they’re talking about putting in the Gulf of Mexico.  We have 29 
not been advised of this.  It’s bad communication is what it’s 30 
turned out to be for all of us. 31 
 32 
We have over 5,000 members in the Alabama Seafood Association 33 
and we have just been notified a few days ago about this and we 34 
really would appreciate, before you all take final action, for 35 
us to have a chance to review all the data that we have on this.  36 
Thank you. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you for your comments, but just for 39 

clarification, of course, the material is there for your review 40 
now and for your consideration and we welcome written comments 41 
as well as these oral comments.  You do have opportunity prior 42 
to any further action.  We have Ms. Walker that has a question. 43 
 44 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you so much for joining us today.  I’m going 45 

to ask you the same question, because I want to know what works 46 
to get the word out, because as we said earlier, we’ve been 47 
working on it for five years.  How did you find out about this 48 
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issue? 1 
 2 
MS. BAIRD:  The Food and Water Association had contacted a few 3 

of the fishermen down there and I got it through a phone call 4 
and that’s how we got the message.  Thank you. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Baird.  With that, Mr. David 7 

Martin.  Mr. Martin and after that will be Mr. Louis Skrmetta. 8 
 9 
MR. DAVID MARTIN:  My comments have been addressed and I’m going 10 

to decline to speak now.  Thank you. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Martin.  Mr. Skrmetta. 13 

 14 
MR. LOUIS SKRMETTA:  I just want to speak of -- By the way, I am 15 

Louis Skrmetta, Captain Louis Skrmetta, with Ship Island 16 
Excursions.  We have a ferry service here on the Mississippi 17 
Gulf Coast that my grandfather started in the 1920s. 18 
 19 
We also have a contract with the National Park Service to 20 
provide the transportation to the Mississippi Barrier Islands, 21 
part of Gulf Islands National Seashore.  I’m on the board of the 22 
Gulf Restoration Network and also a cofounder of the Gulf 23 
Islands Conservancy. 24 
 25 
The Gulf Islands Conservancy was formed in 1989 because of a 26 
project.  An application came before the Department of Marine 27 
Resources that was going to anchor several 700-foot Norwegian 28 
net pen barges off the south beach of Horn Island. 29 
 30 
The National Park Service became very concerned about this and 31 
asked the tourism industry to look into it and to help them stop 32 
this project, because they had major concerns with this 33 
particular application. 34 
 35 
The problem quickly that I want to go over with you about my 36 
concerns with offshore aquaculture are that the Gulf of Mexico 37 
is a very shallow warm body of water and I found out a lot of 38 
the problems associated with this industry through a document 39 
that was prepared by a Dr. Jurij Homziak, who is an expert in 40 
offshore aquaculture and he was contracted by the Department of 41 
Marine Resources. 42 
 43 
I’m sure Dr. McIlwain is familiar with Dr. Jurij Homziak.  It’s 44 
a very extensive document and I respectfully request that the 45 
council review this document that was -- I believe it came out 46 
in 1989, talking about the problem with our area’s lack of tidal 47 
flow and very shallow water and the location of these huge net 48 
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pens next to the national seashore, which was going to attract 1 
all the wildlife from our barrier islands, particularly the 2 
birds. 3 
 4 
Other issues came up, including the tons of medicated feed that 5 
would be dumped into the water column and the fact that this 6 
particular company had received a 660-acre water column lease 7 
from the Secretary of State before any public hearings were held 8 
on this issue. 9 
 10 
This particular applicant had notified the DMR that no boats 11 
would be allowed to go into this 660-acre water column lease and 12 
so naturally the shrimping industry and a lot of the charterboat 13 
industry folks were very concerned about this.  14 
 15 
I just bring this up.  I know I don’t have a lot of time, but I 16 
would respectfully request that you review this document by Dr. 17 
Homziak, because I think it does apply for south Louisiana and 18 
south Alabama as well.  Thank you very much. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Skrmetta.  With that, Mr. 21 

Terry Pizani and after that will be Marianne Cufone.  Go ahead, 22 
Mr. Pizani. 23 
 24 
MR. TERRY PIZANI:  I’m Terry Pizani from Grand Isle, Louisiana.  25 

I’m a board member of the Louisiana Shrimp Association, which is 26 
about 550 members, mostly shrimpers.  There’s a few finfish 27 
fishermen that have joined the organization. 28 
 29 
We’re a little concerned about this aquaculture offshore and 30 
farms raising fish.  I don’t have a lot of knowledge about it.  31 
I just found out a few days ago, like he said, through the Clean 32 
Food and Water.  They notified me and so I took a ride up here 33 
from Grand Isle to express my opinion and back up what they’re 34 
saying. 35 
 36 
We just need more data on what’s going to take place.  I live in 37 
a particular bad area, off Grand Isle, Louisiana, for the mouth 38 
of the Mississippi River.  We’ve got enough poisons coming down 39 
the river now and all the flooding up north, we get all the 40 
insecticides and we had some bad water that moved in this year 41 
and it was devastating to the fishing in that area and a lot of 42 
other things that takes place in the Gulf of Mexico off the 43 
mouth of the river. 44 
 45 
In my lifetime of being a life-long fisherman, I’ve seen several 46 
times the fish that was dead off the mouth of the river, fresh 47 
water fish mostly, floating upside down from poisons that was 48 
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coming out of the river.  I don’t know how much more stress if 1 
raising fish in farms, nets, would cause a lot of pollution.  2 
Harlon, do you know anything about it, any studies on that? 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Does that conclude your remarks? 5 

 6 
MR. PIZANI:  Yes, sir. 7 

 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Now that Harlon has had a question asked of 9 

him, maybe Harlon has a question of you. 10 
 11 
MR. PEARCE:  We’ve had plenty of comments on the poisons coming 12 

down the river.  We actually had one doctor yesterday or two 13 
days ago testify that the hypoxic zone is good and it’s got 14 
nutrients that are coming down there that we need.  There’s all 15 
kinds of pros and cons on the nutrients or the poisons, whatever 16 
you want to call it, coming down the river.  That will all be 17 
taken into consideration whenever we do anything at the council. 18 
 19 
MR. PIZANI:  That’s what I’m concerned about.  We’re already 20 

stretched out about as far as we can go.  I don’t know if adding 21 
some more pollution to it would really devastate the area, 22 
because we’ve got a lot of fishermen around that area, 23 
recreational and commercial both.  We’ve got to take this into 24 
consideration.  Anything else? 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Pizani.  We appreciate you 27 

coming over for the meeting.  Ms. Cufone is next and after Ms. 28 
Cufone will be Vishwanie Maharaj. 29 
 30 
MS. CUFONE:  I’m Marianne Cufone on behalf of me, actually.  I 31 

have been trying really hard to work with the council in a 32 
collaborative and cooperative fashion on this aquaculture 33 
amendment and you can see today that there’s a lot of people 34 
here to talk about this and I’m with the fish, too. 35 
 36 
Folks are just not listening.  We’re rushing forward on this.  I 37 
think it’s horribly disingenuous to say that this has been in 38 
process for five years.  The reality is that the document we’re 39 
looking at today started in January and so it’s been eight 40 
months, ten months at best. 41 
 42 
It’s a brand new document.  It was commissioned by consultants 43 
paid with NOAA money and if you want to claim that it’s the same 44 
document that it was five years ago, I am happy to drag out that 45 
document and show you that it’s completely different.   46 
 47 
I’m disappointed that you’re saying that and that you’re trying 48 
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to embarrass speakers by telling them that this has been going 1 
on for five years, because it’s not true.  Those are my very 2 
disappointing comments. 3 
 4 
I think that there is potential to move forward on some kind of 5 
aquaculture program in the Gulf of Mexico.  I have said over and 6 
over again that I think that local folks are the best people to 7 
do this.  If it’s coming, it’s the council that I want to do 8 
this.  I have said that in front of Congress at a congressional 9 
hearing, but I’m starting to wonder about that, because you all 10 
are just not listening. 11 
 12 
You’re rushing forward on this thing.  The document is not 13 
sufficiently detailed.  It doesn’t have information that ought 14 
to be in there and I understand you’re trying to plug those 15 
holes as fast as you can, but it’s very apparent that you’re 16 
trying to plug those holes. 17 
 18 
You’re backpedaling and you’re changing the purpose and need 19 
statement at a time when you were supposed to be finalizing the 20 
document and that’s not right.  My message to you today is if 21 
we’re going to do it, let’s do it right and don’t go forward 22 
with the document as it is, because it’s not complete and it’s 23 
not in legal compliance. 24 
 25 
Also, I just want to mention that there’s going to be a letter 26 
submitted today.  There’s over thirty organizations nationwide 27 
that are concerned about this, because Mike Rubino has been 28 
telling everyone that the Gulf Council document is a master plan 29 
for other regions in the nation and so now people are upset 30 
about this and they’re concerned about this. 31 
 32 
I’m going to submit a collaborative letter to the council today 33 
asking for more public hearings, asking for this to slow down 34 
and to take your time and do the right thing. 35 
 36 
MS. WALKER:  Marianne, when we’ve made statements about five 37 

years, five years is how long we’ve been discussing aquaculture.  38 
I don’t recall any council member doing what you made the 39 
accusation of. 40 
 41 
MS. CUFONE:  I am not accusing.  I am simply stating a fact.  42 

The reality is that we worked on a document previously that was 43 
vetted through an advisory panel that went through the council 44 
process and was dead stopped for quite some time and back-45 
burnered to allow the national legislation to move forward first 46 
and when it was determined that that legislation was probably 47 
not going to go through, NOAA started pushing it as an agenda 48 
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for the Gulf Council and that’s where we are today. 1 
 2 
The document that you have before you was debuted in January of 3 
2007.  It is not the same document that started five years ago.  4 
I agree that we have been talking about this for a very long 5 
time, but there was a huge gap between the time we started and 6 
between today and that ought to be recognized, because people 7 
don’t know about it. 8 
 9 
MR. HENDRIX:  Thank you, Marianne, for being here today.  10 

Marianne, weren’t you a member of the advisory council, I 11 
believe the original meeting four years ago and also the meeting 12 
in June of this year, and reviewing this same document you’re 13 
discussing? 14 
 15 
MS. CUFONE:  Yes and I have consistently said and consistently 16 

provided comments at every single opportunity to do this and I 17 
want to work with you on this.  I want to see it -- If you’re 18 
going to do it, I want it done right and so I don’t want to make 19 
it sound like I think this is terrible and you’re all awful, but 20 
I think the realization is that we need to be honest about this 21 
and we need to do it right. 22 
 23 
I’ve been saying the same thing over and over again.  I’ve been 24 
participating in good faith and as a good member of all of this 25 
and as a participant in this region, but you all need to listen.  26 
We can’t just go forward with something.  It needs to be done 27 
correctly and legally. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Ms. Cufone, I think Mr. Perret has a final 30 

question. 31 
 32 
MR. PERRET:  Number one, I don’t appreciate being called 33 

dishonest.  That’s number one.  Number two, I would hope any 34 
document that’s been worked on five years is different than when 35 
it started. 36 
 37 
Now, a lot of people have commented about this and perhaps they 38 
don’t know what we have done in the past year or so and I’m 39 
going to ask staff.  Wayne, how many public hearings did we have 40 
on this document and how many people actually showed up at those 41 
public hearings? 42 
 43 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  We scheduled seven and no one 44 

attended any of them. 45 
 46 
MR. PERRET:  Seven public hearings across the Gulf, in various 47 

locations, and no one attended.  Now, obviously whoever got the 48 
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word out did a heck of a lot better job than we did, but saying 1 
we’re dishonest, I don’t appreciate one bit. 2 
 3 
MS. CUFONE:  Mr. Perret, that wasn’t a question, but -- 4 

 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Ms. Cufone, there’s no reason to go back and 6 

forth.  Thank you. 7 
 8 
MS. CUFONE:  I don’t plan to.  I think what I do want to say 9 

about the public hearings though is that they were squeezed in 10 
between two council meetings and there were other things on the 11 
agenda at that time.   12 
 13 
People were dealing with IFQs and red snapper and things that 14 
were more imminent than aquaculture and so now people would like 15 
an opportunity to participate on this and I think they’re asking 16 
politely and they’re urging you to do that and I am, too. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I just remind everyone again that the 19 

opportunity is here today and it’s still here tomorrow and it 20 
will be here all the way to January and maybe beyond.  We don’t 21 
know that at this point.  This is a point of engagement and 22 
maybe not -- We’re not having as good engagement as we would 23 
like, but this is a point of engagement.  With that, Ms. 24 
Maharaj, please.  Mr. Tom Rice will be next. 25 
 26 
MS. VISHWANIE MAHARAJ:  I’m Vishwanie Maharaj with Environmental 27 

Defense.  My comments today will be limited to the grouper IFQ 28 
proposal and they will be brief.  We submitted a comment letter 29 
on the scoping document for Amendment 29 and that was 30 
distributed. 31 
 32 
We do feel that there is a need to have the grouper IFQ program 33 
in place no later than January 1, 2009.  We view the IFQ program 34 
as an alternative to the measures in Amendment 30B to keep the 35 
commercial industry within their quota. 36 
 37 
In addition, it will work very well with the minimum size limit 38 
reduction or elimination that was proposed this week during 39 
committee.  To ensure that this IFQ program goes in place by 40 
2009, we would like to have a public hearing draft by the next 41 
meeting in St. Pete. 42 
 43 
I think that would provide a great opportunity for the council 44 
to obtain public comment from a number of grouper fishermen in 45 
St. Pete.  Also, we want to have a really good, well designed 46 
IFQ program in place and it’s very important that the public 47 
hearing draft is ready by the next meeting. 48 
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 1 
In order to facilitate the timely implementation of the grouper 2 
IFQ program, we also request that the agency and others take the 3 
necessary steps to ensure that the guidelines for the referendum 4 
is completed in a timely manner, early next year, so that gives 5 
the council and the agency enough time to develop specific 6 
voting criteria for that referendum. 7 
 8 
We would also request that the committee and council and the 9 
National Marine Fisheries Service define new language in the 10 
Magnuson Act, such as the definition for substantial 11 
participants, so that we don’t have any loopholes along the way 12 
or impediments along the way to implementation of the grouper 13 
IFQ program.  With that, I will end my comments.  Thank you. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Maharaj.  No questions, then 16 

we turn to Mr. Rice and after Mr. Rice will be Bill Tucker. 17 
 18 
MR. RICE:  I’m a charterboat owner and a commercial boat 19 

fisherman, too.  On the accountability measures, I’ve hollered 20 
for logbooks for years and years and years and for some reason 21 
or another, it doesn’t seem to work out. 22 
 23 
We’ve got one study that calls me about every other week and 24 
sends me a piece of paper and wants to know how many trips I 25 
made and how many people I took and all that stuff and about 26 
half the time, they call me back and the other half of the time, 27 
they don’t. 28 
 29 
The methods of gathering data on the recreational side of this 30 
business, as far as the for-hire business is concerned, is a 31 
total -- It’s ridiculous.   32 
 33 
As much fishing pressure as we have on us today, I’m sure there 34 
will be no problem with getting the charterboat industry highly 35 
motivated to fill out trip logs on probabilities of where we 36 
fish and what we catch, what we throw back, getting some solid 37 
figures on all of these fish so that we don’t have the 38 
commercial industry or the environmental industry or any 39 
industry saying we don’t have any figures to deal with. 40 
 41 
My comment is let’s get a logbook program going and the sooner, 42 
the better.  It’s going to take a little while to put something 43 
together and to study it and to come up with it, but fast track 44 
it, an emergency measure or whatever.   45 
 46 
If want some good solid statistics and as far as the 47 
recreational sector is concerned, the saltwater licenses that 48 
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are sold in the State of Florida -- I don’t know how the rest of 1 
the states would address the issue, but the saltwater licenses 2 
that are sold in the State of Florida need to have tags with 3 
them or whatever, some form of addressing what these people can 4 
catch and how many they can catch and so on and so forth. 5 
 6 
It’s belt-tightening time for everybody.  The world is becoming 7 
a very small place to live in and if we don’t all learn how to 8 
live together, we’re all going to squabble and fight and not get 9 
much done.  That’s all for my comment. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Rice.  Mr. Pearce has a 12 

question. 13 
 14 
MR. PEARCE:  I appreciate your comments.  We had a very 15 

interesting presentation from the British Columbia fishermen a 16 
couple of days ago, where they utilized cameras on the boat, and 17 
every fish that came onboard was counted with that camera.  18 
Would you endorse something like that if we could get it going, 19 
because that’s what -- 20 
 21 
MR. RICE:  The commercial sector? 22 

 23 
MR. PEARCE:  I would like to see it for both, commercial and 24 

recreational. 25 
 26 
MR. RICE:  I carry a VMS monitor now. 27 

 28 
MR. PEARCE:  I understand, but this camera took a picture, a 29 

video picture, of everything that came on your boat and it would 30 
take bycatch and it would take everything, so we would know 31 
everything that was going on. 32 
 33 
MR. RICE:  For accountability measures? 34 

 35 
MR. PEARCE:  Yes, sir, for accountability. 36 

 37 
MR. RICE:  I’m not opposed to it.  I can’t speak for everyone 38 

else, but I’m for whatever works in getting this thing done on a 39 
real-time basis.  Forget guessing and wondering where we stand 40 
with all these figures and coming up out of the air with a bunch 41 
of figures that nobody can really rely on and depend on.  Get 42 
some solid statistics in there. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think you’re saying yes if it would help.  45 

We appreciate that. 46 
 47 
MS. MORRIS:  Mr. Rice, could you explain what you meant by 48 
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saltwater licenses with tags in Florida?  What did you mean by 1 
the tags part of your comment? 2 
 3 
MR. RICE:  I’m not sure exactly how it should be implemented, 4 

but I mean with the scientific people that you have at your 5 
disposal here, we can surely come up with some form or measure 6 
of calibrating what can be allowed for every sector of this 7 
fishery, so that everybody can be allowed their allocation of 8 
fish on a fair and equal basis. 9 
 10 
Until you get some solid facts down on what is being caught by 11 
whom, when, where and how, you really don’t know these things.  12 
Everybody is really kind of guessing on the recreational sector. 13 
 14 
The commercial guys, they’re solid.  They’re in there strong and 15 
they’ve been trip tickets and logbooks, which I do it.  Whenever 16 
I sit down and come in from a trip, I take my trip ticket and 17 
set it down there and I fill out my logbook according to it, so 18 
that everything is covered and the facts and figures are put in 19 
place there. 20 
 21 
I don’t know exactly how it could be implemented, but I do know 22 
that as smart as the scientific community is today, there’s some 23 
form or measure that can be taken to accomplish this thing. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Rice.  Mr. Tucker and after 26 

Mr. Tucker, we’ll have Ken Daniels, Jr. 27 
 28 
MR. TUCKER:  I’m Bill Tucker and I’m a commercial grouper 29 

fisherman and I’m representing Fishermen’s Advocacy 30 
Organization.  I’m going to talk about 30B and Amendment 29.  31 
Starting with 30B, on Action 6, accountability measures, of 32 
course, we would like to see IFQs in 30B and for the grouper 33 
fishery, but it’s not in that document. 34 
 35 
We believe that IFQs and accountability are synonymous.  The 36 
option is not in there, but if it were, that’s the one we would 37 
be shooting for. 38 
 39 
As far as reducing discard mortality, we can support a reduction 40 
in the size limit to eighteen inches for the commercial sector.  41 
However, we would like to see this done within the IFQ program 42 
that’s in Amendment 29.  We believe that if you reduce the size 43 
limit on red grouper to eighteen inches outside of an IFQ 44 
program that you’re adding incentives for derby behavior. 45 
 46 
People will race out and try to catch those fish because they’re 47 
easy to catch.  It will glut the market and reduce prices and 48 
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the season will close early, all the bad things that we had in 1 
red snapper prior to the IFQ system there. 2 
 3 
On Action 11, creation of marine reserves, I wasn’t convinced 4 
how successful they’ve been in Madison-Swanson and Steamboat 5 
Lumps.  We support Alternative 1, which is no action.  I would 6 
say though that I think that the -- Mike Rowell made a good 7 
point.  If we all own the fishery, we find a solution. 8 
 9 
I think IFQs, while they don’t confer any ownership rights, it 10 
does provide some proprietary interest and with proprietary 11 
interest, I think we tend to make decisions that involve some 12 
short-term sacrifice, because we see the long-term benefit. 13 
 14 
In an IFQ system, I think you have some proprietary interest and 15 
I think that you will find that the fishermen are more amenable 16 
to some of these programs that they’re not amenable to now.  On 17 
Amendment 29, we’re well into our second year as an advisory 18 
panel, an IFQ advisory panel, and we’ve laid out the groundwork 19 
for a plan. 20 
 21 
We haven’t heard back from the council on this and we really 22 
need some council feedback and the sooner, the better.  We would 23 
like to see this program implemented for the 2009 season and for 24 
that, we’re going to need a public hearing draft at our next 25 
meeting.  We hope the council and the staff has the resources 26 
and time to get that done. 27 
 28 
In Amendment 29, we would like to see the buyout alternative and 29 
the days at sea alternatives classified as considered but 30 
rejected and after we get grouper done, we believe that fast 31 
tracking some of these other reef fish species can follow in 32 
quickly behind and that concludes my comments.  Thank you. 33 
 34 
MR. GILL:  Thank you, Bill, for your comments.  Would you 35 

clarify where you wanted the size reduction consideration be?  I 36 
understood you to say not in the IFQ, but in 29, and the two are 37 
synonymous and so I wasn’t sure where you wanted it done. 38 
 39 
MR. TUCKER:  You could move the IFQ system into 30B or you could 40 

move the size limit reduction into 29.  That’s a wish list. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Tucker.  We appreciate those 43 

comments.  Next is Mr. Ken Daniels, Jr.  After Mr. Daniels, it 44 
will be Bart Niquet. 45 
 46 
MR. KEN DANIELS, JR:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I’m Ken Daniels, 47 

Jr., Little Manatee Partners.  My family and I have got a 48 
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processing plant in Ruskin, Florida and we’ve got six grouper 1 
boats.  I just wanted to make a few comments today. 2 
 3 
IFQs, done properly, can and will help the reef fish fishery in 4 
the Gulf of Mexico, as per the presentation by Wes and John from 5 
B.C. the other day.  They can work in a multispecies fishery, as 6 
we have here in the Gulf. 7 
 8 
I sit on the AP panel for IFQs and it has been a long process in 9 
trying to help put together a plan to help out our industry and 10 
there’s still a lot of work to be done, but I think that we’re 11 
getting really close and with a little help from the council, we 12 
can start to push this thing on through a little bit more. 13 
 14 
I know that you guys have got a lot on your plates, but you 15 
always seem to always have a lot on your plates.  As for the 16 
subject of marine reserve areas, marine protected areas, it 17 
seemed a little compelling the other day to watch how the 18 
Madison-Swanson areas and the Steamboat Lumps fisheries were 19 
going way up and down and it was all being accused of poaching 20 
and then the Twin Ridges area seemed pretty constant, to hang 21 
out pretty constant there with the fishing going on there all 22 
the time. 23 
 24 
They’ve got three more years to work with the area and study the 25 
area and with VMS across the commercial industry right now, 26 
there’s going to be very little poaching going on and so we’ll 27 
really be able to get some good, solid data on what’s happening 28 
in there. 29 
 30 
Historically, my family and I have been deepwater fishermen and 31 
through the cut in the quota on the deepwater fishery, actually 32 
setting up a hard TAC on the deepwater fish as a precautionary 33 
measure and bringing that down so far, we’ve lost our market 34 
share in Canada. 35 
 36 
We had a real lucrative deal where we sent fish up into Canada 37 
for many years.  It was very profitable for us and for the boats 38 
and the guys running the boats for us and I believe the Reef 39 
Fish AP had asked the council to consider raising the TAC on the 40 
deepwater quota and I’m just here to ask for that one more time. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Daniels.  With that, Mr. Bart 43 

Niquet.  Mr. Niquet, after you it will be Mr. John Greene. 44 
 45 
MR. BART NIQUET:  I’m Bart Niquet from Panama City, Florida.  I 46 

own several red snapper licenses and I’ve got a longline boat 47 
and a bandit boat.  I’ve been fishing since most of you were 48 
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born and Madison-Swanson was never a prime fishing area for 1 
anything except warsaws.   2 
 3 
The area back inside of it was good, but now we’ve got it 4 
declared an MPA and according to the scientists, that’s where 5 
the fish are spawning, but we never caught any spawning fish 6 
there.   7 
 8 
I don’t know who is wrong, but when we were doing all the 9 
fishing back years ago, we caught all our spawning fish, big 10 
congregations, in twenty-five or twenty-six fathoms of water, 11 
some of them in as close as twenty fathom.  According to Mr. 12 
Koenig, they don’t spawn in there.  Maybe the fish don’t know 13 
that. 14 
 15 
I’m in favor of a grouper IFQ.  If it has to be, make it a 16 
multispecies IFQ, but we need it and we need it now.  If you’re 17 
going to have any reduction in any kind of fishery, it needs to 18 
be treated equally across the board and you do it by percentage, 19 
so that it doesn’t adversely affect one sector of the fishery 20 
and let the other sector get off practically free. 21 
 22 
The snapper IFQ is working, not like a lot of them thought, but 23 
it’s still working and working well.  We had two cuts since they 24 
implemented it, one right on top of the other, which was sort of 25 
shocking to everybody, I think, but we still survived and to 26 
some extent, prospered and hopefully we’ll do it again.  Thanks 27 
for letting me talk and that’s it. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  As always, thank you, Mr. Niquet, for your 30 

comments.  Any questions?  We appreciate you being here.  Next 31 
is Mr. Greene and Mr. Jerry Anderson will be after Mr. Greene. 32 
 33 
MR. JOHN GREENE:  Good evening and Happy Halloween.  I’m missing 34 

my kids Halloween to be here and I don’t know who scheduled a 35 
public testimony for everybody to give up their Halloween, but 36 
here we are. 37 
 38 
My name is Johnny Greene and I own and operate Intimidator 39 
Sportfishing, a charter business based in Orange Beach, Alabama.  40 
I’ve been in the charter business for the last eighteen years.  41 
The most disturbing thing that I’ve heard this week as I’ve sat 42 
in trying to understand the rigmarole of what you have to go 43 
through in understanding what’s happening is the fact that we’re 44 
a million-and-a-half pounds over TAC, according to the MRFSS 45 
data. 46 
 47 
If this is true and I feel certain that it may be.  I feel like 48 
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a large majority of this came from Texas and Florida’s non-1 
compliance with federal regulations.  Therefore, I would like to 2 
express my support of Dr. Crabtree’s motion he made yesterday in 3 
regard to state compliance.  I feel it’s absolutely crucial in 4 
rebuilding this fishery. 5 
 6 
All the science from the SSC says that it’s best to manage the 7 
entire Gulf fish stock as a whole and it’s absolutely impossible 8 
to do so without state compliance. 9 
 10 
I understand that there are laws in place which you have to 11 
follow to meet the MSA.  I have boat payments that go way beyond 12 
the rebuilding phase.  I have a million dollar investment in 13 
this fishery and full-time employees that work hard to make a 14 
living, just as many of the people in this room do today. 15 
 16 
I am in this business for the long run, to say the very least.  17 
When you impose a 120-day season upon us, it turns into a derby 18 
style fishery for most of us.  I know that you have 19 
accountability measures that you are going to be faced with 20 
implementing on us, but I think it should work both ways. 21 
 22 
For example, during this past month of October, I have managed 23 
to fish five out of thirty-one days that were booked.  I think 24 
there should be some room for bad weather, such as this past 25 
month, hurricanes or other natural disasters that may come 26 
about, whatever they may be, when you miss a large portion of a 27 
directed fishery season. 28 
 29 
I would like to see the recreational sector stay at one 30 
amberjack.  I don’t care how big he is and I don’t care what you 31 
have to.  I would welcome an observer, a logbook, a VMS, a 32 
venting tool, a circle hook, a camera, anything else you can 33 
come up with to avoid any more closed or shorter seasons. 34 
 35 
Red snapper has a closed season, grouper has a closed season and 36 
now the talk of a possible closed season for amberjack.  Come on 37 
guys, I can’t sell nothing.  I absolutely have to have something 38 
to sell to go fishing. 39 
 40 
It’s the perception thing that a few people hit on earlier.  41 
They come down and they spend a lot of money, some of them $400 42 
or $500 or $600 apiece, to go fishing.  When they get the idea 43 
that the fishing season is closed, they don’t know that it’s for 44 
an amberjack or they don’t know it’s for a grouper or they don’t 45 
know it’s for a red snapper or what it’s for.  They just have 46 
the idea that red snapper season or whatever season, that maybe 47 
all fishing seasons are closed. 48 



  106 

 1 
This line of thinking is what is going to put us out of business 2 
faster than any fishery management laws that you can pass upon 3 
us and so I ask you to at least consider it and look ahead a 4 
little bit to try to work with us in some way to give us as many 5 
days as you possibly can, no matter what the fishery is.  Thank 6 
you. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Greene.  We appreciate those 9 

comments and we appreciate you being here.  Mr. Anderson and 10 
after Mr. Anderson will be David Krebs. 11 
 12 
MR. JERRY ANDERSON:  I’m Jerry Anderson from Panama City, 13 

Florida.  I’ve had a commercial boat for the last thirty years, 14 
fishing every month in the Gulf of Mexico.  I’m also in the 15 
recreational party boat fishery.  I speak mainly on the 16 
commercial end right now. 17 
 18 
I really believe that we need to get into the grouper IFQ as 19 
soon as possible, because we all know how bad the grouper 20 
situation is.  Whenever the red snapper IFQ came into effect, I 21 
was cut over 50 on our production, but it allowed us to take our 22 
time and catch additional species, such as deepwater grouper, 23 
with our snapper and we’re making more money catching less 24 
snapper this year than we did the year before. 25 
 26 
As you know, the grouper -- The IFQ system can really work and 27 
really work good and I just hope we’ll get started on it as soon 28 
as possible. 29 
 30 
One thing that really bothers me is seeing the grouper closure 31 
open up on March 15th.  We need two more weeks.  I’ve had two 32 
fishermen tell me that it’s not right and that these gag grouper 33 
are full of roe, all the way up until April 1st.  If there’s any 34 
way possible, we need to extend that grouper closure for two 35 
more weeks.  Thank you. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Anderson.  Ms. Walker has a 38 

question, Mr. Anderson. 39 
 40 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you, Mr. Anderson.  Do you also -- You 41 

support the IFQ for grouper, but do you also own IFQ in the red 42 
snapper? 43 
 44 
MR. ANDERSON:  Yes, I do. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Anderson.  We appreciate you 47 

being here.  Mr. Krebs and after that will be Mike Rowell. 48 
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 1 
MR. KREBS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I’m David Krebs, Ariel 2 

Seafoods out of Destin, Florida.  I would like to thank Jerry 3 
Anderson for being here.  It’s been thirty years that I’ve known 4 
Jerry and you won’t find a more stand-up fish dealer or 5 
fisherman to ever come to this council meeting and it’s good to 6 
see Jerry back. 7 
 8 
I’ll start my comments with the red drum.  I caught red drum in 9 
Florida as a net fisherman as a child, before we banned them in 10 
Florida and let Philip catch them all in Mississippi.  I think 11 
we’ve got a great opportunity right here to use science to see 12 
if there’s a stock available and to set it up right.  It’s been 13 
closed twenty years and that’s a good fishery.  It was healthy 14 
in the early 1980s, when we saw it go through Florida, and it’s 15 
bound to be healthy still. 16 
 17 
I know everybody is tired here and my concerns continue to be, 18 
as somebody put it earlier today, that we have a football game 19 
that every time we get close to the goal line that the goal line 20 
is moved. 21 
 22 
The reason the goal line is moved is because we’re running about 23 
a two-year lag on our data.  Every time you guys and your best 24 
abilities try to fix one of our problems, it’s based upon data 25 
that’s two years old and the fishery has already collapsed one 26 
step further and so then you try to fix that and it’s collapsed 27 
that one step that catches up with us. 28 
 29 
We’ve got the same situation fixing to be in your lap in the 30 
next two years.  Over the last thirteen years, you’ve got a red 31 
snapper fleet that operated for the first ten -- It started out 32 
fourteen days and the first ten days after that of every year.  33 
Boats did not have to catch anything but red snapper and that’s 34 
not the case today. 35 
 36 
These boats have had a TAC cut and another TAC cut and this next 37 
TAC cut that’s coming right now is over 7,000 pounds off a 1 38 
percent share.  When you’re barely getting by as a reef fish 39 
bandit boat and you’re going to lose another 7,000 pounds, 40 
you’ve got to fish for something else or you’ve got to tie your 41 
boat up.  That’s what is happening in the vermilion fishery 42 
right now. 43 
 44 
Your vermilion snapper fishery and your grouper fishery is being 45 
inundated with ex-snapper boats that don’t have enough 46 
allocation to fish year-round and so what you’re going to see 47 
happen in two years is you’re going to say oh my God, vermilion 48 
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has collapsed.  Then you’re going to go to the charterboat guys 1 
and say we’ve got to change those rules, too. 2 
 3 
That’s why when we come up here and we try to express our 4 
urgency about what we that have been in the industry for thirty 5 
years have seen happening -- We see this in real time.  We 6 
really ask for us to continue looking forward to real-time 7 
science, whatever it will take to accomplish that to where we 8 
can -- Red snapper, I still say with most of the people in this 9 
room that status quo at six-and-a-half million for the next year 10 
would be fine. 11 
 12 
The fish are out there and the thirteen-inch commercial size 13 
limit made a heck of a difference with what stayed in the ocean.  14 
At any rate, we need real-time science and we need multispecies 15 
IFQs to stop the race for the fish. 16 
 17 
As we get to putting TACs that are reachable in these other 18 
sectors, hard TACs, whether it’s grouper or vermilion or 19 
amberjack, you once again start the race.  Right now in red 20 
grouper, we don’t have a race, because we can’t meet the TAC.  21 
As soon as you put the TAC down where it should be, you’re going 22 
to have a race again, just like deepwater grouper and tilefish. 23 
 24 
I’m with you guys and use some of this experience that’s in this 25 
room that comes to you and says we want to help and we want to 26 
tell the truth and we want to fix this problem.  Thank you. 27 
 28 
MR. PEARCE:  Thank you for testimony again.  I don’t think you 29 

were here when the British Columbians gave their presentation 30 
the other day, but they actually had a program where they had 31 
video cameras on the boats taking pictures of every fish that 32 
came onboard, bycatch and everything, and they had a method of 33 
paying for the bycatch if they took too much and they had to go 34 
buy bycatch tokens or whatever.  Would you be in favor of 35 
something that’s that tight? 36 
 37 
MR. KREBS:  Absolutely.  I was privileged to go to British 38 

Columbia and see the system first-hand and go to the research 39 
labs that analyze the data.  It does work and the fishermen are 40 
happy.  Again, we knew going into the IFQ system that we 41 
addressed it because of overcapitalization in the fleet and so 42 
we’re losing boats right now because they can’t make it. 43 
 44 
To go ahead and tighten us up where we can get to a position 45 
where the fisheries recover -- That’s what fixes all of our 46 
problems.  It fixes the recreational problem and it fixes the 47 
commercial problem if we get to a point where we actually 48 
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recover fisheries.  That’s why we’re all in this room, is to 1 
have sustainability.  Thank you. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Krebs.  Mr. Rowell, you’re 4 

next and Mr. Bob Spaeth will be after that. 5 
 6 
MR. ROWELL:  I’m Mike Rowell from Orange Beach, Alabama.  We’re 7 

talking about accountability and these new ways to gather data.  8 
Somebody made the comment earlier that maybe we’re catching more 9 
fish now than the data shows and so if we get cameras or 10 
observers or something on the boats immediately, I hope there’s 11 
some kind of margin of error thrown in there to compensate if we 12 
are actually catching more fish that the data shows now.  Do you 13 
see what I’m saying? 14 
 15 
We don’t want to be just, if we are catching more, penalized 16 
immediately if we’ve been catching more than the data really has 17 
been showing. 18 
 19 
As far as something else, the main thing I wanted to talk about 20 
-- That just hit me a few minutes ago, but it was seasons for 21 
red snapper.  A lot of us have been talking about when the 22 
season is going to start, June 1st for red snapper, and a lot of 23 
us have thought through it now and looking at the spring and 24 
realizing that we’re going to really have a tough time making it 25 
until June 1st. 26 
 27 
A lot of us have said we would like to ask you folks to look 28 
into opening the season earlier and people have told me that we 29 
can’t do it and it’s already been done and all that.  I would 30 
like for you to at least consider it anyway, somehow, because 31 
the people that fish with us traditionally in the spring come 32 
down to -- They take off of work and they’ve been coming here 33 
forever to fish for snapper and amberjack and in the summertime, 34 
when the tourists are here, we don’t have to necessarily depend 35 
on red snapper quite as much. 36 
 37 
There’s other species to catch and the pelagics start moving in 38 
and there’s other things.  We think we would be better off 39 
getting the fish early than late. 40 
 41 
I know we had time to comment on this and I commented on it and 42 
we wanted -- The only thing we could agree on was we wanted as 43 
many days as we could get, but it was kind of thrown in our lap.  44 
We’ve got more information now and I think a lot of us have made 45 
a different choice.  As well you know, you change your mind from 46 
time to time. 47 
 48 



  110 

I hate being locked into something and that’s why we’re so 1 
scared to make a comment on something a lot of times, because 2 
you might not ever get to get it changed or it might take years 3 
to get it changed. 4 
 5 
One other thing is Dr. Crabtree and I were talking.  When you 6 
talk about natural disasters, like hurricanes and all displacing 7 
fish, I understand all of those fish go into the overfished 8 
column and I would like to see that addressed to where it 9 
doesn’t go into the overfished column. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Rowell.  I’m assuming you’re 12 

talking about the displaced catches that occur or the greater 13 
catches that occur in certain areas. 14 
 15 
MR. ROWELL:  Yes, like when grouper get pushed into a different 16 

area or triggers or -- 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that, Mr. Spaeth.  Mr. John Anderson 19 

will be next. 20 
 21 
MR. SPAETH:  My name is Bob Spaeth and for some of the other new 22 

council members, I’ve been on the Reef Advisory Panel for 23 
twenty-nine years and attending these meetings.  The only one I 24 
see here is Wayne and Kay was on the original panels with us. 25 
 26 
I’m also on the IFQ committee and I’ve done a lot of thinking 27 
about it.  I’ve talked to a lot of fishermen about it and our 28 
group requests that the council put this LAP on the fast track, 29 
because industry is looking for relief from overcapitalization. 30 
 31 
I was told numerous times in the past that the LAP could be done 32 
by January of 2009 and we would like to see that happen.  The 33 
IFQ committee has done a lot of work and has numerous excellent 34 
suggestions.  We want to see what some of our options are, but I 35 
have reservations about a multispecies IFQ for several reasons, 36 
which I won’t bore you with today and I will express to the 37 
council at another time. 38 
 39 
I would like the council to consider an ecosystem-based IFQ or a 40 
reef fish IFQ.  I believe that this would be better for the 41 
fishermen and the fish and I’ll be glad to explain the position 42 
at another time.  I don’t know whether it’s possible for you all 43 
to do it, but if you could, I would like you to consider that. 44 
 45 
We really want to see the IFQ program move forward as fast as 46 
possible.  We want to have our members have a chance to vote on 47 
it.  If you could start on developing your referendum criteria 48 
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as soon as possible, that would get us ahead of the game and 1 
basically, I want everybody to consider too -- Remember, when 2 
we’re talking about a grouper IFQ -- I voted for the 3 
multispecies and I’ve had a change of heart. 4 
 5 
The snapper is a single species IFQ and it’s much, much easier 6 
to work.  What happens if we roll the snapper into the grouper 7 
IFQ later?  People haven’t thought about all this stuff and I 8 
think that it’s going to be a very difficult process, but I 9 
would like to see it move as fast as possible.  Thank you. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  You have a question from Mr. Gill. 12 

 13 
MR. GILL:  Thank you, Bob, but you’ve got me confused.  On the 14 

one hand, you tell us that you want the LAP to be moved on a 15 
fast track and to go as fast as possible and on the other, you 16 
say that you have grave concerns about a multispecies IFQ, which 17 
is precisely the one that we’re working on.  I’m not sure I 18 
understand what you’re asking of us. 19 
 20 
MR. SPAETH:  I don’t think -- When you’re working on a LAP 21 

program, I think there’s a lot of options, multispecies because 22 
we have a lot of species in there, but in an ecosystem-based 23 
IFQ, you could talk about an IFQ for all the species on that 24 
particular reef.  I want to explore that idea.  It’s not 25 
changing. 26 
 27 
MR. GILL:  Just to follow up, Bob, do you support Amendment 29 28 

or not support Amendment 29? 29 
 30 
MR. SPAETH:  I support moving forward.  I’m not sure what I 31 

support, because I don’t have enough information. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you for your comments.  We always 34 

appreciate your comments.  Mr. Anderson, you’re next and Mr. Tom 35 
Becker is after that. 36 
 37 
MR. JOHN ANDERSON:  My name is John Anderson and I’m a fourth-38 

generation fisherman from Bay County, Florida.  I work out of 39 
Panama City.  I own a commercial fishing boat and I also own red 40 
snapper IFQ stock. 41 
 42 
I support the grouper IFQ for shallow and deepwater grouper, 43 
because I feel this is the best solution to preserve the grouper 44 
fishery for generations to come.  The IFQ offers a win/win 45 
program for conservation and premium prices for the fishermen 46 
for their effort catching those fish. 47 
 48 
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The IFQ has worked in other fisheries and will work in the 1 
grouper fishery as well, as our friends from British Columbia 2 
showed us how well their IFQ has been working. 3 
 4 
The red snapper IFQ program has already demonstrated 5 
accountability and improved market prices and safety is also an 6 
added benefit with the red snapper IFQ.  The existing red 7 
snapper IFQ program could be used as a model for the grouper 8 
IFQ, I feel like.  All we need now is for the Gulf Council to 9 
act.  Actions speak louder than words.  Words will not save the 10 
fishery.  Your immediate action is requested.  Thank you very 11 
much. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Anderson.  Mr. Becker, you’re 14 

next and after Mr. Becker will be Mr. Robson, Scott Robson. 15 
 16 
MR. TOM BECKER:  My name is Tom Becker and I am a charterboat 17 

operator out of Biloxi, Mississippi.  Also, one of the jobs I 18 
do, I do for the National Association of Charterboat Operators, 19 
headquartered out of Orange Beach.  I am the closest board 20 
member to New Orleans, which is the headquarters for District 8. 21 
 22 
The reason I’m on this, what I’ve been asked to do was to 23 
protect the fishermen from the taking away around the oil rigs.  24 
The amendment or the aquaculture addresses this issue or does 25 
not address the issue around oil rigs. 26 
 27 
The Gulf of Mexico Area Maritime Security Committee is very 28 
concerned about the oil rigs.  This needs to be addressed by the 29 
committee and looked at and get the stockholders, the 30 
shareholders, that are involved with this out there, Shell and 31 
Chevron and all these big companies that have a share out there, 32 
that they may not want these farms around there. 33 
 34 
I have personally seen one around a rig in this area that cut 35 
off that rig for the recreational fishermen to fish around, 36 
because it was below the surface and we’re running downriggers 37 
and we’re running planers and we’re snagging the baskets or the 38 
net down there.  This was off thirty miles southeast of here. 39 
 40 
We don’t know what happened to the fish.  All of a sudden, they 41 
were gone.  Yes, they’re going to be affected by any storms.  We 42 
don’t want to see that happen, but the United States -- I 43 
attended a conference and was one of the few out of the Gulf 44 
area that attended a conference with Michael Chertoff, Head of 45 
Homeland Security, on the security areas and the problem is the 46 
small boats. 47 
 48 
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We are concerned about more small boats or being the lack of and 1 
going to particular areas.  The oil companies will definitely be 2 
and I would be afraid, from what I see discharged off these 3 
rigs, to catch fish around those, but it actually cut off 4 
something that I’m there to try to protect that doesn’t happen 5 
for the recreational and the charterboat industry.  That’s all I 6 
have. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Becker.  Mr. Robson, are you 9 

deferring to another time?  Thank you, Mr. Robson.  We 10 
appreciate you realizing how late in the day it is.  With that, 11 
that concludes our open public comment period.   12 
 13 
We did schedule Mr. Schmahl, because of the confusion or 14 
apparently his association with the NOS update.  He’s going to 15 
give us a quick Flower Garden update and, of course, we will 16 
invite him back for a longer update if we need him or if he 17 
would like to have that done later in the year.  18 
 19 

FLOWER GARDEN BANKS UPDATE 20 

 21 
MR. G.P. SCHMAHL:  My name is G.P. Schmahl and I’m the 22 

Superintendent of the Flower Garden Banks National Marine 23 
Sanctuary and I appreciate the opportunity today.  Earlier 24 
today, you were given a presentation by Billy Causey about the 25 
Gulf of Mexico Initiative and I was going to be part of that 26 
presentation, but unfortunately, I was in transit at the time.  27 
I appreciate you giving me the opportunity to speak now. 28 
 29 
There’s actually a couple of things going on in the Gulf of 30 
Mexico with the National Marine Sanctuary Program and one of 31 
those is the Gulf of Mexico Initiative and the other is a 32 
management plan review for the Flower Garden Banks National 33 
Marine Sanctuary. 34 
 35 
You’ll see how these might be interrelated in a moment and 36 
there’s a chance that they could get confused and I wanted to 37 
make sure that people here on this council understood the 38 
difference between the two and what we were doing in the Flower 39 
Garden Banks. 40 
 41 
For the background for the sanctuary program, I’m just going to 42 
kind of assume that you know this.  The Flower Garden Banks is 43 
the only National Marine Sanctuary in the Gulf of Mexico.  It’s 44 
one of thirteen National Marine Sanctuaries and one Marine 45 
National Monument in the waters of the United States. 46 
 47 
We’re located about 150 miles off the coast of Texas and 48 
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Louisiana in the Gulf of Mexico.  It was designated in 1992 and 1 
the primary feature of the Flower Garden Banks are two very 2 
healthy, very vibrant coral reefs. 3 
 4 
The other thing to know about the Flower Garden Banks is that 5 
actually they’re just two of dozens of reefs and banks that 6 
parallel the coastline near the edge of the continental shelf in 7 
the northwestern Gulf of Mexico.  All National Marine 8 
Sanctuaries have a management plan and we are required to review 9 
and revise those management plans on a regular basis. 10 
 11 
We have not revised our management plan since 1992, since we 12 
were designated, and the program is trying to ramp up to be able 13 
to be continually revising these at least on a five-year basis.  14 
To do this, we have put together a sanctuary advisory council, 15 
representing constituent groups that we have at the Flower 16 
Garden Banks. 17 
 18 
We do have both a recreational and commercial fishing seat on 19 
the council and in fact, Joe Hendrix sits on our advisory 20 
council and has participated greatly in this process. 21 
 22 
We started our process a little over a year ago, in October of 23 
2006.  We held a series of scoping meetings near Houston; Corpus 24 
Christi, Texas; and New Orleans.  If you recall, I did come to 25 
the council in November of 2006, in Galveston, and I briefed you 26 
a little bit about what we were hearing at the public scoping 27 
meetings. 28 
 29 
We received actually quite a few comments and the two areas that 30 
we received the most comments actually had to do with fishing 31 
and had to do with boundary expansion and most of the comments 32 
that we got about fishing were recommending that we consider the 33 
creation of either all or part of the Sanctuary as a no fishing 34 
marine reserve. 35 
 36 
Our sanctuary advisory council took the public scoping comments 37 
and we put together and prioritized the issues into these six 38 
primary issues.  As you note, the boundary expansion and fishing 39 
impacts are two of those priority issues.  We also have the 40 
issues that we are investigating of visitor use, water quality, 41 
education and enforcement. 42 
 43 
I wanted to talk to you today about the boundary expansion 44 
component of this plan, because this is how it relates or may 45 
relate to the Gulf of Mexico Initiative.  We originally thought 46 
that the key to the boundary expansion was the connectivity of 47 
habitats between the Flower Garden Banks and other reefs and 48 
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banks in the area. 1 
 2 
As you can see from this multibeam bathymetry of the area, the 3 
Flower Garden Banks, which are the two on the left, the West and 4 
East Flower Garden Banks, are physically connected geologically 5 
to other reefs and banks in the areas and from the information 6 
that we have, they are also biologically connected. 7 
 8 
What we found from the public scoping comments is that there 9 
were also a number of other areas in the Gulf of Mexico in 10 
general, and in the northwestern Gulf of Mexico in particular, 11 
that people were also interested in additional protection.  In 12 
fact, some of the areas that we received public comment in our 13 
process included areas outside of what we would consider the 14 
range of the Flower Garden Banks and in fact, this map might 15 
look a little familiar to the one that Billy showed earlier 16 
about the Gulf of Mexico Initiative. 17 
 18 
In fact, we received comments about the South Texas Banks, the 19 
Mississippi/Alabama Pinnacles, the Florida Middle Grounds and 20 
Pulley Ridge specifically.   21 
 22 
However, our advisory council -- We put together a subcommittee 23 
of our advisory council to address each of the six priority 24 
issues.  For boundary expansion, we felt that our area, the area 25 
that we were going to look at, was the area that encompassed the 26 
reefs and banks of the northwestern Gulf of Mexico and that 27 
those other areas may in fact be very important areas and may in 28 
fact should be considered for additional protection, but those 29 
should be considered as new areas and not as expansion areas of 30 
the Flower Garden Banks National Marine Sanctuary. 31 
 32 
Essentially, we were looking at the area between Stetson Bank 33 
and Jakkula Bank in the northwestern Gulf of Mexico and this 34 
should look very familiar to this council, because this is the 35 
area which you did a lot of work on during the essential fish 36 
habitat process and designated many of these areas as habitat 37 
areas of particular concern. 38 
 39 
We went through a priority ranking process of these areas, 40 
looking at different criteria in terms of potential threats for 41 
the biological habitats that are considered there, the public 42 
interest and support that we had in identifying these areas, and 43 
put together a matrix to identify which were the ones that 44 
should be the priority areas that we should look at in the 45 
expansion, potential expansion, of the Flower Garden Banks 46 
National Marine Sanctuary. 47 
 48 
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I realize you can’t read that quite, but this is the areas that 1 
I’ve handed out in the map package.  Essentially, this is the 2 
overview map that’s the first one in the handout that I gave you 3 
and our advisory council in September identified and recommended 4 
that the Flower Garden Banks expand its boundary and incorporate 5 
nine new areas within the boundary of the National Marine 6 
Sanctuary. 7 
 8 
The areas that are circled in blue on this map are the areas 9 
that already exist, Stetson Bank and the East and West Flower 10 
Garden Bank.  The areas that are circled in red are areas that 11 
have been recommended by our advisory council that we should 12 
look at to expand the boundaries. 13 
 14 
I want to -- I won’t go through each of these maps, because you 15 
have them in your package, but we are not talking about a large, 16 
big box around the entire area.  What we are talking about are 17 
very discreet areas around the important biological features 18 
associated with these areas. 19 
 20 
This one, in fact, is Stetson Bank, the East and West Flower 21 
Garden Bank.  I’m going to -- I think I’m just going to skip to 22 
one that will kind of show the point.  I think I’ll do this one 23 
here, McGrail Bank, because it shows very clearly the areas of 24 
consideration. 25 
 26 
The blue line on this map is actually the line that you set up 27 
and designated as a habitat area of particular concern for 28 
McGrail Bank and as you recall, McGrail Bank was one of those 29 
coral HAPCs, because there is a very healthy coral reef 30 
associated with this bank feature. 31 
 32 
That area is actually in the mid center left of this image.  33 
What we did and what our advisory council recommended -- The 34 
other big issue that we have, of course, is offshore oil and gas 35 
infrastructure in the area.  The lines that you see, the black 36 
lines that you see on this diagram, are pipelines.  There are 37 
also dots associated with existing platforms, oil and gas 38 
platforms, in the area.  Of course, some of those areas we have 39 
to take into consideration when we’re drawing any kind of 40 
boundaries. 41 
 42 
That is where we are right now.  We are in the process of 43 
identifying boundaries that we will identify and go forward with 44 
a draft environmental impact statement for these areas. 45 
 46 
Our advisory council recommended that we consider the HAPC 47 
boundaries as just adopting those as our potential boundaries.  48 
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They recommended that we tighten those boundary areas up 1 
considerably to be very closely related to the important 2 
biological features that are associated with these areas and 3 
that is what is identified in the other lines on this drawing.  4 
A very faint line, black line, sort of in the middle of the 5 
areas, are the already existing Minerals Management Service no-6 
activity zones. 7 
 8 
A green and black line is one that we drew around the areas that 9 
we feel is the edge of the important biological features and 10 
then the yellow, red, and green lines are different potential 11 
buffer zones that we would put around these areas in order to 12 
draw our boundaries. 13 
 14 
We are in that process right now of identifying what the 15 
boundaries ought to be.  They will be something probably less 16 
than what has been already designated by this council as HAPC 17 
and what the next step is, it’s that also in these areas the 18 
recommendation from the council is that the existing regulations 19 
that apply within the current Flower Garden Banks National 20 
Marine Sanctuary would also apply in these new areas. 21 
 22 
That, very quickly, is the kind of regulations that we have in 23 
the Flower Garden Banks Sanctuary.  As it relates to fishing, 24 
the fishing restrictions right now in the Sanctuary are that 25 
only hook and line fishing is allowed within the Sanctuary.  26 
 27 
It doesn’t matter whether it’s recreational or commercial, but 28 
all other gear types are prohibited and so that is our baseline 29 
of what we’re considering in applying to the new areas in the 30 
expansion zones. 31 
 32 
Another important resolution that our advisory council did pass 33 
at the meeting in September is that we ought to take a look at 34 
creating an experiment to look at the effects of a fishing 35 
closure in the Flower Garden Banks National Marine Sanctuary and 36 
have directed us as the staff to pull together a group of 37 
experts and stakeholders to design an experiment, essentially, 38 
that would close a portion of the existing National Marine 39 
Sanctuary and not the new areas, but the existing East and West 40 
Flower Garden Banks, to fishing and also close a portion of it 41 
to diving and leave corresponding areas open to diving and 42 
fishing and then establish a monitoring program, which we would 43 
evaluate the impacts of this management action. 44 
 45 
It’s recommended that this needs to stay in place for at least a 46 
period of eight years and that the sanctuary program would have 47 
to take a proactive action in order for those closures to remain 48 
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in effect.  Otherwise, they would go away. 1 
 2 
Again, for the fishing closure areas that are potentially to be 3 
considered, this would be applied to the East and West Flower 4 
Garden Bank and potentially Stetson Bank, those areas that are 5 
currently within the Sanctuary boundary. 6 
 7 
Essentially, this is where we are in our process.  We identified 8 
the important issues that we felt applied to the Sanctuary and 9 
we have prioritized those.  We are in the issue analysis and 10 
action plan development stage and we are going to be moving into 11 
the preparation of a draft management plan and draft 12 
environmental impact statement that we hope to have out by May 13 
of 2008. 14 
 15 
Obviously anything that has to do with fishing, our act requires 16 
us, and the policy of the agency, of course, requires us to work 17 
with NOAA Fisheries and with the applicable fishery management 18 
council with anything that has to do with fishing regulations.  19 
I wanted to bring this up today and as we go forward with this, 20 
I think you’ll be seeing more of this. 21 
 22 
I don’t want to take up any more time.  I would be glad to talk 23 
to you offline after the meeting or if you have any questions, I 24 
would be glad to field those as well. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve got a few questions for you already. 27 

 28 
MR. PERRET:  The area for proposed boundary expansion, you would 29 

still allow hook and line fishing only? 30 
 31 
MR. SCHMAHL:  Yes, as currently -- 32 

 33 
MR. PERRET:  But the current area, you’re considering total 34 

closure to fishing? 35 
 36 
MR. SCHMAHL:  Total closure of a portion of it.  What makes the 37 

most sense is that we would close either the East or the West 38 
Bank to fishing, leaving the other area open, and also doing 39 
that for diving and creating a monitoring program to look at 40 
that. 41 
 42 
MR. PERRET:  One more.  Have you utilized the National Marine 43 

Protected Area Committee that’s been established for any advice 44 
and so on? 45 
 46 
MR. SCHMAHL:  I have presented to the MPA Federal Advisory 47 

Committee at their meeting in Corpus Christi last year and we 48 
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have been in communication with them.  There’s a couple of 1 
people on the committee that are well versed in what we are 2 
doing in this area. 3 
 4 
MR. MINTON:  If I recall correctly, when we designated these 5 

areas as habitat areas of particular concern, I believe we 6 
consulted your group and you gave us a presentation on the 7 
status of the fishery populations in those. 8 
 9 
If I recall correctly, the populations were stable and there 10 
were no concerns at that time and so why now?  If I recall 11 
correctly, and I may be wrong, what is your reasoning for 12 
closing all fishing at this point? 13 
 14 
MR. SCHMAHL:  We believe that there is not enough information to 15 

really know the status of the fish populations at the Flower 16 
Garden Banks or some of these other areas.  The strong response 17 
that we’ve gotten from the public, especially from long-term 18 
divers at the Flower Garden Banks who expressed serious concern 19 
that over the years that they had been diving there that they 20 
had seen a decline in the size and the number of certain target 21 
species and grouper and snapper and amberjack are ones that are 22 
frequently mentioned. 23 
 24 
Unfortunately, the NOAA Fisheries data is collected, as you 25 
know, on a bigger grid scale than we can tease out the Flower 26 
Garden Banks specifically.   27 
 28 
We, unfortunately, don’t have the information necessary to show 29 
that there is a problem, but there is a perceived problem and 30 
that’s why it has been recommended to us that we set up this 31 
experiment to see if we can get the data to show if or if 32 
there’s not a problem. 33 
 34 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you for coming and just one quick question.  35 

When were you made aware of the network of marine reserves in 36 
the Gulf of Mexico that Mr. Causey gave a presentation on today? 37 
 38 
MR. SCHMAHL:  There’s been some talk about this for several 39 

months, when I became aware of it.  I think a little bit of it 40 
may -- That’s where I showed that one slide of the comments that 41 
we had received for other areas in the Gulf of Mexico, because 42 
during our process last year, there was obviously some interest 43 
in other parts of the Gulf of Mexico as at least perceived as 44 
needing additional management or additional protection. 45 
 46 
The actual initiative, I probably saw it about the same time 47 
that you did.  I was provided information to our office, of 48 
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course, but I was not directly involved in putting the document 1 
together. 2 
 3 
MR. HENDRIX:  Thank you, G.P.  G.P., one thing you failed to 4 

mention also is that part of the management program, you have an 5 
ongoing study program for critical areas for certain species and 6 
spawning activities. 7 
 8 
Another issue too that I wanted to clarify is to this point in 9 
time, you don’t have any documentation or any hard evidence of 10 
any negative fishing impacts and is that correct? 11 
 12 
MR. SCHMAHL:  That’s correct.  The information that we have is 13 

primarily anecdotal and some visual fish population surveys that 14 
have been done that are sort of semi-quantitative.  Right now, 15 
we don’t have hard data. 16 
 17 
MR. GILL:  Thank you, G.P.  The timeline that you’re talking 18 

about here, you mentioned that you hope to have your document 19 
for public hearings available next May and I presume that’s with 20 
public hearings next summer or something like that.  What’s the 21 
follow-on timeline that you envision? 22 
 23 
MR. SCHMAHL:  That will somewhat depend on what happens as a 24 

reaction to the draft environmental impact statement.  At that 25 
time, we will enter into formal consultation with you and with 26 
other agencies and NOAA Fisheries. 27 
 28 
At least as it relates to the fishing regulations, it will 29 
somewhat depend on how you consider this proposal.  As you 30 
probably know, our National Marine Sanctuaries Act essentially 31 
requires us to give the opportunity to the council to promulgate 32 
regulations as they may relate to fishing in a national marine 33 
sanctuary. 34 
 35 
The council could choose to do that or they could choose to have 36 
the Sanctuary do it and kind of depending on how that process 37 
goes, it will kind of depend on what the final timeline for that 38 
is.  We may actually break off certain portions of the proposed 39 
regulations because of those kinds of issues and go forward with 40 
certain regulations and work in more detail on other 41 
regulations.  It’s a little bit hard to say. 42 
 43 
Our original plan was to try to do this management plan review 44 
in a two-year timeframe.  We started in October of 2006 with a 45 
goal of October of 2008.  I’m not sure we’ll make that, but 46 
we’re trying to make these reviews, management plan reviews, 47 
done in a reasonable timeframe. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It sounds like to me that we’re going to be 2 

seeing you a little bit more next year and certainly we hope 3 
that you share the documents and the process with us as you move 4 
along through it.  If there are no further questions, we will 5 
stand recessed. 6 
 7 
(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 6:00 o’clock p.m., October 8 
31, 2007.) 9 
 10 

- - - 11 
 12 

November 1, 2007 13 
 14 

THURSDAY MORNING SESSION 15 
 16 

- - - 17 
 18 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 19 
Council reconvened in the Camellia Ballroom of the Beau Rivage, 20 
Biloxi, Mississippi, Thursday morning, November 1, 2007, and was 21 
called to order at 8:15 o’clock a.m. by Chairman Robin Riechers. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’re going to start up this morning, start 24 

up on the proposed agenda as planned, and that will lead us into 25 
Reef Fish Management first thing. With that, Mr. Minton. 26 
 27 

REEF FISH MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 28 
 29 
MR. MINTON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  There has been a 30 

suggestion by several of the folks in the audience that we start 31 
with 30B.  This seems to have a little bit more contentious 32 
issues in it and so unless there’s objection -- 33 
 34 
MR. GILL:  Did you say 30B or 30A? 35 

 36 
MR. MINTON:  I don’t know what I said, but 30A.  I meant 30A.  37 

Now I can’t find it.   38 
 39 
MS. WILLIAMS:  B-16.  Are you going to start with Tab B-16, page 40 

I guess 15 or 16, Mr. Chairman? 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Please forgive our committee chair for a 43 

second while he gets himself together. 44 
 45 
MR. MINTON:  We’re going to start with the greater amberjack and 46 

gray triggerfish.  Stu Kennedy summarized the public hearing 47 
comments for Amendment 30A and reviewed action items in the 48 
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amendment that require the council’s attention prior to taking 1 
final action.  2 
 3 
Action 2, Modifications to the Greater Amberjack Rebuilding 4 
Plan, Roy Crabtree felt that the current Preferred Alternative 2 5 
on page 20, annual TAC increases based on FOY, was not 6 
compatible with rebuilding the stock as soon as possible, since 7 
according to the discussion on page 21, it allows approximately 8 
34 percent more landings than Alternative 1 during the three-9 
year period 2008 to 2010.   10 
 11 
Alternative 1, which is a three-year step TAC, sets annual TAC 12 
for each in the three years at the lowest TAC level for those 13 
years, resulting in less cumulative catch and a higher 14 
probability of rebuilding.  It was also noted that this was the 15 
SSC’s preferred alternative. 16 
 17 
There’s a motion that passed on a voice vote with one objection, 18 
Action 2, Modifications to Greater Amberjack Rebuilding Plan, 19 
that Alternative 1 be the preferred alternative: status quo, 20 
maintain the three-year stepped rebuilding plan based on a 21 
constant FOY projection as specified in Secretarial Amendment 2.  22 
Directed TAC for 2008 through 2010 and 2011 through 2012 would 23 
be set to the first year of each interval as defined by the 24 
constant FOY projection from the 2006 assessment, 1.9 million 25 
pounds for 2008 through 2010 and 3.5 million pounds from 2011 26 
through 2012.   27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Do we have any 29 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing no 30 
discussion regarding the committee motion, all those in favor of 31 
the committee motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The 32 
motion passes. 33 
 34 
DR. CRABTREE:  I guess the question now would be would we 35 

simplify the document and help staff out if we removed this 36 
section to the Considered but Rejected?  Since we’re going with 37 
a status quo rebuilding plan, it seems to me we could just move 38 
this out of the document.  I would like to hear from staff 39 
whether that would facilitate finishing this up and simplify the 40 
analyses. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Stu, would you like to weigh in on that? 43 

 44 
MR. KENNEDY:  I don’t know that it would help by removing it, 45 

because the discussion of why the actual TACs are lower than 46 
they would have been in the original plan are in this document.  47 
Even though it is the status quo plan, it had to be altered 48 
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because of some errors that occurred earlier. 1 
 2 
DR. CRABTREE:  That answers my question.  I’m satisfied just to 3 

leave it alone. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think, given the light of that discussion, 6 

we probably should cite in the section though some of the 7 
rationale that you and Mr. McLemore had talked about in this 8 
section.  With that, we’ll turn back to Mr. Minton. 9 
 10 
MR. MINTON:  Thank you, Mr. Chair.  Committee members felt that 11 

although they voted to make Alternative 1 the preferred 12 
alternative, that there were benefits to allowing annual TAC 13 
increases as the stock rebuilds, provided that the cumulative 14 
catches do not exceed the cumulative catches under status quo, 15 
which would be the preferred alternative, and they requested 16 
that a new alternative be added that’s as follows. 17 
 18 
The motion passed without objection, Action 2, Modifications to 19 
Greater Amberjack Rebuilding Plan, add an alternative to recast 20 
Alternative 1 with annual increases in TAC and no increase in 21 
the overall harvest than in status quo and reaching the 22 
rebuilding by the same year as Alternative 1. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  All those in 25 
favor of adding an alternative to Action 2 say aye; all those 26 
opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 27 
 28 
MR. MINTON:  Actions 1 and 9, Greater Amberjack and Gray 29 
Triggerfish Allocations, Roy Crabtree pointed out a number of 30 

concerns with the allocation action items.  Rationale for 31 
addressing allocation needs to be established and information 32 
available in Amendments 1, 12, 15, and Secretarial Amendment 2 33 
should be incorporated into the document.   34 
 35 
In addition, the document needs to address the fair and 36 
equitable standards as outlined in the National Standard 37 
Guidelines for National Standard 4.  Given the additional work 38 
needed on these allocation items and the need to complete this 39 
amendment as soon as possible, it was suggested that these 40 
actions be deferred to a subsequent amendment. 41 
 42 
Motion that passed without objection and with Bill Teehan 43 
abstaining was to move Actions 1 and 9 in Amendment 30A that 44 
deal with allocation of greater amberjack and gray triggerfish 45 
to Considered but Deferred. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Do we have any 48 
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discussion regarding the committee motion? 1 
 2 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Mr. Chairman, how do we just remove 1 and 9, but 3 

yet -- To me, like Action 4, when you’re talking about bag 4 
limits and size limits and quotas or trips or any of that, all 5 
that ties in with allocation. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The way I’m viewing that is this basically 8 

leaves us at the default allocation discussions that had 9 
occurred in Amendment 1 if we move this out of this document.  10 
We’re still looking at the percentage reductions we need to get 11 
back in step with rebuilding in those other actions throughout 12 
the document.  Dr. Crabtree might like to shed some different 13 
light on that if he sees it in a different way. 14 
 15 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, if you defer the allocation decision to 16 

another amendment, then we stay where we’ve been all along, 17 
which is Amendment 1 still exists, but this council, when they 18 
put in place regulations on greater amberjack, have done it 19 
through plan amendments and not through framework actions.  The 20 
allocations are in Amendment 1 are in the framework and pertain 21 
to framework actions. 22 
 23 
What the council has been doing is basically, either generally 24 
implicitly through making equal proportion reductions, chosen 25 
not to go back and apply the Amendment 1 allocation and so 26 
you’re doing a plan amendment now and you’ll have to figure out 27 
how to partition the reductions in a fair and equitable way, but 28 
you can do that in a plan amendment and you’re not required to 29 
go back and apply the Amendment 1 allocation.  I would defer to 30 
Mike if he has a different view on it. 31 
 32 
MR. MCLEMORE:  No, it’s exactly what I said at committee.  The 33 

Amendment 1 time series was for framework actions, setting TAC 34 
and the other measures that implement the TAC, but that 35 
framework also explicitly said that in the future, when you had 36 
more time series available, that you could explore other 37 
alternative allocation methods, but you would do it through plan 38 
amendment.  As I said, that’s what has been done and that’s what 39 
is being done. 40 
 41 
MS. WILLIAMS:  So in deferring all of this, then we’re going to 42 

get another shot at it and we’re not just going to -- I’m 43 
looking at all these alternatives in the documents and we’re not 44 
really having discussions if we remove those two, but to me, 45 
allocations still deal with different things, bag limits and 46 
size limits and trip limits. 47 
 48 
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MR. MCLEMORE:  Yes, those things have allocative effects and 1 

certainly the way that they’re implemented can be an allocation 2 
and if that’s the case, and I think it is, then that needs to be 3 
addressed with the rationale in the document as to why what 4 
you’re doing is being done and why it’s fair and equitable and 5 
why it’s designed to promote conservation and why it’s fairly 6 
distributed among the fishing sectors and so on. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion regarding the committee 9 
motion?  Seeing no further discussion, all those in favor of the 10 
committee motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The 11 
motion passes. 12 
 13 
MR. MINTON:  Action 12, Gray Triggerfish Commercial Management 14 
Alternatives, Stu Kennedy noted that there is currently no 15 

preferred alternative for this action.  It was noted that 16 
release mortality for gray triggerfish is low, about 1.5 17 
percent.   18 
 19 
The Law Enforcement Advisory Panel had recommended either 20 
Alternative 3, increase the size limit, or Alternative 6, 21 
increase the size limit and establish a quota, but was opposed 22 
to trip limits.  23 
 24 
The committee passed the following motion without objection, 25 
Action 12, Gray triggerfish Commercial Management Alternatives, 26 
that Alternative 6 be the preferred alternative: Increase the 27 
commercial size limit to fourteen inches fork length and 28 
establish a commercial hard quota of 80,000 pounds in 2008; 29 
93,000 pounds in 2009; 106,000 pounds in 2010; 117,000 pounds in 30 
2011; 127,000 pounds in 2012; and 135,000 pounds in 2013.  This 31 
reduces landings by approximately 61 percent. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Do we have any 34 

discussion regarding the committee motion? 35 
 36 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I would like to ask Stu, Stu, what is the 37 

percentage that we need to reduce landings on the commercial 38 
sector to reach our goal?  Is it 61 percent or is it less?   39 
 40 
MR. KENNEDY:  Essentially, let me start off this as saying that 41 

the overall reduction needs to be 32 percent.  If you are 42 
reducing -- The reason I’m hesitating is I’m not sure where the 43 
61 -- Hang on.  I’m on the wrong one and I apologize.  I was 44 
doing something else and I’m trying to catch up.  The answer is 45 
yes. 46 
 47 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Okay, so we do need -- 48 
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 1 
MR. KENNEDY:  I was on a different species and I’m sorry. 2 

 3 
MR. MINTON:  Does it work out better? 4 

 5 
MR. KENNEDY:  No, it doesn’t work out any better and I 6 

apologize, but in that one, you are targeting a 49, I think, 7 
percent reduction overall and the 61 percent is correct, based 8 
on targeting a recreational reduction of 45 percent, which you 9 
had already picked a preferred alternative for. 10 
 11 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Are we reducing commercial 61 and recreational 12 

61? 13 
 14 
MR. KENNEDY:  No, the preferred alternative that you picked for 15 

recreational reduces the recreational by 45 percent. 16 
 17 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Then I’m going to speak in opposition. 18 

 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have Ms. Williams in opposition and is 20 

there any more discussion?  This was to pick a preferred.  We 21 
had no preferred on this item before.  Is there any other 22 
discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the committee 23 
motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 24 

 25 
MR. MINTON:  Under Other, Roy Crabtree noted that Amendment 30A 26 

will likely not be implemented until next fall.  Even if an 27 
interim rule is implemented, it would not be in place until mid-28 
year and allocation overruns may occur by then.   29 
 30 
He emphasized the need to keep accountability measures for 31 
greater amberjack in the amendment.  He also stated that for the 32 
plans to end overfishing and rebuild to work, it is necessary 33 
for the states to adopt compatible regulations very quickly.  It 34 
was very hard for me to say that. 35 
 36 
Julie Morris felt that the committee needed to address the 37 
greater amberjack fractional bag limits in Action 4, but the 38 
chairman felt that due to time constraints that it would be 39 
better to discuss that at full council.  Mr. Chair, there we go. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We are then turning to Action 4 and help me 42 

with the page number, guys. 43 
 44 
MR. KENNEDY:  31. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Page 31 and I’m trying to get back there. 47 

 48 
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MR. MINTON:  That’s under B-16. 1 

 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Page 31 and it’s Action 4, as we just said.  3 

The current preferred alternative is Alternative 4.  Do we have 4 
any discussion regarding the alternatives that we have there? 5 
 6 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I don’t agree with the preferred.  Number one, I 7 

don’t know that it’s even enforceable when you limit one fish 8 
for every two anglers or that it’s even equitable, because I 9 
think we’re managing these fisheries wrong. 10 
 11 
Most of the time, we manage our fisheries for the charterboat 12 
industry and you have a recreational industry out there.  Like I 13 
said, we manage bag limits and size limits usually according to 14 
what’s good for them and you actually have a recreational sector 15 
out there and I don’t know how that’s going to work or how it’s 16 
even going to be enforceable with how many people is in a boat 17 
or if one person goes fishing or -- Three in a private 18 
recreational?  I just think we’re going about this in the wrong 19 
way. 20 
 21 
MR. GILL:  We’ve heard clearly from public testimony and in all 22 

the public hearings that there is no support for the fractional 23 
bag limit and so it’s clear that we need to move off of the 24 
preferred alternative and I think it got to be preferred because 25 
the thinking at the time was that that was the preferred 26 
recreational way to go. 27 
 28 
Since that is not an acceptable alternative at this point, I 29 
would like to hear from some of the recreational representatives 30 
as to their alternatives.  31 
 32 
I know we heard yesterday, last night, that the one fish bag 33 
limit and thirty-inch amberjack and no captain and crew is 34 
preferred, but I don’t think that gets to the right number and 35 
so I would like hear some options from those folks. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other -- Would someone like to jump in 38 

here with discussion? 39 
 40 
MS. WALKER: I would like to make a motion, Mr. Chairman, to 41 
amend Alternative 1 to maintain the recreational size limit of 42 
thirty inches fork length and the bag limit of one fish per 43 
angler and eliminate the bag limit for captain and crew. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If we get a second, we’ll get some 46 

discussion around this. 47 
 48 



  128 

MR. PERRET:  I’ll second it, but I’ve got to make a comment. 1 

 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Perret seconds and Mr. Perret has the 3 

first comment. 4 
 5 
MR. PERRET:  Bobbi, maintain -- We’re not at thirty now and so 6 

we’re increasing. 7 
 8 
MS. WALKER:  Increasing, yes. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  A point of order is that we probably should 11 

actually have that as a -- We’ll call it an Alternative 6, 12 
because we still have to have the Alternative 1, no action. 13 
 14 
MS. WALKER:  Okay. 15 
 16 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Stu, what percentage reduction would that take us 17 

to if we approved the one fish per angler and thirty-inch fork 18 
length? 19 
 20 
MR. KENNEDY:  I believe it’s about 26 percent.  That’s what I’m 21 

trying to do now, is get to my spreadsheet, where I can track or 22 
follow what you guys want to do, but I think it’s 26 percent at 23 
the moment. 24 
 25 
MS. WILLIAMS:  My next question would be what do we need to get 26 

to? 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let him try to find those numbers and get 29 

his numbers straight and while we’re waiting on that, Mr. 30 
Daughdrill. 31 
 32 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  I know there was some other testimony yesterday 33 

saying that they would accept exactly this, but also maybe a 34 
January/February closure.  I would just like to hear some 35 
discussion around that. 36 
 37 
DR. SHIPP:  I guess the key is where does the thirty-inch fish 38 

bring us?  If it doesn’t bring us to where we need to be -- The 39 
discussions yesterday, there seemed to be two alternatives.  One 40 
is to go to thirty-one inches, which would take us to where we 41 
needed to be, or thirty inches and a one or two-month closure, 42 
January and/or February. 43 
 44 
Depending on what Stu comes up with and how close we are, if 45 
that doesn’t get us where we need to be, if Ms. Walker’s 46 
alternative doesn’t get us to where we need to be, then we 47 
probably need to insert these other two alternatives. 48 
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 1 
There seemed to be a split amongst the fishermen.  The ones that 2 
I asked said a January/February closure is no problem, but then 3 
we heard subsequently that yes, it would be a problem and they 4 
would rather have the thirty-one-inch fish.   5 
 6 
Again, I think we need to include both of these alternatives, if 7 
the current motion doesn’t bring us where we want to be, and in 8 
the meantime, hear from the fishermen, the majority of which 9 
will let us know whether they want the thirty-one minimum and no 10 
closure or thirty inches and a month or two closure.  11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I now have several on the list and so we 13 

will start first with Ms. Morris. 14 
 15 
MS. MORRIS:  I don’t want to get ahead of Stu, but with a 16 

thirty-inch fish, we get a 14.3 percent reduction.  With no 17 
captain and crew, we get a four-and-a-half percent reduction.  18 
We’re up to about -- It’s between 18 and 19 percent reduction. 19 
 20 
MR. KENNEDY:  You’re 18 percent at that point. 21 

 22 
MS. MORRIS:  With this motion and I think we need to go higher 23 

than that.  With a thirty-one-inch fish, we get a 23 percent 24 
reduction and then we add the captain and crew and get up to 25 
about 27 or 28 percent reduction. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Stu, do you -- 28 

 29 
MR. KENNEDY:  I’m going to try to keep up with you, but at a 30 

thirty-one-inch fish and captain and crew, you’re at twenty-six-31 
and-a-half percent, basically.   32 
 33 
If you were to add -- I’m going to try to see whether I can give 34 
some guidance, but if you were to add a month to that, either a 35 
January or a February or a September or an October single month, 36 
you would be at 28 and something, which is, I think at this 37 
point, the target you’re looking for, but that’s what you would 38 
have to do.   39 
 40 
It’s 26 or you would have to change the commercial reduction to 41 
about 44 percent, instead of 38 percent, in order to accommodate 42 
the overall reduction of 32 percent, which is what you have to 43 
hit in order to meet the TACs. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that, we now have on the list Mr. Gill. 46 

 47 
MR. GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Given that information, I 48 
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would like to offer a substitute motion that is identical to 1 
this one, but it is a thirty-one-inch fork length, to 2 
accommodate what Dr. Shipp suggested as one of the alternatives 3 
that we really need. 4 
 5 
MS. MORRIS:  Second. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s been moved and seconded for a 8 

substitute and Ms. Walker has discussion. 9 
 10 
MS. WALKER:  Somebody a lot smarter than me, help me.  We’re 11 

going from twenty-eight to thirty-one and so that’s a three-inch 12 
size increase.  What’s going to happen -- I know the release 13 
mortality is low, but when we take that big of a jump, can 14 
somebody help me?  What are we going to be looking at with 15 
release mortality? 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Stu, have you got a -- Dr. Crabtree or Ms. 18 

Morris, has somebody got a -- 19 
 20 
DR. CRABTREE:  It doesn’t change the release mortality rate.  21 

That’s based on an assumed release mortality rate of 20 percent.  22 
It will increase the discards and so there will presumably be 23 
more dead discards when you do this. 24 
 25 
There’s been discussion that the release mortality rate is 26 
really lower than 20 percent and I don’t know if that’s accurate 27 
or not, but the concern I have, and what I think you need to 28 
bear in mind, is these fish grow fast.   29 
 30 
I suspect if you go with measures that are mostly focused on the 31 
size limit that you will get a reduction in catch for about a 32 
year or a year-and-a-half, but it won’t be lasting, because the 33 
fish will grow and people will continue to catch fish. 34 
 35 
My concern with this is that we’re going to end up in a 36 
situation where the accountability mechanisms are being tripped 37 
and we end up with closures.  I would encourage you to be 38 
conservative here and go for more of a reduction than you’re 39 
aiming at, because remember we’re holding the TAC for three 40 
years and so you really need to get more of a reduction than 41 
you’re shooting for initially, or you’re going to have to come 42 
back in and have either the accountability measures that are 43 
going to trigger or we’re going to have to come back in and deal 44 
with it. 45 
 46 
There are benefits to putting in place and considering a 47 
January/February closure along with this, because then fishermen 48 
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will know what’s coming.  I’m afraid with the accountability 1 
mechanisms that it’s going to be that we’re going to announce a 2 
closure and they’re not going to have much notice with it and I 3 
think every one of us sitting here knows how disruptive that 4 
will be and how displeased folks are going to be with it. 5 
 6 
The motion you have up there appears to get you a pretty 7 
reasonable reduction on paperwork, but I would urge you to be 8 
more conservative than this and I would urge you to consider 9 
doing this and doing the January/February closure, to make sure 10 
that we can keep these catches constrained and that it will be a 11 
lasting constraint. 12 
 13 
MS. WALKER:  To that point. 14 

 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Quickly yes, because other people are on the 16 

list. 17 
 18 
MS. WALKER:  You were saying a year to a year-and-a-half is how 19 

long it would take apparently for the amberjack to grow three 20 
inches.  To me, that tells me that there’s going to be very 21 
little recreational landings for a year-and-a-half. 22 
 23 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think that the landings might be reduced by 24 

about what the analyses show they will be.  My point is that I 25 
suspect -- Look, these are my suspicions and I don’t have the 26 
growth rates in front of me and this hasn’t been analyzed, but 27 
my concern is that within about a year-and-a-half or two that 28 
the catches will come back up. 29 
 30 
Bobbi, I’m not worried that this is going to get more of a 31 
reduction than you need.  I can’t say that it won’t, but I don’t 32 
think that will happen.  My concern is just that the catches 33 
will go back up. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion regarding the 36 

committee motion? 37 
 38 
MR. MINTON:  Roy, you and I have talked several times about 39 

release mortality in this species and everyone that I talk to 40 
indicates that it’s much less than 20 percent.  We had one 41 
person testify yesterday that the larger fish have a higher 42 
mortality rate.  I think there’s fewer of those larger fish out 43 
there than there has been in the past. 44 
 45 
As I’m led to understand, the 20 percent came from a very small 46 
sample size and I would like to see some analysis on 5 percent, 47 
10 percent and so forth and see how that affects these 48 
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percentages.  It would appear to me that if you’re looking at a 1 
10 percent release mortality as opposed to a 20 percent, then 2 
your other percent reductions is going to increase, because you 3 
also -- You’re just killing less fish. 4 
 5 
To me, it makes intuitive sense that if we used different 6 
numbers that are more realistic then we are getting closer to 7 
hitting the numbers you want and I do agree with you about the 8 
January/February and I think when we deal this motion that we 9 
need to come back to that. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Dr. Crabtree, to that point? 12 

 13 
DR. CRABTREE:  Vernon, if you look at page 29 of the document, 14 

those analyses have already been done and you can see what the 15 
percent reductions would be at 10 percent release mortality or 16 
at zero percent release mortality.  They go up a little bit, but 17 
it’s only a few percent.  It’s not a huge change. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Dr. Crabtree, on the 20 

clarification there.  Next is Ms. Morris. 21 
 22 
MS. MORRIS:  This is in response to Bobbi’s question about 23 

bycatch.  Bobbi, on page 153 and 154 of the document is the 24 
bycatch practicability analysis and what it says is that every 25 
time we’ve raised the size limit on amberjack there has been a 26 
peak in discards and then it settles back down and then when we 27 
increase the size again, the number of discards go up and it 28 
settles back down again. 29 
 30 
I think you’re right.  I think we will have an increase in 31 
discards, but that it will come back down, based on the history 32 
of when we’ve done that before. 33 
 34 
MR. TEEHAN:  I have two questions.  One is to Stu, I guess, and 35 

you may have already said this, but this substitute motion with 36 
a thirty-one inch, what kind of a reduction do we get?  Did I 37 
hear 29? 38 
 39 
MR. KENNEDY:  Twenty-six-and-a-half. 40 

 41 
MR. TEEHAN:  Twenty-six-and-a-half.  The second question is to 42 

anybody on the council that can answer this, because I’m a flats 43 
fisherman.  Is it customary, when you’re catching especially the 44 
larger amberjacks, to gaff the animal? 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have some nods of heads by some of the 47 

folks around the table.  Is there any other discussion regarding 48 
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the substitute motion? 1 
 2 
MR. MINTON:  Typically if the fish is going to be undersized, 3 

they’ll lip it.  They won’t run it through its side, if that’s 4 
what you’re asking.  If they know the fish is going to be small, 5 
they’ll run it in the lip and reduce any hurt to the animal that 6 
they can.  They’re not just going to run it through it and throw 7 
it back overboard. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is there any other discussion regarding the 10 

substitute motion?  Just for clarification, the substitute 11 
motion, as I’m seeing it, will be Alternative 6 or an 12 
alterative, a separate alternative, but it would be Alternative 13 
6.  We’re just adding them numerically at this point.  Any other 14 
discussion?  All those in favor of the substitute motion say 15 
aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 16 

 17 
DR. SHIPP:  I think, in view of the discussions, we had 18 
yesterday, we need also an Alternative 7, which is a thirty-inch 19 
minimum size and a January/February closure. If we could have an 20 
Alternative 7 that the minimum size for amberjack be thirty 21 
inches, combined with a January/February closure. 22 

 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Stu, a question there? 24 

 25 
MR. KENNEDY:  A quick question.  Are you including the captain 26 

and crew bag limit as out of it? 27 
 28 
DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 29 

 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The only thing I would ask to that is given 31 

the way we’ve been structuring this suite of alternatives, we 32 
have another closure down there that’s separated, which would 33 
allow us to possibly pick two preferreds and commingle them.  I 34 
don’t know if you want to consider that in this section, Dr. 35 
Shipp, or if you want to do it the way you’ve done it here. 36 
 37 
DR. SHIPP:  I’m not ready to pick a preferred at this point, 38 

based on what we’ve heard, and so I just want to put this out 39 
for discussion. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Don’t misunderstand me.  I wasn’t trying to 42 

ask whether you wanted to do it as a preferred, but I just 43 
wanted to know whether you wanted just a January/February 44 
closure, much like we have Alternative 5 here, and just have it 45 
as a stand-alone closure, knowing that you could actually pick 46 
two items within here to reach the percentages you wanted to get 47 
to. 48 
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 1 
DR. SHIPP:  I would just like it to stand alone. 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do we have a second for his motion? 4 

 5 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Second. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a second by Mr. Daughdrill. 8 

 9 
MR. GILL:  The percentage on this proposal, Stu? 10 

 11 
MR. KENNEDY:  It would be 28 percent reduction. 12 

 13 
MR. GILL:  I think, to Roy’s point, that at this juncture we 14 

ought to have an alternative there that is available for 15 
analysis to look at, to address Roy’s concern on being cautious 16 
in this area, and the problem is that the logical one is this 17 
motion with a thirty-one-inch fork length. 18 
 19 
It seems like we’re tweaking the hairs on a frog if we do that 20 
and so I would -- If the council was in favor, I’ll offer that 21 
up as a motion subsequent to this one, even though it’s just 22 
this side of the existing motion. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m going to only caution because our staff 25 

is going to start getting kind of worried as we add alternatives 26 
to a section as we move towards a final document. 27 
 28 
DR. CRABTREE:  Let me suggest that if we’re just not considering 29 

the fractional bag limits, the one per two people or the one per 30 
three people, we could remove Alternatives 2 and 4 to Considered 31 
but Rejected and that simplifies it. 32 
 33 
Then I think you could structure this amendment or this action 34 
with two sub-options, Sub-Option A of thirty inch and Sub-Option 35 
B of thirty-one inch, probably, and that might simplify some of 36 
this.  I would support Bob Gill’s idea of adding this 37 
alternative, but with thirty-one inches. 38 
 39 
MR. GILL:  I think that’s an excellent suggestion and so I would 40 
like to offer a substitute motion that does precisely that, that 41 
has this motion with a sub-option of thirty inches and another 42 
sub-option with thirty-one inches. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think that would be the second item up.  45 

That was the first substitute, I believe. 46 
 47 
MR. KENNEDY:  I would like to make a suggestion that not to 48 
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worry about how you structure these.  If you have an alternative 1 
that you want to put in, make it Number 8 or Number 9.  It 2 
doesn’t matter and let us -- The text is going to be the same, 3 
whether we do it as subs and all that sort of stuff.  Just tell 4 
us what you want and we’ll put it in there. 5 
 6 
If you want to remove some, like Roy had suggested, that would 7 
probably help, because it would just shorten the section and 8 
make it easier to read.  Otherwise, we can set it up so that it 9 
works reasonably well and the writing will be the same one way 10 
or the other. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think we will give you the leeway to 13 

handle this however you would like, but obviously we want to see 14 
that suite of options with both a thirty and a thirty-one-inch, 15 
based on the substitute motion at this point, if it passes.  Any 16 
further discussion? 17 
 18 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I would also like him to just show the percentage 19 

reduction and also what percentage reduction do we actually need 20 
in the document. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s certainly in there in bits and pieces, 23 

but I think Stu will try to put it closer to these options. 24 
 25 
MS. WALKER:  To that point, Stu, I think if we’re using -- If 26 

we’re deferring allocation, then the recreational sector needed 27 
a 15 percent decrease in landings and isn’t that correct?  I 28 
think you and I discussed that at another time. 29 
 30 
MR. KENNEDY:  As you had discussed and as Mike had said earlier, 31 

you have the option at this point to make these numbers anywhere 32 
you want, as long as the overall reduction is 32 percent across 33 
the board.  You can make them anything you want.  It’s an 34 
amendment, a full amendment, and you can do it anywhere.  There 35 
isn’t a target at this point.  It’s whatever the council chooses 36 
to do. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion? 39 

 40 
DR. CRABTREE:  To that point, the key here is to be fair and 41 

equitable.  You could think of it, I suppose, as the default 42 
would be equal proportion reductions and then you move away from 43 
that, depending on what your rationale for being fair and 44 
equitable is. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Part of our rationale today is to try to get 47 

back to a one fish bag limit, because of equity and fairness to 48 
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the recreational fishery and trying to move away from fractional 1 
bag limits.  Is there any further discussion?  Hearing none, all 2 
those in favor of the substitute motion say aye; all those 3 
opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 4 
 5 
MR. GILL:  I would like to move that we move Alternatives 2 and 6 
4 to the Considered but Rejected category. 7 
 8 
MR. TEEHAN:  I’ll second it. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Teehan seconded.  Is there any 11 

discussion regarding moving the fractional to the Considered but 12 
Rejected section?  Hearing none, all those in favor say aye; all 13 
those opposed same sign.  The motion passes.   14 
 15 

Any further discussion regarding Action 4?  I think there was 16 
some discussion after the first motion.  I think Ms. Walker may 17 
have intended that to actually have a preferred tag to it.  Ms. 18 
Walker, would you like to make that motion, since it didn’t get 19 
in the actual motion at this point? 20 
 21 
MS. WALKER:  Yes, Mr. Chairman. 22 

 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  What would you like, Ms. Morris?  Do you 24 

want to review where we’re at at this point? 25 
 26 
MS. MORRIS:  What are the current alternatives we have after 27 

these motions in this Action 4? 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The way I see it is we’re maintaining the 30 

status quo Alternative 1.  You still have Alternative 3 and you 31 
still have Alternative 5 that’s in the current document and 32 
you’ve now added this motion, which was Ms. Walker’s motion, and 33 
you’ve added the motion that we just had on the board, with a 34 
thirty and thirty-one-inch option.  Is everybody clear on what 35 
we now have as our alternatives? 36 
 37 
MR. RAY:  Now Ms. Walker’s is up now, correct? 38 

 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  No, Ms. Walker’s was the previous one.  It 40 

basically is the same as the next one, but it doesn’t have the 41 
closed season option in it, or a portion of the second one 42 
without the closed season option. 43 
 44 
MS. WALKER:  Mr. Chairman, I had intended for that to be the 45 
preferred and so I make the motion now to make it the preferred 46 
alternative. 47 
 48 
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MR. MINTON:  Second. 1 

 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s been moved and seconded that the 3 

alternative on the board would be the preferred.  Is there any 4 
discussion? 5 
 6 
MS. MORRIS:  I speak in opposition to the motion.  This doesn’t 7 

get us enough of a -- I don’t think it gets us into the fair and 8 
equitable reduction range of alternatives, when we go and look 9 
at the reductions we’ll have to take on the commercial side in 10 
order to accommodate the recreational reductions intended by 11 
this motion. 12 
 13 
I would offer a substitute motion that the preferred alternative 14 
be the new one we just composed with the two sub-options and 15 
that we not indicate at this time which sub-option is our 16 
preferred. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a substitute motion.  Do we have a 19 

second? 20 
 21 
DR. CRABTREE:  Second. 22 

 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s seconded by Dr. Crabtree.  Let’s have 24 

some discussion regarding the substitute or is there any 25 
discussion regarding the substitute? 26 
 27 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I would feel uncomfortable picking a preferred 28 

without the analysis in front of me.  I don’t think we’re 29 
supposed to do that.  I think we have to have the information in 30 
front of us to make an informed decision before we pick 31 
preferreds. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think that’s an excellent point, that we 34 

don’t have the complete information, but we have some 35 
information that allows us to get close to the percentages.  I 36 
guess I would turn to Mike a little bit on this, since given 37 
where we are in this document and the changes that we’ve made in 38 
this section, do you have any recommendation for us not picking 39 
a preferred or picking a preferred at this point?  I think in 40 
the past you’ve asked us to signal to the public what we really 41 
are thinking about, or at least getting close to. 42 
 43 
MR. MCLEMORE:  I think the more you can tell the public, the 44 

more informed comment you’re going to get.  If you have a 45 
preferred, tell them what it is.  If you don’t, say that. 46 
 47 
DR. CRABTREE:  Stu, can you tell us what the percent reductions 48 
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would be for this alternative with the thirty and with the 1 
thirty-one?  Have you, since we’re talking, been able to come up 2 
with that? 3 
 4 
MR. KENNEDY:  I’ll go through them and -- On this one, a thirty-5 

one inch with no captain and crew and the two-month closure, 6 
January and February, would give you a 35 percent reduction.  If 7 
you did a thirty inch with no captain and crew and the two-month 8 
closure, it would be a 28 percent reduction. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Minton has a point of order. 11 

 12 
MR. MINTON:  Just as a point of order, Stu, we’re putting you 13 

under a lot of pressure.  The reason I would support this is so 14 
we’ll have time to do a good analysis.  This back-of-the-napkin 15 
thing, and you’re doing a great job and don’t get me wrong, but 16 
it’s gotten us into trouble before.  I would prefer that we not 17 
put those percentages behind there. 18 
 19 
We’re getting them for information purposes here, but you’ll 20 
have two months to do this and we can make sure that we don’t 21 
rip the wrong page or whatever.  I say that because we have in 22 
the past done that and it just causes turmoil and we really 23 
don’t have to do that today. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We do have a lot of confidence in you, Stu, 26 

and we know you’re getting as close as you can, but it is 27 
difficult when you’re trying to combine all these options.  I 28 
think what basically Stu has suggested is that it’s between 28 29 
and 35 percent.  Somewhere in that range probably is where we’re 30 
going to be kind of settling down in if we set this as a 31 
preferred. 32 
 33 
DR. SHIPP:  I’m very uncomfortable with this and I’ll tell you 34 

why.  We’ve agreed to defer the 84/16 to a later date and yet, 35 
we’re proceeding as if have accepted the 70/30 compromise.  All 36 
these alternatives up here are based on the reduction needed if 37 
we deleted the 84/16. 38 
 39 
We had an agreement that we’re just going to defer that.  The 40 
fact of the matter is if we were at 84/16, we would only need a 41 
15 percent reduction.  I’m very uncomfortable with requiring a 42 
28 or a 30 percent reduction when in fact we don’t have any 43 
allocation issue at all. 44 
 45 
MS. WILLIAMS:  That was my point earlier, Dr. Shipp.  We’re 46 

deferring things, but yet we’re actually going in here and we’re 47 
setting allocations.  We’re saying one thing and we’re doing 48 
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something else. 1 
 2 
MS. WALKER:  I would just like to remind the council that in the 3 

history of management with the amberjack, cumulatively speaking, 4 
the recreational sector has taken an excessive conservation 5 
burden. 6 
 7 
I agree with what Dr. Shipp said that when we agreed to defer, I 8 
thought that the council had decided that we were going to 9 
establish a new amendment to address allocation across all 10 
fisheries and come up with guidelines and things like this. 11 
 12 
Now what we’re doing is coming through the back door and going 13 
ahead with the allocation that some of the council members had 14 
wanted to begin with.  I think the motion for a thirty-one-inch 15 
fish and give up captain and crew gets us more than what we need 16 
according to Amendment 1, because we have deferred now any 17 
discussion on allocation. 18 
 19 
DR. CRABTREE:  Ms. Walker, what’s the basis of your statement, I 20 

believe it was that the recreational fishery has had excessive -21 
- Was it excessive regulations? 22 
 23 
MS. WALKER:  Let me go back to my notes.  In 19 -- When we went 24 

to a twenty-eight inches recreational and thirty-six inches 25 
commercial, the commercial harvest was reduced by 22 percent and 26 
the recreational harvest was reduced by 42 percent. 27 
 28 
When we went to a recreational bag limit to one fish, the 29 
recreational catch was reduced by another 42 percent, with no 30 
commercial measures put in place.  When we went to the 31 
commercial closure, I believe that was in an attempt to 32 
constrain their harvest levels in 1999, I believe their harvest 33 
increased by 19 percent. 34 
 35 
DR. CRABTREE:  Let me just comment on this, because there are 36 

other things going on and I think we’re drawing some inaccurate 37 
conclusions.  If you look on -- Which page has the landings 38 
figure on it, Stu? 39 
 40 
MR. KENNEDY:  I think it’s page 3 or 4. 41 

 42 
DR. CRABTREE:  It’s page 3.  If you look at page 3 of the 43 

document, you can see the line that indicates when Amendment 1 44 
went into place and it does -- When you look at it, it looks 45 
like the landings of the recreational fishery dropped after 46 
Amendment 1 went in place and that’s accurate. 47 
 48 
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Look on the next -- Look on page 6 of your document, at the 1 
trends in spawning stock biomass.  What you see is at that same 2 
time that spawning stock biomass dropped dramatically and it 3 
dropped almost straight down from about 1986 to 1998. 4 
 5 
The recreational catches did drop, but I suspect they came down 6 
more because the amount of fish out there went down and if you 7 
look at the fishing mortality rates broken down by sector, what 8 
you see is that the recreational fishing mortality rates really 9 
didn’t come down after Amendment 1. 10 
 11 
In fact, if you look at the recreational fishing rates, that 12 
sector’s fishing mortality rates alone exceeded the overfishing 13 
threshold for the entire fishery in I believe 1991, 1993 and 14 
1994.  Even after Amendment 1, the recreational fishery 15 
continued to have high levels of fishing mortality. 16 
 17 
Now, the commercial fishery also had high levels of fishing 18 
mortality and there are years when the commercial fishing 19 
mortality rates alone exceeded the overfishing threshold.  I 20 
think if you really look at this, what you have to conclude is 21 
the regulations didn’t successfully curtail the fishing 22 
mortality rates in either sector of the fishery. 23 
 24 
I don’t think it’s accurate to say any sector was subject to 25 
excessive regulations.  In fact, neither sector had sufficient 26 
regulations, because we’ve been overfishing in virtually every 27 
year since 1990. 28 
 29 
MS. WALKER:  Dr. Crabtree, I’m not a marine biologist.  I have 30 

served eight years on this council and the way we’ve always 31 
managed fisheries, determining whether or not we have to lower 32 
bag limits or do trip limits or any management action has always 33 
been based on landings and harvest. 34 
 35 
Those were the figures that I just pointed out.  The landings 36 
reduced by 42 percent and that’s what, as a layman, I thought we 37 
managed to.  Now you’re saying the fishing mortality didn’t 38 
change or the fishing mortality was higher, but in actuality, 39 
the landings were that much lower. 40 
 41 
DR. CRABTREE:  Remember, Bobbi, when we take these actions that 42 

generally the intent of them is to reduce fishing mortality.  43 
The intent of what we’re doing today is to reduce fishing 44 
mortality and so you’re right that we watch the landings kind of 45 
as a proxy for fishing mortality in a lot of cases, but that 46 
doesn’t work very well when you have sharply dropping biomass in 47 
the fishery. 48 
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 1 
What can happen then and what did in fact happen with greater 2 
amberjack is the landings went down, but the fishing mortality 3 
rates at best stayed even and potentially went up.  You have to 4 
go back and look at that, because ultimately, the goal of our 5 
regulations here is to control fishing mortality.  That’s what 6 
we’re trying to do today and that’s what we haven’t been 7 
successful at in the past. 8 
 9 
I’m not disputing your numbers, Ms. Walker, and I understand 10 
where you’re coming from.  I’m just pointing out that it’s a 11 
more complicated scenario than has been characterized by a lot 12 
of statements and things. 13 
 14 
I think we need to be very clear that the fishing mortality 15 
rates in both the recreational sector and the commercial sector 16 
have been excessive and virtually nothing that we’ve done from a 17 
regulatory point of view has successfully brought down either 18 
sector’s fishing mortality rates to where they need to be and 19 
held them there consistently. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Dr. Shipp I have and then we’re going to 22 

vote this up or down. 23 
 24 
DR. SHIPP:  I would just like to comment that the F values, the 25 

mortality data that Roy points to, are some fifteen years old 26 
and he even used the term “I suspect”.  The only hard numbers we 27 
have are the landings.  The fishing mortality of a stock of 28 
fifteen years ago is based in part on a stock assessment that 29 
was also fatally flawed. 30 
 31 
I agree with Ms. Walker.  The only hard numbers we have are the 32 
landings numbers and those have shown that the recreational has 33 
taken almost twice the hit that the commercial took over that 34 
time period. 35 
 36 
MS. MORRIS:  Could we see what the most recent motion was? 37 

 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  All those in favor of naming this as the 39 
preferred alternative say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The 40 
motion fails.   41 
 42 

That leaves us with Ms. Walker’s motion on the board as the 43 
preferred alternative.  We’ve had quite a bit of discussion 44 
regarding this already.  This will make the following motion the 45 
preferred alternative.  The motion is for Action 4, Greater 46 
Amberjack Recreational Management Alternatives, to add an 47 
Alternative 6 to increase the recreational minimum size limit to 48 
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thirty-one-inch fork length, one fish per angler, and eliminate 1 
the bag limit for captain and crew. 2 
 3 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I too agree with Dr. Crabtree.  I don’t think we 4 

should be picking a preferred and yes, both sectors has taken 5 
hits.  When you go to a thirty-six-inch fish and you look at 6 
closed seasons, those are pretty big hits, too. 7 
 8 
What I also don’t understand is even if you’re trying to keep it 9 
to where the recreational is landing 80 percent and the 10 
commercial 20 percent and if the fishing mortality is the way 11 
that Dr. Crabtree says that it is, the person catching 80 12 
percent of the fish is going to have to take an equal hit.  The 13 
person that’s left with the little 20 percent can’t do it by 14 
themselves.  This 80 percent, in my mind, they’re going to have 15 
to take just as big a hit.  Thank you. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion?  Hearing none, all 18 
those in favor of the alternative on the board being the 19 
preferred alternative, say aye; all those opposed same sign.  20 
Let’s have a show of hands on that.  All those in favor raise 21 
their hands; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 22 

 23 
Does that conclude the business within this set of actions?  I’m 24 
trying to make sure we don’t have anything else in this suite of 25 
options here.  Hearing none, then let’s move down to any other 26 
changes in preferreds we would like to consider.   27 
 28 
Do you want to move through the document action alternative by 29 
action alternative, action by action?  I’ll try to scroll down 30 
and -- Action 5 is starting on page -- The actual actions are on 31 
page 39.  The preferred alternative is currently Alternative 4.   32 
 33 
MS. MORRIS:  I think Stu developed some poundage numbers that 34 

would correspond to what are currently the balancing quota 35 
numbers to the alternatives that we now have in recreational.  36 
If Stu could share those with us, that would help us figure out 37 
what number commercial quota we would need to have to stay 38 
within TAC corresponding to the various recreational 39 
alternatives we’re now looking at. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Stu, can you help out? 42 

 43 
MR. KENNEDY:  I have done this for the one that you have as the 44 

preferred, which is a 26 percent reduction on the recreational, 45 
and what it would require in the commercial in order to 46 
accomplish the 32 percent overall reduction that you need in 47 
order to get this fishery back to rebuilt. 48 
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 1 
The quota would be 504,000 pounds and so Preferred Alternative 4 2 
would start at 504,000 pounds and I have not gone back and 3 
figured out what each of the others would be, but that’s the 4 
starting point for that alternative. 5 
 6 
I can go through other ones if you want to try to -- If you 7 
consider something other than that preferred, but that’s the 8 
starting point for that number.  I can fill in the rest and I 9 
can do that fairly quickly. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  When you say the preferred, the preferred 12 

that we just selected? 13 
 14 
MR. KENNEDY:  The preferred that’s in Action 5.  I think that’s 15 

where you are at the moment and isn’t that correct or am I lost?  16 
You have picked a preferred for Action 4, which is a twenty-six-17 
and-a-half percent reduction.  In order to match that and get an 18 
overall 32 percent reduction, some of these alternatives would 19 
have to change, at least to be the preferred in order to meet 20 
that criteria.  The quota would have to be 504,000 pounds. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think you and I, we weren’t communicating 23 

very well, but we were saying the same thing. 24 
 25 
MS. MORRIS:  My motion would be that Preferred Alternative 4 26 
remain Preferred Alternative 4, which is a hard commercial 27 
quota, and that the starting point for 2008 be 504,000 pounds. 28 

 29 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 30 

 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have an amendment to the preferred 32 

alternative.  Dr. Crabtree, did you have your hand up? 33 
 34 
DR. CRABTREE:  Stu, this motion would change now because we’ve 35 

changed the preferred alternative on the rebuilding strategy and 36 
we’re staying at status quo.  The quotas would not adjust 37 
annually, but they would stay at 504,000 for three years and 38 
then it would increase, because we’re on a three-year stepped.  39 
That would have to be changed in the alternative as well. 40 
 41 
MR. KENNEDY:  That’s correct. 42 

 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion regarding this? 44 

 45 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Roy, that’s actually more -- Is that restrictive?  46 

Yes, that would be more restrictive than even what’s in the 47 
document, right? 48 
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 1 
DR. CRABTREE:  It’s the same in the first year, but it doesn’t 2 

go up in the next two years as much.  The strategy we chose 3 
allows less overall harvest over the remainder of the rebuilding 4 
period than the previous preferred.  Do you follow me?  We did 5 
change the preferred on the rebuilding strategy back to status 6 
quo and that is a more conservative rebuilding strategy. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The 547,000 would change to 504,000 and then 9 

we’re going to have to just remove the poundage items from the 10 
previous years, I think, and put something in like “and adjust 11 
as accordingly” or something. 12 
 13 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Is this document going to go back out to public 14 

hearings? 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  As I understand it, this document will not 17 

go back out to public hearings.  We would be looking to take 18 
final action in January, assuming all the other appropriate 19 
things are done. 20 
 21 
I think your question hinges around whether there are other 22 
alternatives in this suite of alternatives that show greater 23 
reductions and have we had options that spread across the 24 
percentage reductions that get both greater and lesser than this 25 
and the answer would be yes, because we still have the status 26 
quo and we have options that achieve a greater reduction than 27 
this one would achieve.  Obviously we would be taking public 28 
testimony in January as well, as Mr. Swingle points out. 29 
 30 
DR. CRABTREE:  As well, we will be publishing a draft 31 

environmental impact statement and there will be a forty-five-32 
day public comment period on that before we come back in and 33 
take final action on it. 34 
 35 
MR. PERRET:  Roy, was this -- Did we not have a number of 36 

commercial guys testify in support of trip limits?  Is this the 37 
one that we had some support for trip limits? 38 
 39 
DR. CRABTREE:  That’s right.  We had commercial testimony in 40 

favor of a quota, but we did have some requesting trip limits, 41 
as I recall, somewhere in the neighborhood of 1,500 pounds or 42 
2,000 pounds. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion?  Hearing no further 45 
discussion, let’s vote on the motion.  All those in favor of the 46 
motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 47 
 48 
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MR. GILL:  Stu, would it help any if we moved Alternative 5 to 1 

Considered but Rejected? 2 
 3 
MR. KENNEDY:  You haven’t added any new alternatives in this.  4 

We’re just rewriting one of them for the new quota and so I 5 
don’t know that it would matter one way or the other. 6 
 7 
DR. CRABTREE:  As I understand it, we’re looking at a reduction 8 

on the commercial sector on the order of 36 percent or so, Stu, 9 
and on the recreational sector on the order of 26 percent and is 10 
that roughly accurate with the current preferreds? 11 
 12 
MR. KENNEDY:  It’s 26 percent on the recreational side and about 13 

43 percent on the commercial side. 14 
 15 
DR. CRABTREE:  The Act requires that the restrictions and 16 

benefits in rebuilding be fairly and equitably distributed.  We 17 
need some discussion to provide some rationale for staff to 18 
explain how it’s fair and equitable to reduce the commercial 19 
sector more than the recreational sector. 20 
 21 
I think this is a very important issue and I strongly encourage 22 
you to have a good discussion of that now, so that staff can 23 
write this document in a way that we can defend it and in a way 24 
that we’ll be able to approve it. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think we touched on that a while ago.  One 27 

of our goals in the fair and equitable position was to attempt 28 
to ensure at least a one fish recreational bag limit, so that 29 
you’re still allowing that opportunity.   30 
 31 
Certainly in this case that leads us to having some differential 32 
impacts, but that was one of the goals to ensure that we’re not 33 
getting into one fish per two or one fish per three anglers at 34 
this point.  I’m sure there’s some other rationale that other 35 
folks can also apply. 36 
 37 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I would say that we haven’t been fair and 38 

equitable, based on the prior testimony of Dr. Crabtree, as far 39 
as the fishing mortality rate.  In Amendment 12 and 15, we 40 
pretty much did an equal reduction across the board, when you go 41 
back and look to see what you did in those two amendments. 42 
 43 
To have the commercial at 43 on such a very low TAC of what 44 
they’re going to be taking and yes, I do support allowing these 45 
fishermen, on the recreational side, to have one fish.  I think 46 
fractional bag limits are not enforceable and I don’t think that 47 
they’re good for the fishery. 48 
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 1 
On the other hand, at the TAC that you have selected for 2 
commercial, you know they’re going to be shut down.  There’s 3 
going to be closed seasons and so we’re allowing one sector, 4 
hopefully, to fish all year.  The other sector, we know we’re 5 
going to shut them down at such a low quota.  I don’t think it’s 6 
fair and equitable. 7 
 8 
MS. WALKER:  I disagree with Ms. Williams, because I think what 9 

this council is trying to do is constrain the commercial 10 
harvest.  We were told by commercial people that amberjack is 11 
not a targeted species. 12 
 13 
After the three-month closure was initiated, the market has 14 
substituted it with something else.  In my opinion, one, 15 
amberjack is not that important to the commercial fishery, 16 
because it’s not a targeted species and it’s a bycatch.   17 
 18 
Two, had we constrained the commercial fishery since 1990 to 19 
what was in Amendment 1, we may not even be overfished now.  My 20 
best recollection is that they had over harvested, based on 21 
Amendment 1, by five-hundred-and-something-pounds a year.  I do 22 
believe that we’re being fair and equitable. 23 
 24 
DR. CRABTREE:  Let me point out one statement that I don’t 25 

think, Ms. Walker, the last part of that is accurate.  The stock 26 
fell below the minimum stock size threshold prior to 1990 and so 27 
I don’t know that that -- I want to come back to what I said 28 
earlier though. 29 
 30 
My statement was that I don’t believe it’s fair to say either 31 
sector has been excessively regulated.  I think quite the 32 
contrary is true, but I was not saying from that that both 33 
sector’s Fs have been consistently regulated.  It may be true 34 
that on balance the commercial Fs have been higher and more 35 
higher than they should have been than the recreational Fs. 36 
 37 
There’s no question, if you look at the prior to 1990 time 38 
period and the post-1990 time period, the overall catch did 39 
shift more towards the commercial sector, because if you look at 40 
the landings on page 3, there is a steady increase in commercial 41 
landings during the 1980s. 42 
 43 
I suppose that they did develop some sort of a market for 44 
amberjack and I think we heard testimony, didn’t we, that there 45 
was no market for them back then and so there has been a shift 46 
overall. 47 
 48 
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Bear in mind that the stock -- You’ll see it if you look on page 1 
6 of your document.  The fall in biomass began prior to 1990 and 2 
we went below the minimum stock size threshold it looks like 3 
prior to or in 1990 and we continued falling after that.  The 4 
stock has been overfished for a long time, but I wasn’t implying 5 
by my statements that the regulations have affected both sectors 6 
equally, because I think that’s probably not the case. 7 
 8 
MS. WILLIAMS:  The other thing is I think what the fishermen 9 

said is yes, they do not go out there and target them, but they 10 
are a valuable fishery.   11 
 12 
They may not get three dollars or five dollars a pound for them, 13 
but what they do get for them allows them -- It offsets the cost 14 
of their fuel and the three-month closure is what killed their 15 
market.  They definitely took a big hit then. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is there any further discussion regarding 18 

this point?  Hearing none, is there any further discussion 19 
regarding Amendment 30A?   20 
 21 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I have one other statement.  We are also looking 22 

at landings and we’re trying to base on landings.  You’ve got to 23 
remember from the very beginning all we have heard, all I’ve 24 
heard for the last several years, since 1992, is the MRFSS data 25 
is bad and we’re not catching that many fish, but we’re sitting 26 
here today going oh, guess what, the MRFSS data is right after 27 
all, because it’s going to give a higher TAC for the 28 
recreational sector. 29 
 30 
I don’t know where you got your landings for the commercial, 31 
because logbooks weren’t even mandatory throughout the Gulf 32 
until 1993 and with the not being able to tell between all of 33 
the amberjacks, that could have contributed to some of the 34 
unknowns in these landings as to who was actually landing what.  35 
I don’t think it’s just as simple as we’ll go look at the 36 
landings. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that, I’m going to suggest we take 39 

about a five-minute or ten-minute break before we get into 30B.  40 
Let’s stand recessed for just a few moments. 41 
 42 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If we can, can we go ahead and set down and 45 

come back to order?  With that, just a couple of concluding 46 
statements regarding Amendment 30A.  First of all, it’s been 47 
brought to my attention by Dr. Crabtree that if for some reason 48 
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the December 7th deadline isn’t met for the DEIS that he is 1 
suggesting that we might hold an emergency meeting so that we 2 
have this done in the appropriate timeframe. 3 
 4 
Secondly, I think it’s of note that because we have moved those 5 
allocation decisions to Considered but Deferred that the reality 6 
of that is that we were a fairly divided council on that and in 7 
order to move this document forward, we’ve moved those to a 8 
section that we’ll consider with our other allocation decisions 9 
that we’re going to be making and hopefully create some criteria 10 
or a consistent way to be looking at all of those allocations. 11 
 12 
What we’ve done here with our preferreds in the document now is 13 
to basically choose alternatives that fall between proportional 14 
reduction and Amendment 1, the allocations that would have been 15 
set in Amendment 1. 16 
 17 
We’ve back towards or are at least moving back towards a little 18 
bit of a middle ground and moving a little bit more towards 19 
those Amendment 1 allocations at this point in time, considering 20 
both where we are as a council and trying to deal with the 21 
necessary reductions, as well as trying to deal with some of the 22 
recognized shift in landings that we’ve seen in these later 23 
years. 24 
 25 
That’s kind of where we are.  Is there any other preferred 26 
options that we would like to deal with?  I think we pretty much 27 
closed that down a while ago, but I just want to make sure, 28 
since everybody has had a momentary break to think about it.  29 
Hearing none, then we will move on to Mr. Minton and 30B, the 30 
beginning of his report, I believe. 31 
 32 
MR. MINTON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  At the beginning of the 33 

Reef Fish session, it was noted that the minutes on page 27, 34 
line 26, there was a change from 0.6 to 0.86.  We then received 35 
a report on the British Columbia IFQ program from Wes Erikson 36 
and John Koolman, who are both commercial longline fishermen.  A 37 
summary of their presentation is in the appendix to this report.  38 
Actually, it’s being handed out as an appendix and so you should 39 
be getting that shortly if you don’t already have it. 40 
 41 
In the Scoping Document for Reef Fish Amendment 29, the 42 
Grouper/Tilefish Limited Access, Dr. Diagne summarized the 43 
comments from the scoping meetings held September 10 to 19 and 44 
the report of the Ad Hoc Grouper IFQ AP Meeting held in St. 45 
Petersburg October 1 and 2 of 2007. 46 
 47 
Mr. Kennedy summarized the Reef Fish AP comments.  In the 48 
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scoping meetings, a majority of commercial fishermen supported 1 
IFQs and felt all other alternatives should be moved to 2 
Considered but Rejected.   3 
 4 
They felt that it would allow more professionalism, reduce 5 
bycatch, and could allow shares to be traded with red snapper 6 
IFQ fishermen.  They suggested reducing or eliminating minimum 7 
size limits and if IFQs are not adopted, expanding the spawning 8 
season closures.   9 
 10 
A majority of recreational fishermen opposed IFQs, citing a lack 11 
of enforcement, privatization of the resource, and the potential 12 
for monopolies to develop.  If IFQs are adopted, recreational 13 
fishermen would like to be able to buy shares.  Environmental 14 
organizations could support IFQs, provided bycatch mortality is 15 
taken into consideration.   16 
 17 
The Reef Fish AP requested that a more extensive cumulative 18 
effects analysis be conducted.  The Ad Hoc Grouper IFQ AP felt 19 
that IFQs should be the preferred action, that ITEQ be moved to 20 
Considered but Rejected, and that the remaining actions be 21 
considered unfavorable.   22 
 23 
The IFQ should be voluntary and there should be both open access 24 
and IFQ provisions.  They also felt that the group’s charge 25 
should be modified to reflect the scope of the action to include 26 
tilefish as well as grouper and that separate TACs be developed 27 
for gray tilefish, which is primarily a bycatch fishery, and 28 
golden tilefish, which is a directed fishery. 29 
 30 
Committee members felt that buyback programs were more 31 
appropriate as congressional action and that ITEQ program had 32 
not been shown to be successful in other fisheries. 33 
 34 
Without objection, the committee recommends, and I so move, that 35 
Action 2, Buyback or Buyout Program, and Action 5, Effort-Based 36 
Approach Individual Transferable Effort Quota, be moved to the 37 
Considered but Rejected Section. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 40 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing none, all 41 
those in favor say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion 42 
passes. 43 
 44 
MR. MINTON:  Committee members noted that the Ad Hoc Grouper IFQ 45 

AP had drafted an outline for the IFQ program and suggested that 46 
it be added to the Amendment 29 options paper.  Without 47 
objection, the committee recommends, and I so move, that Tab B, 48 
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No. 7(c), Draft Grouper Individual Fishing Quota Outline, be 1 
added to Action 4. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 4 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing none, all 5 
those in favor say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion 6 
passes. 7 

 8 
MR. MINTON:  The committee also recommended that the 9 

recommendations from the Ad Hoc Grouper IFQ AP should be 10 
incorporated into the options paper.  Without objection, the 11 
committee recommends, and I so move, that the recommendations 12 
from the October 1 and 2 AHGIFQAP meeting be incorporated into 13 
the options paper. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 16 

discussion regarding the committee motion?  I guess one point of 17 
discussion I have, and I’ve talked with Stu and Assane, is there 18 
were some semantics differences regarding options paper versus 19 
draft amendment.   20 
 21 
Really, our next stage is a draft amendment document or a draft 22 
document that is the amendment that would carry this forward at 23 
our next meeting.  Certainly we want to make as much progress 24 
with that as we possibly can, as is humanly possible anyhow.  25 
Any further discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the 26 
motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 27 

 28 
MR. MINTON:  Committee members agreed that the charge to the Ad 29 

Hoc Grouper IFQ AP should be clarified to include tilefish.  30 
Without objection, the committee recommends, and I so move, that 31 
the charge to the Ad Hoc Grouper IFQ be clarified to include 32 
tilefish. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s a committee motion and we have Ms. 35 

Morris with discussion. 36 
 37 
MS. MORRIS:  I had several conversations with fishermen and with 38 

staff about whether adding tilefish to the charge had the 39 
potential to slow down our progress on the ad hoc grouper IFQ.  40 
I would just like to clarify that our intention is not to slow 41 
down the progress on the grouper IFQ and if adding tilefish to 42 
the charge -- We’ll just have to decide downstream whether to 43 
keep it or how it gets incorporated, but the intention is not to 44 
slow things down. 45 
 46 
MR. GILL:  I concur in that wholeheartedly.  A question for 47 

staff is can they give us a heads up as to whether that’s likely 48 
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to happen or not? 1 
 2 
DR. ASSANE DIAGNE:  At this point, there are no reasons that 3 

would indicate that adding tilefish will slow the document up, 4 
because it’s the same sets of rules and regulations, but if we 5 
come in January and you feel that it’s slowing down the 6 
document, we can still pull it at that time. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Certainly we heard testimony yesterday 9 

urging us not to slow up in any way, form or fashion to move 10 
forward as quickly as we could.  That’s certainly what we expect 11 
you guys to do and help us with that if we are slowing it down 12 
by doing that and also the IPT team members as well.  Any 13 
further discussion regarding the motion on the board?  Hearing 14 
none, all those in favor say aye; all those opposed like sign. 15 
The motion passes. 16 
 17 
MR. MINTON:  We then went to Reports on Marine Reserves.  Chris 18 

Gledhill and Andy David gave a PowerPoint presentation on the 19 
Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps reserves.  Dr. Koenig 20 
reviewed information on gag sex ratios and Dr. Coleman gave a 21 
presentation on red grouper behavior with respect to excavating.   22 
Summaries of their presentations are also to be appended this 23 
report and there should be handouts, I think. 24 
 25 
On, Ecosystem Modeling Workshops, Carl Walters presented a 26 
review of the results of two ecosystem modeling workshops held 27 
by the Ecosystem SSC and modeling experts in May and September.  28 
A summary of his presentation is also to be handed out. 29 
 30 
Committee members noted that there were several recommendations 31 
for future direction in the ecosystem workshop reports and asked 32 
that those recommendations be included in the committee report.  33 
The recommendations are also listed in the appendix. 34 
 35 
Following the presentation, the committee discussed the 36 
direction the council should take on ecosystem management.  It 37 
was noted that the Ecosystem SSC had suggested holding modeling 38 
workshops to further develop the ecosystem model and had 39 
expressed an interest in developing a SEDAR-like process to 40 
incorporate ecosystem evaluations into proposed council 41 
management actions.   42 
 43 
Ms. Morris noted that the Ecosystem Modeling Workshop reports 44 
cited several data needs.  A question was raised concerning 45 
funding to continue development of the ecosystem modeling.  46 
MARFIN was suggested as one of the possible sources of that 47 
funding. 48 
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 1 
By consensus, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the 2 
council have the Ecosystem SSC continue to develop the ecosystem 3 
model and that the council look at avenues to fund development. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 6 

discussion regarding the committee motion? 7 
 8 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Dr. Crabtree, I know we just had the MARFIN 9 

meeting and we went through and chose our preferreds or gave our 10 
recommendations to you.  MARFIN won’t really come back around 11 
for a little while, will it?  What would be the best way, do you 12 
think, to fund this? 13 
 14 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, MARFIN won’t come back around until next year 15 

and then it would have to go through peer review and compete 16 
with everything else.  Whether it would be funded or not would 17 
depend on the scores and the reviews and all of those sorts of 18 
things. 19 
 20 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  We did, in our budget process that 21 

Cathy was going to report to you at this meeting, extend the 22 
project period for the ecosystem grant we’ve been working on 23 
directly out of Hogarth’s office.  That leaves about $70,000 24 
that would be available for the council to take some additional 25 
ecosystem work next year.  That probably would come close to 26 
funding two workshops there. 27 
 28 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I don’t guess we could go and say that we would 29 

like to have some of that disaster money to do it with if you’re 30 
looking at an ecosystem.  There’s things that happen and so -- 31 
We’re looking at taking care of the ecosystem, but -- No, we 32 
probably wouldn’t get any. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It sounds like if we approve the budget 35 

going into next year that we’ll have at least some set-aside for 36 
the purposes of continuing that on for next year.  Is there any 37 
other discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor say aye; all 38 
those opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 39 
 40 
MR. MINTON:  Mr. Chair, that takes us to Amendment 30B, Gag and 41 

Red Grouper.  The committee reviewed Amendment 30B and made the 42 
following motions. 43 
 44 
Action 1, Gag Thresholds and Benchmarks, Mr. Atran noted that 45 
the maximum yield per recruit proxy in Alternative 2 produced 46 
the same thresholds and targets as the actual estimates of MSY. 47 
 48 
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The following motion passed without objection: Action 1, adopt 1 
Alternative 2 with Options a and e as the Preferred Alternative.  2 
Alternative 2, set minimum stock size threshold, maximum fishing 3 
mortality threshold, and optimum yield based on the biomass 4 
reference point corresponding to maximum yield per recruit, 5 
which in this instance is the proxy for maximum sustainable 6 
yield.  Set MFMT equal to FMAX, set MSST equal to: Option a. one 7 
minus M SSBMAX, M equals 0.14, and set OY equal to the yield at 8 
75 percent of FMAX. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 11 

discussion regarding the committee motion? 12 
 13 
MS. MORRIS:  I just want to comment that this was the SSC’s 14 

recommendation as well. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you for reminding us of that, Ms. 17 
Morris.  Is there any further discussion?  Hearing none, all 18 
those in favor of the committee motion say aye; all those 19 
opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 20 
 21 
MR. MINTON:  Action 2, Red Grouper Minimum Stock Size Threshold, 22 

Mr. Atran noted that this action item was included in case the 23 
council chose a gag MSST other than the one minus M SSBMSY 24 
proxy, in order to allow the gag and red grouper thresholds to 25 
be consistent. 26 
 27 
This motion passed without objection:  Action 2, Red Grouper 28 
Minimum Stock Size Threshold, be moved to the Considered but 29 
Rejected section. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 32 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  All those in favor 33 
say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 34 
 35 
MR. MINTON:  Action 3, Set Gag TAC, Dr. Crabtree noted that if 36 

TAC were set to the MSY proxy, there would be approximately a 50 37 
percent probability of catches exceeding TAC and triggering 38 
accountability measures in any year.   39 
 40 
Based on Southeast Fishery Science Center analyses that 41 
indicated a low probability of biomass dropping below MSST if 42 
TAC were set to the OY level, he felt that the TACs in 43 
Alternative 2 were sufficiently conservative to avoid triggering 44 
the AMs. 45 
 46 
The motion on Action 3, Set the Gag TAC, passed without 47 
objection, that Alternative 2 be the Preferred Alternative: Set 48 
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directed TAC on a yearly basis for gag during 2008 through 2012 1 
at the yield for each year as defined by the constant FOY 2 
projection from the 2007 assessment and reevaluation.  TAC in 3 
2008 would be 3.13 million pounds, TAC in 2009 would be 3.38 4 
million pounds, TAC in 2010 would be 3.62 million pounds, TAC in 5 
2011 would be 3.82 million pounds, and TAC in 2012 would be 3.99 6 
million pounds, and TAC in 2013 and thereafter, unless modified 7 
by a subsequent amendment, would be 4.13 million pounds.  TAC 8 
would be updated and revised, as needed, based on periodic stock 9 
assessments. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 12 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing none, all 13 
those in favor of the committee motion say aye; all those 14 
opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 15 
 16 
MR. MINTON:  Under Action 4, Set Red Grouper TAC, Steve Atran 17 

noted that red grouper is at or near its equilibrium OY biomass 18 
level and the management objective is to maintain it at OY 19 
rather than rebuild. 20 
 21 
The motion passed without objection that in Action 4, Red 22 
Grouper TAC, that Alternative 2 be the Preferred Alternative, 23 
set red grouper TAC at the constant catch level corresponding to 24 
fishing at equilibrium FOY.   TAC would be 7.57 million pounds. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 27 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Seeing none, all 28 
those in favor of the committee motion say aye; all those 29 
opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 30 
 31 
MR. MINTON:  Action 5, Red and Gag Grouper Allocations, the 32 

committee was divided on the allocation issue and decided not to 33 
select a preferred alternative.  Some committee members 34 
suggested favored leaving the allocation at status quo until a 35 
generic allocation amendment could be developed.  Assane noted 36 
that the Ad Hoc Grouper Allocation AP would be next meeting in 37 
December 6th through 7th to work on grouper allocations. 38 
 39 
The following motion passed without objection.  Action 5, Red 40 
and Gag Grouper Allocations, to not select a preferred 41 
alternative for this section. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  It basically 44 

says don’t select a preferred. 45 
 46 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Who is on the grouper allocation AP?  Is that 47 

industry or is it council members or is it staff or is it -- 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Assane can answer the who.  It’s basically 2 

scientists who are looking at the methods. 3 
 4 
DR. DIAGNE:  I think that Mr. Atran meant to say the SEP.  5 

That’s just the SEP that’s doing the work on the economic 6 
valuation. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion?  Hearing none, all 9 
those in favor of the committee motion say aye; opposed like 10 
sign.  The motion passes. 11 

 12 
MR. MINTON:  The committee discussed the Amendment 30A 13 

recommendation from the SSC to create an ad hoc working group to 14 
develop a set of standardized guidelines to determine 15 
allocations also applies to this amendment.   16 
 17 
A motion was made to form such a group made up of council 18 
members, but since this action would affect more species than 19 
just those in Amendments 30A and 30B, the motion was withdrawn 20 
so that it could be discussed under Other Business. 21 
 22 
Under Action 6, Accountability Measures, Mr. Kennedy reviewed 23 
the alternatives in this section, but noted that the guidelines 24 
for ACLs and AMs have not yet been published.  He suggested that 25 
this action be moved to Considered but Rejected and that a 26 
generic amendment for all AMs be started when the guidelines are 27 
available. 28 
 29 
Dr. Crabtree agreed that this section was procedurally 30 
difficult, but noted that those stocks currently undergoing 31 
overfishing had an earlier deadline to implement AMs and ACLs 32 
than other stocks and he suggested that the four stocks that are 33 
undergoing overfishing be addressed in a separate amendment. 34 
 35 
However, for greater amberjack in Amendment 30A, since that 36 
stock is overfished and has only five years left in the 37 
rebuilding plan, some way of accounting for overages needs to 38 
remain in the amendment. 39 
 40 
The following motion passed without objection.  Action 6, 41 
Accountability Measures, move these measures from Amendment 30B 42 
into a new amendment to address AMs and ACLs for gag, red 43 
snapper, greater amberjack, and gray triggerfish.  44 

 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I have a committee motion.  Is there any 46 

discussion regarding the committee motion? 47 
 48 
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MS. WILLIAMS:  Roy, if we are going to do an ITQ for the grouper 1 

fishery, are we -- How do you set ACLs for that?  If don’t have 2 
the coupon, that’s actually based on a TAC and so would we need 3 
to have gag there? 4 
 5 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, you are still required by the Act to 6 

establish ACLs and accountability measures, even in an IFQ.  I 7 
don’t think that the existence of the IFQ makes it any more 8 
difficult to do that.  I think it makes it highly unlikely that 9 
you would go over though, but -- 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The establishment of an IFQ could in fact be 12 

an accountability measure, in some of our thinking at this 13 
point, because we don’t exactly know what they’re going to 14 
allow, but having one established could be part of that 15 
accountability. 16 
 17 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think that’s certainly correct. 18 

 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion? 20 

 21 
MS. MORRIS:  Just to emphasize the comment that the reason these 22 

species would be addressed first is that they’re the ones 23 
currently undergoing overfishing and have the earlier deadline. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion?  Hearing none, all 26 
those in favor of the committee motion say aye; all those 27 
opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 28 

 29 
MR. MINTON:  Dr. Crabtree also suggested that staff consider 30 

developing multispecies ACLs for the shallow-water grouper 31 
aggregate.  In Action 7, Shallow-Water Grouper, Red Grouper, and 32 
Gag Commercial Quotas, Mr. Atran noted that both the Reef Fish 33 
and SSC recommended Alternative 3. 34 
 35 
The following motion passed without objection.  Action 7, 36 
Shallow-water Grouper, Red Grouper, and Gag Commercial Quotas, 37 
that Alternative 3 be the preferred alternative, set the 38 
commercial gag and red grouper quotas by multiplying the TAC for 39 
each year by each species commercial allocation.  The quota for 40 
the commercial other shallow-water grouper will be 0.68 million 41 
pounds, which is the average landings for the baseline years of 42 
2001 through 2004.  The aggregate commercial shallow-water 43 
grouper quota for each year is the sum of the gag, red grouper, 44 
and other shallow-water grouper quotas. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion 47 
regarding the committee motion?  Hearing none and seeing none, 48 
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all those in favor say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The 1 
motion passes. 2 
 3 
MR. MINTON:  Under Action 8, Application of Quota Closures, the 4 

committee did not select a preferred alternative, but moved to 5 
add the SSC’s new alternative to this section and requested that 6 
the Science Center provide analyses.  There was concern 7 
expressed that this alternative might not prevent species quota 8 
overages. 9 
 10 
The following motion passed without objection, Action 8, 11 
Application of Quota Closures, to include the SSC’s 12 
recommendation for a new Alternative 5: When 90 percent, or some 13 
other percentage, of an individual species quota is reached, gag 14 
or red grouper, directed commercial harvest of that species 15 
closes.  However, harvest of the remaining shallow-water species 16 
can continue with a bycatch allowance on the closed species of 5 17 
to 10 percent of the grouper catch by weight until either both 18 
gag and red grouper quotas are reached or the shallow-water 19 
grouper quota is reached, whichever comes first. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion to add an 22 

alternative.  Any discussion regarding the committee motion?  23 
Seeing none, all those in favor of the committee motion say aye; 24 
all those opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 25 
 26 
MR. MINTON:  The committee felt that Alternative 4, to use 27 
geographic area quota closures, was too complex and unworkable.  28 
The following motion passed without objection.  In Action 8, 29 
move Alternative 4 to the Considered but Rejected section: 30 
Whichever of the following occurs first will be implemented, but 31 
not both.  When 70 percent, or some other percentage, of the gag 32 
quota is reached, commercial harvest of shallow-water grouper in 33 
Statistical Areas 5 through 21 would be prohibited or when 70 34 
percent, or some other percentage, of the red grouper quota is 35 
reached, commercial harvest of the shallow-water grouper in 36 
Statistical Areas 1 through 4 would be prohibited.  However, if 37 
both quotas are estimated to be reached within thirty days of 38 
one another, then all statistical areas would remain open until 39 
either the gag, red grouper, or shallow-water grouper quotas 40 
were met.  Harvest of shallow-water grouper in the remaining 41 
open areas could continue until either the gag quota, red 42 
grouper quota, or shallow-water grouper is reached, whichever 43 
comes first. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion to move that 46 

option to Considered but Rejected.  Does anyone object to doing 47 
that?  Hearing no objections, the motion passes.   48 
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 1 
MR. MINTON:  Some committee members felt that Alternative 3 2 

species quota closures was also not a viable alternative, due to 3 
concerns about discard mortality of the species that has a quota 4 
closure.  However, it was noted that this was the recommended 5 
alternative from the AP.  One committee member favored leaving 6 
the alternative in, but developing it further. 7 
 8 
The following motion passed by voice with one nay.  In Action 8, 9 
move Alternative 3 to the Considered but Rejected section.  When 10 
an individual species quota is reached, gag or red grouper, 11 
commercial harvest of that species closes, but harvest of the 12 
remaining shallow-water species can continue until either both 13 
gag and red grouper quotas are reached or the shallow-water 14 
grouper quota is reached, whichever comes first. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Ms. Williams has discussion. 17 

 18 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Roy, when we go to the ITQ, if it’s approved, all 19 

of these sorts of things are going to go away, is that correct? 20 
 21 
DR. CRABTREE:  That seems to be the case, based on what I’ve 22 

seen, the fishermen would be allocated a specific amount of fish 23 
that they can catch and they’ll be allowed to do that.  I assume 24 
it will function as the red snapper IFQ program does and so yes, 25 
there won’t be a quota closure, per se, like that, but there’s a 26 
lot that remains to be seen in terms of how you balance having 27 
the different types of quota shares and all that, but I think 28 
you’re right, that it will be fundamentally different. 29 
 30 
MR. GILL:  To that point, Kay, I think there’s also a question 31 

of a timing issue, whether this goes before the ITQ question and 32 
so there may be something in that absence, but I speak in 33 
opposition to this motion, as I did in committee.  I think the 34 
alternatives that we all have here have their share of problems 35 
and this one does as well. 36 
 37 
We have now some new alternatives that we don’t even have 38 
addressed yet that will be fleshed out by staff and so I think 39 
it’s premature to move this to the Considered but Rejected and I 40 
speak in opposition. 41 
 42 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’ll speak in support of the motion, because I 43 

don’t really think it’s a viable approach and I think it would 44 
be a step backwards from the status quo right now.  I think it 45 
is almost a certainty that this amendment will go in place 46 
before the IFQ.  My hope is that there’s only about a year or so 47 
between the two, but I support the motion. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion regarding the motion?  2 
Hearing none, all those in favor of the motion say aye; all 3 
those opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 4 
 5 
MR. MINTON:  Committee members asked staff to develop variations 6 

of the SSC alternative for further analyses.  Steve Atran 7 
responded that the IPT would develop alternatives to include in 8 
the January draft. 9 
 10 
Action 9, Recreational Harvest of Gag and Red Grouper, Roy 11 
Crabtree opposed the inclusion of any alternatives that would 12 
raise the gag minimum size limit, since yield per recruit 13 
analyses indicates that the size limit is already above the size 14 
that produces maximum yield per recruit and there is a 15 
significant discard mortality with gag. 16 
 17 
The following motion passed without objection.  Action 9, 18 
Recreational Harvest of Gag and Red Grouper, move Alternatives 19 
5, 6, and 7 with increases in gag size limit to the Considered 20 
but Rejected section. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  There’s a movement of several alternatives 23 

to Considered but Rejected.  Is there any further discussion 24 
regarding that motion?  Hearing none and seeing none, all those 25 
in favor say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion 26 
passes. 27 

 28 
MR. MINTON:  Dr. Crabtree also suggested that recreational 29 

closed seasons apply to all grouper, rather than just gag, black 30 
and red, due to concerns about discard mortality while fishing 31 
for grouper species that are still open.   32 
 33 
It was noted that scamp in the commercial fishery are treated as 34 
deepwater grouper when the shallow-water grouper fishery is 35 
closed.  It was suggested that a similar provision be considered 36 
for the recreational fishery.  The following motion passed 37 
without objection.  Action 9, change the references of red, gag 38 
and black grouper to “shallow-water grouper”. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 41 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Seeing no discussion 42 
regarding the committee motion, say aye if you’re in favor of 43 
the motion; same sign if you’re opposed.  The motion passes. 44 
 45 
MR. MINTON:  Dr. Crabtree also stated that many fishermen he has 46 

talked to feel that the current groper bag limit is too high and 47 
he suggested that no grouper bag limits higher than three fish 48 
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be considered, except for the status quo five fish bag limit, 1 
which must be included.  The following motion passed without 2 
objection.  Action 9, do not consider any aggregate grouper bag 3 
limits higher than three fish. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 6 

discussion? 7 
 8 
DR. CRABTREE:  I did say that and I have gotten some folks who 9 

took issue with my saying that and let me be clear that I wasn’t 10 
implying that the majority of recreational fishermen feel that 11 
the grouper bag limits are too high, but I have had -- I can’t 12 
cite exactly who has said this to me, but over the years, I have 13 
had a good number of fishermen -- By a lot, I guess I mean 14 
somewhere between probably twenty and a hundred or two hundred, 15 
somewhere in that neighborhood. 16 
 17 
MR. MINTON:  You sound like you’re working for a MRFSS document 18 

now. 19 
 20 
DR. CRABTREE:  They have told me that five grouper they think is 21 

excessive and twenty vermilion and twenty triggerfish in some of 22 
these bag limits are too high.  I’m not implying that the 23 
majority of fishermen feel that way or any such thing, but this 24 
is just some anecdotal information that people have given to me. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you for clarifying your earlier 27 
remarks, Dr. Crabtree.  Any further discussion?  Hearing none, 28 
all those in favor of the motion say aye; all those opposed same 29 
sign.  The motion passes. 30 
 31 
MR. MINTON:  A motion was made to include an aggregate three 32 

grouper bag limit with no species bag limits in the 33 
alternatives.  It was noted that this measure by itself would 34 
not achieve the needed reductions in gag harvest unless combined 35 
with a closed season or other measures to further reduce 36 
catches.  Reductions in gag harvest using only aggregate bag 37 
limits is in Table 2.9.6 on page 51 of the amendment.  The 38 
following motion passed without objection.  Action 9, to add an 39 
alternative with a three fish aggregate grouper bag limit.  40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  I think Mr. 42 

Teehan made the motion in committee, if I’m remembering 43 
correctly.  Is there any further discussion regarding the 44 
committee motion? 45 
 46 
MS. WILLIAMS:  If red grouper is not overfished and gag is, 47 

you’re saying let the recreational fisher, if he should choose, 48 
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bring in three gag.  Is that right? 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Would you like to explain your motion there, 3 

Mr. Teehan? 4 
 5 
MR. TEEHAN:  Yes, that’s correct.  Actually, this motion is more 6 

-- The intent of this motion was to get the analysis, to see 7 
what kind of repercussions would occur if we had a three fish 8 
aggregate bag limit.  There’s a similar action being taken on 9 
the South Atlantic Council. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you for that clarification.  Is there 12 

any further discussion?   13 
 14 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Do we need to request that 15 

analysis? 16 
 17 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think the analysis is probably already in the 18 

document and I suspect, as was the case with amberjack, there’s 19 
a table that tells you what reductions you get from various 20 
aggregates.  Is that correct, Stu? 21 
 22 
MR. KENNEDY:  The table exists and so the analysis, from the 23 

point of view of the math, has been done on what has 24 
accomplished what reductions, but it hasn’t been written out.  I 25 
think what Bill is talking about is the analysis meaning a 26 
discussion of what that effect actually is, including discards 27 
and everything else, which we would put in it under this motion. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Actually putting an alternative in so that 30 

it’s written upfront that that’s one of the alternatives.  Any 31 
further discussion?  Seeing none, all those in favor of the 32 
committee motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The 33 
motion passes. 34 
 35 
MR. MINTON:  Action 10, Alternatives to Reduce Discard Mortality 36 

of Grouper, as a note, the Gulf Council’s website has now has an 37 
outreach and education page that contains a video on how to vent 38 
fish, plus other information about fish venting, circle hooks, 39 
et cetera. 40 
 41 
It was noted that Alternative 2, circle hooks, venting tools and 42 
dehooking devices for grouper, is now moot issue, since a 43 
similar proposed alternative in Amendment 27 has been approved 44 
for all reef fish.   45 
 46 
It was also suggested that Alternative 4, mandatory training 47 
classes on proper release techniques, be removed and that 48 
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Alternative 5, reduce red grouper minimum size limit, be 1 
replaced with an alternative to remove or reduce the minimum 2 
size limit for shallow-water groupers caught by longline. 3 
 4 
Discard mortality is a problem for longline vessels, since they 5 
are required by regulation to fish in deeper water.  However, 6 
reducing or eliminating the size limit for longlines could 7 
produce an incentive for fishermen to switch into longlining.  8 
For that reason, a subsequent motion was passed to include 9 
alternatives to reduce or eliminate shallow-water grouper size 10 
limits for the entire commercial fishery. 11 
 12 
The following motion passed without objection.  Action 10, 13 
Alternatives to Reduce Discard Mortality of Grouper, move 14 
Alternatives 2, 4, and 5 to the Considered but Rejected and add 15 
a new alternative that would remove or reduce the size limit for 16 
the shallow-water grouper commercial longline fishery. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 19 

discussion regarding the committee motion? 20 
 21 
MS. WALKER:  Because of the discussion before that, I would 22 

suggest -- I speak against this motion to only reduce the size 23 
limit on the commercial longline fishery, because I think we 24 
will encourage some bandit fishermen to maybe change their gear 25 
and go to longline fishing.  I would support the next motion, 26 
which reduces the size limit for the whole commercial fishery. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  At this point, we’re just either supporting 29 

them to add to the document and you can support one or both or 30 
whatever you would like to, I think. 31 
 32 
MR. GILL:  I speak in support of this motion, not because I 33 

necessarily think that’s the way we need to go, but I think we 34 
need to look at it.  To Bobbi’s point, I would disagree.  I 35 
don’t think I anticipate a large shift from bandit to longlines.   36 
 37 
It’s possible, but I think there are negative aspects of it and 38 
once we see what this is all about, I’m not sure I’m going to be 39 
willing to support it.  At this point, I think it’s something we 40 
ought to consider, certainly as an opposition to the next 41 
motion. 42 
 43 
DR. CRABTREE:  I agree with Bob, I think.  It is a complicated 44 

issue and, Ms. Walker, I certainly think that’s a valid concern 45 
you raised and it’s something we need to look at, but somehow we 46 
need to find a way to correct the situation we have now, where 47 
we’re requiring people to throw substantial numbers of dead fish 48 
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over the side. 1 
 2 
I’m like Bob.  I don’t know if this is a good way to go in terms 3 
of just the longline sector or not, but I would like to keep 4 
both of these in the document for now, until we can go in and 5 
take a look at the logbooks and hear some public testimony.  I 6 
would like to keep both of these in at this stage in the 7 
development of the document. 8 
 9 
MS. MORRIS:  It seems like what we’re really interested in 10 

having some analysis of is the implications for the longline 11 
sector and the implications for the vertical line sector and 12 
then sort of figuring out whether it makes sense in either or 13 
both. 14 
 15 
I too am concerned about building into a management plan actions 16 
that would provide incentives for people to switch to longline 17 
and so is there a way that -- Right now, we have it sequenced 18 
and we have two motions, but is there a way to make the motion 19 
one motion, which would be with sub-options, sort of look at the 20 
-- Do you understand what I’m saying? 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think if we deleted shallow-water grouper 23 

and longline in the first motion that we cover them both, but 24 
that’s just my opinion.   25 
 26 
MS. WILLIAMS:  My concerns aren’t that someone would switch.  My 27 

concerns is the allocation would be or the quota would be filled 28 
even quicker by allowing one sector to keep everything and the 29 
other sector not.  Of course, that’s going to bring the closed 30 
season on a lot sooner.  That would be my concern. 31 
 32 
DR. CRABTREE:  Kay, I think that’s something we have to look at, 33 

but bear in mind right now the quota that’s likely to be caught 34 
is the gag quota when this moves forward, rather than the red 35 
grouper quota.  This likely would have little impact on the 36 
numbers of gag brought in, because the longline fishery at least 37 
discards relatively few undersized gag. 38 
 39 
The main impact on this would be to have more red grouper come 40 
in and one of the concerns we’ve heard from the fishery is 41 
they’re worried that they’ll catch the gag quota and be shut 42 
down and they won’t have an opportunity to even come close to 43 
harvesting the red grouper quota.   44 
 45 
That’s one thing that this addresses, but I agree that it’s all 46 
got to be carefully looked at and analyzed and we need to give a 47 
lot of thought to whether this is a wise thing to do and then 48 
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the other thing that I’ll just throw in is as we get down the 1 
road, we could think some about when to do this. 2 
 3 
It might be more appropriate as part of the IFQ program and that 4 
might address some of those concerns as well.  I just think 5 
we’re going to have to look at it, but we need to be careful 6 
with it and maybe what we do is try bringing the size limits 7 
down a little bit and watch what happens.  I think we just need 8 
a lot more analysis before we get too far on this. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It seems like both of the next two motions 11 
are just asking for that analysis.  Hearing no other discussion, 12 
all those in favor of this committee motion say aye; all those 13 
opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 14 
 15 
MR. MINTON:  The following motion also passed by voice with one 16 
nay.  Action 10, add a new alternative that would remove or 17 
reduce the size limit for the shallow-water grouper commercial 18 
fishery.  I think the key thing for the council to note is that 19 

it’s to remove or reduce.  I think that might address Dr. 20 
Crabtree’s last comments. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Again, we’ve kind of had discussion about it 23 
in the preceding motion.  Seeing no further discussion, all 24 
those in favor of the committee motion say aye; all those 25 
opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 26 
 27 
MR. MINTON:  Actions 11 and 12, Marine Reserves, Ms. Morris felt 28 

that Action 11, Alternative 4, cross-shelf marine reserves, are 29 
designed to protect gag over multiple stages of their life 30 
history and that it goes beyond the primary objectives of this 31 
section, which is to provide additional protection for adult 32 
male gag and gag spawning aggregations.  No motions were made 33 
and the committee members expressed a preference to leave the 34 
alternatives in place for public comment. 35 
 36 
Under Selection of Amendment 30B Public Hearings, staff noted 37 
that is was unlikely that Amendment 30B could be ready for 38 
public hearings prior to the January council meeting.  39 
Consequently, it is expected that the council will review a more 40 
complete draft in January, with public hearings subsequently 41 
scheduled and final action at the April council meeting.   42 
 43 
Council state representatives recommended the following public 44 
hearing locations for Reef Fish Amendment 30B: New Orleans 45 
Airport area, not downtown; Galveston; Port Aransas; Naples; 46 
Madeira Beach; Panama City; Biloxi; and Orange Beach. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We some locations for public hearings.  Has 1 

any directors chosen to do something different or other members? 2 
 3 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Corky, did you have a better attendance in 4 

D'Iberville or Biloxi? 5 
 6 
MR. PERRET:  Kay, there’s been so few at either one.  We have a 7 

small turnout.  Hopefully we’ll get more people turn out.  I 8 
know we’ve tried to get the word out, but for some reason, 9 
people haven’t been showing up. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Of course, as indicated by staff, this is 12 

where we are a little bit -- We attempt at these locations first 13 
and then we move to the closest concentric rings of locations we 14 
can go to, if we can’t solidify a location in these particular 15 
places.  Is there any further discussion?  Hearing none, all 16 
those in favor of the committee motion say aye; all those 17 
opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 18 
 19 
MR. MINTON:  Finally, Mr. Chair -- You’ve got a question. 20 

 21 
MS. WALKER:  Mr. Chairman, I know that we’ve heard a lot about 22 

recreational discards in the red and the gag grouper fishery and 23 
it seems to me that we haven’t -- We don’t have an alternative 24 
in there to try to address that.   25 
 26 
We’ve gone down from five to three on the aggregate, but should 27 
we look at reducing size limits in the recreational fishery or 28 
does some other council member have a recommendation on how -- 29 
From what I understood from Dr. Crabtree, that was a very 30 
important issue, was the discards in the recreational sector. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do you have a comment to that, Dr. Crabtree? 33 

 34 
DR. CRABTREE:  It is an issue.  I think it’s going to bring us 35 

around to some similar issues as to when we were in the red 36 
snapper discussion, because, one, you can reduce the minimum 37 
size limit, but it’s not completely clear that that will reduce 38 
the number of discards, because you don’t know that the 39 
fishermen will actually quit fishing if they catch their bag 40 
limit and so there’s the behavioral side of that. 41 
 42 
Secondly, I think if we reduce the recreational size limit, I 43 
suspect there would be a whole lot more grouper landed, at least 44 
initially, and that creates problems.  We spent an awful lot of 45 
time in that in red snapper and in the end, we left the size 46 
limit where it started and I think a lot of those same issues 47 
are here. 48 
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 1 
I don’t object at all to discussing it, but it’s a lot more 2 
complicated than the commercial side, because you don’t have a 3 
quota that you can monitor and control the catches.  It’s really 4 
up to you as to whether you want to explore that or not. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Atran may have a clarifying point here. 7 

 8 
MR. ATRAN:  We did have the alternative to require circle hooks, 9 

venting tools and dehooking devices, which was in large part 10 
geared toward the recreational as well as commercial sectors.  11 
That’s been removed, because it’s a moot point now.  It’s been 12 
passed in Amendment 27. 13 
 14 
We still have require pamphlets or placards be prominently 15 
displayed on vessels and we did have an alternative to have 16 
mandatory training for the for-hire vessel operators and crew, 17 
but that’s been removed.  Right now, we have the Amendment 27 18 
action that’s been approved on circle hooks, et cetera, and the 19 
alternative to require pamphlets or placards onboard vessels. 20 
 21 
DR. CRABTREE:  The other thing is, back to Ms. Walker’s point, 22 

is the release mortality rates are relatively low in the 23 
recreational fishery, at least for red grouper.  I think it was 24 
based on 10 percent and a little bit higher on gag, because 25 
they’re fishing in shallower water. 26 
 27 
That’s a difference with at least where I started out, which was 28 
the longline fishery, where the release mortality rates are 45 29 
percent or higher.  That’s just another distinguishing factor 30 
with the fisheries that needs to be taken into account. 31 
 32 
MS. MORRIS:  So many of the gags are caught and released that 33 

the release mortality gets to be a pretty large number, even 34 
though the percentage mortality is lower than it is in red 35 
snapper.   36 
 37 
I would completely support looking at some alternatives that 38 
reduce the recreational size limit, but I agree with Roy that 39 
I’m sure it’s going to mean shorter seasons and we’re going to 40 
run into the same wall that your sector threw up to smaller size 41 
limits, but I think we should analyze it. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Before I turn to Ms. Walker, maybe we could 44 

just see if Roy and Steve and others think there’s been enough 45 
work that we could actually pull that analysis together for the 46 
next meeting before we try to create alternatives without any 47 
information in front of us today. 48 
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 1 
DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t know specifically if Andy has really 2 

looked at that or anyone has.  It’s also difficult to predict 3 
what happens when you lower the size limit.  Julie is right that 4 
there are an awful lot of discards in the gag fishery and it 5 
does cumulatively add up to a lot of mortality. 6 
 7 
The problem is you don’t know, if you lower the minimum size 8 
limit by a couple of inches, if we’re at a very low bag limit, 9 
you just don’t know if that’s going to have any impact on the 10 
number of discards, because you don’t know what folks are going 11 
to do after they catch their one fish.  They may well keep on 12 
fishing or they may choose not to keep that smaller fish, 13 
because they might think they can catch a bigger one and so it’s 14 
a complicated thing. 15 
 16 
I think we could have some analysis probably by the January 17 
meeting, but as was the case with red snapper, it may not be 18 
very satisfying to folks in terms of really saying what would 19 
happen. 20 
 21 
MR. GILL:  The question I would raise is as complicated as that 22 

issue is and I agree with Julie that it needs to be looked at 23 
and analyzed, but given the timelines that we’ve got on 30B, 24 
introducing at this point something that complex seems to me to 25 
have strong potential for delaying it even further. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I don’t disagree, but I will say just given 28 

the rework of the document in committee that this would be the 29 
appropriate time or certainly at the January meeting will be the 30 
appropriate time to add something like that, if we choose to. 31 
 32 
DR. CRABTREE:  If you want to add it, add it now.  Don’t wait 33 

until January.  If you think you want to look at this, we need 34 
to decide it now.  By January, I think it’s going to be too 35 
late. 36 
 37 
MS. MORRIS:  I’m fairly certain it will come up in public 38 

hearings on the Draft EIS, why aren’t you looking at reducing 39 
the size limit to reduce discard mortality in the recreational 40 
sector.   41 
 42 
I don’t what size limit -- I would like to limit the range of 43 
size limit reductions we’re looking at, so that the analysis 44 
doesn’t take us out into deep water again, but what size -- 45 
Could we ask them to analyze one interval of size limit and 46 
would you have a suggestion about that, Ms. Walker? 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Dr. Crabtree has a suggestion. 1 

 2 
DR. CRABTREE:  Recall back in I think it was 1998 or 1999 that 3 

we raised the recreational size limit on gag and black grouper 4 
to twenty-two inches.  If we want to go down this path, I would 5 
suggest that we analyze an alternative of having a uniform 6 
recreational size limit of twenty inches.  That’s a two-inch 7 
reduction on gag and blacks and we could take a look at that. 8 
 9 
I think Julie is right that it will come up in public hearings.  10 
Don’t you think, Ms. Walker?  I guess we would be ahead of the 11 
game a little bit to go ahead and take a look at that. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m going to accept that as a motion from 14 
Ms. Morris.  Ms. Walker seconds.  The other guy provided the 15 

discussion. 16 
 17 
MS. MORRIS:  A uniform size limit of twenty inches. 18 
 19 
MR. ATRAN:  I think I just want to clarify.  You might want to 20 

say a size limit of twenty inches for gag, because most of the 21 
groupers, right now we have no size limit at all.  This sort of 22 
implies that we want to put twenty inches on everything. 23 
 24 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think he’s right, but it’s gag and black 25 

grouper, correct? 26 
 27 
MR. ATRAN:  I stand corrected. 28 

 29 
MR. MINTON:  I like it too, because red is already at twenty.  30 

That makes it easier on the angler. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It sounds like we’ve come to grips with an 33 

option that we can have to be in the document as we see it in 34 
January. 35 
 36 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Julie, what did you mean when you said that you 37 

would like to see an analysis that you wanted the shallow water, 38 
but you didn’t want any deep water?  Were you talking about the 39 
fish or -- 40 
 41 
MS. MORRIS:  If I said that, I was just lost in language and I 42 

didn’t mean anything by it. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a motion and a second on the board.  45 
The motion is to direct staff to develop an alternative to look 46 
at reducing the recreational size limit with a uniform size 47 
limit of twenty inches for gag and black grouper.  Is there any 48 
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further discussion?  Hearing no further discussion, all those in 1 
favor of the motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The 2 
motion passes.  Mr. Minton, I think we’re back to you, unless 3 

there’s other business under 30B. 4 
 5 
MR. MINTON:  With no other business under 30B, we do go now to 6 

the Red Snapper Allocation Document.  Dr. Diagne gave a 7 
PowerPoint presentation reviewing the discussion document for 8 
red snapper allocation. 9 
 10 
The following points were different approaches to setting 11 
allocations: catch-based allocation used in Amendments 30A and 12 
30B; negotiation-based allocation; market-based allocations; 13 
valuation-based allocations, the approach being used by the SEP.    14 
Unless there’s discussion, I’ll move into Other Business. 15 
 16 
DR. CRABTREE:  Is this -- We’ve had discussions when we’ve 17 

deferred some allocation discussions and so do we want to then 18 
broaden this to look at a more comprehensive -- I don’t know if 19 
we have another -- I don’t think we have another motion coming 20 
on that one.  Ms. Walker has got her hands up, though. 21 
 22 
MS. WALKER:  Ms. Morris and I worked on a motion and I would 23 
like to move that the council establish an allocation ad hoc 24 
committee of council members to study and develop consistent 25 
guidelines and principles for establishing allocations between 26 
recreational and commercial sectors in our FMPs.  This committee 27 
will engage expertise from SSC and SEP and incorporate 28 
requirements of National Standard 4 and other applicable law and 29 
rules. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a motion.  Do we have a second? 32 

 33 
MS. MORRIS:  Second. 34 

 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Ms. Morris seconds.   36 

 37 
MS. WILLIAMS:  What I’m concerned about is to me, that should be 38 

the SEP’s charge and it’s not just National Standard 4.  There’s 39 
also new language in Magnuson, where it talks about some 40 
economics and how you figure those economics. 41 
 42 
I just feel like that it’s the SEP’s charge and not just go and 43 
pick a few council members.  If you’re going to do that, just 44 
say all of the council members should have a discussion and not 45 
just a little small select group. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think this was creating an ad hoc 48 
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committee, recognizing that the SEP, the current working group, 1 
other applicable laws and members of -- Like Mike and others 2 
will be helping to determine all the factors that would come in 3 
and this is an ad hoc working group of the council, otherwise an 4 
ad hoc committee, that would then be working towards bringing 5 
something before the whole council, which would still have an 6 
opportunity to discuss that.  Ms. Walker, would you like to 7 
clarify that further or not? 8 
 9 
MS. WALKER:  That is exactly -- That was my intent and I think 10 

it was Ms. Morris’s intent, and she can certainly speak to that, 11 
when we developed this motion.  I don’t -- I think that 12 
allocation is really a -- It’s more of our job rather than the 13 
SEP or the SSC. 14 
 15 
Right now, we have no science.  The model is still being 16 
developed by our SEP and we can certainly -- That ad hoc 17 
committee could certainly use the SEP, which I think is what Ms. 18 
Morris and I suggested.   19 
 20 
We wanted to include any and every bit of information that was 21 
out there for this ad hoc committee, but we also wanted to 22 
ensure that they paid attention to the applicable laws that are 23 
now in place.  I’m wondering though if rather than guidelines -- 24 
I ask, Mr. Chairman, you and my seconder, whether or not we 25 
would want this to actually be a generic FMP on allocation. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think that’s certainly what we would move 28 

to as we move through time, but I think the first idea is to 29 
create a scoping document, so that you could then go to scoping 30 
and then we move ourselves through the process, just like we 31 
would with any other amendment.  Is there any other discussion? 32 
 33 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I thought that that’s what -- You just did that.  34 

In the other amendment, you chose certain years and we’re 35 
already under allocations.  This council has already set a 36 
precedent, in my mind, but what they just did earlier. 37 
 38 
DR. CRABTREE:  It’s apparent, Kay, that no one -- I don’t think 39 

anyone on this council is satisfied with where we are on 40 
allocations and I don’t think anyone on the council feels like 41 
we’ve resolved the issue. 42 
 43 
We’ve got Amendment 1 hanging out there and then we’ve got 44 
various other implicit allocations that have been decided in one 45 
document or another and I know there’s a desire, at least from a 46 
lot of folks, to make these allocations more forward looking as 47 
to how do we maximize the benefits from these fisheries. 48 
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 1 
I just think we’re not going to get around this issue and 2 
because we’re moving towards catch-based management that’s going 3 
to require catch limits and sector-specific accountability and 4 
all that, this issue simply isn’t going to go away. 5 
 6 
It’s a very difficult issue, but I think it’s past time that we 7 
really take it on and if we don’t have the data we need to do 8 
the analysis, then we need to make collecting that data a very 9 
high priority and see to it that we get it, so that we can make 10 
some progress on this. 11 
 12 
MR. GILL:  I think this is distinctly different from where Kay 13 

is coming from.  This is an attempt to develop a generalized 14 
basis for making allocation decisions in the future, as opposed 15 
to the particular arguments made on one species versus another. 16 
 17 
I would note that this similar to and somewhat different than 18 
that motion done in the South Atlantic Council in their 19 
September meeting, heading in exactly the same direction.  I 20 
would comment that it differs from the SSC recommendation to do 21 
this sort of thing, in that they wanted to establish a group 22 
similar to that which Ms. Williams is proposing. 23 
 24 
I agree with Ms. Walker that I think it’s appropriately done 25 
here with expertise from outside as needed to attempt to get 26 
together and come up with a consistent and agreed upon basis for 27 
making those allocation decisions. 28 
 29 
MS. WILLIAMS:  If you’re going to do this, I would ask that you 30 

have equal representation from all sectors, if we’re going to do 31 
this, just to make sure that it’s not biased. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I would suspect that unless we name them by 34 

name before that the next council chair will be filling the 35 
seats of this ad hoc group and will certainly try to balance it, 36 
I would assume, because you wouldn’t want to have an unbalanced 37 
discussion about this. 38 
 39 
MR. PERRET:  We limit things in there and I would hope that if 40 

other councils are ahead of us with anything to do with 41 
allocation that we would utilize anything we could get from them 42 
and other appropriate sources. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve had considerable discussion on this 45 
motion.  All those in favor of the motion say aye; all those 46 
opposed say nay.  The motion passes. 47 
 48 
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MR. MINTON:  Under Other Business, Dr. Crabtree noted that 1 

recreational red snapper landings in 2007, through Wave 4, were 2 
at 3.16 million pounds and an overrun was projected.  He 3 
attributed this to two factors.  One was the assumption of a 10 4 
percent effort reduction due to hurricanes and two, lack of 5 
compatible state regulations.   6 
 7 
He suggested that a new action be added to Amendment 30B to 8 
require that all reef fish permitted vessels, both commercial 9 
and for-hire, be required to abide by federal regulations, 10 
regardless of where they fish, unless the state regulations are 11 
more restrictive. 12 
 13 
The following motion passed without objection, to add an action 14 
to Reef Fish Amendment 30B that all reef fish vessels with 15 
federal commercial or charter permits must comply with federal 16 
regulations, regardless of where they are fishing, unless there 17 
are more restrictive state regulations that apply. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion. 20 

 21 
MS. WALKER:  My understanding, Dr. Crabtree, is that one reason 22 

you’re recommending or making this recommendation is because of 23 
Texas state waters who do not close their red snapper fishery 24 
and because of possibly the possible overruns in west Florida. 25 
 26 
What I would ask you is have you looked at the percentage of 27 
fish that’s coming from commercial and charter?  What we’re 28 
going to do is just limit a certain number of people that 29 
actually use the resource. 30 
 31 
I think I go back to fair and equitable again.  What do we do 32 
with private recreational people or would you want to include 33 
something -- I know we’re going towards this registration, which 34 
would include all recreational people.  Would you object to 35 
including that into this motion, so that anyone using the 36 
resource is equally responsible in abiding by the federal 37 
regulations? 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think some of that analysis would be 40 

included if this were included as an option, Ms. Walker.  I 41 
think it would flesh out what percentage of landings and some of 42 
the issues regarding state requirements versus federal 43 
requirements, et cetera, some of that discussion.  That’s my 44 
opinion about this. 45 
 46 
DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t think we could add anything in about the 47 

registration you’re talking about, Bobbi, because that doesn’t 48 
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exist at this time and we really don’t know where that’s going 1 
and we don’t know which states may be exempted and which may 2 
not. 3 
 4 
The reality is we don’t have jurisdiction at this point over 5 
private boat fishermen in state waters, but folks do choose to 6 
have a federal permit and as a condition of that choice and the 7 
privilege, I think it’s quite reasonable to require them to 8 
comply. 9 
 10 
I view this as a sort of proactive accountability mechanism and 11 
I think it’s going to benefit everyone in the fishery, because 12 
it’s going to reduce the chances that we have to deal with these 13 
overages. 14 
 15 
If we have to come in and shut fisheries down because of 16 
accountability mechanisms, it’s going to be the charterboat and 17 
for-hire folks who I think are going to really suffer from that. 18 
 19 
I want to be clear too that I’m not singling out any particular 20 
state or aiming it at any particular state, but we do have to 21 
acknowledge we’ve had problems with compatible regulations 22 
recently and because of the new requirements we have coming on, 23 
I think we may continue to have some of those problems and I 24 
think this, to the extent we can, allows us in a proactive way 25 
to deal with that.  I think this is important and I support it. 26 
 27 
MR. PERRET:  I was on the same line as Ms. Walker.  Roy, you 28 

indicated that the overrun was as much as a million-and-a-half 29 
or so pounds and it was due to a certain state and I think you 30 
said Florida, because of state waters going out to nine miles 31 
and they didn’t have the compatible regulations. 32 
 33 
As Ms. Walker asked, if it were the charter and recreational 34 
fishery in state waters, all we’re addressing here is federal 35 
commercial and the reef fish charter permits.  Now, of that 36 
million-and-a-half overage, do you have any idea what part of 37 
that overage was due to these two components of the fishery? 38 
 39 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, we can look at the charterboat private boat 40 

sector.  It may be in those tables we handed out.  I would have 41 
to dig through all of this to find those things.  I want to be 42 
clear too that we don’t really know how much the overage is 43 
right now.  Those are preliminary numbers.   44 
 45 
There are some issues that have been identified with some of the 46 
Florida numbers that at the wave meeting, which I believe is 47 
next week, and so they’re going to have to look at that.  Those 48 
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numbers may vary some, but I still think it’s important that we 1 
move forward with this and I would guess by our next council 2 
meeting that we will have a much clearer idea, because the 3 
fishery will be closed and we’ll have Wave 5 and we’ll know much 4 
better where we are. 5 
 6 
MR. PERRET:  I’ll support the motion, but if we’re not 7 

addressing the real problem area, we’ve still got problems and 8 
hopefully we’ll have state compliance from all five states, like 9 
we do from the State of Mississippi and Louisiana. 10 
 11 
MR. MCLEMORE:  I just don’t like the way the motion is phrased.  12 

I think it could be clarified significantly and I have a 13 
suggestion as to how to do that, if you want to hear it. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I suspect the maker of the motion would like 16 

to hear it. 17 
 18 
DR. CRABTREE:  I would like to hear it. 19 

 20 
MR. MCLEMORE:  I would, after the comma, delete the last phrase 21 
and put a period there, where the comma is, and then after the 22 
word “with” insert “the more restrictive of state or”. 23 

 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That was a committee motion and so I’m 25 

assuming that Dr. Crabtree will make this as a substitute to the 26 
committee motion. 27 
 28 
DR. CRABTREE:  I will move the revised motion as a substitute 29 
motion. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do we have a second for the substitute 32 

motion?  Mr. Gill seconds the substitute motion.  That takes us 33 
to Ms. Williams. 34 
 35 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Actually, I have two questions.  One, why 36 

wouldn’t you do it in 30A instead of 30B, since 30A is going to 37 
go first, or probably be approved first?  That’s my first 38 
question. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let me try to answer that.  It’s because 30B 41 

still has public hearings to go to and 30A has already been 42 
through the public hearing process and so this basically we’ll 43 
see in January and if we like what the alternative tells us, 44 
we’ll keep it in the document and if not, we can move it to 45 
Considered but Rejected and move it out to public hearing or we 46 
can move it later, after hearing from the public. 47 
 48 
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MS. WILLIAMS:  My other question would be what concerns me with 1 

this language, Mike, is states could actually go in and have 2 
more restrictive size limits on commercial and then we would 3 
have to abide by the more restrictive size limits, when we’ve 4 
set size limits for the commercial fishery in the federal 5 
waters, if you go by the more restrictive regulations.  That’s a 6 
problem. 7 
 8 
DR. CRABTREE:  Kay, right now, a state can already have more 9 

restrictive size limits and if any of these vessels are fishing 10 
in state waters, they would already have to comply with the more 11 
restrictive size limits.  I don’t think that’s different than 12 
where we already are. 13 
 14 
MR. GILL:  I have a question, Roy.  If a vessel was fishing in 15 

an area that had more restrictive state limits and was fishing 16 
in federal waters and they returned to port, he could retain the 17 
federal fishery, could he not? 18 
 19 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, and I think that’s already the case in -- 20 

Think about it right now.  I believe Florida and Texas both 21 
require -- I know Florida requires that everybody comply with 22 
the red snapper bag limit and so there effectively really isn’t 23 
commercial fishing and I think that’s the situation in Texas, 24 
too. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That is correct. 27 

 28 
DR. CRABTREE:  Vessels go out to federal waters and commercial 29 

fish and they transit back in through state waters and I suspect 30 
there are cases now of more restrictive size limits in state 31 
waters in some cases, but those don’t apply to the catch from 32 
the EEZ. 33 
 34 
MR. GILL:  A follow-up on that.  To Kay’s point, however, then 35 

this overrides that, in this case, for commercial or charter or 36 
federally-permitted vessels, because we’re constraining them to 37 
the more restrictive, which is in that case the state water.  38 
That’s a change from the current. 39 
 40 
DR. CRABTREE:  I want to clarify my motion then, if I could.  41 

The intent of the language saying the more restrictive of state 42 
or federal regulations is that only applies when they are in 43 
state waters fishing.  It doesn’t apply to the fish that they 44 
catch in federal waters.  Mike, can you help us with some 45 
wordsmithing? 46 
 47 
MR. MCLEMORE:  I think that instead of “regardless of where they 48 
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are fishing” that it’s “when fishing in state waters”. 1 
 2 
DR. CRABTREE:  That’s correct, because they already have to 3 

comply with federal regulations when they’re fishing in federal 4 
waters. 5 
 6 
MS. FOOTE:  Just a point.  In Louisiana, we have the presumption 7 

of take in state waters.  If you’re in our waters, we presume 8 
you took it there and you need to comply with the state 9 
regulations.  If we’re more restrictive than the feds, too bad.  10 
You need to have the more restrictive on your boat. 11 
 12 
MS. WALKER:  I think I would have to ask Hal or the Coast Guard 13 

how they would enforce something like this. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Hal, if you don’t mind getting to a mic, 16 

we’ll turn to Mr. Gill while you do that. 17 
 18 
MR. GILL:  The question I would have to ask Karen is how do you 19 

handle in transit vessels that are not fishing in state waters, 20 
but fishing in federal waters and transiting to a home port in 21 
state? 22 
 23 
MS. FOOTE:  I believe they’re ticketed. 24 

 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’re going to get some clarification from 26 

Hal and then we’re probably going to vote this up or down, 27 
because this is just whether or not to include in a draft 28 
document at this point. 29 
 30 
MR. HAL ROBBINS:  Bobbi, could I get you to state the question 31 

one more time?  I’m not sure I understood. 32 
 33 
MS. WALKER:  The motion on the board, I would ask how you would 34 

enforce this motion and if you think it is enforceable. 35 
 36 
MR. ROBBINS:  Yes, I think it’s enforceable.  It would be based 37 

on the lowest limit when they arrive into state waters.  If they 38 
came from federal waters and if federal waters was more 39 
restrictive, then they couldn’t have more than was allowed. 40 
 41 
MS. WALKER:  If I may, Mr. Chairman? 42 

 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Yes. 44 

 45 
MS. WALKER:  What if your boat were to board them when they were 46 

in federal waters and the state waters was more restrictive?  47 
Could you still enforce the state regulations in federal waters? 48 
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 1 
MR. ROBBINS:  We would not be enforcing the state regulations in 2 

federal waters. 3 
 4 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I believe Mike fixed it with his language. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Certainly that’s not the intent.  I think 7 

everyone understands the intent is -- At least I think what Dr. 8 
Crabtree’s intent is that you have a -- You abide by either the 9 
federal rules or the more stringent federal or state rules if 10 
you are in state waters and you have a federal permit. 11 
 12 
MS. WALKER:  I just went on the MRFSS website, because I wanted 13 

to see for myself which sector -- You can separate it by all 14 
modes and on west Florida, for Wave 4, the private recreational 15 
boats caught 0.697 percent.  That tells me that that would be -- 16 
We’re only going to be looking at 31 percent of the problem. 17 
 18 
DR. CRABTREE:  Look, this doesn’t fix everything.  We need 19 

compatible regulations, but this is what we have authority to do 20 
and it gets us some of the way there.  There are issues with the 21 
details of this and they’ll come out in the analysis and if we 22 
need to tweak the language and law enforcement will look at this 23 
and we’ll do it. 24 
 25 
I’m not saying this is a panacea that fixes all of our problems.  26 
We need compatible regulations and any time we don’t have 27 
compatible regulations, we have an enforcement problem, but this 28 
gets us closer to where we need to be and we’ll work these 29 
details out through the analysis. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve had quite a bit of discussion.  Let’s 32 
vote it up or down.  The motion is to add an action to Reef Fish 33 
Amendment 30B that all reef fish vessels with federal commercial 34 
or charter permits must comply with the more restrictive of 35 
state or federal regulations when fishing in state waters.  All 36 
those in favor of the substitute motion say aye; all those 37 
opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 38 
 39 
MR. MINTON:  Following discussion, a motion to have the council 40 

draft a letter to the Gulf States emphasizing the importance of 41 
compatible regulations in the recreational red snapper fishery 42 
failed by a tie vote of three to three.  That would conclude our 43 
committee actions. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It said we were going to move to the full 46 

council two items, the Goliath Grouper Cooperative Research 47 
Project and we’re basically -- 48 
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 1 
MR. GILL:  Mr. Chairman, if I could, I would like to address 2 

that point that the Reef Fish Committee chairman just finished 3 
on. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Go ahead. 6 

 7 
MR. GILL:  I think the emphasis, even though we made the motion 8 

that did not pass to send a letter to the states looking for 9 
compatibility, is an important issue that I would like to 10 
readdress here. 11 
 12 
It seems to me that it’s a fairly small effort that tries to 13 
make the states more aware of the difficulties that they impose 14 
on the federal side, us, if you will, with lack of 15 
compatibility.   16 
 17 
It’s my belief, and I’m sure you all may disagree with me, that 18 
the various state commissions are probably not fully aware of 19 
the ramifications and the downstream effects of their actions 20 
that conflict with ours.  They’re thinking in terms of their 21 
state, as well they should; however, they do have some far-22 
reaching impacts that several layers down will come back to bite 23 
them that perhaps they haven’t considered. 24 
 25 
I think we ought to do more than a letter and I would urge NMFS 26 
to get together with the states to try and bring full 27 
understanding, so at least that is not part of the problem.  In 28 
the meanwhile, I would like to offer a motion that the council 29 
send a letter to the Gulf States urging compatibility with 30 
federal fisheries regulations and identifying potential 31 
ramifications of differences. 32 
 33 
MR. MINTON:  I think that’s out of order. 34 

 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  First of all, do I hear a second? 36 

 37 
DR. CRABTREE:  Second. 38 

 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Dr. Crabtree seconds and Mr. Minton believes 40 

it’s out of order.  Mr. Minton, you were next on the list and 41 
you can maybe explain why you believe it’s out of order. 42 
 43 
MR. MINTON:  I don’t see any -- It’s the same as the other 44 
motion, but even if it is, fine.  I’m going to offer a 45 
substitute motion that the National Marine Fisheries Service, if 46 
they want to send a letter to the states, that they do so.  To 47 

me, it’s almost counterproductive for us to send a letter saying 48 
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that we’re sending a letter to ourselves.  Roy, I would suggest 1 
and I’ll make a motion that National Marine Fisheries Service 2 
send a letter to the states explaining the need for compatible 3 
regulations.   4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I would also just point out, like I did in 6 

committee, that National Marine Fisheries Service already sends 7 
that letter when we pass rules and you’re asking for compatible 8 
regulations. 9 
 10 
DR. CRABTREE:  We have sent an additional letter to the states 11 

and I’m more than happy to look at sending another letter, but I 12 
think, given the importance of this issue -- I don’t see much 13 
downside to having the council go on record and send a letter. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a substitute motion.  We need a 16 

second for the substitute motion.  Is there a second? 17 
 18 
MR. HENDRIX:  Second. 19 

 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Hendrix seconds the motion.  Mr. Perret 21 

has discussion and then Mr. Teehan. 22 
 23 
MR. PERRET:  Is this motion, Vernon, strictly on the red snapper 24 

issue or is this more generic? 25 
 26 
MR. MINTON:  I think it should be both.  I think it should 27 

emphasize red snapper, because it shows the potential problems, 28 
but I think it should also include some generic language on the 29 
other fisheries.  Most of the information should be on red 30 
snapper. 31 
 32 
MR. TEEHAN:  I’m a little confused as to why there’s reluctance 33 

by the council to write a letter supporting, especially with red 34 
snapper, an action and an amendment that they passed.  I think a 35 
letter from the council and a letter from NMFS to the states 36 
would be appropriate. 37 
 38 
MR. PERRET:  Mr. Minton, since you’re more specific to red 39 

snapper, would your letter include the compatibility by the 40 
States of Mississippi and Louisiana? 41 
 42 
MR. MINTON:  I don’t think that would be necessary. 43 

 44 
MS. WALKER:  Let’s get to the bottom of this.  First, I would 45 

ask Mr. Teehan, I think that his commission is planning on 46 
supporting the federal regulations as they come out, are they 47 
not? 48 
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 1 
MR. TEEHAN:  My commission has supported the draft rule language 2 

that we put up in September that mirrored the federal plan, but 3 
the final public hearing hasn’t been done yet and so I can’t 4 
tell you.  I suspect they will, but I can’t tell you for 5 
definite. 6 
 7 
MS. WALKER:  I suspect that the State of Alabama is going to and 8 

then I would just ask the Chairman, Mr. Riechers, do you think 9 
that this letter is going to make any difference whatsoever with 10 
Texas? 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I would just share with you, as I tried to 13 

in committee, that every year we go through a cycle.  We go 14 
through a cycle where we pass our regulations.  We start that 15 
cycle in November and it will start at our commission meeting 16 
next week and we will be presenting red snapper as a scoping 17 
item to our commission. 18 
 19 
If they choose to go forward and scope that item to the public, 20 
then we will be out in public hearings with that item and then 21 
they will make their final decision in April as to whether 22 
they’re going to be compatible or not.  We did that last year 23 
and we will continue to do it, as we have regulations that 24 
aren’t in complete sync with the federal regulations. 25 
 26 
DR. CRABTREE:  You would take final action potentially in April? 27 

 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That would be the earliest we could take 29 

final action within the statewide Hunting and Fishing 30 
Proclamation, which governs all of our rules.  Our cycle runs --31 
Rules take effect September 1.  On federal rules, we could 32 
actually, possibly, if the commission would choose to, we could 33 
make them take effect some twenty days after adoption. 34 
 35 
DR. CRABTREE:  I would think that in the letter we would want to 36 

address the need for the states to do something quickly, because 37 
clearly if the normal process was to take effect in September, 38 
then our fishery would already be closed at that point and then 39 
it wouldn’t have an impact.  You see the timing issue here. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I certainly understand the timing issue and 42 

I certainly understand that if the council asked you to write 43 
another letter that you’re going to have the opportunity to 44 
explain that here in just a moment. 45 
 46 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I’m in support of sending the letter.  I would 47 

even be in support of sending the letter to the governor.  48 
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You’re right that there are the state representatives around the 1 
table, but there’s also eleven other people that were put here 2 
by their governor and maybe even the governor should know what’s 3 
going on and the ramifications. 4 
 5 
We’re supposed to be protecting the resource and if we have 6 
different regulations, then we can’t do the job that we’re 7 
supposed to be trying to do and so we need their help and I 8 
would even say send it to the governor. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a substitute motion on the board.  11 

It’s to ask NMFS to write a letter to the Gulf States to explain 12 
the need for compatibility of regulations.  All those in favor 13 
of the substitute motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  14 
The motion fails. 15 
 16 

That takes us back to the original motion.  This is that the 17 
council send a letter to the Gulf States urging compatibility 18 
with federal fishery regulations and identify potential 19 
ramifications of differences.  All those in favor of the 20 
original motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The 21 
motion passes. 22 
 23 
DR. CRABTREE:  I would like to point out that NMFS very well may 24 

send a letter to the states, either way. 25 
 26 
MR. PERRET:  I would very well like to point out that 27 

Mississippi and Louisiana were compatible. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that, Mr. Minton, do you have any 30 

further business?   31 
 32 
MR. MINTON:  We had the goliath grouper and the -- I guess 33 

goliath grouper would be the only thing and I would suggest that 34 
be deferred, unless Mr. Teehan has a -- 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  No, we’re deferring that to January. 37 

 38 
MR. MINTON:  That concludes it, Mr. Chairman. 39 

 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Perret has one other piece of business, 41 

I believe. 42 
 43 
MR. PERRET:  Goliath grouper do occur in other parts of the Gulf 44 

besides Florida.  These are pictures of a goliath grouper and I 45 
think he weighed almost a hundred pounds, if I remember right.  46 
It darned near broke one of our biologist’s heart, because he 47 
had filmed this thing several times on one of our artificial 48 
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reefs and a guy came in bragging about his fish and our law 1 
enforcement people have done what they have to do, but that’s 2 
one that we no longer see, or we think it’s the same one that we 3 
no longer see off of one of our artificial reefs. 4 
 5 
If I may, I would like to make a motion, and if I get a second, 6 
I would try and provide the adequate rationale, but my motion is 7 
that the council direct staff to initiate a plan amendment to 8 
provide for those charterboat reef fish permit holders and 9 
coastal migratory pelagic permit holders who did not renew their 10 
charterboat reef fish permit and/or coastal migratory permit 11 
during the qualifying period, due to the hurricanes of 2005, be 12 
given forty-five days to renew their permit after the effective 13 
implementation date of this plan amendment. 14 
 15 
MR. MINTON:  Second. 16 

 17 
MR. PERRET:  If I may -- 18 

 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Hold on just a second.  I’m going to ask Mr. 20 

McLemore, since we didn’t really -- This is a little loose, I 21 
know, but we didn’t notice anything regarding charterboats and 22 
permit moratoriums.  This would only begin an amendment, but can 23 
you give me an opinion as to whether we should allow this or we 24 
should notice it and defer it until January? 25 
 26 
MR. MCLEMORE:  I don’t think is the sort of action that’s 27 

contemplated.  You’re just beginning to work on something and so 28 
I don’t think this is the sort of thing that’s required to -- 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I just wanted to make sure.  Thank you, Mr. 31 

Perret, and go ahead. 32 
 33 
MR. PERRET:  If I may, at the last council meeting, in the 34 

minutes of the council meeting, I said that I would be bringing 35 
this up at this meeting. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  No, he said it’s okay. 38 

 39 
MR. PERRET:  I can’t hear.  Did I get a second? 40 

 41 
MR. MINTON:  I seconded it. 42 

 43 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you.  I’ll try and be brief.  I was contacted 44 

prior to the last council meeting by a gentleman who had 45 
purchased a boat to charter fish with the reef fish and the 46 
coastal migratory pelagic permits. 47 
 48 
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He also called Dr. Crabtree and Dr. Crabtree and I -- I think he 1 
contacted others and explained the issue and the moratorium and 2 
so on.  Anyway, he didn’t renew and the hurricanes hit.  I guess 3 
I’m overly sympathetic to individuals that lost so much in the 4 
storm, because I too lost a lot of things, most of my fishing 5 
tackle and homes and boats and all that.  The last thing I had 6 
in mind was probably renewing a fishing license. 7 
 8 
Nevertheless, this individual did not renew his permits during 9 
the required period of time.  He testified before us yesterday 10 
and I want to thank Dr. Crabtree.  I had asked him at the last 11 
council meeting to give us the approximate numbers of how many 12 
may be applicable to this type of thing and I think it was 13 
roughly 140 in each or about 280 and does that sound right, Roy, 14 
that did not qualify during the period, for whatever reason? 15 
 16 
DR. CRABTREE:  Based on your motion, I have no idea how many 17 

there are.  There were about 140 permits that ceased to exist, 18 
but the motion has a lot of problems with it.  One, it’s not an 19 
issue of renewing during the qualifying period.  They didn’t 20 
renew their permit after it was issued to them, which was after 21 
the qualifying period. 22 
 23 
Number two, we have no possible way of knowing whether it had 24 
anything to do with hurricanes or not and so that’s another 25 
problem and number three, the gentleman you’re speaking of never 26 
has had a permit and so he wouldn’t be covered or affected by 27 
this anyway. 28 
 29 
I think there are an awful lot of problems with this and the 30 
other thing about it is we have permit holders in all of our 31 
fisheries who have lost permits and so why are we singling out 32 
the charterboat fishery here and not those others?  I think 33 
you’ve got an awful lot of problems with it, aside from that the 34 
motion is just not structured properly. 35 
 36 
MR. GILL:  If I recall correctly, when we discussed this at the 37 

last meeting, we had copies of the papers of the transactions 38 
and individuals involved, which I don’t happen to have in front 39 
of me. 40 
 41 
I believe that the date on the bottom that it was signed was 42 
past the date of the expiration of the permit or something like 43 
that, that the documentation did not even support the argument.  44 
I think if we get serious about this that that ought to be 45 
considered in the evaluation. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I had Mr. Perret and we’re not going to 48 
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spend a lot of time on this, because we did discuss this at 1 
length at the last meeting and we’re on borrowed time of other 2 
committees at this point. 3 
 4 
MR. PERRET:  Roy, you’re right.  The permits are not in the 5 

gentleman’s name that’s trying to get this moratorium permit, 6 
but the two documents he had are signed by the individual he 7 
bought them from and he assured me yesterday that the man, since 8 
they are transferable, as I appreciate it, would be willing to 9 
transfer the permits. 10 
 11 
I’ll remind this council that at least on one occasion we opened 12 
the timeframe so those individuals who had not qualified -- We 13 
changed the date so that they could qualify and we may have done 14 
it two times.   15 
 16 
I know one time was in Mobile when the Lieutenant Governor of 17 
Louisiana came and pled her case and she’s now the Governor of 18 
Louisiana and we changed that date.  I ask you for the 19 
consideration and I appreciate your attention and ask for your 20 
support.  Thank you. 21 
 22 
MR. MCLEMORE:  I’m not saying you should or should not do this, 23 

but I just want to point out as you deliberate this that in fact 24 
we did have some litigation over people qualifying for this.  25 
There were two separate claims that came in. 26 
 27 
One of them was dropped after we reopened the application period 28 
and that ended that.  That person qualified and got the permit.  29 
The other person still didn’t qualify and we won that case, 30 
because they basically just didn’t meet the requirements.  It is 31 
something that we’ve litigated and stood by in court. 32 
 33 
MR. MINTON:  I guess it’s an equity thing, too.  The gentleman 34 

did indicate that he had went through the process and got his 35 
captains license and when he fulfilled the requirements of 36 
getting that license, the license application was sent to New 37 
Orleans, which subsequently those applications went underwater 38 
and he had to wait twenty-two months to get his license back and 39 
when it was issued, it was issued out of Seattle, Washington. 40 
 41 
In that case, our licensing folks, the Coast Guard, was 42 
something around twenty-two months late and that’s okay, because 43 
they’re the government and that doesn’t matter.  He was late and 44 
he didn’t even know that and that’s not okay, because we have a 45 
rule saying that he meet these deadlines. 46 
 47 
I really think we need to think about some compassion in these 48 
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things and how we deal with people who have been affected in 1 
really circumstances obviously beyond their control.  I would 2 
like to support this and I would like for other people to 3 
support it too, just the principle of we’re here and we’re 4 
managing fisheries and how do you manage fisheries?  You manage 5 
people. 6 
 7 
I think that in this instance we should think about what we’re 8 
doing to these folks and possibly make an exception, because of 9 
the extraordinary circumstances that surrounded this 10 
individual’s or maybe other individual’s inability to get their 11 
permit filed in the proper timeframe.  Thank you. 12 
 13 
MR. MCLEMORE:  It’s sort of I’m hearing two different things and 14 

if you’re concerned about people who were affected by hurricanes 15 
and so forth, I haven’t seen that record at all.  Maybe it does 16 
exist.   17 
 18 
I know that we had stories from people who were far worse than 19 
what we heard from the gentleman who spoke yesterday, but as I 20 
recall, the hurricanes had nothing to do with what he did.  He 21 
just wanted -- He had not been in the fishery and he wanted to 22 
get in and then he let it lapse. 23 
 24 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I was sort of confused on that also, Mike.  As a 25 

matter of a fact, I went outside and I talked to him, to let him 26 
know the ramifications of us opening this thing back up.  He 27 
said that he really didn’t want us to open this back up for 28 
everybody, but he just wanted us to open it up for him. 29 
 30 
I think he said in his testimony that he really wasn’t going to 31 
do it for a job, but he was just going to do it because he 32 
wanted to do it.  I told him, well, one thing you can do is you 33 
can get a license from the state and you can fish in state 34 
waters, if you want to run a charterboat in state waters.  They 35 
have guide boats. 36 
 37 
That would be an alternative to you, but then he told me that he 38 
actually had a permit and Roy is saying that no, he didn’t have 39 
a permit.  Without actually knowing what’s going on, I don’t 40 
know if we want to do this or not. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let’s go ahead and vote this -- Dr. 43 

Crabtree, do you have a clarifying point? 44 
 45 
DR. CRABTREE:  Not a clarifying point and so if you want to vote 46 

it up, go ahead.  I just think there’s significant fairness and 47 
equity issues here.  I don’t understand how you can single out 48 
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these two permits and not open everything back up.   1 
 2 
I can assure you that I have had people come to me with much 3 
more heart wrenching stories than this one.  We have had people 4 
who are highliners in fisheries and they’ve lost their permits 5 
because they didn’t renew them.  If you’re concerned about this, 6 
then maybe you need to think about an appeals process or 7 
hardship provisions in this, but this is very troubling to me to 8 
come at it this way. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  My suspicion is that we should consider 11 

appeals processes in future actions.  Mr. Perret will have the 12 
final word and then we will vote it up or down. 13 
 14 
MR. PERRET:  That’s exactly one of the things I wanted to say, 15 

we certainly should have some sort of process in the future to 16 
handle this type of situation, as well as others.  Dr. Crabtree, 17 
you’ve been approached by many.  I’ve been approached by this 18 
individual and I find that he’s sincere in his request and I am 19 
personally trying to help him. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let’s vote this up or down.  All those in 22 
favor of the motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The 23 
motion fails.  With that, that concludes our Reef Fish business.  24 

We’re going to try to knock out two of our quick -- Maybe it 25 
doesn’t complete our Reef Fish business. 26 
 27 
MR. TEEHAN:  I just wanted to say that having gotten through 30A 28 

and 30B so well that we need a group hug. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m going to not even comment and we’re 31 

going to move to the Data Collection Committee.  I’m going to 32 
take a couple of the committees that I think we can get through 33 
before lunch.  Ms. Foote, are you ready? 34 
 35 

DATA COLLECTION COMMITTEE REPORT 36 
 37 

MS. FOOTE:  Yes. 38 

 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  To you then, Ms. Foote. 40 

 41 
MS. FOOTE:  The Data Collection Committee met on October 30th.  42 

Dr. Whorton, Chair of the SSC Select Committee, attended to 43 
report on behalf of the Select Committee members who attended 44 
the Marine Recreational Information Program meeting in St. 45 
Petersburg, Florida.   46 
 47 
They attended the following work groups:  Design and Analysis, 48 



  187 

Data Management and Standards and For-Hire.  Dr. Whorton also 1 
provided the following documents which are in Tab C, Number 3.  2 
Dr. Whorton indicated the sampling frame issues were being 3 
identified by the Registry Team.   4 
 5 
The Operations Committee workgroup priority projects are due by 6 
mid-November, with an Operations Committee meeting to be held 7 
the end of November.  He indicated the Design and Analysis 8 
workgroups were being merged and were progressing well.   9 
 10 
Dr. Whorton indicated some disappointment that they were not 11 
being kept informed by the MRIP.  The committee considered 12 
sending a letter to John Boreman asking for better 13 
communication, but instead decided to have staff contact Dr. 14 
Boreman.   15 
 16 
There was also discussion by attendees that there was inadequate 17 
representation from the Gulf on the Registry Panel membership 18 
work group.  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my report. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Foote.  Is there any 21 

discussion regarding the Data Collection Committee report? 22 
 23 
MS. FOOTE:  I have a question.  Will Dr. Whorton or some of his 24 

team be going to the meeting at the end of November?  I wasn’t 25 
clear on that. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I thought we were going to send them, but do 28 

we need a motion to that effect for the record? 29 
 30 
MS. FOOTE:  He indicated that it would be a good idea in the 31 

hall and I agreed, but I wasn’t clear if his travel has been 32 
approved. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I thought we umbrella -- When we approved 35 

them to be the committee, I thought we were trying to make sure 36 
that they could actually track those things and so I think we 37 
basically did that with our previous actions. 38 
 39 
MS. FOOTE:  Thank you. 40 

 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion regarding Data 42 

Collection?  Hearing none, we’re going to move to -- Mr. Perret 43 
told me that he would do Shrimp. 44 
 45 

SHRIMP MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 46 
 47 

MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The agenda and minutes of 48 
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the August 16th meeting in Baton Rouge were approved as written.  1 
Dr. Nance reviewed the status and health of shrimp stocks for 2 
2006 and the assessment report.  He reviewed penaeid shrimp 3 
catches for the 1960 to 2004 period, noting that catches were 4 
approximately 180 million pounds of tails in 2006.   5 
 6 
He noted that the 2006 catches were above average.  Brown shrimp 7 
landings were dominant, but only slightly higher than white 8 
shrimp landings, with both being approximately 80 million pounds 9 
each. 10 
 11 
White shrimp landings in 2006 were the highest on record.  Pink 12 
shrimp landings were level for the past three years, at 13 
approximately ten million pounds of tails.  He explained that 14 
effort dropped again in 2006 and total offshore effort was below 15 
that of the 1960s.  16 
 17 
CPUE increased in the past few years and in 2006, reached a 18 
record level of approximately 1,200 pounds per day.  Average 19 
size was up for all penaeid species in the past few years and 20 
was up again in 2006.   21 
 22 
With regard to recruitment, he noted an increase for brown and 23 
white shrimp and stability for pink shrimp.  He reported that 24 
for brown shrimp, an increase in effort would result in an 25 
increase in yield, although this was not necessarily the case 26 
for white and pink shrimp. 27 
 28 
Insofar as the status of the stocks, Dr. Nance stated that for 29 
brown and white shrimp the number of parents in 2006 was at the 30 
highest level ever and pink shrimp numbers were about the same 31 
in recent years.   32 
 33 
He also noted that all penaeid stocks were well above 34 
overfishing thresholds.  For royal red shrimp, Dr. Nance stated 35 
that current catches, approximately 160,000 pounds, were less 36 
than half of the TAC/minimum MSY threshold. 37 
 38 
On the Biological Review of the Tortugas Shrimp Fishery Through 39 
December 2006, Dr. Nance reported that overall pink shrimp catch 40 
for Statistical Subareas 1 to 9 was slightly down in 2006, 41 
including catch from the Tortugas Area, which was Statistical 42 
Sub-Zones 1 to 3, where approximately 80 to 90 percent of the 43 
overall west Florida harvest occurs.   44 
 45 
He stated that size of catches had increased and the larger than 46 
sixty-seven-count sizes were nonexistent.  He reported that 47 
effort had declined significantly in all Statistical Subareas 1 48 
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to 9 and in the Tortugas, Statistical Subareas 1 to 3, to levels 1 
below the 1960s.   2 
 3 
He also noted that CPUE in the Tortugas Area had increased 4 
significantly, from an average of approximately 450 to 500 5 
pounds a day in the 2000 to 2003 period to approximately 800 6 
pounds a day in 2005.   7 
 8 
He stated that recruitment was slightly below average in the 9 
last few years and reported that there was still no discernable 10 
relationship between the number of parents and subsequent 11 
recruits and that environmental conditions were the primary 12 
factors in the decline in recruitment.  13 
 14 
In a Report on the Number of Moratorium Permits Issued and 15 
Applications, Mr. Steele reported that 1,848 moratorium permits 16 
had been issued to date with approximately fifty applications 17 
pending.  He stated that an update would be provided again at 18 
the January 2008 meeting. 19 
 20 
Insofar as the Preliminary Shrimp Effort Estimates for 2007, Dr. 21 
Nance reported that preliminary estimates of effort in the first 22 
trimester of 2007 were approximately 85 percent below estimates 23 
for the 2003 baseline bycatch target in Reef Fish Amendment 24 
27/Shrimp Amendment 14 for the ten to thirty-fathom area for 25 
both Statistical Sub-Zones 10 to 21 and 13 to 21.    26 
 27 
He stated that the figure was approximately 88 percent for a 28 
combination of the first and second trimester.  He emphasized 29 
that these results were very preliminary, but he would have 30 
better estimates for the first and second trimesters at our 31 
January 2008 meeting, with more information on the third 32 
trimester. 33 
 34 
He also noted that by February 2008 he hoped to have all 35 
landings data and should be able to present effort comparisons 36 
for the 2007 year at the council’s April 2008 meeting.  Mr. 37 
Chairman, that concludes the report.  Thank you. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Perret.  Any other business 40 

to come under the Shrimp Committee report?  Hearing none, we’re 41 
going to turn to Dr. Shipp and Spiny Lobster. 42 
 43 

SPINY LOBSTER/STONE CRAB MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 44 
 45 

DR. SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  This is Tab H.  The agenda 46 

was approved and minutes from the July 2002 meeting was approved 47 
with no changes.  Mr. Steele then reviewed the Draft Scoping 48 
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Document for Spiny Lobster Minimum Size, Tab H, Number 3, which 1 
will set minimum size standards for all U.S. imports.   2 
 3 
The Amendment to the Gulf and South Atlantic FMP should be ready 4 
for scoping hearings in December 2007 or January 2008.  The 5 
final DEIS is expected to be complete by April 2008 and the 6 
Amendment is expected to be ready for final approval by the Gulf 7 
and South Atlantic Councils in October 2008. 8 
 9 
The committee accepted the report and timeline.  There was some 10 
discussion of the variability between tail weight and tail 11 
length and how import size limits would be enforced.  The 12 
Committee wanted the Spiny Lobster AP to review the Amendment at 13 
the same time that scoping hearings were held. 14 
 15 
The committee recommends, and I so move, that the Spiny Lobster 16 
AP convene prior to the January 2008 Council meeting to review 17 
the scoping document. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 20 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Seeing no 21 
discussion, all those in favor of the committee motion say aye; 22 
all those opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 23 

 24 
DR. SHIPP:  The committee then discussed where the scoping 25 
hearings should be held.  The committee recommends, and I so 26 
move, that the scoping meeting for spiny lobster be held in Key 27 
Largo before the January 2008 Council meeting. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 30 

discussion regarding the committee motion?   31 
 32 
MS. WALKER:  I think in committee we talked about the South 33 

Atlantic was going to do the same thing and so we were going to 34 
try to combine those two public hearings. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It sounds like we’ll certainly try to do 37 

that.  I think Mr. Steele may have some information here. 38 
 39 
MR. STEELE:  I was in contact with Gregg Waugh this morning 40 

about this issue and let him know that this is what the council 41 
had voted on and to ask them if maybe they would have this on 42 
their agenda. 43 
 44 
They do have a Spiny Lobster meeting scheduled at their December 45 
meeting and so hopefully we’ll follow suit and David Cupka is 46 
pretty aware of what we’re doing here, also. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It sounds like everybody is on top of it and 1 

going to try to join the two of them together, if we can.  Is 2 
there any further discussion regarding the committee motion?  3 
Hearing none, all those in favor say aye; all those opposed like 4 
sign.  The motion passes.   5 

 6 
DR. SHIPP:  That concludes my report, Mr. Chairman. 7 

 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other business to come under the Spiny 9 

Lobster/Stone Crab Management Committee Report area?  Hearing 10 
none, that takes us to 11:28 and so why don’t we recess and we 11 
are scheduled to return at one o’clock and we will take up Joint 12 
Reef Fish/Mackerel/Red Drum when we return.  We stand recessed. 13 
 14 
(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 11:30 o’clock a.m., November 15 
1, 2007.) 16 
 17 

- - - 18 
 19 

November 1, 2007 20 
 21 

THURSDAY AFTERNOON SESSION 22 
 23 

- - - 24 
 25 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 26 
Council reconvened in the Camellia Ballroom of the Beau Rivage, 27 
Biloxi, Mississippi, Thursday afternoon, November 1, 2007, and 28 
was called to order at 1:00 o’clock p.m. by Chairman Robin 29 
Riechers. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’re going to go on and move to the Habitat 32 

Protection Committee Meeting Report.  Actually, we said we were 33 
going to start with Joint Reef Fish/Mackerel/Red Drum and we’ll 34 
start back with the agenda on Joint Reef Fish/Mackerel/Red Drum.  35 
Are you going to lead us, Ms. Foote? 36 
 37 

JOINT REEF FISH/MACKEREL/RED DRUM COMMITTEE REPORT 38 

 39 
MS. FOOTE:  We met on October 30th and Mr. Strelcheck presented 40 

recommendations from the IPT to the Generic Aquaculture 41 
Amendment.  The committee -- One thing he did was suggested the 42 
revision of the purpose and need section.  The committee adopted 43 
that by motion and I so move that the council adopt the revised 44 
Purpose and Need. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 47 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing none, all 48 
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those in favor of the committee motion say aye; all those 1 
opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 2 
 3 
MS. FOOTE:  The council adopted most of Tab J, Number 4 4 
recommendations by expressing no objection.  They did include 5 
changes by the following motion, to require a minimum of one 6 
locating device on each pen, and on behalf of the committee, I 7 
so move. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 10 
discussion?  Hearing no discussion, is there any objection?  11 
Hearing no objection, the motion passes. 12 

 13 
MS. FOOTE:  The committee, by motion, voted to eliminate live 14 
rock from the Generic Amendment and on behalf of the committee, 15 
I so move. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’re going to have a lot of these that are 18 
just real quick.  Is there any objection to the committee 19 
motion?  Hearing no objection, the motion passes. 20 

 21 
MS. FOOTE:  The committee voted to accept revised Table 6.7-1 22 
with the changes proposed on lines 5 and 16 and on behalf of the 23 
committee, I so move. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Do we have any 26 
objection to the committee motion?  Hearing none, the motion 27 
passes. 28 

 29 
MS. FOOTE:  Mr. Strelcheck presented Tab J, Number 4(b), which 30 

contained recommendations by General Counsel and Joe Hendrix.  31 
The committee supported all the proposed changes with no 32 
objection.   I move the council concur with the committee to 33 
accept all changes on Tab J-4(b). 34 
 35 
MR. MCLEMORE:  I think that there were a couple of alternatives 36 

within that that Andy was going to talk with Monica about 37 
tweaking the language on and he has emailed that language to me.  38 
On Action 3, Alternative 3(f), to add “other appropriate permit 39 
conditions as specified by the NMFS Regional Administrator and 40 
necessary for issuance in administration of an aquaculture 41 
permit.” 42 
 43 
The other one is Action 8, Alternative 2(i): “Any other 44 
appropriate recording keeping and reporting requirements as 45 
specified by the NMFS Regional Administrator necessary for 46 
issuance, review, and administration of an aquaculture permit.” 47 
 48 
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This was as a result of Monica’s, Monica Smit-Brunello, my 1 
deputy, discussion with the IPT team in terms of having a catch-2 
all to be able to address anything that came up during the 3 
application process that wasn’t otherwise specified. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Karen, do you have a way you would like to 6 

try to handle this? 7 
 8 
MS. FOOTE:  Can they put it on the board? 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  What I’m thinking is maybe if we just go 11 

ahead and adopt the motion as is and then we’ll take this up as 12 
another motion? 13 
 14 
MS. FOOTE:  Would it conflict with what we would adopt here? 15 

 16 
MR. MCLEMORE:  I think the language is just a little different.  17 

These are additional alternatives. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Maybe what we should do then is -- I’ll tell 20 

you what, let’s -- We need to get that language on the board.  21 
Go ahead and walk it over. 22 
 23 
MR. MCLEMORE:  Do you have that language that I just read? 24 

 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It looks like Trish is working as quickly as 26 

she can now.  Let’s just give her a moment and get it up there.  27 
The committee approved, but didn’t have this language in front 28 
of them though.  This is -- We’re having some difference of 29 
opinion.  This is new language that the committee did not have 30 
in front of them. 31 
 32 
MR. MCLEMORE:  That’s my understanding, yes. 33 

 34 
MR. HENDRIX:  Mr. Chairman, we did discuss it in the committee 35 

meeting, but it’s just the wording has changed.  Correct, Mike? 36 
 37 
MR. MCLEMORE:  Yes, it’s changed.  It was discussed and I think 38 

that you asked Andy to work on the alternatives and bring it 39 
back to the full council. 40 
 41 
MS. FOOTE:  Mike, if we adopted these first and then came back 42 

to the committee motion, that would work? 43 
 44 
MR. MCLEMORE:  I think so. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Adopt these as amendments to the committee 47 

motion and then adopt the committee motion. 48 
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 1 
MS. FOOTE:  I make the motion to adopt these. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Ms. Foote moves that we adopt these 4 

amendments to the committee motion.  Do I hear a second? 5 
 6 
MR. HENDRIX:  Second. 7 

 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s seconded by Mr. Hendrix.  Let everyone 9 

have a chance to both read them.  Has everyone had an 10 
opportunity to read those amendments to the committee motion?  11 
Any discussion regarding those amendments to the committee 12 
motion?   13 
 14 
MR. PERRET:  I just -- I don’t know if I was in the committee 15 

meeting.  It may or may not have been discussed and I apologize 16 
if it was, but should we maybe consider -- The RA will do all 17 
this stuff, but perhaps have some language of in consultation 18 
with the adjacent state or something to that effect?  Does 19 
anyone else think that would be appropriate? 20 
 21 
MR. MINTON:  It was brought up in committee and we discussed it 22 

and it seems to make sense to me that we should be involved in 23 
the process. 24 
 25 
MR. PERRET:  Let me just try and amend that and “in consultation 26 

with the adjacent state” and I’m trying to figure out where to 27 
put it.  Joe may have a suggestion. 28 
 29 
MR. HENDRIX:  One concern I would have is putting it in this 30 

clause and working with the state on the criteria and approval 31 
and all that sort of thing is one thing, but if the state is 32 
going to come up with other additional things in a facility 33 
that’s being involved in federal waters -- If it has impacts on 34 
state waters, then they’ll need a state permit as well. 35 
 36 
MR. PERRET:  I’m just thinking of the LNG thing.  The governor 37 

of the adjacent state has certain powers, if you will, and -- 38 
Let me make that amendment and if I get a second, it can be 39 
discussed up or down.  The Regional Administrator in 40 
consultation with the adjacent state.  I guess that’s the place 41 
to put it.  I add that as an amendment. 42 
 43 
MR. MINTON:  Second. 44 

 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have it moved and seconded and Mr. Gill 46 

has some discussion.   47 
 48 
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MR. GILL:  Corky, do you intend that for only the Action 8 item 1 

or are you talking about the Action 3 item as well? 2 
 3 
MR. PERRET:  I was only looking at the one where it has been 4 

amended, but probably it would be appropriate in both.  That’s 5 
my amendment, yes. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Can you shed some light on this? 8 

 9 
DR. RICHARD LEARD:  I was just going to say that each of the 10 

states has a coastal zone management program and so they’re 11 
going to be consulted throughout the process and they will have 12 
to render a consistency determination throughout all aspects of 13 
the aquaculture, siting and permitting and everything. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I would even say that for most states, when 16 

they consider transport above the bag limit, that they’re going 17 
to have to be talking with us on those kinds of issues, in 18 
requiring permits to do that and so forth. 19 
 20 
MR. PERRET:  In light of what Dr. Leard just said, I’m going to 21 
withdraw my amendment. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The amendment is withdrawn and we’re back to 24 

the amendments to the committee motion.  Is there any other 25 
discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the amendments 26 
to the committee motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  27 
The amendments pass. 28 
 29 

That takes us back to the committee motion as amended.  Any 30 
discussion regarding the committee motion as amended?  Seeing no 31 
discussion regarding the committee motion as amended, all those 32 
in favor of the committee motion as amended say aye; all those 33 
opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 34 
 35 
MS. FOOTE:  The following changes to the amendment were made by 36 
the committees and I so move that under Action 4, modify the 37 
Preferred Alternative 4 to read: Allow the aquaculture of all 38 
marine species in the Gulf of Mexico managed by the council, 39 
except those species in the shrimp and coral management plans, 40 
and send a letter to NOAA Fisheries Service requesting 41 
development of concurrent rulemaking to allow aquaculture of 42 
highly migratory species.  Do not allow non-native species, 43 
transgenic species, or otherwise genetically modified species to 44 
be used for aquaculture in the Gulf of Mexico. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 47 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  All those in favor 48 
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of the committee motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  1 
The motion passes. 2 
 3 
MS. FOOTE:  The committee recommends, and on behalf of the 4 
committee I so move, that staff modify the amendment to remove 5 
the Shrimp and Coral FMP references throughout the document. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion 8 
regarding the committee motion?  Seeing and hearing none, all 9 
those in favor of the committee motion say aye; all those 10 
opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 11 
 12 
MS. FOOTE:  The committees reviewed public comments on the 13 

Amendment.  The current timeline on approval of the amendment is 14 
that all the changes made be incorporated by November 9th.  By 15 
November 15th, copies should be distributed to the SAFMC for 16 
their action at their December meeting.  The Gulf Council will 17 
take final action at its January meeting.  That concludes my 18 
report. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Of course, that final action is dependent on 21 

publication of a DSEIS and other procedural issues that we still 22 
have to go through. 23 
 24 
MR. HENDRIX:  In light of some of the testimony we had yesterday 25 
at the public hearing session, I would like to make a motion 26 
that we have another round of public hearings and publicize them 27 
as we normally do and maybe send some of these groups some 28 
notification, since they can’t read the normal publications.  If 29 
I get a second, we’ll expand. 30 

 31 
DR. MCILWAIN:  Second. 32 

 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. McIlwain seconds and Mr. Perret has 34 

discussion. 35 
 36 
MR. PERRET:  Can we piggyback that with other -- 37 

 38 
MR. MINTON:  No. 39 

 40 
MR. PERRET:  No? 41 

 42 
MR. MINTON:  We got criticized the last time for that. 43 

 44 
MR. PERRET:  Never mind. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve got a couple of people on the list, 47 

but I would also like to -- Mr. Hendrix, do you want to go 48 
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ahead? 1 
 2 
MR. HENDRIX:  I was just going to recommend we have one per 3 
state. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The motion is actually -- Does the seconder 6 

agree with that as well, one per state? 7 
 8 
DR. MCILWAIN:  I agree. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Swingle, did you have your hand up?  11 

Actually, I think I will turn to Mike now and let him talk to us 12 
a little bit about whether we should be attempting to have these 13 
-- What kind of timing would be maybe most beneficial?  I know 14 
it’s a pro and con situation, but if you could, Mike, would you 15 
address that? 16 
 17 
MR. MCLEMORE:  It’s kind of your call.  It seems to me if you’re 18 

going to go back out to public hearings that you’re going to 19 
want to do something with what you get on the input and 20 
normally, we sort of do that when we file the DEIS as well. 21 
 22 
You had a lot of public comment yesterday about wanting more 23 
detail in the document and that sort of thing, some detailed 24 
comments and some not so detailed, and so it’s really up to you.  25 
If you go ahead and file the DEIS and go out to public hearing, 26 
I guess the risk is something comes up that’s not in there that 27 
you need to include in it and so you might have to do another 28 
round. 29 
 30 
Otherwise, you go forward with it and you take the comment as it 31 
comes in and you work it into the final document, assuming it’s 32 
not too far off from what was in the document.  It’s kind of a 33 
judgment call at this point. 34 
 35 
MS. WILLIAMS:  As much trouble as that’s going to be, I think 36 

that was a very good recommendation.  I think we should 37 
especially notify the senator, as well as the 38 
foodandwaterwatch.org or whatever, just to make sure that they 39 
can even help us put that word out, since they weren’t aware of 40 
all of the other hearings that’s been held. 41 
 42 
MR. HENDRIX:  I think it would be a good idea if we had these in 43 

December, if it’s possible, if we can schedule them then, for a 44 
number of reasons.  It would prevent slowing down the current 45 
process and any additional information. 46 
 47 
I think another thing that’s going to be very important is to 48 
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make sure that what we’re looking at, when Mike was talking 1 
about new information or new requests coming in, that it’s not 2 
something that we’ve already been over and that we don’t stop 3 
the process for something that we’ve already addressed or is 4 
currently in the document. 5 
 6 
MR. CUPKA:  I guess I want to ask Mike then, should we go ahead 7 

and schedule it at our December meeting and hope that nothing 8 
substantial comes out of the next round of public hearings, so 9 
it doesn’t have to come back to us again? 10 
 11 
MR. MCLEMORE:  What date is your meeting? 12 

 13 
MR. CUPKA:  It’s in early December, the 2nd through the 5th.  14 

 15 
MR. MCLEMORE:  I’m not sure what to tell you.  Some of the FMPs 16 

that are being amended are joint plans and they’re going to have 17 
to be approved by the council.  You may be in a better position 18 
to say what you think your council would prefer to do in terms 19 
of having that input from the public hearings before they act on 20 
it.   21 
 22 
Of course, this amendment really only authorizes aquaculture 23 
activities in the Gulf of Mexico.  It’s almost a formality, but 24 
some may view it as precedent setting and some on your council 25 
may look at it that way.  I know I’m not giving you a very good 26 
answer, but it’s the best I can do. 27 
 28 
MS. MORRIS:  I would like to ask whether we really need a 29 

hearing in every state.  It seems like from my Florida 30 
perspective, and I’ve been wrong about this before, that 31 
Mississippi, Louisiana and Alabama are pretty close together and 32 
we might be able to get away with one or two public hearings in 33 
those three states, instead of one in each state. 34 
 35 
MR. HENDRIX:  In answer to Mr. Cupka’s question, a lot of what 36 

we heard at the public hearing, I didn’t hear anything new that 37 
we haven’t heard already or any of the requests that were made.  38 
In light of that, so far in what we know in additional 39 
information we’ve received, are not any new issues. 40 
 41 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Since it was actually the group that was here 42 

during public testimony and they came to Mississippi to do it, 43 
surely -- We could even pick a day in November.  If he’s saying 44 
there were no new issues -- Just don’t do it on Thanksgiving and 45 
let’s not do it on Christmas, because of the holidays, but pick 46 
a day even in November.  You can announce it and get it out 47 
there. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It requires notification.  We have to still 2 

meet our notice requirements. 3 
 4 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Okay, so December the 10th then would be 5 

acceptable, is what I’m saying. 6 
 7 
MR. STEELE:  Again, to address Mr. Cupka’s concerns, I think 8 

Wayne was in contact with Bob Mahood and Gregg Waugh.  Seeing as 9 
how this document will amend two of the joint plans, the Coastal 10 
Migratory Pelagic and Lobster, I think it is scheduled to appear 11 
at your December meeting.  Didn’t you talk to him, Wayne?  Yes. 12 
 13 
MR. CUPKA:  I’m aware of that, Phil.  My only concern was we 14 

certainly don’t want to slow it down and I realize that it’s 15 
mainly a Gulf issue, but from a legal standpoint, since there 16 
are some joint plans involved, I wanted to make sure that we 17 
weren’t creating a problem and if there was some way we could 18 
get around holding it up and it having to come back to us.   19 
 20 
If there’s no new issues that come up, it probably wouldn’t have 21 
to.  I guess the best thing to do is just proceed like we’ve got 22 
it now and have it at our December meeting and just assume that 23 
there aren’t going to be any issues that’s going to require it 24 
to come back to us.  That would certainly be the ideal thing, 25 
but I don’t think there’s any guarantee that will happen, but 26 
hopefully that’s the way it will go. 27 
 28 
MR. MCLEMORE:  I think the biggest concern about that would be 29 

whether there were significant changes to the document after the 30 
South Atlantic Council took action on it and it’s hard to say 31 
now whether there might be.   32 
 33 
I think we’ve heard that there are concerns that there ought to 34 
be more detail in the document, but I don’t know that I’ve heard 35 
that the actual measures in it needed to be changed.  It’s hard 36 
to judge that, but if there are significant changes, then the 37 
South Atlantic Council will need a chance to look at those 38 
changes and approve them. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  There may be some advantage to having seen 41 

it once before you actually have that final approval anyhow, 42 
possibly, in some respects.  Is there any other discussion? 43 
 44 
MS. MORRIS:  Would the mover be willing to have only three 45 

public hearings, one Texas, one Florida and one in the northern 46 
Gulf? 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Hendrix, would you consider that?  I 1 

think Ms. Morris is concerned about staff time and so forth. 2 
 3 
MR. HENDRIX:  That’s acceptable to me.  I was concerned about 4 

the states individually and I don’t want any of the states to 5 
feel like they were left out. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  What’s your pleasure, Ms. Morris? 8 

 9 
MS. MORRIS:  I would hope that one in Texas, one in Florida and 10 

one in the northern Gulf. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do you want to accept that, Mr. Hendrix, or 13 

do you want to make sure we cover every state?  This is just a 14 
judgment call. 15 
 16 
MR. HENDRIX:  Let’s leave it with all the states. 17 

 18 
MR. PERRET:  I was just going to strongly encourage us to have 19 

one in each state.  You saw the turnout here locally and I’m 20 
sure if this meeting would have been in Alabama or Texas or 21 
Florida or so on, we would have had a lot of locals be able to 22 
attend.  I think we need to have one in each state, a minimum of 23 
one in each state. 24 
 25 
MR. TEEHAN:  I just wanted to suggest -- I don’t know if we’re 26 

picking cities right now, but I’m concerned about staff time 27 
also and the holidays and I would suggest that if we’re going to 28 
do one in Florida that maybe Tampa or St. Pete is the way to go, 29 
so that they don’t have to travel. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We will wrap cities in a second motion if 32 

this one passes.  Let’s do it that way, just for simplicity at 33 
this point.  Is there any other discussion?  Hearing none, all 34 
those in favor of the motion signify by saying all; all those 35 
opposed same sign.  The motion passes.  Now I’ll turn to Mr. 36 

Teehan to start the motion for cities. 37 
 38 
MR. TEEHAN:  I would like to make a motion that for Florida that 39 
Tampa or St. Petersburg, whichever is more convenient for staff. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ll do this like we normally do and go 42 

state-by-state. 43 
 44 
MS. FOOTE:  New Orleans Airport area. 45 
 46 
MR. PERRET:  Biloxi area. 47 

 48 



  201 

MR. MINTON:  Mobile. 1 

 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I will choose Galveston or 3 
Houston/Galveston.  You might keep it -- Let’s look for 4 
something around Hobby Airport would probably be our best bet, 5 
the south side of Houston, instead of going across on the 6 
island.  Any other discussion? 7 

 8 
MS. MORRIS:  There’s been a little bit of a tone of this 9 

discussion that we’re going to hold additional public hearings, 10 
but we don’t think anything else is going to come up and we’re 11 
just doing it because people asked us to provide more public 12 
comment period, but I think we need to go into this as we would 13 
any public hearing situation and the public needs to know that 14 
we’re going to be listening and recording and incorporating and 15 
thinking carefully about what they tell us at these hearings. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I concur as well, Ms. Morris.  I think if 18 

there was any problems with notification that we’re hoping to 19 
rectify that with this.  We’re giving greater opportunity for 20 
more public input over the course of these next hearings. 21 
 22 
We, of course, will have a hearing before we adopt, whether 23 
that’s in January or sometime thereafter.  This is just a 24 
continuing dialogue that we’ve been having for a long time here 25 
about this amendment. 26 
 27 
I certainly would hope that we’re ready and prepared to make the 28 
adjustments that are necessary if we get comments that we feel 29 
are important and we need to include in the document or we need 30 
to make changes associated with those.  I’m sure all the members 31 
feel that way as well.  Any other comments?  Hearing none, all 32 
those in favor of this slate of cities say aye; all those 33 
opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 34 
 35 

Is there any other business to come before the Joint Reef 36 
Fish/Mackerel/Red Drum portion of our business?  Hearing none, 37 
that will move us to the Red Drum Management Committee Report.  38 
It’s Ms. Foote again, I believe. 39 
 40 

RED DRUM MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 41 
 42 

MS. FOOTE:  We met on October 30th.  Mr. Swingle summarized the 43 

meeting of the October 9th and 10th of the Ad Hoc Review Panel for 44 
Red Drum.  The council charge to the panel was to begin to 45 
establish a long term research program to collect age structure 46 
information by a Cooperation Research Program, MARFIN, or other 47 
similar program that could use recreational and commercial 48 
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harvesters to collect samples and associated data.   1 
 2 
The panel and the committee passed the following three motions 3 
with no objections and, Mr. Chairman, I’ll move them one at a 4 
time, that the council request that the Southeast Fisheries 5 
Science Center and/or a select committee formed from the Finfish 6 
SAP conduct a risk/benefit study to evaluate potential risk 7 
impacts of allowing harvesting in the EEZ of red drum for 8 
research purposes and on behalf of the committee, I so move. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 11 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Seeing no 12 
discussion, all those in favor of the committee motion say aye; 13 
all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 14 
 15 
MS. FOOTE:  The second motion was that the council have the 16 
Southeast Fisheries Science Center and/or a select committee 17 
formed from the Finfish SAP panel determine how many fish would 18 
need to be taken in the EEZ to increase the precision of the 19 
2009 SEDAR stock assessment and on behalf of the committee, I so 20 
move. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion regarding this motion?  23 
Seeing no one with their hand up, all those in favor of the 24 
committee motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The 25 
motion passes. 26 
 27 
MS. FOOTE:  Motion that the council have staff develop a scoping 28 
document to amend the Red Drum FMP for the purpose of developing 29 
a long-term research program to determine the status of the 30 
stocks in the EEZ and on behalf of the committee, I so move. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 33 

discussion?  I have a point of discussion I would like to bring 34 
up.  I guess, after looking at this in the committee, one of the 35 
things I’m having trouble distinguishing, and I know it came out 36 
of the SSC, but how is this really any different than Number 1, 37 
the motion we’ve already passed, other than that we’re starting 38 
staff doing something with a scoping document. 39 
 40 
Given our staff time and given our concerns about staff time and 41 
development of other things, I’m just concerned that we’re being 42 
redundant here and we’re not going to get anything new, other 43 
than a white paper from staff that’s not going to take us 44 
anywhere.  Mr. Pearce, if you have another idea about what this 45 
is doing, please share it with me or share it with the council. 46 
 47 
MR. PEARCE:  Motion Number 1 is basically starting to track the 48 
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goliath grouper progress in Florida, to where we can get an 1 
idea, like in goliath grouper, where you have 71,000 fish and 2 
something like 1,500 or 1,600 that you can take without hurting 3 
it and they’re going to take 800. 4 
 5 
We want to just do a risk/benefit study to make sure we’re not 6 
damaging the stock and that’s all -- We want to see that.  The 7 
last one is to develop, as we need to, a long-term research 8 
program so that we can get some clear understanding of what the 9 
stocks are in the EEZ.  They’re two different thought processes. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I referenced Number 1 and it’s really Number 12 

2, where you’re actually determining how you’re going to create 13 
a better assessment.  I referenced the wrong one, Harlon, and I 14 
apologize. 15 
 16 
MR. PEARCE:  Number 2 is just trying to get us a number that we 17 

can use in Number 3.  It’s going to tell us that this is the 18 
number of fish that we have to have in order to do the long-term 19 
research program to get a good stock assessment. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m still not certain I see the difference, 22 

but that’s just me.  Any other discussion?   23 
 24 
DR. LEARD:  I just had a question.  I guess generally amendments 25 

are for the purpose of implementing some sort of management 26 
structure that would lead to a proposed rule and to develop a 27 
research program, I presume that the council could develop a 28 
research program without it being basically in amendment format.  29 
I guess I really don’t understand why we would do an amendment 30 
to set up a research program. 31 
 32 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  It’s because our regulation 33 

provides for no harvest or possession of red drum in the EEZ and 34 
in order to be able to collect those fish, I think you would 35 
have to amend that provision of the fishery management plan by 36 
an amendment. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Actually, I think we can do that under 39 

scientific permit now, but Dr. Crabtree. 40 
 41 
DR. CRABTREE:  It just depends on what the research is.  If it’s 42 

done off of a research vessel, it could be done under a letter 43 
of acknowledgement.  The other alternative would be an exempted 44 
fishing permit.   45 
 46 
My advice to you would be to come up with an idea of what the 47 
components of the research program are and then to determine 48 
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what the appropriate vehicle for it is.  I don’t really know 1 
what staff could do in terms of developing this until they knew 2 
what the research program was anyway. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion regarding the committee 5 

motion? 6 
 7 
MS. MORRIS:  If that’s true, we could amend the motion and, 8 

Karen, would it be okay if we worked on that a little bit? 9 
 10 
MS. FOOTE:  It’s the council’s choice. 11 

 12 
MS. MORRIS:  We could say to have staff develop a long-term 13 

research program to determine the status of stocks in the EEZ 14 
and find out what the appropriate permits -- Determine what 15 
permits would be needed or plan amendments would be needed in 16 
order to implement that research program. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’re going to have to call that a 19 

substitute motion if we’re going to go with it. 20 
 21 
MS. MORRIS:  Maybe this isn’t helpful and we shouldn’t be 22 

spinning our wheels here, but I was trying to build on Dr. 23 
Crabtree’s idea that -- It seems like we could do this under 24 
exempted fishing permit and doesn’t that seem likely? 25 
 26 
I’m just trying to work on the committee motion so that it 27 
doesn’t talk about a scoping document and an FMP amendment.  Is 28 
that what we should be doing now or -- 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m fine with that.  We’ve got several 31 

people who want to talk, but I either want to get us a motion 32 
and a second or something to work with here.  Dr. Shipp, are you 33 
going to be helpful in that cause? 34 
 35 
DR. SHIPP:  I’ll probably not be a bit helpful.  My thought is I 36 

don’t see any need for this at all.  It seems like if we do 37 
steps one and two that this could come up six months or a year 38 
from now, or whenever needed, or it may never be needed.  I 39 
speak against the motion and suggest that we call the question. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Certainly I -- 42 

 43 
MS. MORRIS:  I withdraw the substitute motion. 44 

 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’re back to the original motion and we’ve 46 

had a motion to call the question.  All those in favor of 47 
calling the question say aye; all those opposed same sign.  48 
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We’re calling the question. 1 
 2 
That takes us back to the committee motion.  All those in favor 3 
of the committee motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  4 
The motion fails.  All right, Ms. Foote. 5 

 6 
MS. FOOTE:  That concludes my report. 7 

 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Foote.  Is there any other 9 

business under Red Drum?  With that, that takes us to the 10 
Habitat Protection Committee Report and Mr. Brown. 11 
 12 

HABITAT PROTECTION COMMITTEE REPORT 13 
 14 

MR. BROWN:  The Habitat Committee met on October 31st.  All 15 

committee members were present.  The agenda and minutes of the 16 
November 14th meeting were approved as written.  17 
 18 
We had a discussion of the Texas Habitat Protection AP Meeting 19 
Review.  Mr. Rester stated that the Texas Habitat Protection 20 
Advisory Panel met on October 3, 2007.  The first item on the 21 
agenda was a presentation on Texas Senate Bill 3 and House Bill 22 
3 that set out a comprehensive statewide approach for 23 
establishing environmental flow regimes in Texas rivers and 24 
bays.   25 
 26 
Next, Mr. Rester stated how the Maritime Administration has been 27 
trying to dispose of the vessels in their reserve fleets.  The 28 
reserve fleets are located in San Francisco, Galveston and 29 
Newport News, Virginia.   30 
 31 
New Orleans and Brownsville are home to salvage operations that 32 
are interested in salvaging the reserve fleet vessels for their 33 
scrap metal.  Because a study has shown that nonindigenous 34 
species can survive long journeys between these areas, there is 35 
concern over the introduction of exotic species into the Gulf of 36 
Mexico.   37 
 38 
By consensus, a motion was passed, and on behalf of the 39 
committee I so move, that the council send a letter to MARAD 40 
stating that MARAD should clean vessels destined to be scrapped 41 
before the vessels enter the Gulf of Mexico. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 44 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Seeing and hearing 45 
no discussion, all those in favor of the committee motion say 46 
aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes.  47 
 48 
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MR. BROWN:  The AP next discussed the Texas Great Barrier Reef 1 

Project, a public/private program dedicated to a goal of 2 
planning, constructing, and monitoring an artificial reef 3 
corridor along the entire length of the Texas coast in state 4 
waters from 7.5 to 8.5 miles offshore.   5 
 6 
The effort will be science driven and biological, geographical 7 
and archeological assessments would be conducted on potential 8 
reef material deployment areas before deployment.   The proposed 9 
reef units would include manufactured concrete modules, clean 10 
rock, concrete pieces, and shell designed specifically for a 11 
particular life stage.   12 
 13 
The AP discussed a wetland mitigation project using dredged 14 
material from the Golden Pass LNG facility.   This project was a 15 
success and helped restore nearly 300 acres of wetlands in the 16 
J.D. Murphee Wildlife Management Area.   17 
 18 
The AP reviewed the Redfish Bay State Scientific Area and the 19 
seagrass protection measures that have been implemented there.  20 
The AP also heard about the status of the Cedar Bayou/Vinson 21 
Slough Habitat Restoration Project.  The applicant is currently 22 
gathering additional data to provide a more detailed 23 
environmental assessment on the benefits and impacts of the 24 
project.   25 
 26 
On to the Louisiana/Mississippi Habitat Protection AP Meeting, 27 
the AP Advisory Panel met on October 25, 2007.  The AP discussed 28 
the Louisiana Coastal Protection and Restoration Plan that would 29 
identify, describe and propose a full range of flood control, 30 
coastal restoration, and hurricane protection measures for south 31 
Louisiana.   32 
 33 
By consensus, a motion was passed and on behalf of the 34 
committee, I so move that the council send a letter to the 35 
Louisiana Department of Natural Resources stating that the 36 
fishery impact of the Violet freshwater diversion into 37 
Mississippi Sound should be analyzed while designing and 38 
constructing the diversion.  To the extent practicable, the 39 
diversion should be constructed to minimize marine fishery 40 
impacts while still achieving the goals of the project. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion and Mr. Gill has 43 

some discussion. 44 
 45 
MR. GILL:  If I understand this right, this is a state project 46 

being done in state waters with little to no interaction with 47 
the Gulf, from our standpoint.  I don’t fully understand why 48 
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we’re involved in sending a letter as to how they ought to do 1 
their state projects. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Brown, would you like to share a little 4 

bit maybe how the subcommittees brought this to you? 5 
 6 
MR. BROWN:  I think the concern would probably extend from the 7 

essential fish habitat provisions under Magnuson as to why there 8 
would be some type of interest. 9 
 10 
MR. PERRET:  In response to that question, it’s because a number 11 

of species that we’re involved with management of may be 12 
impacted, like brown and white shrimp, red drum, Spanish 13 
mackerel and things of that sort. 14 
 15 
I would like to offer an amendment.  I support the motion, but 16 

I’ve got just some suggested language change that I think would 17 
help out and if I may, I do this in the form of an amendment.  18 
It’s very minor in the first part.  By consensus and where is 19 
that?  Where does it start?   20 
 21 
The first thing is the fishery impact and it should be “impacts” 22 
and I can’t find it.  Oh, you’ve got an “s” and mine is 23 
singular.  The sentence that starts “To the extent practicable, 24 
the diversion should be constructed to” and here’s my amendment 25 
“to maximize benefits to” and now delete “minimize marine 26 
fishery resources” and then delete “impacts” while still 27 
achieving the goals of the project. 28 

 29 
First off, I think it’s better to be positive rather than 30 
negative.  We were talking about minimize and let’s maximize 31 
fishery benefits and secondly, the way it was written, 32 
“constructed to minimize marine fishery impacts”, well we want 33 
to maximize the good impacts and minimize anything detrimental.  34 
Just in my opinion, that may read a little better. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  So we don’t have to vote on amendments that 37 
were minor, I’m going to call it a substitute motion and I 38 
assume you’ll have a second for that substitute motion. 39 

 40 
DR. MCILWAIN:  I’ll second it. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. McIlwain seconds.  Is there any other 43 
discussion regarding the motion?  Seeing no further discussion, 44 
all those in favor of the substitute motion say aye; all those 45 
against the substitute motion say aye.  The motion passes. 46 
 47 
MR. BROWN:  The AP next discussed the dredging of the Gulfport 48 
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Harbor Ship Channel to its authorized dimensions of thirty-six 1 
feet deep and 300 feet wide in Mississippi Sound and thirty-2 
eight feet deep and 400 feet wide at Ship Island Pass.   3 
 4 
The dredging of approximately 204 acres of water bottom would 5 
generate approximately 3.8 million cubic yards of dredge 6 
material.  All of the dredged material from Mississippi Sound 7 
would be disposed of in a new placement area immediately east of 8 
the northern tip of the Chandeleur Islands.   9 
 10 
While the material would probably not help nourish the islands, 11 
it could be used as a borrow area for any future restoration 12 
projects.  The dredged material, mostly sand, from Ship Island 13 
Pass would be placed on the west side of the Ship Channel to 14 
help nourish Cat Island.   15 
 16 
The AP next discussed hurricane-related debris removal in 17 
Louisiana waters.  FEMA originally did not want to pay for 18 
debris removal in Louisiana waters, but has now verbally agreed 19 
to do so.   20 
 21 
By consensus, a motion was passed, and on behalf of the 22 
committee, I so move that the council request FEMA to adopt the 23 
clean up, including side scan sonar surveys, of Louisiana’s 24 
navigable waters with an emphasis on traditional fishing grounds 25 
as a mission statement. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 28 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Seeing no discussion 29 
regarding the committee motion, all those in favor of the 30 
committee motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The 31 
motion passes. 32 
 33 
MR. BROWN:  The AP discussed the Bienville Offshore Energy 34 

Terminal LNG facility located sixty-three miles south of 35 
Alabama.  The facility would use approximately 127 million 36 
gallons of water per day to regasify the LNG.   37 
 38 
Finally, the AP discussed potential habitat impacts from levee 39 
construction around the New Orleans area.  The Corps of 40 
Engineers has revised most of the protection measures to reduce 41 
impacts to fish habitat.   42 
 43 
Then we had an Update on LNG Facilities in the Gulf of Mexico.  44 
Mr. Rester provided an update on current LNG facility 45 
development in the Gulf of Mexico.  He stated that the Gulf 46 
Gateway Energy Bridge facility off Louisiana was the only 47 
operating offshore LNG facility in the Gulf.   48 
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 1 
The facility uses an open loop regasification process, but has 2 
not received as many shipments of LNG, approximately fifteen to 3 
twenty since March of 2005, as originally envisioned.  The Gulf 4 
Landing facility was proposed for off Louisiana, but in March 5 
2007, Shell decided not to build the facility, citing 6 
substantial capacity already available for importing LNG into 7 
the U.S. market.   8 
 9 
The Bienville Offshore Energy Terminal is located south of 10 
Alabama in 425 feet of water.  A draft environmental impact 11 
statement was released in July 2007.  While impacts to fishery 12 
resources appear minor, the species modeled in the fishery 13 
impact model were not species that occurred around the 14 
surrounding facility area and did not represent the potential 15 
impacts to all species at the proposed facility.   16 
 17 
The Port Dolphin LNG facility is proposed to be located twenty-18 
eight miles west of Tampa, Florida, but will be using a closed 19 
loop regasification process that should have minimal impact on 20 
fisheries.   21 
 22 
They are in the initial phases of developing the environmental 23 
impact statement for the facility.  Questions arose about the 24 
monitoring of the Gulf Gateway Energy Bridge facility.  Mr. 25 
Rester stated that the company has been conducting a monitoring 26 
program since March 2005, but only ten months of data were 27 
currently available.   28 
 29 
The monitoring report only contained numbers of fish eggs and 30 
larvae caught.  It did not assess the potential impacts on 31 
fisheries.  Mr. Rester was requested to provide a follow up 32 
report on the ongoing impacts to fisheries from the Gulf Gateway 33 
Energy Bridge facility.  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Brown.  Is there any other 36 

business to come under the Habitat section? 37 
 38 
MS. WALKER:  Based on the report that we got from Billy Causey 39 
and others, Mr. Weiss, I would like to make a motion for the 40 
council to send a letter to both the Secretary of Commerce and 41 
the Secretary of Interior stating that we are aware of proposals 42 
being discussed to create systems of MPAs in the Gulf of Mexico.  43 
Without taking a position on individual proposals, we recommend 44 
that all such proposals come through the council process and 45 
that they apply the principles and processes for the development 46 
of a national system of marine protected areas developed by the 47 
MPA FAC, with particular attention to public participation. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let’s let it get on the board.  Mr. Minton 2 

has seconded the motion.  Let’s have some discussion regarding 3 
the motion. 4 
 5 
DR. CRABTREE:  It seems like it might be better to write the 6 

Sanctuary Program at this stage and ask them -- In the gist of 7 
it, to ask them how the council might, through its Habitat 8 
Committee I guess, engage with the Sanctuary Program in looking 9 
at the potential for development in this and all and try to 10 
become engaged in the process and go that route, maybe. 11 
 12 
MS. WALKER:  Dr. Crabtree, I don’t object to adding the 13 

Sanctuary to this, but I still feel like the Department of 14 
Interior and Commerce appointed and set up this MPAFAC and it is 15 
a diversified group. 16 
 17 
They’ve worked for four years on a plan that they’ve developed 18 
and submitted to both of these departments and I just think that 19 
what the Sanctuary was, in my opinion, trying to do was sidestep 20 
not only us, but another process of people who were designated 21 
to do that.  I would like -- I don’t mind adding the Sanctuary 22 
or Jack Dunnigan or NOS or anybody to this, but I do think that 23 
it needs to go to these two departments, too. 24 
 25 
MR. PERRET:  I just wanted to suggest, and, Ms. Walker, 26 

hopefully you’ll agree, that this letter copy the Marine 27 
Protected Area Committee, so they get copied as well as Mr. 28 
Causey and the people who were involved with this whole thing. 29 
 30 
MS. WALKER:  Yes. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion? 33 

 34 
MS. MORRIS:  Bobbi, could you clarify what you mean by “come 35 

through the council process”? 36 
 37 
MS. WALKER:  At least notify us about what they’re doing and 38 

allow us to have input into any MPA system that they’re going to 39 
try to put in the Gulf of Mexico. 40 
 41 
MS. MORRIS:  I’m comfortable with that.  I wanted to make sure 42 

that it didn’t mean that we would have to do plan amendments in 43 
order to create all of these MPAs or anything like that. 44 
 45 
MS. WILLIAMS:  This council has a marine reserve committee, or 46 

they did back when I was here.  The areas that they laid out and 47 
even on their proposed draft letter of October the 31st, it 48 
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talked about the Gulf of Mexico. 1 
 2 
It is this council’s duty to do the measures and do all the 3 
things that we’re required to do under Magnuson and the other 4 
laws when we design MPAs.  I don’t have a problem going and 5 
asking someone to come here and engage with us, but just saying 6 
we would like to be engaged or advised, it doesn’t mean we’re 7 
going to be the ones to do it.  It means somebody else could 8 
very well jump in there and take the lead and I’m uncomfortable 9 
with that. 10 
 11 
If we’re going to have MPAs, we have a process and let the Gulf 12 
Council do it.  Let them come to us, which is what they should 13 
have done in the first place, and say hey, we’ve got this great 14 
idea and we feel like this will be very beneficial and let’s go 15 
through these channels to do it and we would appreciate your 16 
help. 17 
 18 
I think someone else is trying to take the lead away from the 19 
Gulf Council.  We never liked it when the South Atlantic tried 20 
to do it and this is no different.  I’m saying leave it with the 21 
Gulf Council and I don’t mean anything by that, but you know 22 
what I’m talking about. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The only thing I will say to that is there 25 

is certainly sometimes tension and overlapping authorities that 26 
can occur and they may in fact have some authorities where 27 
certain things can be created and we’re not involved, other than 28 
as part of the process that they go through as an input process. 29 
 30 
DR. CRABTREE:  They certainly have authorities and I don’t know 31 

-- I guess they could do something, but I just wonder if -- Do 32 
you want to write the Sanctuary Program and say we want to 33 
partner with you and work through our Magnuson process to look 34 
at alternatives for developing something like this and ask them 35 
to come work with you on developing this? 36 
 37 
If you want to maintain the lead on it, then it seems to me you 38 
come at it that way, but it’s up to you.  I’m going to abstain 39 
on the motion either way, but it’s something to think about. 40 
 41 
MR. MCLEMORE:  I just want to say that I don’t think the 42 

Sanctuary Program is trying to take the lead away from anybody.  43 
They look at these kinds of ideas and as they called it, a 44 
concept, all the time and they have for years. 45 
 46 
What they said was CEQ was aware that they were looking at this 47 
stuff and asked them for this information and that’s what they 48 
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sent to them.  If the President decides to exercise his 1 
authority under the Antiquities Act, he can do it.  I just 2 
really don’t think they’re trying to take the lead away from 3 
anybody. 4 
 5 
MR. PERRET:  All I’ll say is we sat around all day yesterday 6 

listening to people involved with fishing and fishery resources 7 
and this group is talking about putting areas off limits to 8 
fishing and that affects everything we do and I think we need to 9 
be kept involved from step one of the process and so that’s why 10 
I support sending this. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion?  Hearing no further 13 
discussion, all those in favor of the motion say aye; all those 14 
opposed same sign.  The motion passes with one abstention.  Dr. 15 
Crabtree abstains.  Was there a second abstention? 16 

 17 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I abstain, because I don’t think we go far enough 18 

with it. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Ms. Williams abstains as well.  With that, 21 

that takes us -- No other business under Habitat?  With that, 22 
that takes us then to our Other Business portion.  While we get 23 
ready for that, Mr. Swingle gets ready for that, I will just ask 24 
-- Typically at this point, we ask any directors whether there’s 25 
anything they want to highlight in their director reports.  I’m 26 
looking around the table and I’m not seeing any -- That moves us 27 
to -- I’m sorry, Columbus. 28 
 29 
MR. BROWN:  I just want to highlight that we passed out some 30 

quick facts from the 2006 National Survey of Fishing, Hunting, 31 
and Wildlife-Associated Recreation.  The final document will be 32 
released this month and you can go online and look at that and 33 
I’m sure we’ll make copies available to the council when they 34 
have been printed. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Brown.  With that, we turn to 37 

Mr. Swingle for the first item under Other Business.  It’s Tab 38 
K-1. 39 
 40 

OTHER BUSINESS 41 
 42 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  I’m going to bring up Tab K, Number 43 

3 and let Steve handle Tab K-1 and K-2. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let’s let Steve handle K-1 and K-2 then.  46 

We’ll take that one up first. 47 
 48 
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MR. STEVEN ATRAN:  In your briefing book, Tab K-1 and K-2 deal 1 

with the solicitation of public comments by the Highly Migratory 2 
Species Division to their proposed rule and Draft EIS for 3 
Amendment 2 to the Consolidated Atlantic Highly Migratory 4 
Species Management Plan. 5 
 6 
At the August council meeting, they did send somebody down here, 7 
a Dr. Michael Clark, to give us a PowerPoint presentation on 8 
what they’re proposing in their new DEIS and amendment.  The 9 
problem was that we only received that information a few days 10 
before the council meeting and so we were not able to send that 11 
information out with our normal briefing book materials. 12 
 13 
We did get the presentation at the council meeting and the 14 
council came up with a series of recommendations that are in the 15 
comment that we sent to them in October.  That’s what Tab K-1 16 
is.  It’s a letter that we sent in response. 17 
 18 
We had a few recommendations about objecting to either closing 19 
blacktip sharks in the Gulf of Mexico or leaving them off of a 20 
proposed list of allowable shark species for recreational 21 
fishing. 22 
 23 
The problem is I guess the blacktip shark fishery on the 24 
Atlantic side has an unknown status, whereas it’s in fairly 25 
healthy condition in the Gulf of Mexico.  Our council did not 26 
want our blacktip stocks being mixed in with the Atlantic stocks 27 
for management purposes. 28 
 29 
For the same reason, we also objected to consolidation of the 30 
Gulf of Mexico and the other two shark management regions into a 31 
single region.  We felt that would prevent access to healthy 32 
stocks of sharks in the Gulf of Mexico, because some of the same 33 
species are not in as good condition elsewhere. 34 
 35 
The final thing that we commented on was in the data collection 36 
portion of the EIS.  Although it was not a preferred 37 
alternative, there was an alternative that was discussed of 38 
perhaps developing some new data collection schemes and we 39 
recommended that rather than develop a new data collection 40 
scheme that they continue to work with an existing data 41 
collection program, such as MRFSS, to get the necessary 42 
information. 43 
 44 
We also asked them for an extension so that we could take 45 
another look at the material and see if we had any more 46 
comments.  They have extended the public comment period to I 47 
think the end of this week and so we’ve included the letter that 48 
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we sent and also included the PowerPoint presentation that has 1 
the overview of the information.  The preferred alternatives are 2 
in italics in that PowerPoint presentation. 3 
 4 
What we’re doing now is asking the council whether or not you 5 
have any additional comments that you would like us to forward 6 
to the HMS folks. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Anyone want to make any additional comments 9 

beyond those we made the first time?  In addition, our comment 10 
about timing was really mostly related -- While this comment 11 
period we would have liked to seen extended as well for a longer 12 
period of time, but it was mostly related to how they handle 13 
that in future and subsequent actions, that they make sure that 14 
they get the materials so that a council can actually have it in 15 
long enough time to review it before the meeting that they would 16 
be trying to take action on it.  It was more for future action 17 
than even for this one.  Any other comments?  Hearing none, 18 
we’ll move to K-3 then. 19 
 20 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  That’s a letter from Bill Hogarth 21 

and it’s attached to a fact sheet on their National Bycatch 22 
Report and basically, the thrust of the letter is that if the 23 
Gulf Council would like for their staff to come and make a 24 
presentation on that National Bycatch Report, they would be glad 25 
to do so.   26 
 27 
We just need to make a decision whether you want them to or not.  28 
I did call the lady who was listed as the contact person and she 29 
said it would be fine with them to do that at our January 30 
meeting, if you wish them to. 31 
 32 
MR. GILL:  I would like to recommend that we do have them give a 33 

presentation at the January meeting. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a recommendation.  We don’t have to 36 

make that as a motion, I don’t believe.  Mr. Minton, do you have 37 
a comment as well? 38 
 39 
MR. MINTON:  Yes, I have a comment.  Before we go that far, I 40 

would like to be able to look at the agenda.  We’re getting 41 
further and further behind with these things and if it’s 42 
possible, maybe they could send us a copy of a presentation they 43 
were going to go through and we can go through it and evaluate 44 
it. 45 
 46 
We spent a full day listening to presentations and although they 47 
have merit, it just throws us further and further behind and 48 
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we’re kind of reaching a falling-off-the-cliff stage.  I just 1 
add caution to continuing to bring these things on, that’s all. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The only thing I can say about that is as 4 

chair, I always tried to just make sure that we balanced that 5 
and we didn’t have too many in one particular full council 6 
session. 7 
 8 
MR. MINTON:  That was what I was talking about. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Unfortunately, my Reef Fish chair didn’t do 11 

as good a job this time.  Any other discussions?  What I think 12 
we should do is leave that at the discretion of Wayne and the 13 
next chair and look at the agenda and if we can have them at the 14 
next meeting, we would have them at the next meeting.  If not, 15 
we would have them at some subsequent meeting or get the 16 
materials here and look at them and then have them at a 17 
subsequent meeting.  Karen, did you have some other business or 18 
a comment here? 19 
 20 
MS. FOOTE:  It was on another topic. 21 

 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think we can go on to that other topic. 23 

 24 
MS. FOOTE:  I would just like the council to -- I would like to 25 

express my thanks and everybody’s thanks for the people that 26 
funded the British Columbia fishermen to come down and for all 27 
their good input and the time they put into this. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I agree with that as well.  I believe that 30 

was Environmental Defense and Gulf Fishermen’s Association.  31 
Thank you all very much for having those folks come and 32 
certainly spend some time with us, both in full council and then 33 
spend their evening with us as well, or a lot of us who wanted 34 
to find out more information about what they were doing there.  35 
We appreciate that.  Thank you, Karen, for reminding us of that 36 
as well. 37 
 38 
MS. MORRIS:  I’m looking at the calendar for next year’s 39 

meetings and I noticed that we are again going to be meeting on 40 
Halloween, at least part of the day, in Alabama next year.  Just 41 
for the benefit of those of us with families, which is all of 42 
us, and the public who are coming to speak to us, I think we 43 
should avoid a Halloween meeting date.  I think it’s tough on 44 
families. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m not certain how that happened yet again, 47 

but we’ll let staff look at what the options are.  I’m sure it 48 
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happened because there were no other options.  We’ll see what we 1 
can do, but I don’t think there’s a whole lot of hope.  There’s 2 
no contract yet on that one?  The next chair can decide to move 3 
that and you all can talk to that person about what you would 4 
prefer. 5 
 6 
MR. PERRET:  Julie, that’s the only time of the year we get to 7 

see Zales with something long on.  We don’t have to look at him 8 
in shorts. 9 
 10 
MR. TEEHAN:  I was about to make a motion that we require that 11 

he has to wear that cape all the time. 12 
 13 
MR. MCLEMORE:  I told him it was a tacky dress. 14 

 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Since we’re deteriorating rapidly, why don’t 16 

we take a five-minute break.  We’ll take a five-minute break and 17 
come back in and we’ll hold our election. 18 
 19 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I don’t want to hold this train up too much 22 

at this point.  It could be called a train wreck, but we’re 23 
going to go for train.  If we can, let’s come back to order a 24 
little bit and let’s get this done. 25 
 26 
Dave is passing out ballets.  Obviously we’re fixing to go 27 
through a nomination for the chair and vice chair process.  Kay 28 
is not back in the room yet.  Kay will be back in the room in a 29 
second, I assume.  Who are we missing? 30 
 31 
It looks like we now have all of our membership.  Before we get 32 
into this part of it, I’ll just thank all of you for putting up 33 
with me as chair.  I certainly appreciate the assistance all of 34 
you have given me and certainly the helpful suggestions along 35 
the way, some of them more helpful than others. 36 
 37 
I really appreciated my time as chair and I appreciate that you 38 
allowed me to be you all’s chairman for a couple of years.  39 
Thank you all very much. 40 
 41 
MS. WALKER:  Robin, I want to thank you and I’m sure the rest of 42 

the council agrees with me that you have made an excellent 43 
chairman.  You have led us through some difficult times and we 44 
appreciate your leadership and your willingness to serve.  45 
Corky, we appreciate your leadership and willingness to serve 46 
and I’m sorry that you decided not to run for chair. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I was going to say as you started to speak 1 

that I was remiss also in not thanking my vice chair, because he 2 
was there at some of the council chairs and ED meetings that I 3 
couldn’t always stay to the end on or when I wasn’t there for 4 
other obligations that I had ongoing and I appreciate him always 5 
being willing to fill in.  He did an excellent job and helped me 6 
through this time as well and so thank you, Corky. 7 
 8 
MR. PERRET:  I’m the guy that brought all the chairs and so on 9 

down to our region.  Thank you, Robin. 10 
 11 

ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN AND VICE-CHAIRMAN 12 

 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that, we’ll open up nominations, open 14 

up nominations for Chair. 15 
 16 
MR. PERRET:  I have the honor and privilege to nominate an 17 

individual who has been in this business even longer than I.  18 
He’s had the opportunity to serve in research for many, many 19 
years, as the director of a research facility.  He served as 20 
Chairman of the MAFAC, something to do with an advisory panel to 21 
NOAA Fisheries, and that is Dr. Tom McIlwain that I would like 22 
to place in nomination for Chair. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do I hear a second for that nomination? 25 

 26 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 27 

 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Seconded by Mr. Walker. 29 

 30 
MR. HENDRIX:  I would like to nominate Dr. Robert Shipp.  He’s 31 

had a long history on the council before and now has returned to 32 
the council and I think he would do a fine job as chairman. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do I hear a second for that nomination? 35 

 36 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 37 

 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Seconded as well by Ms. Walker.  With that, 39 

we have two nominations.  Do we have any other nominations for 40 
chair?  Hearing none, then what we will do is please put your 41 
appropriate choice on your ballot and Mr. Donaldson will come by 42 
and pick them up. 43 
 44 
We have a tie vote, because there was apparently an abstention.  45 
We can either choose to try this again, which is what I would 46 
suggest. 47 
 48 
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DR. SHIPP:  Fifteen years ago, we got into this situation and it 1 

went for months and months.  I withdraw my nomination.   2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Dr. Shipp has withdrawn his nomination.  4 

With that, that would mean that Mr. McIlwain is our chair for 5 
next year.  I believe that’s how that would work under Roberts 6 
Rules at this point.  Mr. McIlwain, you will be our next chair.  7 
We certainly congratulate you on that. 8 
 9 
DR. MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Riechers.  Is this kind of like 10 

the 1992 Florida election? 11 
 12 
MS. WALKER:  If that’s over with, I would like to nominate Dr. 13 

Bob Shipp as Vice Chair. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Teehan seconded the motion.  Do we have 16 

any other Vice Chair nominations? 17 
 18 
MR. TEEHAN:  I would like to nominate Bob Gill for Vice Chair. 19 

 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Gill has been nominated as Vice Chair.  21 

Do I hear a second?  Ms. Morris seconded.  We have Dr. Shipp and 22 
Mr. Gill and do we have any other nominations?  That being our 23 
nomination list, please mark your ballots and turn them in and 24 
yes, don’t write “Bob”. 25 
 26 
Dr. Shipp is our Vice Chair.  We certainly want to thank you, 27 
Dr. Shipp, for taking on that Vice Chair roll as well and, of 28 
course, thank you, Mr. Gill, for being nominated there as well 29 
and being willing to serve.  With that, this meeting stands 30 
adjourned. 31 
 32 
(Whereupon, the meeting adjourned at 2:25 o’clock p.m., November 33 
1, 2007.) 34 
 35 

- - - 36 
37 
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TABLE OF MOTIONS 1 
 2 

PAGE 122:  Motion that in Action 2, Modifications to Greater 3 
Amberjack Rebuilding Plan, that Alternative 1 be the preferred 4 
alternative: status quo, maintain the three-year stepped 5 
rebuilding plan based on a constant FOY projection as specified 6 
in Secretarial Amendment 2.  Directed TAC for 2008 through 2010 7 
and 2011 through 2012 would be set to the first year of each 8 
interval as defined by the constant FOY projection from the 2006 9 
assessment, 1.9 million pounds for 2008 through 2010 and 3.5 10 
million pounds from 2011 through 2012.  The motion carried on 11 
page 122. 12 
 13 
PAGE 123:  Motion that in Action 2, Modifications to Greater 14 
Amberjack Rebuilding Plan, to add an alternative to recast 15 
Alternative 1 with annual increases in TAC and no increase in 16 
the overall harvest than in status quo and reaching the 17 
rebuilding by the same year as Alternative 1.  The motion 18 
carried on page 123. 19 
 20 
PAGE 123:  Motion to move Actions 1 and 9 in Amendment 30A that 21 
deal with allocation of greater amberjack and gray triggerfish 22 
to Considered but Deferred.  The motion carried on page 125. 23 
 24 
PAGE 125:  Motion in Action 12, Gray triggerfish Commercial 25 
Management Alternatives, that Alternative 6 be the preferred 26 
alternative: Increase the commercial size limit to fourteen 27 
inches fork length and establish a commercial hard quota of 28 
80,000 pounds in 2008; 93,000 pounds in 2009; 106,000 pounds in 29 
2010; 117,000 pounds in 2011; 127,000 pounds in 2012; and 30 
135,000 pounds in 2013.  This reduces landings by approximately 31 
61 percent.  The motion carried on page 126. 32 
 33 
PAGE 127:  Motion to add a new Alternative 6 to increase the 34 
recreational size limit to thirty-one inches fork length, a bag 35 
limit of one fish per angler, and eliminate the bag limit for 36 
captain and crew.  The motion carried on page 133. 37 
 38 
PAGE 133:  Motion to add an alternative with one fish per 39 
angler, eliminate the bag limit for captain and crew, a closure 40 
in January and February, and an increase the recreational 41 
minimum size limit to sub-options of a thirty-inch fork length 42 
and a thirty-one-inch fork length.  The motion carried on page 43 
136. 44 
 45 
PAGE 136:  Motion to move Alternatives 2 and 4 to the Considered 46 
but Rejected category.  The motion carried on page 136. 47 
 48 
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PAGE 136:  Motion to make the following motion the preferred 1 
alternative.  The motion is for Action 4, Greater Amberjack 2 
Recreational Management Alternatives, to add an Alternative 6 to 3 
increase the recreational minimum size limit to thirty-one-inch 4 
fork length, one fish per angler, and eliminate the bag limit 5 
for captain and crew.  The motion carried on page 142. 6 
 7 
PAGE 143:  Motion that Preferred Alternative 4 remain Preferred 8 
Alternative 4, which is a hard commercial quota, and that the 9 
starting point for 2008 be 504,000 pounds.  The motion carried 10 
on page 144. 11 
 12 
PAGE 149:  Motion that Action 2, Buyback or Buyout Program, and 13 
Action 5, Effort-Based Approach Individual Transferable Effort 14 
Quota, be moved to the Considered but Rejected Section.  The 15 
motion carried on page 149. 16 
 17 
PAGE 150:  Motion that Tab B, No. 7(c), Draft Grouper Individual 18 
Fishing Quota Outline, be added to Action 4.The motion carried 19 
on page 150. 20 
 21 
PAGE 150:  Motion that the recommendations from the October 1 22 
and 2 AHGIFQAP meeting be incorporated into the options paper.  23 
The motion carried on page 150. 24 
 25 
PAGE 150:  Motion that the charge to the Ad Hoc Grouper IFQ be 26 
clarified to include tilefish.  The motion carried on page 151. 27 
 28 
PAGE 152:  Motion that the council have the Ecosystem SSC 29 
continue to develop the ecosystem model and that the council 30 
look at avenues to fund development.  The motion carried on page 31 
152. 32 
 33 
PAGE 153:  Motion in Action 1 to adopt Alternative 2 with 34 
Options a and e as the Preferred Alternative.  Alternative 2, 35 
set minimum stock size threshold, maximum fishing mortality 36 
threshold, and optimum yield based on the biomass reference 37 
point corresponding to maximum yield per recruit, which in this 38 
instance is the proxy for maximum sustainable yield.  Set MFMT 39 
equal to FMAX, set MSST equal to: Option a. one minus M SSBMAX, 40 
M equals 0.14, and set OY equal to the yield at 75 percent of 41 
FMAX.  The motion carried on page 153. 42 
 43 
PAGE 153:  Motion that Action 2, Red Grouper Minimum Stock Size 44 
Threshold, be moved to the Considered but Rejected section.  The 45 
motion carried on page 153. 46 
 47 
PAGE 153:  Motion in Action 3, Set the Gag TAC, that Alternative 48 
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2 be the Preferred Alternative: Set directed TAC on a yearly 1 
basis for gag during 2008 through 2012 at the yield for each 2 
year as defined by the constant FOY projection from the 2007 3 
assessment and reevaluation.  TAC in 2008 would be 3.13 million 4 
pounds, TAC in 2009 would be 3.38 million pounds, TAC in 2010 5 
would be 3.62 million pounds, TAC in 2011 would be 3.82 million 6 
pounds, and TAC in 2012 would be 3.99 million pounds, and TAC in 7 
2013 and thereafter, unless modified by a subsequent amendment, 8 
would be 4.13 million pounds.  TAC would be updated and revised, 9 
as needed, based on periodic stock assessments.  The motion 10 
carried on page 154. 11 
 12 
PAGE 154:  Motion that in Action 4, Red Grouper TAC, that 13 
Alternative 2 be the Preferred Alternative, set red grouper TAC 14 
at the constant catch level corresponding to fishing at 15 
equilibrium FOY.   TAC would be 7.57 million pounds.  The motion 16 
carried on page 154. 17 
 18 
PAGE 154:  Motion in, Action 5, Red and Gag Grouper Allocations, 19 
to not select a preferred alternative for this section.  The 20 
motion carried on page 155. 21 
 22 
PAGE 155:  Motion in Action 6, Accountability Measures, to move 23 
these measures from Amendment 30B into a new amendment to 24 
address AMs and ACLs for gag, red snapper, greater amberjack, 25 
and gray triggerfish.  The motion carried on page 156. 26 
 27 
PAGE 156:  Motion in Action 7, Shallow-water Grouper, Red 28 
Grouper, and Gag Commercial Quotas, that Alternative 3 be the 29 
preferred alternative, set the commercial gag and red grouper 30 
quotas by multiplying the TAC for each year by each species 31 
commercial allocation.  The quota for the commercial other 32 
shallow-water grouper will be 0.68 million pounds, which is the 33 
average landings for the baseline years of 2001 through 2004.  34 
The aggregate commercial shallow-water grouper quota for each 35 
year is the sum of the gag, red grouper, and other shallow-water 36 
grouper quotas.  The motion carried on page 157. 37 
 38 
PAGE 157:  Motion that in Action 8, Application of Quota 39 
Closures, to include the SSC’s recommendation for a new 40 
Alternative 5: When 90 percent, or some other percentage, of an 41 
individual species quota is reached, gag or red grouper, 42 
directed commercial harvest of that species closes.  However, 43 
harvest of the remaining shallow-water species can continue with 44 
a bycatch allowance on the closed species of 5 to 10 percent of 45 
the grouper catch by weight until either both gag and red 46 
grouper quotas are reached or the shallow-water grouper quota is 47 
reached, whichever comes first.  The motion carried on page 157. 48 
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 1 
PAGE 157:  Motion that in Action 8 to move Alternative 4 to the 2 
Considered but Rejected section: Whichever of the following 3 
occurs first will be implemented, but not both.  When 70 4 
percent, or some other percentage, of the gag quota is reached, 5 
commercial harvest of shallow-water grouper in Statistical Areas 6 
5 through 21 would be prohibited or when 70 percent, or some 7 
other percentage, of the red grouper quota is reached, 8 
commercial harvest of the shallow-water grouper in Statistical 9 
Areas 1 through 4 would be prohibited.  However, if both quotas 10 
are estimated to be reached within thirty days of one another, 11 
then all statistical areas would remain open until either the 12 
gag, red grouper, or shallow-water grouper quotas were met.  13 
Harvest of shallow-water grouper in the remaining open areas 14 
could continue until either the gag quota, red grouper quota, or 15 
shallow-water grouper is reached, whichever comes first.  The 16 
motion carried on page 157. 17 
 18 
PAGE 158:  Motion that in Action 8 to move Alternative 3 to the 19 
Considered but Rejected section.  When an individual species 20 
quota is reached, gag or red grouper, commercial harvest of that 21 
species closes, but harvest of the remaining shallow-water 22 
species can continue until either both gag and red grouper 23 
quotas are reached or the shallow-water grouper quota is 24 
reached, whichever comes first.  The motion carried on page 159. 25 
 26 
PAGE 159:  Motion that in Action 9, Recreational Harvest of Gag 27 
and Red Grouper, to move Alternatives 5, 6, and 7 with increases 28 
in gag size limit to the Considered but Rejected section.  The 29 
motion carried on page 159. 30 
 31 
PAGE 159:  Motion that in Action 9 to change the references of 32 
red, gag and black grouper to “shallow-water grouper”.  The 33 
motion carried on page 159. 34 
 35 
PAGE 160:  Motion that in Action 9 do not consider any aggregate 36 
grouper bag limits higher than three fish.  The motion carried 37 
on page 160. 38 
 39 
PAGE 160:  Motion that in Action 9 to add an alternative with a 40 
three fish aggregate grouper bag limit.  The motion carried on 41 
page 161. 42 
 43 
PAGE 162:  Motion that in Action 10, Alternatives to Reduce 44 
Discard Mortality of Grouper, to move Alternatives 2, 4, and 5 45 
to the Considered but Rejected and add a new alternative that 46 
would remove or reduce the size limit for the shallow-water 47 
grouper commercial longline fishery.  The motion carried on page 48 
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164. 1 
 2 
PAGE 164:  Motion that in Action 10, to add a new alternative 3 
that would remove or reduce the size limit for the shallow-water 4 
grouper commercial fishery.  The motion carried on page 164. 5 
 6 
PAGE 164:  Motion to approve the following public hearing 7 
locations for Reef Fish Amendment 30B: New Orleans Airport area, 8 
not downtown; Galveston; Port Aransas; Naples; Madeira Beach; 9 
Panama City; Biloxi; and Orange Beach.  The motion carried on 10 
page 165. 11 
 12 
PAGE 167:  Motion to direct staff to develop an alternative to 13 
look at reducing the recreational size limit with a uniform size 14 
limit of twenty inches for gag and black grouper.  The motion 15 
carried on page 169. 16 
 17 
PAGE 169:  Motion that the council establish an allocation ad 18 
hoc committee of council members to study and develop consistent 19 
guidelines and principles for establishing allocations between 20 
recreational and commercial sectors in our FMPs.  This committee 21 
will engage expertise from SSC and SEP and incorporate 22 
requirements of National Standard 4 and other applicable law and 23 
rules.  The motion carried on page 171. 24 
 25 
PAGE 172:  Motion to add an action to Reef Fish Amendment 30B 26 
that all reef fish vessels with federal commercial or charter 27 
permits must comply with the more restrictive of state or 28 
federal regulations when fishing in state waters.  The motion 29 
carried on page 177. 30 
 31 
PAGE 178:  Motion that the council send a letter to the Gulf 32 
States urging compatibility with federal fishery regulations and 33 
identify potential ramifications of differences.  The motion 34 
carried on page 181. 35 
 36 
PAGE 182:  Motion that the council direct staff to initiate a 37 
plan amendment to provide for those charterboat reef fish permit 38 
holders and coastal migratory pelagic permit holders who did not 39 
renew their charterboat reef fish permit and/or coastal 40 
migratory permit during the qualifying period, due to the 41 
hurricanes of 2005, be given forty-five days to renew their 42 
permit after the effective implementation date of this plan 43 
amendment.  The motion failed on page 186. 44 
 45 
PAGE 190:  Motion that the Spiny Lobster AP convene prior to the 46 
January 2008 Council meeting to review the scoping document.  47 
The motion carried on page 190. 48 
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 1 
PAGE 190:  Motion that the scoping meeting for spiny lobster be 2 
held in Key Largo before the January 2008 Council meeting.  The 3 
motion carried on page 191. 4 
 5 
PAGE 191:  Motion that the council adopt the revised Purpose and 6 
Need section in the Generic Aquaculture Amendment.  The motion 7 
carried on page 192. 8 
 9 
PAGE 192:  Motion to require a minimum of one locating device on 10 
each pen.  The motion carried on page 192. 11 
 12 
PAGE 192:  Motion to eliminate live rock from the Generic 13 
Aquaculture Amendment.  The motion carried on page 192. 14 
 15 
PAGE 192:  Motion to accept revised Table 6.7-1 with the changes 16 
proposed on lines 5 and 16.  The motion carried on page 192. 17 
 18 
PAGE 192:  Motion to accept all changes on Tab J, Number 4(b) 19 
with the following amendments: Action 3, Alternative 3(f): Other 20 
appropriate permit conditions, as specified by the NMFS regional 21 
administrator, necessary for issuance and administration of an 22 
aquaculture permit; and Action 8, Alternative 2(i): any other 23 
appropriate recordkeeping and reporting requirements, as 24 
specified by the NMFS Regional Administrator, necessary for 25 
issuance, review, and administration of an aquaculture permit.  26 
The motion carried on page 195. 27 
 28 
PAGE 195:  Motion that under Action 4 to modify the Preferred 29 
Alternative 4 to read: Allow the aquaculture of all marine 30 
species in the Gulf of Mexico managed by the council, except 31 
those species in the shrimp and coral management plans, and send 32 
a letter to NOAA Fisheries Service requesting development of 33 
concurrent rulemaking to allow aquaculture of highly migratory 34 
species.  Do not allow non-native species, transgenic species, 35 
or otherwise genetically modified species to be used for 36 
aquaculture in the Gulf of Mexico.  The motion carried on page 37 
196. 38 
 39 
PAGE 196:  Motion that staff modify the amendment to remove the 40 
Shrimp and Coral FMP references throughout the document.  The 41 
motion carried on page 196. 42 
 43 
PAGE 196:  Motion to hold another round of public hearings 44 
regarding the Generic Aquaculture Amendment with one hearing in 45 
each state.  The motion carried on page 200. 46 
 47 
PAGE 200:  Motion to hold public hearings in Tampa/St. 48 
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Petersburg, Florida; Hobby Airport area, Texas; New Orleans 1 
Airport area, Louisiana; Mobile, Alabama; and Biloxi, 2 
Mississippi.  The motion carried on page 201. 3 
 4 
PAGE 202:  Motion that the council request that the Southeast 5 
Fisheries Science Center and/or a select committee formed from 6 
the Finfish SAP conduct a risk/benefit study to evaluate 7 
potential risk impacts of allowing harvesting in the EEZ of red 8 
drum for research purposes.  The motion carried on page 202. 9 
 10 
PAGE 202:  Motion that the council have the Southeast Fisheries 11 
Science Center and/or a select committee formed from the Finfish 12 
SAP panel determine how many fish would need to be taken in the 13 
EEZ to increase the precision of the 2009 SEDAR stock 14 
assessment.  The motion carried on page 202. 15 
  16 
PAGE 202:  Motion that the council have staff develop a scoping 17 
document to amend the Red Drum FMP for the purpose of developing 18 
a long-term research program to determine the status of the 19 
stocks in the EEZ.  The motion failed on page 205. 20 
 21 
PAGE 205:  Motion that the council send a letter to MARAD 22 
stating that MARAD should clean vessels destined to be scrapped 23 
before the vessels enter the Gulf of Mexico.  The motion carried 24 
on page 205. 25 
 26 
PAGE 206:  Motion that the council send a letter to the 27 
Louisiana Department of Natural Resources stating that the 28 
fishery impacts of the Violet freshwater diversion into 29 
Mississippi Sound should be analyzed while designing and 30 
constructing the diversion.  To the extent practicable, the 31 
diversion should be constructed to maximize benefits to marine 32 
fishery resources while still achieving the goals of the 33 
project.  The motion carried on page 207. 34 
 35 
PAGE 208:  Motion that the council request FEMA to adopt the 36 
clean up, including side scan sonar surveys, of Louisiana’s 37 
navigable waters with an emphasis on traditional fishing grounds 38 
as a mission statement.  The motion carried on page 209. 39 
 40 
PAGE 209:  Motion that the council send a letter to both the 41 
Secretary of Commerce and the Secretary of Interior stating that 42 
we are aware of proposals being discussed to create systems of 43 
MPAs in the Gulf of Mexico.  Without taking a position on 44 
individual proposals, we recommend that all such proposals come 45 
through the council process and that they apply the principles 46 
and processes for the development of a national system of marine 47 
protected areas developed by the MPA FAC, with particular 48 
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attention to public participation.  Also to copy the letter to 1 
the Marine Protected Area Committee.  The motion carried on page 2 
212. 3 
 4 

- - - 5 


